SAN FRANCISCO 05820 0719 3 1223



## THE ATLANTIS BLUEPRINT

#### Also by Rand Flem-Ath

#### WHEN THE SKY FELL: IN SEARCH OF ATLANTIS (with Rose Flem-Ath)

Also by Colin Wilson

Mysteries: An Investigation into the Occult, the Paranormal and the Supernatural Starseekers Unsolved Mysteries Past and Present (with Damon Wilson) From Atlantis to the Sphinx: Recovering the Lost Wisdom of the Ancient World The Atlas of Holy Places and Sacred Sites Alien Dawn

# THE ATLANTIS BLUEPRINT

### Unlocking the Ancient Mysteries of a Long-Lost Civilization

### COLIN WILSON and RAND FLEM-ATH



Published by Delacorte Press a division of Random House, Inc. 1540 Broadway New York, New York 10036

#### This edition contains the complete text of the original British edition. NOT ONE WORD HAS BEEN OMITTED.

#### PUBLISHING HISTORY Little, Brown and Company hardcover / October 2000 Delacorte Press hardcover edition / March 2001

Copyright © 2000 by Rand Flem-Ath and Colin Wilson

All rights reserved. No part of this book may be reporoduced or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, including photocopying, recording, or by any infomation storage and retrieval system, without permission in writing from the Publisher, except where permitted by law. For information write: Little, Brown and Company, Brettenham House, Lancaster Place, London WC2E 7EN

Delacorte Press® is a registered trademark of Random House, Inc., and the colophon is a trademark of Random House, Inc.

Library of Congress Cataloging-in Publication Data Flem-Ath, Rand The Atlantis blueprint: unlocking the ancient mysteries of a long lost civilization / Rand Flem-Ath and Colin Wilson p. cm. ISBN 038533479-6 (alk. paper) 1. Atlantis. 2. Civilization, Ancient. I. Wilson, Colin, 1931- II. Title. GN751 .F53 2001 001.94—dc21 00-047449

Printed in the United States of America.

#### BVG 10 9 8 7 6 5 4 3

3 1223 05820 0719

For Rose, for ever ... Rand Flem-Ath

> For my wife, Joy Colin Wilson

3 50913 SFPL: C-BKS 21 SFPL 02/13/04 5042

. V.

# CONTENTS

	Analytical Table of Contents	ix
	Acknowledgements	xv
	Preface	xix
1	Hapgood's Secret Quest for Atlantis	1
2	The Blueprint	31
3	The Giza Prime Meridian	63
4	Thoth's Holy Chamber	86
5	6,000 Degrees Celsius	110
6	Ancient Voyagers	140
7	Fallen Angels	181
8	Golden Section Sites	215
9	What the Templars Found	258
10	The Legacy	295
Appendix 1	BLUEPRINTS FROM ATLANTIS	319
Appendix 2	Letter to Rand Flem-Ath from	
	Charles H. Hapgood, 16 October 1982	328

#### THE ATLANTIS BLUEPRINT

Appendix 3	Sacred Sites Linked to the Hudson	
	BAY POLE	331
Appendix 4	SACRED SITES LINKED TO THE YUKON POLE	336
Appendix 5	TRACING LOST SITES	340
Appendix 6	Spending Time and Wasting Space:	
	How Ice Core Dating Went Wrong	345
Appendix 7	The Mechanics of Mantle Displacement	352
	Notes	358
	Bibliography	374
	Index	391

### ANALYTICAL TABLE OF CONTENTS

#### Preface

Coins in a fountain – earth dragons – Feng shui – geomancy – cording the temple – from priest-craft to science – the blueprint – Rand and Colin's collaboration.

#### Chapter 1: Hapgood's Secret Quest for Atlantis

Hapgood's death – his work – Mu and Plato's Atlantis – earth crust displacement – collaboration with Albert Einstein – Einstein's death – Professor Ma – Captain Arlington Mallery – Piri Reis – Hapgood approaches President Kennedy – Hapgood writes to Rand – a civilisation 100,000 years old?

#### Chapter 2: The Blueprint

Rand writes a screenplay – Donovan's 'Hail Atlantis' – Athanasius Kircher's map of Atlantis – ice-free Antarctica – Plato's 'true ocean' and oceanographers' 'world ocean' – the Hudson Bay Pole – Rand and Rose begin correspondence with Hapgood – William Fairfield Warren – Bal Gangadhar Tilak – *Atlantis at Last!* – Thomas Kuhn – John Anthony West and the Sphinx – the golden section – When the Sky Fell – other books – misaligned Mesoamerican and Middle East sacred sites – linkage by latitude to the Hudson Bay Pole.

#### Chapter 3: Giza Prime Meridian

1884 Washington DC conference on the prime meridian – Charles Piazzi Smyth opts for Giza – conference settles on Greenwich – Tiahuanaco 100 degrees west of Giza – 10 phi sacred sites – Lubaantum and the crystal skull – Portuguese bandeiristas in the Amazon – Percy Fawcett's Amazon quest for Atlantean cities – Easter Island, Teotihuacan, Tula, Copan, Quirgua, Lubaantum and Quito on the Giza prime meridian – locating Fawcett's Atlantean cities using the blueprint – Canterbury Cathedral on a sacred site.

#### Chapter 4: Thoth's Holy Chamber

Herodotus and the Great Pyramid – Al-Mamum's break and entry – Christopher Dunn and the pyramid – a magical spell cast upon Thoth's Holy Chamber – *The Secrets of Alkazar* – misdirection – David Furlong and phi at Giza – a Fibonacci spiral running through the tips of the pyramids – red granite in front of the Sphinx – 28 degrees at Giza – breaking the spell that hides Thoth's Holy Chamber.

#### Chapter 5: 6,000 Degrees Celsius

Nine skeletons in the Libyan Desert – the mystery of tektites – bore holes and high temperatures – Lord Rennell contacts Hapgood – 6,000 degrees Celsius – powdered metallurgy – Shawn Montgomery introduces Rand to Brown's Gas – alchemy and glass – Jules Verne's prediction – Yull Brown escapes the Iron Curtain – Shawn interviews Brown – gold mining in the Americas – portable forges – Dr Oswaldo Rivera and the age of Tiahuanaco.

#### Chapter 6: Ancient Voyagers

Stone balls of Costa Rica - ley lines - ancient Japanese pottery

in America – David Kelley and the Mayan calendar – trans-Pacific voyagers – James Bailey and ancient mining operations – Chatelain and the amazing Ninevah number – Jane Sellers on Egyptian precession – John Lash on the Dendera zodiac – Homo erectus crosses the sea – when did civilisation begin?

#### Chapter 7: Fallen Angels

Enoch is abducted – James Bruce seeks the source of the Nile – the Ark of the Covenant – the Book of Enoch – Watchers – Angels with measuring cords – the O'Briens write *The Genius of the Few* – ancient geological survey – the Shining Ones – the Kharsag Saga – Uriel's machine as a seismic device – *From the Ashes of Angels* – Seven Sages – Baalbek at 7N during Yukon Pole.

#### Chapter 8: Golden Section Sites

Rennes-le-Chateâu – Lincoln's Key to the Sacred Pattern – Berenger Saunière's fabulous wealth – the Knights Templar excavate King Solomon's Temple – Gothic architecture – King Philip destroys the Order – Lincoln's quests – Priory of Sion – the pentagram – Cornford and Poussin's painting – German miners near Rennes-le-Chateâu in 1156 – the orbit of Venus – Nanking and Rennes at a golden section division – The mummies of Urumchi – Bruce Cathie locates the Chinese pyramids – Geneset – aligned churches on Bornholm – the underwater 'pyramid' at Yonaguni – Berriman's ancient measures.

#### Chapter 9: What the Templars Found

Rosslyn Chapel and the Hiram Key – Critchlow's *Time* Stands Still – origins of Freemasonry – Tintagel, Glastonbury, Stonehenge, Avebury and ancient latitudes – Korean pyramids at Pyongyang – the Yukon Pole – Jacques De Molay – Jesus in France? – Carthage at 30N during the Hudson Bay Pole – the golden wand and Cuzco – Viracocha involved in measurements – links between Cuzco and Quito – links between Baalbek and Ollantaytambu – Rosslyn as a 50/50 sacred site – Templars in America?

#### Chapter 10: The Legacy

Bill Denevan over the jungles of Bolivia – Thor Heyerdahl and the Canary Island pyramids – tomb robbers of the Sipan pyramid – the cocaine mummies – Robert Temple and the Hadji Ahmad map – the Yukon Pole – the X event – anatomically modern humans in South Africa – ocean currents of 100,000 years ago – the Atlantis Channel – Uriel's machine in the south – satellite over Antarctica – the location of the city of Atlantis.

#### Appendix 1: Blueprints from Atlantis

A fax from John Anthony West -10,500 versus 9,600 BC - friendly debate with Bauval - Dr Anthony Aveni and the misaligned Mesoamerican sites - sacred sites linked to former poles - geological markers and time capsules.

#### Appendix 2: Letter to Rand Flem-Ath from Charles Hapgood, 16 October 1982

Role of earth crust displacement in evolution – catastrophe myths – origins of agriculture article – elevation not a safe bet – 100,000-year-old civilisations – a new edition of *Earth's Shifting Crust* – timescale for displacements – regions of maximum displacement.

### Appendix 3: Sacred Sites Linked to the Hudson Bay Pole (60N 83W)

The half a degree (30 nautical miles) margin of error – sacred sites by latitude – sacred sites by distance to the Hudson Bay Pole.

### Appendix 4: Sacred Sites Linked to the Yukon Pole (63N 135W)

Sacred sites by latitude – sacred sites by distance to the Yukon Pole.

#### Appendix 5: Tracing Lost Sites

Back-engineering the Atlantis Blueprint – Fawcett's lost Atlantean city – Ojai in California – *The Lost Horizon* and Shangri-La – potential lost sacred sites in Mongolia, Saudi Arabia and the Sahara Desert.

#### Appendix 6: Spending Time and Wasting Space: How Ice Core Dating Went Wrong

A lottery at Disney World – conflicting ice core dates for the Lesser Antarctic ice sheet – Pythagoras and the antipodes – antipodal regions to Lesser Antarctica in Siberia, Alaska and Beringia – origins of ice age theory – Gould's 'Is uniformitarianism necessary?' – a new tool called 'the cross-polar point' – thickest ice and former ice-free regions of Lesser Antarctica.

#### Appendix 7: The Mechanics of Mantle Displacement

Rotation of the inner core – the Hawaiian hot spot – astronomical factors in displacements – Donald Tim Seitz (Sr) and the earth-moon gravitational well – a terrestrial alternative – mantle displacements and earth's tilt cycle – safe for another 29,400 years.

### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

#### **Rand Flem-Ath**

My wife, Rose, has often taken time from writing her own book to give me much invaluable help throughout the writing of *The Atlantis Blueprint*. Many thanks to Bill Hamilton of A.M. Heath for a marvellous job and for his infinite patience. A special thank you to Alan Samson for having faith in this book from the beginning. Also, grateful acknowledgement to Caroline North and Andrew Wille for their meticulous and insightful editing of our manuscript.

Thank you to my friend Martin Schnell for his help with the exciting but exhausting job of tackling Charles Hapgood's uncatalogued archives. The staff at the Yale/Beinecke Rare Book and Manuscript Library were very helpful in permitting us to explore those materials. Likewise, the staff at the Jewish National and University Library in Jerusalem allowed me the privilege of viewing the Einstein–Hapgood correspondence. Also, G. Thomas Tanselle of the John Simon Guggenheim Memorial Foundation generously sent me copies of Albert Einstein's writings about Professor Hapgood. As always, Ray Grasse's humour and good advice continues to help keep me on an optimistic road. The friendship of Laura Lee, and her husband Paul, is a lighthouse in the sometimes stormy seas I've found myself in over the past few years. And thanks also to our mutual friends, Jo Curran and Rick Levine. Thanks also to Tony Wharrie.

Shawn Montgomery contributed his great enthusiasm and knowledge of Brown's Gas. Raymond Beaumont sent several timely articles about the peopling of America. Thanks also to Simon Cox, for getting us copies of The Shining Ones; Robin Pack, for his always thoughtful ideas; and Paul Stevens, for setting up and hosting our website in the early days. My introduction to Bruce and Wendy Cathie was a refreshing change when I most needed it. Bruce was the first to publish the coordinates of the pyramids in China. I'm especially thankful to many friends and colleagues at the Vancouver Island Regional Library who have been so supportive, including: Julie Berreth; Dave Devana; Penny Grant; Janice McLean; Kay Morley; Elizabeth Pack; and Leif Rosvold. Thanks to Lady Juliet Boobbyer for her assistance with the research of her father, Lord Rennell; and to Doug Kenyon of Atlantis Rising magazine, who was the first to publish the ideas that evolved into this book.

The Atlantis Blueprint wouldn't have been possible without the work of many scholars, amongst them Christian and Barbara Joy O'Brien, whose groundbreaking work in The Genius of the Few and The Shining Ones was ahead of its time. Also the marvellous books of Christopher Knight and Robert Lomas can't go unmentioned. I am also in debt to three true pioneers: John Anthony West, John Michell and Nigel Pennick.

Thanks also to Fred Hapgood and Beth Hapgood for their gracious co-operation.

None of my work would have been possible without the foundation built by Charles Hapgood and Captain Arlington Mallery.

Finally, last but never least, gratitude to Plato and his marvellous legend of Atlantis, which will continue to inspire many generations to come!

#### **Colin Wilson**

More than most of my books, this one has been a collective effort, with co-operation and feedback from many friends.

Charles Hapgood's cousin Beth Hapgood has been tireless as a facilitator and establisher of connections – it was she, for example, who put the authors in touch with Elwood and Daria Babbitt, who in turn did their best to help us track down the missing notes for what was meant to be Hapgood's revised and finalised edition of *The Path of the Pole*. Beth's friend Jim Bowles also provided some important hints and clues.

Shawn Montgomery of Toronto, whose role is described in the second and third chapters, also provided a vast amount of information on a subject that is his speciality – scientific mavericks and forgotten geniuses – in such embarrassing quantities that this volume could easily have been twice as long.

Many authors in this field of 'anomalous' historical research have also provided important information or indicated valuable lines of research. These include John Michell, Andrew Collins, Robert Bauval, John West, Robert Schoch, Christopher Dunn, Robert Lomas, Michael Baigent, Henry Lincoln, John Lash, Ivar Zapp, Lynn Picknett, Stan Gooch, Christian and Joy O'Brien, Edmund Marriage, Emilio Spedicato, Alexander Tollmann and Bill Denevan.

Eddie Campbell has earned my gratitude by introducing me to Henri Bortoft's work on Goethe.

It was the fortunate chance of meeting Gerd and Maria Walton on a Nile steamer that led to the discovery of *Our Cosmic Ancestors* by Maurice Chatelain, and of Chatelain's research into the Nineveh and Quiriga numbers which has played such an important part in this book. It was on that same Nile trip that our guide, Emil Shaker, made some highly enlightening comments on Egyptian temple ritual.

I am grateful to my friend Michael Baldwin, who has read most of this book in typescript, for sending me a copy of Jeremy Narby's *The Cosmic Serpent*.

My son Damon arrived one weekend with a copy of Stephen Oppenheimer's *Eden in the East*, thus drawing my attention to a book that was of enormous importance in our research.

Two old friends, Maurice Bassett and Ted Brown, have been indefatigable in helping me to find hard-to-trace volumes.

My thanks also to Stephen Phillips for allowing me to quote from both his published and unpublished work in Chapter 11.

Finally, my thanks to the London Library for the loan of such rare volumes as A.E. Berriman's *Historical Metrology* and Peter Fleming's *Brazilian Adventure*.

### PREFACE

RAND FLEM-ATH

At a local shopping mall, a boy reaches for the coins that glisten beneath the water of a bubbling fountain. The adventurer pulls off his shoes but before he can climb over the lip of the pool to seize the sunken treasure his mother pulls him back and tucks a shiny penny into his fist. 'Make a wish,' she urges him. With dramatic flair the coin is tossed into the water and closely watched as it sinks to the blue-tiled floor of the fountain.

As I watched the child's initiation into the wishing ritual I wondered just how many coin tossers know the true origin of this romantic superstition.

In ancient times flowing water was cherished as a gift from the gods. Wherever the earth goddess allowed it to appear was considered a sacred place. To express their gratitude, people would leave a small gift at the site. This tradition was retained even after humans learned to find water by digging wells.

Then came a subtle but lasting change in our worldview. We began to control nature, to bend it to our own design. The original religious impulse to honour the gods and goddesses faded, and was transformed into acts of magic designed to appropriate their powers for our personal use.

Today, when we pause in the midst of the bustle of a shopping centre or linger at a cool fountain while on holiday to toss a coin into a fountain, most of us are unaware that we are miming an ancient ritual. A shopping mall receives its water from an elaborate system of pipes and filters, its true origin possibly miles away. And in spirit it is even further removed from the idea of the gift from a goddess. It marks no sacred place.

But in the ancient world location held tremendous significance. Certain places were so holy that only a handful of visitors were permitted entrance. A web of intricate meaning surrounded rivers, lakes and forests. In time, this significance was transferred to temples, pyramids and other monuments built upon sacred ground. There was profound meaning to where we lived and to where we worshipped, because so much depended on our relationship with the earth.

With the coming of agriculture, humanity broke that covenant with nature. No longer did we feel subject to a careful order overseen by a powerful earth goddess. As hoes broke open the soil, we realised that nature could be forced to our will. But part of the price we paid for that power was fear: fear that the gods would seek vengeance for our disruption of nature.

At Delphi, the ancient Greeks honoured a sacred rock called the 'omphalos', which marked the 'navel' or 'centre' of the earth. A myth tells the story of its origin. From the opposite ends of the earth Zeus released two eagles. One flew west and the other east. Eventually the two birds crossed flight paths at Delphi, thus designating that city as the centre of the world. But before Delphi could be occupied, the sun god, Apollo, had to sanctify its ground through battle with a gigantic serpent, 'Python', who lived beneath the earth.

Like the dragons of ancient China, Python was thought to be dangerously unpredictable, but after a valiant struggle Apollo triumphed in taming the creature by driving a lance through its head. In celebration, a sacred rock, the *omphalos*, was placed over the spot of Apollo's victory.

In ancient Japan, a similar story was told in Hitachi Province, where a sea monster by the name of Hishin-Uwo was thought to be responsible for earthquakes. A god pinned down this creature with a river-rock called the Kaus-mi-ishi so that he could temper the fearful shaking of the earth.

And at Deli, in India, there is an iron pillar driven so deep into the ground that it was believed that it had impaled the head of the serpent king, Vasuki, thus keeping the world safe as long as this pillar remained in place.

Widespread myths testify to the ancient belief that certain places on earth are sacred and demand respect. Often, as in the case of Delphi, these sites were perceived to hold the extraordinary power of also being the centre or the navel of the earth. Cuzco in the central Andes, Nippur in ancient Sumeria, Jerusalem, Mecca, Easter Island and Deli have all at one time been held in such esteem.

Many ancient people regarded the world as a giant disc floating upon the world's ocean. The holy city lay at what its citizens believed to be the exact centre of the earth-disc. When constructing temples and monuments, the ancients aligned their buildings with great precision so as not to dishonour any gods. This was considered a practical duty, since if a sacred site was marred by improper placement then the uncontrollable forces of nature could be released, followed by disaster.

Feng shui is the Chinese art of divining the most fortuitous arrangement of space. The foundation stone of each new building was always selected with great care since it was considered the anchor of the whole edifice and its position would prevent the violent actions of underground spirits from destroying the structure. The entire surrounding environment was also carefully considered. Mountains were thought to harbour dragons that, if not appeased, might arise from their slumber and destroy the works of humans. If a peak was not

THE ATLANTIS BLUEPRINT

perfectly balanced, it must be modified. The Chinese were terraformers, reshaping the elevations of the earth around them to ensure perfect harmony.

Numerous tactics were adopted to allow the free flow of 'chi', the positive energy believed to stream throughout the universe. Mirrors and fountains, if properly arranged, could enhance the positive flow of chi and, by avoiding a design that included straight lines, evil forces might be diverted from homes and places of work.

Around AD 1700 the Jesuits arrived in China. During their tenure they systematically destroyed any books about feng shui while hypocritically copying the writings. So it was only a matter of time before the ancient Chinese practice was finding its way into the design of such sites as Versailles. The original plans of the famous French palace built for Louis XIV were rectangular in shape, but the secret application of feng shui forced a change. Winding paths and kiosks were introduced to please the eye, and if they also warded off evil spirits, so much the better. This notion that a place holds intrinsic meaning is called geomancy.

Just as astrology evolved into astronomy, and alchemy became chemistry, so has the ancient science of geomancy found its modern equivalent in geology, the forgotten science of antiquity. Unlike astrology/astronomy, which conjures up images of a priest gazing at the stars, or alchemy/chemistry, which brings to mind Frankenstein-like laboratories filled with test tubes and foaming gases, geomancy/geology is devoid of a popular image, but it was once an esteemed science.

At the heart of geology lies another ancient science, geometry. Geometry, which means 'the measuring of the earth', is a science that was practised, as we shall see, throughout the globe, but most purposefully in ancient Egypt, where the annual flooding of the Nile drowned the boundaries between farming plots. In *Sacred Geometry: Symbolism and Purpose in Religious Structures*, Nigel Pennick explains the process undertaken by the priests to restore order each year: Of necessity, the method of surveying had to be practical and simple. It required but two men and a knotted rope, and the knowledge of the so-called 'Pythagorean' triangle, centuries before Pythagoras walked this earth.

The laying out of areas required a foolproof method for the production of the right angle. This was achieved by marking off the rope with thirteen equal divisions. Four units then formed one side of the triangle, three another and five the hypotenuse opposite the right angle. This simple method has persisted to this day, and was used when tomb and temple building began. It was the origin of the historic 'cording of the temple', and from this technique it was a relatively simple task to lay out rectangles and other more complex geometrical figures.<sup>1</sup>

The 'cording of the temple', using a simple rope with thirteen knots, turns out to be an important clue about the origins of the people who brought sacred geometry to Egypt.

Underlying the idea of geomancy is the assumption that there is something unique about sacred sites that prompted people to construct marvellous monuments at specific locations. Some authors have speculated that the ancients knew of forces within the earth that emitted energy at particular points on its surface. This energy might be psychic, as in the case of Delphi, where the spirit of the earth goddess's serpent, Typhon, released powers that the priests and priestesses drew upon to devise oracles. Other authors, such as Bruce Cathie, believe that there are sacred sites at critical points on the earth's surface where the ancients could tap a universal energy flowing through the planet.<sup>2</sup>

But perhaps there is another explanation for the placement of the sanctified monuments? John Michell, in *City of Revelation*, comments that 'the traditions relating to these monuments are unanimous in claiming that they are relics of a former elemental science, founded upon principles of which we are now ignorant'.<sup>3</sup> Among Masons the search for these lost principles has become an essential feature of their secret society. In November 1752, when George Washington became a Mason in Fredericksonburg, he heard the following words:

The proper business of a Mason is astronomical, chemical, *geological* and moral science, and more particularly that of the ancients, with all the mysteries and fables founded upon it.

Let us endeavor to *turn the stream*; to go from priestcraft to science, from mystery to knowledge, from allegory to real history.[italics added].<sup>4</sup>

Whatever we may think of the Masons in modern times, we can perhaps agree that the priest-craft of geomancy needs to be reborn.

Just as astrology may well be a form of degenerated astronomy and alchemy may have had its origins in the science of chemistry, so might not geomancy be a debased form of ancient geology? That was the question that ultimately sent me on the quest that would become *The Atlantis Blueprint*.

Today we assume that sacred sites such as the Egyptian, Chinese and South American pyramids were built by local people for local reasons, but *The Atlantis Blueprint* will reveal that there is a single global pattern that ties these monuments together. This in turn implies the existence of an advanced civilisation that existed before the flood and managed to communicate important geodesic, geological and geometric information to people who became ancient mariners and recharted the globe.

This knowledge was periodically lost and rediscovered: first by an unknown people who may have been centred in Lebanon, and then by the Phoenicians, and most recently by the Knights Templar. This lost civilisation preserved some of its great knowledge as a gift to future generations.

Joining me in the quest is Colin Wilson, author of scores of books, including *From Atlantis to the Sphinx*.

Our collaboration had an unexpected beginning. Colin had written an introduction to When the Sky Fell: In Search of Atlantis, the book that my wife, Rose, and I published in 1995. In the winter of 1997–8 he sent me a fax asking if I could verify Charles Hapgood's signature on a copy of his first important book, Earth's Shifting Crust. Colin knew that I was familiar with Hapgood's signature because of my correspondence with him from 1977 to 1982. I was happy to be able to tell him that the book had indeed been signed by Charles.

Colin and I stayed in touch and he sent me a copy of a documentary called *The Flood* that he'd introduced and in which I had appeared. It was around that time that I had decided to gather together the previous four years of research into a new book. Rose was occupied with working on her first novel<sup>5</sup> and so I was temporarily without a co-author. I wondered if Colin would be interested in joining me in this adventure? To give him an idea about where the latest work had taken me, I sent him an article called 'Blueprints from Atlantis' that was about to be published in the American magazine *Atlantis Rising* (see Appendix 1). After reading the article Colin phoned to say he was keen to join me in the quest.

We began with the death of a professor in New England.

Author's note: The text of The Atlantis Blueprint has been jointly written by Rand Flem-Ath and Colin Wilson. However, to enable the reader to distinguish between their individual voices, Colin Wilson takes the role of first-person narrator and Rand Flem-Ath contributes in the third person.

# HAPGOOD'S Secret Quest For Atlantis

1

ON A RAINY night in December 1982, a retired New England professor of anthropology named Charles Hapgood stepped off the pavement without looking left and was hit by an oncoming car. He died in hospital three days later.<sup>1</sup>

Two months earlier he had sorted out his books and papers, and invited his sons to come and take what they wanted. He had been retired for sixteen years, and, at the age of seventyeight, had the satisfaction of knowing that the last thirty years of his life had produced work of amazing originality. *Earth's Shifting Crust* (1958),<sup>2</sup> written with the active encouragement and co-operation of Albert Einstein, had proposed a revolutionary new theory of the great ice ages: namely, that the crust of the earth can slide,<sup>3</sup> like the skin on cold gravy, under the weight of polar ice caps, and move whole continents around. But perhaps his most revolutionary book was *Maps of the Ancient Sea Kings* (1966),<sup>4</sup> which proved beyond reasonable doubt that civilisation is far older than historians had suspected; it should have brought him worldwide celebrity, since his arguments were irrefutable. He also produced a second edition of *Earth's Shifting Crust* (called *The Path of the Pole*, 1970)<sup>5</sup> with still more evidence for his theory of crust slippage.

Born in 1904, Hapgood had graduated from Harvard in philosophy of science, then studied at Freiburg during the 1930s, when he witnessed the rise of the Nazis. At the outbreak of the Second World War, he was inducted into the Office of Strategic Studies – the forerunner of the CIA – as an expert on Germany. When the war was over, Hapgood became a professor of anthropology at Springfield College in Massachusetts.

He was a good teacher, who believed in involving his students as much as possible. When, in 1949, a student named Henry Warrington asked him about the lost continent of Mu, the legendary civilisation that is supposed to have been engulfed by the Pacific Ocean, Hapgood told him to go away to research it, then report back to the class. As an afterthought, he told Warrington to examine the evidence for Atlantis too.<sup>6</sup>

Warrington had only to consult any good encyclopaedia to learn that in the 1850s an English zoologist named P. L. Sclater had observed a strange similarity between animals and plants as far apart as India and Australia, and suggested that there must have been a land bridge between the Malay archipelago and the south coast of Asia during the Eocene Age, around 55 million years ago. He called this Lemuria, because his missing continent connected places where lemurs – a primate species – were common.

The existence of Lemuria became incorporated into the teachings of the eccentric genius Madame Blavatsky, who said it was the home of what she called the 'third root race', predecessors of human beings who looked like giant apes and communicated by telepathy, who were followed by Atlantis, then our current civilisation, the fifth root race. But, since only members of the Theosophical Society took Madame Blavatsky seriously, this view of Lemuria failed to gain wide currency.

In the 1880s a brilliant but erratic French scholar called Augustus Le Plongeon claimed to be able to read texts of the ancient Maya of Mexico, where he said he had found references to a continent called Mu that had vanished beneath the waves after tremendous earthquakes. Few took him seriously. Then in 1926 a British ex-intelligence officer named James Churchward, who had been a colonel in the Bengal Lancers. wrote a book called The Lost Continent of Mu,<sup>7</sup> following it up with four sequels. Churchward had a friend called William Niven, a Scottish engineer and amateur archaeologist, who had been excavating near a village called Amantia, north of Mexico City, when he found hundreds of tablets apparently written in the Mayan script. From their depth, Niven judged them to be more than 12,000 years old. Contemporary Mayan scholars were unable to decipher the script, but when Niven showed some of the tablets to Churchward, the ex-lancer claimed to be able to read it. During his time in India, he explained, he had formed a friendship with a Hindu priest who, when he learned that the young British officer was interested in archaeology, spent two years teaching him to read inscriptions that, he claimed, were written in Naacal, which was the original tongue of mankind and also the language of the lost continent of Mu. And now Niven had demonstrated the truth of another assertion of Churchward's mentor: that the priesthood of Mu had sent emissaries to Central America to teach their secret knowledge and to prepare a place of refuge in the event of the destruction of their own civilisation. This had finally come about, according to Churchward, about 50,000 years ago.

Because Churchward made no attempt at a scholarly presentation, his books were generally dismissed as fantasy. When Henry Warrington presented his report to Charles Hapgood's class at Springfield College, everyone agreed that there was no real evidence for Mu.

Atlantis was a different matter. It had first been described by Plato in two of his dialogues, the *Timaeus* and *Critias*, and the Greek Neoplatonist philosopher Proclus had stated that Plato's student Crantor (c.340–275 BC) had visited Egypt, where he saw pillars inscribed with the legend of Atlantis.

In the Timaeus, Plato's uncle, Critias, describes how his ancestor Solon (639-559 BC), the great statesman, had visited Egypt about two centuries earlier. Realising that the Egyptians knew far more about history than the Greeks, he lured a group of priests to talk about the past by telling them what he knew of Greek history. The bait was successful; an old priest told him, 'Oh Solon, Solon, you Greeks are all children.' He went on to say that the earth had experienced many catastrophes that had almost destroyed mankind, some by fire, some by water, and some by other means. But 9,000 years before (i.e. about 9,600 BC), one of the greatest of these catastrophes had occurred - a destruction by water. At this time, Solon was told, Athens already existed, and out in the ocean, beyond the Pillars of Hercules (which we now know as the Straits of Gibraltar), there was an island-continent called Atlantis, 'as large as Libya and Asia combined'. (By Libya he meant all of North Africa and by Asia he meant an area equivalent to the Middle East.)

The priest then made a baffling statement. From Atlantis, he explained, it was possible to reach other islands that formed part of Atlantis, 'and from them, the whole opposite continent that surrounds what can be truly called the ocean'.

It is conceivable that, by the 'opposite continent', the priest was referring to America – for there is evidence that Europeans visited America thousands of years before Columbus – but to say that the opposite continent *surrounds* the ocean sounds odd. Sea can surround a continent, but surely a continent does not surround the sea?

On Atlantis, said the priest, a powerful dynasty of kings had succeeded in extending their empire as far as the borders of Egypt. Their next ambition was to conquer Egypt and Greece. But Greece had resisted; an alliance led by Athens succeeded in defeating the Atlanteans. After this, a tremendous catastrophe, involving earthquakes and floods, destroyed most of the Greeks, and engulfed Atlantis under the waves.

This is not the usual version of history. According to the Oxford Classical Dictionary, Athens probably dates from about 900 BC, possibly a few centuries earlier. Even though it admits that 'the more substantial remains of later periods have largely effaced prehistoric settlement evidence', there is still a huge gap between 900 BC and 9,000 BC. On the other hand, we know that archaeology is continually pushing back the age of civilisation. In the 1960s, Jericho - the first walled city - was believed to date from about 6,500 BC, but it is now believed to date from at least 2,000 years earlier. 'The great stone wall, some twenty feet high and nine feet thick, was joined by at least one apsidal tower which . . . would not have disgraced one of the more impressive mediaeval castles,' says one expert.<sup>8</sup> But early settlers do not build walls and towers like that; they build one-room huts. It took European man about 1,000 years to move from fortified wooden barricades to medieval castles. So Jericho might well be as old as 8,000 BC. And in that case, why not Athens?

In the *Critias*, Plato continues the story. Atlantis was founded by the sea god Poseidon (Neptune), who fathered five pairs of twins on a mortal woman. The god built her a home on a hill, and surrounded it with concentric rings of sea and land. The twins were each allotted a portion of the island, and over the generations extended their conquests to other islands and to the mainland of Europe.

Great engineers, the Atlanteans built a circular city, 11 miles in diameter, with a metal wall and a huge canal connecting it to the sea. Behind the city there was a plain 229 by 343 miles wide, on which farmers grew the city's food supply. Behind this were mountains with fertile meadows and every kind of livestock, including elephants. Plato spends many pages describing the magnificent buildings, with hot and cold fountains, communal dining halls and palaces of many-coloured stone, then goes on to describe the Atlantean social structure at equal length.

5

As time went by, the *Critias* goes on, the god-like element among the Atlanteans became diluted with human stock and they were no longer able 'to carry their prosperity with moderation'. The meaning is quite clear: undisturbed prosperity makes human beings lazy, and those who are too aggressive to allow themselves to vegetate fly from boredom by using up their energies in a struggle for power and wealth (things have not changed all that much). Although the Atlanteans regarded themselves as fortunate and contented, the gods were fully aware of their corruption. So Zeus summoned all the gods to a meeting in his palace . . .

And at that point, the *Critias* breaks off. Plato never completed it, or went on to write the third dialogue of a projected trilogy, the *Hermocrates*. The likeliest explanation is that his plans were interrupted by illness and death – he died at the age of eighty.

The story of Atlantis continued to fascinate readers for more than 2,000 years. In the nineteenth century an American congressman named Ignatius Donnelly wrote the first complete study of the legend, concluding that it is almost certainly a record of fact. *Atlantis, The Antediluvian World*,<sup>9</sup> which has been in print ever since it was first published in 1882, is a work of extraordinary range that argues that the colonies of Atlantis included North and South America, as well as Egypt and Spain, and is inclined to believe that the Azores, in the mid-Atlantic, are the only part of the sunken island that remains visible. Donnelly came close to persuading the British prime minister Gladstone to send a naval vessel to look for Atlantean remains.

Donnelly – described as 'the most erudite man ever to sit in Congress' – seems to have been a remarkable man. He was the author of an influential book proposing that William Shakespeare was in fact Francis Bacon, while a sequel to his text on Atlantis, *Ragnarok, The Age of Fire and Gravel* (1883),<sup>10</sup> set out to explain the origins of the layer of sand, gravel and clay that covers most of our earth, arguing that it

6
was left behind after a flood caused by the impact of some great comet which vaporised oceans and caused an age of darkness. This happened, Donnelly suggests, when man had already begun to establish civilisation, and the event is reflected in many myths of catastrophe. The area where the comet struck, he thinks, may have been the mid-Atlantic – in short, Atlantis.

It is an interesting speculation, for a cometary impact is as good an explanation as any for the destruction of Plato's legendary civilisation. But Donnelly's belief that Atlantis was located in the mid-Atlantic cannot be sustained. The explanation is summarised in a popular volume on mysteries published in 1961:

At first sight the configuration of the bed of the Atlantic between Bermuda and Spain appears to confirm the former existence of Atlantis. Depth sounders carried westwards from Spain disclose first a valley three thousand feet in depth, the sea bed then rising perpendicularly to the summits of the Azores which are in effect the tops of a high mountain range which runs under the sea north and south in the Atlantic. The ocean bed then drops to another valley two thousand feet deep and rises steeply again to the island of Bermuda, another mountain top. It appears, therefore, that the Azores represent the last remaining outposts of Atlantis. But geological surveys of the ocean bed have disclosed that, if any subsidences took place, they occurred at a date a hundred thousand years or more before the time of the supposed loss of Atlantis.<sup>11</sup>

This, then, would appear to rule out the existence of Atlantis in the Atlantic Ocean – at least, if it was the size of North Africa and the Middle East combined.

As Hapgood reread Plato's account, he was struck by the fact that this sounded like a description of something that had

actually happened. It seemed to him that the most interesting question was not so much where Atlantis was located, but what could have caused such a catastrophe. No volcanic eruption could be great enough to wreck a whole continent and extend its destructiveness as far as Greece.

A trivial domestic incident started a new train of thought. Hapgood had put a heavy rug, rolled into a bundle, into the washing machine, and when the drum had begun to spin, the machine shook until it tore the bolts out of the kitchen floor. At roughly the same time as this incident, a friend of Hapgood, Hugh Auchinloss Brown, an engineer, suggested his own theory of how an earth catastrophe could have taken place. The earth's polar ice caps are huge, Antarctica's alone being about twice as large as the United States; the northern ice cap is almost entirely floating ice, but Antarctica, on the other hand, is a vast continent covered with ice. Since the earth is continually spinning like a washing machine, its ice cap could act like the bunched-up rug, causing an uneven distribution of mass. Auchinloss Brown even went so far as to propose that the mass of ice at the poles can cause the earth to topple on to its side every 7,000 years, a view that was used by the science fiction writer Allan Eckert in a novel called The Hab Theory, 'HAB', being Auchinloss Brown's initials.

Auchinloss Brown pointed out that there is a significant difference between the rotations of a washing machine and our planet. Because it spins on its axis, the earth is 'fatter' at the equator than at the poles, so in effect it is like an enormous flywheel whose spin stabilises itself. A flywheel would spin erratically if someone attached a weight to its edge, but the polar ice is not on the edge but, so to speak, at the centre of the wheel. Hapgood had to try to work out the mass of irregular ice that could cause the wheel to 'judder'. He asked a colleague to calculate the centre of gravity of the Antarctic ice cap, which has an irregular shape. He learned that the centre of gravity of Antarctica was around 340 miles to the west of the Pole itself, which meant that when the ice reached a certain thickness, Antarctica could, in theory, cause a bunched-up-rug effect. Then he had to work out whether this irregular sheet of ice, much of it 2 miles thick, could cause the flywheel to judder. The answer, when it came, was disappointing. The flywheel-stabilising effect was thousands of times greater than the weight of ice at the South Pole. Auchinloss Brown's 'Hab theory' was also disproved.

At this low point, his friend James Hunter Campbell, an engineer and inventor and an associate of Thomas Edison's, made a suggestion that completely changed the direction of the investigation. Surely, said Campbell, there was no need for the bunched-up-rug effect to make the whole earth wobble on its axis? The earth's crust is a fairly thin layer of solid matter, between 20 and 40 miles thick, which floats on a sea of molten rock, so the mass of irregular ice would only have to make the earth's crust slip on the liquid underneath.

This was Hapgood's great breakthrough. Suddenly he had the makings of a plausible theory about what might have happened to Atlantis. Moreover, he had extremely powerful support in the theories of a German meteorologist named Alfred Lothar Wegener, who had taught at the University of Graz. Around 1910 Wegener had pointed out that we only have to look at a map of the world to see that the bulge on the coast of South America appears to fit very neatly into the hollow on the coast of Africa. Is it not possible that they were once part of the same continent, then drifted apart? Wegener labelled his hypothetical supercontinent Pangaea.

Wegener's Hypothesis, as it was known, was presented to the academic world in 1915 in a book called *The Origin of the Continents and Oceans*.<sup>12</sup> It encountered furious resistance, and was widely ridiculed. What, his colleagues wanted to know, had driven the continents apart? Why *should* they drift apart when the surface of the earth is obviously solid? Wegener's reply was along the same lines as Sclater's observations on Lemuria in the 1850s: there were similar rock strata and fossils in both Africa and South America. That, said his opponents, was coincidence.

Wegener struggled on, aware that he had lost the battle, and by 1930 his theory had been generally rejected. He went on a final expedition to Greenland, where he met his death from a heart attack induced by overexertion. His theory was promptly forgotten.

His critics were not entirely wrong. His theory was based on two presuppositions: that the sea bed is a smooth plane, so that continents can drift over it like immense rafts; and that it is soft and plastic. In fact the sea bed is not flat – it is often mountainous – and the rock of the sea bed is rigid. Yet Wegener's basic intuition – that the continents were once a solid land mass that has since split apart – was correct, and was recognised as such within a few decades of his death. His name can now be found in every dictionary of science.

In 1952, Hapgood was in effect re-examining the Wegener Hypothesis – with one important difference. Unlike Wegener, Hapgood had a clear idea of what might cause 'continental drift': the mass of polar ice. He decided to try to enlist the support of the most famous living scientist, Albert Einstein. Hapgood had written to him before, with some questions about the nature of the expanding universe, and Einstein had replied. Hapgood wrote again, this time asking whether Einstein thought that radioactive elements such as radium might be built up in the earth's crust from simpler elements because of the enormous pressures.

Although his reply has been lost, Einstein seems to have shown interest, for, on 15 November 1952, two weeks after his first letter, Hapgood was sending him a lengthy memorandum about the forces exerted by the earth's crust. He made one comment that would be central to his whole theory. Noting the size of the last great American ice sheet, known as the Wisconsin, Hapgood pointed out that if it had extended as far north as the present North Pole, its weight would have been so great that it would have pulled the globe sideways. (Hapgood used the term 'careened'.) The answer, Hapgood thought, was that the North Pole was not then in its present position, but further south in Hudson Bay.

Einstein immediately grasped the essence of the rather diffuse memorandum; he replied nine days later (24 November 1952),<sup>13</sup> remarking that he had once read a popular article suggesting that an irregular mass of ice at the poles could cause the earth's crust to slip. And he advised Hapgood that, in his opinion, 'a careful study of this hypothesis is really desirable'.

That was exactly what Hapgood wanted – encouragement from the world's most famous scientist to go ahead and develop his theory of the earth's shifting crust. His reaction was to begin to write a book about his theory.

It was six months before he wrote to Einstein again, when he enclosed the typescript of 'The Ice Age', the first chapter of his book. A mere century ago, Hapgood pointed out, people were simply unable to accept that the earth had once been covered with vast sheets of ice, but finally, the evidence became too powerful to ignore. Not only the extreme northern and southern regions had been covered with ice, but India and Africa too. In fact, we now know that in the Pre-Cambrian Era, about 800 million years ago, the whole earth remained frozen solid almost as far as the equator, and that this ice age lasted for another 300 million years. Nothing as extreme has happened since, but the earth has passed through a succession of ice ages whose cause is still a mystery.

If ice ages occurred at regular intervals, an obvious explanation would be that the solar system passes periodically through some giant cloud of cosmic dust, but they have no perceptible pattern of frequency, so other theories must be considered.

In 1872, a Scotsman named James Croll produced a book called *Climate and Time*, arguing that the key to the ice ages lies in the tilt of the earth's axis, which causes our winter and summer; at present it is 23.4 degrees. If there were no tilt, there would be no seasons. It follows that if the tilt were increased, winter and summer would be more extreme. In fact, the tilt *does* increase, as far as 24.4 degrees, and this, Croll suggested, can produce ice ages.

In 1920 a Serbian scientist named Milutin Milankovich developed this idea further. He contended that the movement of the earth around the sun varies in three ways: the tilt of the earth's axis, which varies slightly over 41,000 years; the point when its orbit comes closest to the sun (called the perihelion), which varies every 22,000 years; and the slight changes in the orbit (known as eccentricity), which vary over a period of 100,000 years. Milankovich suggested that if these three factors coincide, they cause an ice age. For the next twenty years, Milankovich continued to produce charts and graphs, and climatologists were deeply impressed. Milankovich was only concerned with the Pleistocene, the most recent geological epoch, which ended a mere 10,000 years ago, but his graph of the Pleistocene – 'the Milankovich curve' – showed the climatic changes of the Pleistocene in remarkable detail.

The problem with the Milankovich theory is that, while it can explain small fluctuations in the earth's climate, it cannot answer the question of why vast ice sheets extended beyond the tropics. The 300-million-year-long ice age of the Pre-Cambrian seems to require something more than three orbital variations occurring at the same time.

Another interesting theory was put forward by the meteorologist Sir George Simpson in the 1950s. His notions sound totally paradoxical: that ice ages are caused by an increase in heat from the sun. Simpson pointed out that an increase in the sun's heat would cause heavier rainfall, as the sun would evaporate more water from the sea (that is why the tropics have monsoons). In the polar regions, precipitation falls as snow, and if more snow falls in winter than can evaporate in summer, the ice caps will grow larger and larger, and the result will be an ice age. But if increased solar radiation caused the ice ages, it should also have warmed the seas, until most of the ice-free ocean was as warm as the Mediterranean. A study of shell deposits on the sea bottom, carried out by Cesare Emiliani of the University of Chicago, shows no such rise in temperature, so Simpson's theory also has to be abandoned.

There is one more likely possibility: that ice ages are caused by volcanic dust in the earth's atmosphere. During the first part of the twentieth century, there was a lessening of volcanic activity, resulting in the long, hot summers that can be remembered by those born before 1950. An increase in volcanic eruptions has brought an increased variability in the weather – rainy summers, warm winters. What causes this rise in volcanic activity? One theory suggests that the earth may have been struck by large meteors or small asteroids, but there have been no such major strikes since the great Tunguska explosion which devastated hundreds of square miles of Siberian forest in 1908.

We still have no firm ideas about the causes of the ice ages, but Hapgood went on to raise an even more baffling question: why are the records of ice ages not distributed across locations where you would expect them to be found, namely showing ice spreading from the poles and working towards the equator? How can we explain the recent ice ages that left Siberia and Alaska untouched, yet froze Europe almost as far south as London and Berlin? And what about the ice sheet that covered India and moved *northwards* in the Carboniferous Period? One explanation might be that around 300 million years ago this part of India was much higher – and therefore colder – than today, but there were also vast ice sheets at *sea level* in Asia, Africa and Australia, and ice sheets in Africa and Madagascar also spread 'the wrong way', from the equator.

You might also expect that an ice age would affect the northern and southern hemispheres at the same time. Not so; there is evidence to show that there have been ice sheets in the southern hemisphere but not at the same time in the north, and vice versa.

If you assume that the earth's crust cannot move, and that

the land that is now at the North and South Poles has always been located at the same places, these facts cannot be supported. Instead assume that the earth's crust can move around, and all is explained: the ice that almost reached the latitude of London while Siberia remained unfrozen, the ice sheet over India, and other irregularities.

Hapgood was lucky to have a friend in the zoologist Ivan Sanderson, who was interested in what are now called 'anomalies', meaning strange and unexplained phenomena. It was Sanderson who brought to his attention the Russian scientist Immanuel Velikovsky's investigations of the Beresovka mammoth, found frozen in Siberia around 1901 in a half-standing position with buttercups in its mouth. Obviously, for such flora to have been growing, the climate had changed very suddenly, but how could even an earth crust slippage have caused the temperature to drop so rapidly? Hapgood had himself been in Canada one Indian summer; it had been hot enough for him to bathe in a lake and then dry out in the sun, until suddenly the wind had changed to north-west and the temperature had dropped so that the lake was frozen over within hours. He imagined the Beresovka mammoth chewing buttercups in a warm meadow when a storm had blown up, with a wind of 150 miles an hour. (One of the consequences of volcanic dust in the air is an increase in the temperature difference between poles and equator and more powerful winds.)

But why were other mammoths not affected? The answer is that they were – in their thousands. Twenty thousand mammoth tusks were exported from Siberia in the last decades of the nineteenth century and thousands more must have remained buried. Ivory is unusable unless it comes from freshly killed animals, or can be frozen very quickly. Many of the frozen mammoths were perfectly edible, indicating that they had been frozen to temperatures well below zero and kept like that for thousands of years. If meat is merely kept at or around freezing point, ice crystals form and 'spoil' it by disrupting the cells. Evidently, some huge catastrophe plunged Siberia from a warm day into sub-zero temperatures that lasted 15,000 years.

Hapgood then discussed the mastodon bones found in New York State around 1880, which at the time were assumed to prove that mastodons survived the Ice Age. Subsequent geological studies have proved that, like the Siberian mammoths, they were caught by a sudden drop in temperature, then in the ice sheet that subsequently formed, so the mastodons of North America – as well as bears, horses, giant beavers, deer, caribou, elk and bison – were also overtaken by catastrophe. The basic difference was that Siberia became freezing cold. Why? Because it had moved north.

Einstein read Hapgood's material and replied within five days: 'I find your arguments very impressive and have the impression that your hypothesis is correct. One can hardly doubt that significant shifts of the earth's crust have taken place repeatedly and within a short time.'14 His encouragement led Hapgood to send him more of the typescript. In spring 1954, Einstein supported Hapgood's application for a grant or research appointment at the Institute of Advanced at Princeton, where Einstein was based.<sup>15</sup> Studies Unfortunately, Robert Oppenheimer, the 'father of the atom bomb', who was an influential member of the committee, opposed Hapgood, and the request was turned down. On 18 May 1954, Einstein wrote to express his sympathy, and, perhaps as a consolation prize, sent Hapgood a short introduction to the book that would become Earth's Shifting Crust, probably recognising that, in the long run, this would be worth more than a grant.

Again, in November 1954, Einstein supported Hapgood's request for a research grant from the Guggenheim Foundation. Once again, it was turned down. The following January, Hapgood and Campbell called on Einstein at Princeton and held a long discussion which Hapgood wrote up into an account that he later sent to Einstein, who agreed that it was accurate, although he asked not to be quoted, since his remarks had been made without preparation. Hapgood later reprinted the notes in *Earth's Shifting Crust*. Campbell was trying to work out the mathematics of how the Antarctic ice cap could cause the earth's crust to fracture. Einstein was totally convinced by Hapgood's geological evidence that the earth's crust *could* fracture and slide; what he doubted was whether the polar ice cap had anything to do with it, a view that Hapgood had come to share by the time he issued the second edition, *The Path of the Pole*, in 1970. He simply doubted whether the mass of ice – even when contained in an irregular shape like Antarctica – could cause the crust to slip.

On 16 April, at the age of seventy-six, Einstein died in hospital. Hapgood had lost his most influential champion, but at last *Earth's Shifting Crust* was now almost completed. What had once seemed a wild theory was steadily gathering support from other sources. Professor George W. Bain realised that the chemical composition of soil is altered by sunlight, and discovered that, for example, tropical soil is quite different from soil in a cool zone. His studies of very early geological periods led him to conclude that in the Carboniferous Period, the equator ran through the New Siberian Islands – or, to put it another way, that Siberia was located closer to the equator.

Bain published his results in 1953. For twenty years before that, the Chinese professor Ting Ying H. Ma, of the University of Fukien,<sup>16</sup> had been studying corals and had reached similar conclusions: ancient coral seas were not in the same position as at present, but in fact changed their position from age to age. At first Ma tried to explain this by Wegener's theory of drifting continents, but by 1949, when Hapgood started working on the problem, he had concluded that only shifts in the earth's crust itself could account for the patterns of change. Ma suspected that the movement went deeper than the crust, into the mantle, the layer below the crust.

For Hapgood, five years' work was drawing to a close; all

that remained now was to find a publisher. And at this juncture, another fascinating investigation fell into his lap.

On 26 August 1956, a radio broadcast from Georgetown University, in Washington, DC,<sup>17</sup> featured a panel discussion in which the leading speaker was a scholar of Viking maps, Captain Arlington H. Mallery. The panel was arguing about a map, dating from 1513, that bore an inscription stating that it had been pieced together from a number of other old maps by a Turkish seafarer and one-time pirate named Piri Reis ('piri' means admiral); Reis was apparently eventually beheaded through the machinations of an enemy in 1554. His map showed South America, a portion of West Africa and, at the bottom, what appeared to be part of the coast of Antarctica. Earlier that year, Mallery had been reading an article in the Geographical Journal about discoveries made in Antarctica during an international exploration in 1949, including sonar soundings under the ice that surrounded the coast.<sup>18</sup> At that moment his friend M.I. Walters dropped on his desk a copy of the Piri Reis map, which had recently been presented to the Library of Congress by a Turkish officer. A single glance showed Mallery that there appeared to be an amazing correspondence between the bays shown on the Piri Reis map and the bays recently revealed by the sonar. Piri Reis himself had stated that some of the twenty maps he had used dated back to the time of Alexander the Great, who was born in 356 BC. Since Antarctica was undoubtedly by that time covered with a sheet of ice – much of it 2 miles deep – these original maps must have been made long before Alexander - at a conservative estimate, around 4,000 BC.

But a map is no use without something written on it, and writing was not supposed to have been developed until the Sumerians began to use it for tax demands around 3,500 BC. It looked very much as if the Piri Reis map proved that writing had been in use long before 4,000 BC. Furthermore, Antarctica itself was not officially discovered until 1818. The Piri Reis map suggested the existence of a sophisticated seafaring civilisation at a time when, according to historians, civilisation was only just evolving in the Middle East.

Understandably, in view of his interest in Antarctica, Hapgood was tremendously excited by the new discovery. He had already concluded that, before the last great crust slippage, Lesser Antarctica – the smaller half of the divided continent, directly south of Patagonia – was located outside the Antarctic Circle, and had later moved inside it, so it would quite probably have been free of ice in 9,600 BC, when, according to Plato, Atlantis had vanished. Although Hapgood had no intention of breathing a word about it to anyone – he had no desire to be dismissed as a member of the lunatic fringe – it looked as if the Piri Reis map confirmed his suspicion that Plato had been right about an ancient civilisation that predated known historical records.

Hapgood was by then an assistant professor at Keene State College, part of the University of New Hampshire. He again enlisted the aid of his students in his latest enterprise. Their business was simply to study the Piri Reis map without preconceptions and compare it with other early maps. One of the first things they discovered was that the land maps of the period were extremely crude; one showed Italy joined to Spain, another showed England shaped like a teapot. Yet the maps used by mariners - known as 'portolans', which means 'port to port' - were often incredibly accurate. According to Piri Reis, his map had been based partly on a map possessed by Columbus, although no one had succeeded in locating this. But perhaps he had used maps from the ancient library of Alexandria; Hapgood was inclined to believe that these had found their way to the great library in Constantinople, which then fell into the hands of the Turks when the city was captured in 1453.

As long ago as 1889, Adolf Erik Nordenskiold (1832–1901), another leading expert on early maps, had also been convinced that the portolans were based on maps that dated back centuries before Christ. After ten Arctic expeditions, Nordenskiold became aware of the deplorable state of polar cartography. He undertook a systematic reappraisal of all ancient maps, culminating in the *Facsimile-Atlas* (Stockholm, 1889), which is commonly regarded as an impetus for the modern study of cartography. The great geographer and astronomer Ptolemy, who had been a librarian in Alexandria around 150 BC, had made maps that were less accurate than the medieval portolans despite having the greatest library in the world at his disposal. Was it likely that ordinary seamen could surpass the work of Ptolemy, unless they had other maps to guide them?

In fact, the Piri Reis maps contained a number of errors for example, he had allowed the twenty maps he used to overlap, so that he had shown the Amazon River twice, although he had also left out a 900-mile stretch of coastline. One error could be pinned down to the Greek astronomer Eratosthenes, who was born about 275 BC. He knew that in Syene, in Upper Egypt (close to the present Aswan), the sun was reflected in a certain deep well on the solstice, 21 June, so towers there did not cast a shadow at that time. But in Alexandria, 500 miles due north, they did. He measured the length of the shadow of a tower in Alexandria at midday on 21 June, and used this to calculate the angle of the sun's rays. This was about 7 degrees, which is approximately one-fiftieth of 360. Since he knew the distance to Syene, this meant that 500 miles represented 7 degrees of the earth's polar circumference, so it was easy to work out that 360 degrees would be represented by 25,000 miles. The actual circumference around the poles is 24,821 miles, so this was an amazingly accurate calculation for 240 BC, when most people were not even aware the earth was round.

Through a slight error, Eratosthenes had increased the diameter of the earth by 4.5 degrees. If Hapgood allowed for that 4.5 degrees error, the Piri Reis map became even more accurate, suggesting that it had been based on ancient Greek (and Egyptian) source maps.

When Piri Reis made his map, the famous mapmaker Gerardus Mercator was only one year old, so his work predated Mercator's method of 'projecting' the earth on to a flat surface and marking it with latitude and longitude. Mapmakers used a simpler method, choosing some town as a centre, then drawing a circle round it that they divided into sixteen slices, like a cake. Then they drew squares inside the circle, and went on extending these outward, creating a kind of crude latitude and longitude – a complicated method, but one that worked well enough. When Hapgood's students studied the Piri Reis map, they soon realised that its original 'centre' lay somewhere off the chart, to the east. Most of them guessed it would be Alexandria, but careful calculation revealed that the actual centre seemed to be Syene, the sacred centre of Upper Egypt, further support that they might have been dealing with an ancient map.

When the mapmakers of Alexandria made their own maps, we may presume that they did not sail off to look at South America and Antarctica but based them on other older maps. But how old were they?

An interesting piece of evidence offers us one clue. Towards the end of the second century BC, the Greek grammarian Agatharchides of Cnidus, a tutor to one of the Ptolemy kings of Egypt, was told that, according to ancient tradition, one side of the base of the Great Pyramid was precisely one-eighth of a minute of a degree of the earth's polar circumference<sup>19</sup> (a minute is one-sixtieth of a degree). Each side of the Great Pyramid's base is 756 feet, or just over 230 metres, and if this is multiplied by 8, then by 60, then by 360, the result is just under 40,000 kilometres, or just under 25,000 miles (in fact, 24,933 miles) – again, an amazingly accurate assessment of the polar circumference of the earth. In fact the height of the Great Pyramid, in addition to its base, is also in exact proportion to the size of the earth – that is, its apex is where the North Pole should be.

The Great Pyramid was built by the pharaoh Cheops (Khufu) around 2,500 BC, so how can the ancient Egyptians possibly have known the size of the earth? It is possible that they might have understood that it was a sphere, for example,

20

by noting that the shadow of the earth on the moon during eclipses is curved, or by observing that a ship gradually vanishes below the horizon as it sails away.

What impressed Hapgood so much was the astonishing accuracy of the Piri Reis map, once the 4.5-degree error had been allowed for. He noted that, in 1541, savants in Mexico City set out to decide its exact longitude by timing two eclipses of the moon, one in Mexico City and one in Toledo in Spain. Their calculations were off by miles. The ancient maps, on the other hand, were frequently accurate to within one half-degree of longitude – something Europeans didn't achieve until John Harrison invented the marine chronometer in the eighteenth century.

Hapgood was also intrigued by a large island shown off the coast of South America. Located at 5 degrees north on the Mid-Atlantic Ridge, it seems to be about 300 miles in diameter, yet it is certainly not there today. Moreover, the island is also shown on the Reinel Chart of 1510, and on a map of 1737 by the French cartographer Philip Buache.

Hapgood was naturally interested in other portolans, and in 1959 he wrote to ask the Library of Congress if they had any more. He was invited to come and see for himself - when he arrived there at Thanksgiving, he was slightly embarrassed to find hundreds of them laid out for his inspection. He spent several days looking through the maps, and then, as he describes it, 'I turned a page and sat transfixed.' What he was looking at was a map made by Oronteus Finnaeus in 1531, showing Antarctica looking much as it does on a modern map. But it depicted the bays without the ice, rivers flowing to the sea, and even mountains that are now buried under ice. Although the Oronteus map failed to show the Palmer Peninsula, which stretches between north-western Antarctica and the coast of Patagonia, in reality, there is no such peninsula - if the ice melted, there would only be an island. In short, the original map had been made by someone who knew the whole of Antarctica - inland, as well as the coast. That

could mean either that Antarctica had originally been mapped by sailors who had explored and mapped it inland, or that the original inhabitants of the continent had mapped it for themselves. Whatever the case, it suggested that Antarctica had been mapped more then 6,000 years ago.

Other portolans were equally significant. The Dulcert Portolano of 1339 shows precise knowledge of an area from Galway to the Don Basin in Russia. A Turkish Hadji Ahmad map of 1559 shows the world from a northern projection, as if hovering over the North Pole, and also seems to show Siberia and Alaska as joined. Since this is a heart-shaped map, with Siberia in one dimple and Alaska in the other, this could simply reflect the fact that the mapmaker did not have space to include the stretch of sea of the Bering Strait between the two. However, if there was no Bering Strait, the original map must have been made more than 12,000 years ago, when Siberia and Alaska were joined by a land bridge at this location. A 12,000-year-old map sounds unlikely, but everything Hapgood was uncovering seemed equally absurd. He began to understand why the portolans had remained unexamined in the Library of Congress for decades - any scholar who had taken a close look at them had probably shuddered and hastily closed the folder.

The map of Antarctica published by Philip Buache in 1737 showed the Antarctic continent divided into two islands – as we now know, it is below the ice. How did Buache know this? He must have been using maps even older than those used by Oronteus Finnaeus and the creator of the Dulcert Portolano, which had used old maps that showed the inland sea frozen over.

The map Hapgood found in Joseph Needham's *Science and Civilisation in China*,<sup>20</sup> dating from 1137, was carved on stone; it was drawn over a grid of squares. Hapgood had made an interesting discovery about the Piri Reis map and various others that could be traced back to the time of the library at Alexandria. Their degree of latitude was shorter than their degree of longitude, because the original mapmaker had used an oblong grid; a later mapmaker had mistakenly changed this into a square grid, causing a 'longitude error'. Since this same longitude error was also present on the Chinese map, it looked as if its original also dated from a very long time ago. Hapgood came to the conclusion: 'Perhaps we have here evidence that our lost civilisation of five or ten thousands years ago extended its mapmaking here, as well as to the Americas and Antarctica.'

Again, Hapgood noted that West Africa, as depicted by Piri Reis, seems to have an ample water supply – for example, lakes that do not now exist are depicted – and other ancient maps cited by Hapgood show lakes in the Sahara. Between 10,000 and 6,000 years ago, the mistral - the north wind – was very wet, carrying moisture from the melting glaciers of the Ice Age, so that the Sahara was green and fertile. Since the Piri Reis map shows West Africa with lakes, it would seem that the original map used by Piri Reis dated from that wet period.

In Maps of the Ancient Sea Kings Hapgood built up his case until it became irresistible. It is impossible to dismiss the book as a work of imaginative speculation, for every page bears the marks of wide and patient scholarship. Yet the conclusions of its final chapter, 'A Civilisation That Vanished', would be bound to shock any scholar who took it seriously, for it sounds like the raw material of a novel by H. Rider Haggard or Jules Verne:

The evidence presented by ancient maps appears to suggest the existence in remote times, before the rise of any known cultures, of a true civilisation, of an advanced kind, which either was localised in one area but had worldwide commerce, or was, in a real sense, a *worldwide* culture. This culture, at least in some respects, was more advanced than the civilisations of Greece and Rome. In geodesy, nautical science, and mapmaking, it was more advanced than any known culture before the 18th century of the Christian era. It was only in the 18th century that we first developed a practical means of finding longitude. It was in the 18th century that we first accurately measured the circumference of the earth. Not until the 19th century did we begin to send out ships for exploration into the Arctic or Antarctic Seas and only then did we begin the exploration of the bottom of the Atlantic. These maps indicate that some ancient people did all these things.<sup>21</sup>

Asking how a great civilisation can vanish without trace, Hapgood enunciated a basic principle of exploration: *that we find what we look for.* The portolans had been known for centuries. The Piri Reis map, discovered in the Topkapi Palace in Istanbul in 1929, had been discussed in the Library of Congress as early as the 1930s, before interest suddenly revived in 1956. But no one had seen its significance – or, if anyone saw it, was courageous enough to raise the questions that Hapgood asked.

Then why did the publication of Maps of the Ancient Sea Kings not cause a major academic controversy in 1966? The answer must be, partly, that academia was already a little suspicious of Hapgood. In 1958, when Earth's Shifting Crust finally appeared in print, it was accepted for abridgement by one of America's most popular weeklies, The Saturday Evening Post, which alone was enough to arouse the irritation - and envy - of academics. In his foreword to the later edition, The Path of the Pole, in 1970, the geologist F. N. Earll tells how, after reading this abridgement, he looked for reviews in technical and academic journals but found none. When the reaction finally came, says Earll, it 'could hardly be described as rational - hysterical would be a better description'. One academic declared indignantly that Hapgood was not a geologist, while another cited an authority who disagreed with the authorities Hapgood quoted and used that as a basis for condemning the whole book. In short, Hapgood

was treated with fury and contempt for daring to write about geology.

As a result, none of these professors were going to enter into discussion of a book that claimed to have discovered evidence for a civilisation predating anything known to history. It was easier to ignore Hapgood.

There was another reason that no one was prepared to take Hapgood seriously. In 1960, a book called Le Matin des Magiciens, by Louis Pauwels and Jacques Bergier, broke all bestseller records in France, and was translated into dozens of languages. Pauwels was a journalist, while Bergier was a physicist who was also interested in alchemy. Their book was a flamboyant and dazzling hotchpotch of alchemy, archaeology, magic, hermeticism and literary speculation, with chapters on Lovecraft, the Great Pyramid, Gurdjieff and Nazi occultism. One of its major exhibits was the Piri Reis map, among other portolans. 'Had they been traced,' asked the authors, 'from observations made on board a flying machine or space vessel of some kind? Notes taken by visitors from Beyond?' As The Morning of the Magicians made its triumphal progress all over the world, the Piri Reis map became more widely associated with evidence for 'ancient astronauts'.<sup>22</sup> Hapgood, who had spent ten years working on Maps of the Ancient Sea Kings, could hardly have had worse luck.

In 1966, a Swiss hotel manager named Erich von Däniken, whose passion for travel had been satisfied mainly in the world of books, devoted his nights to writing a work arguing that our earth has been visited by spacemen in the remote past. The idea had been suggested four years earlier by a Russian astronomer called Joseph Shklovkii, in a book entitled *Universe, Life, Mind*, which was issued in America in 1966, with additional material by astronomer Carl Sagan, under the title *Intelligent Life in the Universe*.<sup>23</sup> Däniken's book consisted mainly of assertions that monuments such as the pyramids, the statues of Easter Island and the Mayan temples of Mexico were built by – or with the aid of – ancient astronauts.

Published in Switzerland under the title *Erinnerungen an die Zukunft (Memories of the Future)* in March 1968, it quickly became a bestseller, as did the English and American editions, entitled *Chariots of the Gods?*.

Scholars pointed out that the book was full of absurdities and inaccuracies. Däniken had managed to multiply the weight of the Great Pyramid by five, and his assertion that the Egyptians did not possess ropes or wood for rollers was easily contradicted by paintings on the walls of tombs and pyramids. His claim that the statues of Easter Island could not have been carved out of 'steel-hard volcanic rock' by stone tools was also disputed - Thor Heyerdahl did it in the 1950s with a few natives of the island, using stone tools found in the quarries. Däniken asserted that Easter Island also lacked wood for rollers, apparently unaware that trees once grew there, before all the timber was used up. Of the Nazca lines in Peru, Däniken claimed they were intended as runways for spaceships, ignoring the fact that they are merely scratched in the loose rocks of the surface. Whole books - and television documentaries - have been devoted to attacks on Däniken's 'evidence', demonstrating that most of it is based on ignorance of what the inhabitants of Egypt, Easter Island, Peru and other lands could actually have achieved.

Early in the book, Däniken (like Pauwels and Bergier) introduced the Piri Reis map: 'The latest studies of Professor Charles H. Hapgood . . . give us some more shattering information. Comparisons with modern photographs of our globe taken from satellites showed that the originals of Piri Reis's maps must have been aerial photographs taken from a very great height. How can that be explained?'

Hapgood, of course, had never said anything of the sort. The fact that Piri Reis failed to feature a 900-mile stretch of South American coastline and repeated another stretch suggests that the map was not taken from an aerial photograph. Nevertheless, millions of people were left with the impression that Hapgood was a supporter of von Däniken, and that he also believed the maps had been drawn by 'ancient astronauts'.

Hapgood was less concerned than he might have been – he had more important things to occupy his mind. For several years he had been convinced that he had found the actual whereabouts of Atlantis, and that this might even lead him to abandon the academic world for the more active life of an explorer. On 5 December 1958, he had written to his friend Ivan Sanderson to announce what he termed 'the most sensational discovery of our time'.

In studying the Piri Reis map, Hapgood had, as we have seen, noted a mysterious island about 1,000 miles off the coast of Venezuela and the mouth of the Orinoco River. Hapgood had also found two more ancient maps showing the island<sup>24</sup> and testifying to its existence. There is no such land mass now, only two very small islands known as the Rocks of St Peter and St Paul. Each about a quarter of a mile long, they are located above the Mid-Atlantic Ridge and are the tips of mountains that are now submerged. This, Hapgood was convinced, was all that remained above the surface of Plato's Atlantis - just where Plato hinted it was, in the mid-Atlantic. The size of this mysterious island - about 350 by 250 miles - sounded about correct. Plato also claimed that Atlantis had a great central mountain, a holy mountain, which Hapgood was convinced was now the Rocks of St Peter and St Paul.

Sanderson had advised Hapgood to avoid mentioning the word 'Atlantis' in *Maps of the Ancient Sea Kings* in case he was labelled a crank, but the warning was hardly necessary – Hapgood was too aware of the hostility of his critics to lay his head on the chopping block. Besides, the evidence should soon be available for everyone to see. All that was now needed, Hapgood assured Sanderson, was a rich benefactor who would lend them a yacht and pay for underwater cameras that would survey the slopes of the mountain – where, according to Plato, there should be about \$500 million worth of gold.

In Atlantis: The Eighth Continent (1984),<sup>25</sup> Charles Berlitz says that in 1963 Hapgood approached the White House, hoping he could persuade President Kennedy to lend him an aircraft carrier to investigate the seabed under the Rocks of St Peter and St Paul. He quotes from Hapgood's unpublished memoirs: 'It was fortunate that I had had previous contacts with the White House when I did some errands for President Roosevelt during World War II . . . It was no problem to find someone close to the Kennedys in Massachusetts who could arrange a meeting for me with the President . . . We had mutual friends in the Democratic Party in Boston.' Hapgood worked out a scheme whereby planes would fly in increasingly wide circles over the Rocks of St Peter and St Paul; if anything was seen on the sea bottom, it would be investigated with underwater cameras. He recognised the danger: if the newspapers got hold of the story, it would become front-page news and his own reputation would suffer; he therefore suggested that the search should be disguised as 'just another oceanographic expedition'.

By October 1963 the meeting with Kennedy was arranged – only to be frustrated by Kennedy's assassination in November. Undeterred, Hapgood went on to suggest that Nelson Rockefeller – who was a friend of Sanderson – might be interested. Since Sanderson had once met Walt Disney at a party, he might also be worth approaching; the search for Atlantis would have made a marvellous live-action film.

But again, Hapgood was to be disappointed. For a decade he continued to concentrate on writing and teaching. His friend Sanderson died in 1973, and in that year Hapgood told a correspondent named Henriette Mertz that although he knew that the site of Atlantis 'lay around the Rocks of St Peter and St Paul', he was abandoning the quest and could only hope that others would follow up the trail he had so laboriously laid.

In October 1982, Hapgood wrote to a young correspondent called Rand Flem-Ath,<sup>26</sup> adding an amazing postscript to his

life's work on ancient civilisations. After telling him that he was now preparing a third edition of *Earth's Shifting Crust*, to be published in 1983, he went on to speak of his latest discoveries: 'Furthermore, there is evidence that the last displacement of the crust moved both American continents southward about 30 degrees, and absolutely devastated life and civilisation on them, while climatic change was much less drastic in the Old World, and more avenues of escape existed.'

A shift of 30 degrees represented about 2,000 miles, a vast distance. If there had been a great catastrophe that devastated life and civilisation, then surely it must have happened more quickly than in the 5,000 years that Hapgood had previously supposed?

The next paragraph of the letter offered an even greater revelation: 'Furthermore, in recent exciting discoveries I believe I have convincing evidence of a whole cycle of civilisation in America and in *Antarctica*, suggesting advanced levels of science that may go back 100,000 years . . .'

One hundred thousand years? Could that have been a mistake for 10,000 years? No – the rest of the long letter was typed immaculately, without even a minor error. Hapgood obviously read it through carefully before putting it in the envelope. But at that time the ancestor of modern man, Cro-Magnon man, was not believed to have appeared on earth until about 40,000 years ago (although the date has since been pushed back beyond 200,000 years). Besides, Hapgood was not talking about cavemen with clubs, but a 'whole cycle' of civilisation, which included 'advanced levels of science'.

And in the next sentence he told Rand: 'A good deal of the evidence I have on this will be included in the new edition of ESC [*Earth's Shifting Crust*].' Hapgood was, admittedly, a maverick, but he would not have placed his whole reputation in jeopardy with some crank theory. He evidently felt that he had found evidence of *science* dating back 100,000 years, at a

#### THE ATLANTIS BLUEPRINT

time when, according to 1982 palaeontology,\* the most advanced human being on earth was Neanderthal man.

Rand Flem-Ath replied immediately, asking for some hint of Hapgood's reasons for this amazing assertion. For weeks there was no reply, then his letter was returned, stamped 'Deceased'.

Hapgood's last letter led Rand to his own quest for the origin of science and civilisation, of which this book tells the story.

<sup>\*</sup>In 1982 anatomically modern humans were thought to be no older than 65,000 years. Today many palaeontologists believe that modern humans may have originated 200,000 years ago.

2

# THE BLUEPRINT

IN THE SUMMER of 1976 a twenty-seven-year-old Canadian named Rand Flem-Ath (he had changed his name from Fleming when he married Rose De'ath and they combined their names) went for a job interview at the Greater Victoria public library in Victoria, which is at the southern tip of Vancouver Island, in British Columbia. He would not hear the result until the following Monday, so to take his mind off the waiting over the weekend he decided to sketch out a screenplay. It was about a group of aliens, marooned on the earth, who decide to hibernate. While he was thinking about a suitable location, he heard a song by Donovan on the radio called 'Hail Atlantis'. An idea came into his head, and he scrawled on his writing pad: 'Atlantis = Antarctica'. Since he knew nothing about Atlantis, he spent the rest of the day at the public library reading up on Plato's lost continent beyond the Pillars of Hercules.

By the time he heard that he had the job, he was so fascinated by his research that there was no question of giving it up. And one reason, oddly enough, was his name. When he was at school, the class had been given an assignment to write an essay on a famous person who shared their name. Doing research on his famous namesake, Sir Alexander Fleming, who was awarded the Nobel Prize for medicine, he learned how in 1924 Fleming had returned to his lab after a period away. He found that an unwashed culture dish in the sink was sprouting a mould that had killed off bacteria in the area around it. He tested the mould and discovered that it would destroy most bacteria – he had stumbled upon penicillin. Reading of his namesake's breakthrough, Rand Fleming decided there and then that he would never allow a coincidence to go uninvestigated – it could be the doorway to discovery.

Soon after beginning his job with the Greater Victoria public library, Rand stumbled upon his own coincidence. In book after book about Atlantis, he came across the same map. It was drawn by the seventeenth-century Jesuit priest Athanasius Kircher, a polymath who was as famous in his own time as Albert Einstein. In his *Mundus Subterraneus (Subterranean World*) of 1665, Kircher stated that it showed Atlantis, and that it was based on a map stolen from ancient Egypt by Roman invaders and found in the cellars of the Vatican. For some odd reason, Kircher put north at the bottom.

Rand had been an enthusiastic map reader ever since he was seven, when his father, who was in the air force, drove him from Nova Scotia to Arizona and then on to Los Angeles to see Disneyland. Rand was assigned the task of reading the road maps; he enjoyed this job so much that, from then on, he always took over the navigation on car journeys.

The Athanasius Kircher map led him on to the study of ancient charts, and he soon found Hapgood's *Maps of the Ancient Sea Kings*, with its subtitle *Evidence of Advanced Civilisation in the Ice Age*, in the catalogue of his library. Hapgood's book took his breath away. Here was a combination of his current obsessions, ancient maps and ice.

Flipping through the pages, he suddenly stumbled upon another significant coincidence. He was looking at a map of Antarctica without the ice, and it looked remarkably similar to

## THE BLUEPRINT



In 1665 Athanasius Kircher published a map of Atlantis which he claimed originated in Egypt. The Latin scroll reads: 'Site of Atlantis now beneath the sea according to the Egyptians and the description of Plato.'



Kircher's map with his labels removed.

### THE ATLANTIS BLUEPRINT



Kircher's Egyptian map of Atlantis versus a modern map of ice-free Antarctica.

Kircher's map of Atlantis. He turned the library's globe upside-down, and compared what he saw with Kircher's map. There was certainly a close resemblance. In a pamphlet called *Introduction to Antarctica*,<sup>1</sup> issued by the Naval Support Force in Antarctica, he came upon a map of the world as *seen* from Antarctica. Again, it was a revelation. It showed Antarctica as the navel of the world, so to speak. Suddenly Plato's words 'the whole opposite continent' took on new meaning. For Antarctica was in the centre, and the continents were all around it, looking like one land mass.

In the West we naturally think of the map of the world from our point of view, with the Atlantic Ocean in the middle, as in the maps of our schooldays, divided off from the other

## THE BLUEPRINT



Oceanographers believe that the earth has only one ocean. The unity of the 'World Ocean' can be seen in this US naval projection with Antarctica in the centre. Plato's account of Atlantis tells of a lost island continent in the 'real ocean'.

great ocean, the Pacific, by the American continent. Seen from Antarctica, the world has only one great ocean, the 'true ocean', just as Plato said.

Rand was so excited by his discovery that he wrote a paper about it, entitled 'Atlantis of the True Ocean', and had it notarised. Its opening paragraph contained the comment: 'Viewed from a satellite perspective, the Earth has but one true ocean, and Antarctica is in its centre . . . The priest described the location of Atlantis *from Atlantis*.'

Rand became obsessed by Atlantis; he now wonders how Rose could tolerate him. He comments: 'I was a fanatic, as defined by Winston Churchill as someone who can't change his mind and won't change the subject.'

There was still one major obstacle to his identification of Atlantis with Antarctica. Every encyclopaedia he consulted said that Antarctica had been under the ice for millions of years. Like Hapgood before him, Rand turned his attention to the problem of what sort of catastrophe could destroy a whole continent in a day and a night. In the Laws,<sup>2</sup> Plato had remarked that world agriculture had originated in highland regions after some catastrophic flood had devastated all the lowland areas. Rand noted that the Soviet botanist Nikolai Ivanovich Vavilov (1887–1943) concluded that the world's wild plants had eight centres of origin,<sup>3</sup> all in mountain ranges, including Lake Titicaca, in the Andes. Another site is in Thailand, exactly opposite Lake Titicaca, on the other side of the globe.

Rand went on to study the catastrophe myths of many Native American tribes – the Ute, the Kutenai, the Okanagan, the A'a'tam, the Cahto and the Cherokee, as well as the Araucanians of Peru. All have legends of violent earthquakes, followed by floods. Many declare that a change in the face of the sun made it look as if it was splitting apart; there were dozens of flood myths too. It began to look to Rand as if their sheer number pointed to some primeval catastrophe, 'when the sky fell'.

In April 1977 Rose gave Rand the *National Atlas of Canada* for his twenty-eighth birthday. Here he encountered another anomaly that appeared to offer a clue. A map of Ice Age North America showed that many islands in the far north, where Rand's father had been stationed when Rand was twelve, had been ice-free during the Ice Age. How could that be?

Rand tracked down a copy of Hapgood's *Earth's Shifting Crust* at the University of Victoria, in fact the second edition, retitled *The Path of the Pole*. And when Rand opened it, he found himself looking at the end paper with a map labelled 'Path of the North Pole', showing no fewer than three different positions of the pole over the past 80,000 years – the Yukon, the Greenland Sea and Hudson Bay, the latter being the position it occupied until around 9,600 Bc. Hapgood's vast accumulation of geological and geomagnetic evidence supported his views.

The geographic or what are known as the true North and South Poles are measured by the earth's axis. However, the magnetic North and South Poles are measured by the location of the highest intensity of the earth's magnetic field. This is usually within the proximity of the true pole. Using the fact of this proximity, Hapgood had been able to calculate the position of the former poles by examining their magnetic signatures written in cooling lava and rock in the past. As it flowed from the inner earth, the lava and the metals within it (especially iron) hardened into a position that pointed directly towards the magnetic pole. This provided Hapgood with the data he needed to determine the location of the previous poles.

The main piece of data was very simple. Geologists could trace the extent of the previous ice sheet by the marks it left behind, such as valleys carved by glaciers. We can picture the Arctic Circle as a circular piece of adhesive plaster, with the



Prior to 9,600 BC, the Arctic Circle was centred on Hudson Bay (60N 83W) and the Antarctic Circle was in the South Indian Ocean (60S 97E).

North Pole as its centre. Before 10,000 BC, that plaster apparently reached further down, so that its centre was in Hudson Bay and its southernmost edge was as far south as Ohio. As Rand had noticed, the western edge of the plaster did not extend to the west coast of Canada. Hapgood concluded: 'Thus we are able to say that warm conditions of the Arctic Archipelago of Canada persisted for the entire duration of the Wisconsin glaciation, from 40,000 years ago to the establishment of modern conditions.'

Hapgood presented evidence to demonstrate, in the same way, that the North Pole moved from the Yukon district to the Greenland Sea about 80,000 years ago, then from the Greenland Sea to Hudson Bay about 50,000 years ago, and from Hudson Bay to its present position about 17,000 to 12,000 years ago. In other words, the most recent crustal movement began about 15,000 BC, and ended about 10,000 BC.

These movements of the Pole were not gentle and steady, and as far as human beings were concerned this shift from Hudson Bay to its present position probably involved many shocks, some of them cataclysmic, such as the crustal movement in the La Brea area of California around 11,000 BC, which killed off a dozen species in twenty-five years.

For the next four months, Rand read and reread *The Path of the Pole*, thrilled at the wealth of corroboration that Antarctica might have been Atlantis. Then he co-wrote with Rose a paper on his discoveries, in which they stated:

We believe that the account given in Plato's *Timaeus* is an accurate southern hemispheric 'global' view of the earth as it did in fact appear 12,000 years ago.

Further, we believe that the previous Temperate Zone of Antarctica was capable of supporting human settlements prior to the earth crust displacement.

We believe that the lost continent of Atlantis was our generally ignored lost island continent of Antarctica.

In addition, we believe that Atlantis was an advanced

civilisation (possibly a World Culture) which possessed an accurate advanced geographic view of the total planet.<sup>4</sup>

In July 1977, they sent this paper to Hapgood. The response they received was enthusiastic: 'I am astonished and delighted by your article which arrived here today. Believe it or not, it is the *first* truly scientific exploration of my work that has ever been done. You have found evidence for crustal displacement that I did not find.'<sup>5</sup>

They were thrilled, not only by Hapgood's typical warmth and generosity, but by his acknowledgement that they were doing important work. Rand's new evidence concerned the fact that in Antarctica the ice was thickest where there was least snowfall, which seemed absurd, since snow turns into ice. Equally odd was the fact that the ice was thinnest in areas with the heaviest snowfall. The most obvious explanation was that the areas with the thickest ice had been within the Antarctic Circle thousands of years longer than the areas with the thinnest ice. In other words, Antarctica had slipped lower, and a part that had once been outside the Antarctic Circle was now located inside it.

Rand had uncovered evidence of a massive floating ice sheet that once extended from the Antarctic to the southern Indian Ocean. If such an ice sheet melted quickly because it suddenly entered a warmer zone, the bottom would be severely disturbed; in fact there was evidence in the scientific literature that that was just what had happened. When the continent of Antarctica, which had once been free of ice, slipped into the Antarctic Circle, it pushed a giant ice sheet – of the type that now covers the North Pole – up towards India on the other side of the globe. Rand found references to this ice sheet in two obscure papers tucked away in the journal *Science*,<sup>6</sup> published since Hapgood's *Path of the Pole*.

Rand had made another important discovery that had eluded Hapgood: the work of a forgotten writer named William Fairfield Warren, the founder of Boston University, who had first conjectured that worldwide myths of a falling sky and a lost paradise were memories of a great geological upheaval, although he suggested that this original paradise was at the North Pole. *Paradise Found: The Cradle of the Human Race at the North Pole* (1885)<sup>7</sup> is an immensely erudite work, obviously inspired by Donnelly's *Atlantis*, citing evidence from Japanese and Chinese literature and a vast array of ancient cultures: Persian, Egyptian, Akkadian, Assyrian, Babylonian and Greek.

Rand also discovered the work of another forgotten scholar, the Indian Bal Gangadhar Tilak, who published studies of the earliest Indian sacred texts, the Vedas. Tilak, inspired by Warren, wrote *The Arctic Home in the Vedas* (1903).<sup>8</sup> He had found evidence for Warren's arctic paradise in the scriptures of ancient India, as well as in the Persian *Zendavesta*, especially in the fact that the ancient scriptures contain evidence of knowledge of polar conditions, including the length of the polar day and night. The unknown authors of the Vedic hymns appeared to be familiar with the geography of the polar regions.

Rand pointed out that if Tilak had not been so influenced by Warren's interpretation of Vedic literature, which placed north at the centre of the earth, he would have seen that the Antarctic was a far likelier home for his island paradise. Hapgood had pointed out, in any case, that the North Pole ice cap dated back at least 50,000 years, which was an unlikely time for the island paradise to have evolved, whereas the Antarctic ice sheet dates back only 10,000 or 15,000 years. (Rand was mildly irritated when Hapgood used his arguments about Warren and Tilak in the second edition of *Maps of the Ancient Sea Kings* in 1979 without acknowledgement.)<sup>9</sup>

As delighted as they were with Hapgood's warm encouragement, the Flem-Aths were puzzled that he failed to react to the suggestion that Atlantis *was* Antarctica. If someone had taken the trouble to map the interior of Antarctica when it was divided into two islands, the people most likely to be responsible were, surely, its inhabitants? It was not until 1995, when Rand was investigating the Hapgood archives at Yale, that he realised that Hapgood thought he had already discovered Atlantis much further north, in the Rocks of St Peter and St Paul. Rand's own view, however, was that Hapgood was mistaken. It was true that the mysterious island on the Piri Reis map looked about 250 by 350 miles, and that according to Plato the plain behind the city of Atlantis was about 229 by 343 miles,\* but Plato also explained that the continent of Atlantis was as big as Libya and Asia (approximately North Africa and the Middle East) put together, the mountainous part of Atlantis being far greater than the plain. There is no sign of a continent as large as that beneath the Atlantic.

Encouraged by Hapgood as Hapgood had been by Einstein, Rand and Rose began work on a book called *Atlantis At Last!*, which summarised the results of his research. It was finished in 1980. They began to look for a publisher and Rand continued to develop his own theories about 'when the sky fell'.

In 1981 Rand and Rose (who had been born in England) moved to London, where Rand was able to use the facilities of the British Museum Reading Room to continue his research on Atlantis. To support themselves, Rose found work as a temp, while he found work at the Conoco oil company.

The job suited Rand; he was in daily contact with geologists and geophysicists, for it was his responsibility to provide them with maps of the North Sea bed, along with available geological evidence, in preparation for a government announcement about North Sea oil exploration. The information Rand was gathering would enable the company to decide which areas to bid for. He led a team of five people, and his skills in mapreading served him well. He also enjoyed discussing Hapgood's shifting crust theory with professional geologists,

<sup>\*</sup>The figures Plato gives are 3,000 by 2,000 stadia (or stade), and a stadia (or stade) is roughly equivalent to an English furlong, about an eighth of a mile.

and was pleased to find that so many were open-minded about it. All his spare time was spent in the British Museum. They found a publisher for *Atlantis at Last!*, but unfortunately it went out of business before publication. However, Rand's days in the Reading Room were providing so much fascinating information that publication undoubtedly would have been premature and would have led to a sense of anticlimax. He worked on with an increasing excitement as new discoveries strengthened his certainty that Hapgood's theory of earth's shifting crust was sound.

What continued to puzzle him was why Hapgood continued to be ignored by earth scientists, even though his arguments for 'the path of the pole' were backed with such a mass of scientific evidence and scientific acceptance of the theory of plate tetonics had made his crust displacement theory far less controversial. While following up some remarks by Hapgood on the origins of agriculture, he stumbled upon a possible explanation in a book called The Structure of Scientific Revolutions by Thomas S. Kuhn. Its arguments had made Kuhn famous - or infamous - in the scientific community when it appeared in 1962: Kuhn had proposed that scientists are mistaken to think of the pursuit of science as a detached and unemotional activity. Once they have become comfortably settled with a certain theory - Kuhn preferred to use the word 'paradigm' - they develop an emotional attachment to it, like a mother with a baby, and if anyone challenges it they become defensive, remaining totally convinced that their irritation is the annoyance of a reasonable man in the face of time-wasting absurdities. This is why the great scientific revolutions - of Copernicus, Newton, Einstein and quantum theory - encountered such furious resistance. Even into the 1960s, the eminent British geophysicist Sir Harold Jeffreys maintained that the earth's crust is immovable in spite of the evidence of plate tetonics. Kuhn pointed out that the proof required to budge such entrenched opinion is enormous - facts stand no chance in the face of a lifetime of believing in the same theory.
Now working for a group called Business International, a consulting firm specialising in providing research for corporate executives, Rand encountered an instructive – and amusing example – of this. He became a friend of one of Kuhn's graduate students, and on many occasions the two of them discussed Hapgood's shifting crust theory, with Rand explaining how it could account for the origins of agriculture, extinctions and glaciation patterns. After several months, Kuhn's student was in total agreement that Hapgood's crust displacement was a good example of Kuhn's 'paradigm shifts' and the kind of hostility they encounter, until one day, when Rand admitted that his interest in the subject had been triggered by Plato's account of Atlantis. Suddenly Kuhn's student refused to discuss earth crust displacement any more.

Concerned that increasing commitments to their careers might prevent them from dedicating their energies to developing their ideas about Atlantis, Rand and Rose decided to return to Victoria to work on the book. The four years in London had been of immense importance to the development of Rand's theory. After Hapgood's death in 1982 – which shook Rand badly – Rand felt that he had inherited the problems that Hapgood had left unsolved.

The main one, of course, was what actually caused the crust to shift. In *The Path of the Pole* Hapgood had come to agree with Einstein that the answer was *not* the 'washing machine' effect, whereby an irregular polar ice cap caused the earth to 'judder', but he had accumulated a vast amount of other evidence that the crust does shift. Rand was inclined to believe that Milankovich's hypothesis about ice ages was right, agreeing that they occur when three factors – tilt, perihelion and eccentricity – coincide. He concluded that the main factor was the earth's 41,000-year tilt cycle.<sup>11</sup>

Rand and Rose wrote *When the Sky Fell*, and began to submit it to publishers. Perhaps he might have been better off retaining the old title *Atlantis at Last!*. If Rand had suggested

that the ancient maps proved that the earth had been visited by extraterrestrials from another galaxy, the book would probably have been accepted by the first publisher who read it, but a sober study on earth crust displacement, with an appendix on the origins of agriculture, seemed to lack bestseller potential, even if it did argue that Atlantis was in Antarctica. Hapgood was forgotten and his works had fallen out of print; why bother to revive them? One publisher found it 'fascinating but too academic', and another 'intriguing but too academic', while a third said it left him breathless but he couldn't figure out what audience they had in mind. Finally, the Flem-Aths accepted that the book would never be published.

A decade passed, during which Rand and Rose moved to Vancouver Island. A publisher had not been found for the Atlantis book, but Rand continued to read the scientific literature on archaeology, mammal extinctions and anything else that had a bearing on his quest for Atlantis. Although he was unaware of it, the climate was gradually becoming more favourable for his book. The breakthrough came when John Anthony West read the manuscript and agreed to write an afterword.

West was an Egyptologist, although he would certainly not have been recognised as such by the archaeological establishment. To begin with, he was fascinated by the work of a man who was unmentionable in Egyptological circles: René Schwaller de Lubicz. Schwaller (the 'de Lubicz' was bestowed later by a Lithuanian prince of his acquaintance) was the son of a well-to-do Alsatian pharmacist; he went to Paris in his twenties to study painting under Matisse, but soon moved into the study of theosophy and alchemy. He founded an 'esoteric school' called Suhalia near St Moritz, in Switzerland; after it broke up in 1929, he and his wife Isha moved to a large country mansion in Grasse, in the south of France, then in 1937 to Egypt, where he became fascinated by the temple of Luxor.

Schwaller came to believe that the Egyptians possessed a mode of thought that the modern world is almost incapable of grasping. In Alexandria he visited the tomb of Rameses IX, where he was fascinated by a painting that showed a rightangled triangle in which the hypotenuse was formed by the body of the pharaoh. The sides of the triangle formed the ratio 3:4:5, in other words, the triangle with which every schoolchild is taught Pythagoras's theorem that the square on the hypotenuse is equal to the sum of the square of the other two sides. Schwaller was intrigued, since Rameses IX ruled around 1,100 BC, more than 500 years before Pythagoras. Since Schwaller had spent many years studying the architecture of the cathedrals of the Middle Ages, he was familiar with the story that the knowledge of the medieval masons came from ancient Egypt. He began a systematic study of Egyptian temples, and of Luxor in particular.

The first thing that strikes the tourist who looks at his map of Luxor is that the temple is 'bent', as if the courtyard that lies inside the entrance has been knocked slightly sideways by a blow from a giant mallet. Since the Egyptians were master builders, who could place blocks together so precisely that a razor blade cannot be inserted between them, there is obviously a reason for this anomaly. The marvellous harmony of the architecture leaves little doubt that it is part of some geometrical plan.

Schwaller set out to solve the riddle. The outcome was his masterwork, *The Temple of Man* (1957),<sup>12</sup> demonstrating that the Luxor temple is of immense geometrical complexity, and that it is a symbolic representation of a man – a kind of gigantic hieroglyph. Because the man is striding forward, like the striding colossus of Rameses II in its south-east corner, the courtyard representing the lower part of the leg has the shape of a square knocked sideways.

One of Schwaller's main insights was that the temple also contains many examples of the geometrical proportion known as the 'Golden Section' (and called by the Greek letter phi). It sounds like an obscure definition from a geometry book, but it is a notion of profound importance, and it also plays a central part in the precise location of sacred sites. The Golden Section, or φ, is

obtained by dividing a line А - C at a point B A in such a way that the whole line A С is longer than the first part A • B in the same proportion as the first part A • B is longer than the remainder В • 6 This will mean that  $\frac{AC}{AB} = \frac{AB}{BC} = 1.618$ 

Nature uses the Golden Section all the time. Your body is an example, with your navel acting as the division between the two parts. It can be found in the spirals of leaf arrangements, petals around the edge of a flower, leaves around a stem, pine cones, seeds in a sunflower head, seashells – even in the arms of spiral nebulae. Why is nature so fond of it? Because it is the best way of packing, of minimising wasted space. Artists also discovered it at a fairly early stage, because this way of dividing a picture is oddly pleasing to the eye, in exactly the same way that musical harmonies are pleasant to the ear.

Obviously, there is something very important about this simple-looking number. It is, in fact, 0.618034 . . . , going on to infinity, non-recurring, as some decimals do.

Another form of phi is 1.618. If you wish to extend a line a phi distance, you simply multiply it by 1.618.

Another piece of mathematics is significant: a sequence of numbers discovered by the mathematician Fibonacci, in which each number is the sum of the preceding two numbers. If you begin with 0 and the next number is 1, 0 + 1 equals 1. And that 1 plus the previous 1 equals 2. And that 2 plus the preceding 1 equals 3. And so on: 0, 1, 1, 2, 3, 5, 8, 13, 21, 34, 55...

If you take any two Fibonacci numbers, and divide each one by the one before it, the answer gets closer and closer to the Golden Number 0.618034 . . . the bigger the numbers concerned. No matter how big the numbers become – even billions or trillions – the number never quite reaches the Golden Number.

These Fibonacci numbers can be found in pine cones, nautilus shells and spiral nebulae.

This is what excited Schwaller so much when he detected it in the Luxor temple. He had spent his years in Switzerland studying the laws of universal harmony, as epitomised in cathedrals such as Chartres. His results had been stolen by an alchemist called Fulcanelli, who had published them as his own in 1925 in a book called *The Mystery of Cathedrals*,<sup>13</sup> which quickly became a classic. Schwaller had no doubt that this law of harmony was a part of a far older tradition that was already well established by the time of ancient Egypt. When his first results were published in 1949 in *The Temple in Man*, they caused an intellectual furore of the kind that the French enjoy so much, and Schwaller became briefly as famous as contemporaries like Sartre and Camus. (It did not last – the public soon tired of Egyptian geometry.)

Schwaller believed that this tradition predated ancient Egypt because during his first visit to the Sphinx he had no doubt whatever that it had not been eroded by wind-blown sand, but by water. This suggested that it dated back long before 2,500 BC, the usual date assigned to the pyramids of Giza. Schwaller was familiar with an occult tradition that the Sphinx was not built by ancient Egyptians, but by survivors from the civilisation of Atlantis, who had fled some time before the final catastrophe. In his last book, *Sacred Science*,<sup>14</sup> he spoke of an Atlantean race, 'ancient vestiges of which have now been determined in western Africa; a wave of these people, having crossed Saharan Africa, finally settled in the valley of the Nile'. The true date of the construction of the Sphinx must be some time around 10,000 BC.

Schwaller died at Grasse in 1961, at the age of seventyfour. Although his books soon went out of print, a copy of *Sacred Science* fell into the hands of a student of Egyptology called John Anthony West. West was convinced that it was absurd to believe that ancient Egypt had come into being about 3,100 BC – the date accepted by most Egyptologists – and that a mere five centuries later it was already building the pyramids. That, he felt, would be like asking us to believe that Europeans had no civilisation until five centuries before Chartres Cathedral. The more West learned of Egyptian science, medicine, mathematics and astronomy, the more it seemed to him obvious that Egyptian civilisation was far, far older than Egyptologists usually believe.

As he read *Sacred Science*, he realised there might be a simple way to prove this. If the Sphinx and its enclosure had been eroded by rain, not by wind-blown sand, a good geologist ought to be able to tell at a glance. He discussed the problem in a strange book called *Serpent in the Sky*<sup>15</sup> – strange because it spends most of its time discussing Schwaller de Lubicz, Egyptian geometry and the Golden Section. The book was sent to me for review in July 1979, and I was naturally most impressed by its final chapter, 'Egypt: Heir to Atlantis', with its photographs comparing the Sphinx enclosure with the cliff face behind the temple of Queen Hatshepsut, with erosion in both places that geologists agree to be water weathering. To me they certainly looked remarkably similar.

It took West many years to find an open-minded geologist who could command the respect of his colleagues. Eventually, accompanied by Boston University geologist Robert Schoch, West made the trip to Cairo. As they stood before the Sphinx enclosure, he was understandably nervous, half expecting Schoch to point out that he had made some elementary error and that the erosion *was* caused by sand. To his relief, Schoch took one look and agreed that this was water weathering.

The difference is easy to explain. When a rock face is blasted by wind-blown sand, its soft layers are worn away while its hard layers continue to jut out, so the profile of the rock looks like a layer cake or a club sandwich. When a rock face is eroded by rainfall, the soft layers are still worn away horizontally, but the rain also cuts vertical channels, so the profile of the rock is a little like a series of babies' bottoms, with rounded curves. Such weathering could be seen on the Sphinx and the Sphinx enclosure.

In Schoch's opinion the Sphinx might well have been built around 7,000 BC which would make it 9,000 years old instead of 4,500. When he announced this result to fellow geologists at a conference of the Geological Society of America in October 1991, it aroused intense controversy, although – strangely enough – many of the geologists were inclined to agree. It was the Egyptologists among them who denounced Schoch's views as pure fantasy.

West also persuaded a senior forensic artist, Frank Domingo of the New York Police Department, to examine the battered face of the Sphinx, and assess whether it might be that of the pharaoh Chefren, whose bust had been found buried in the Valley Temple facing the Sphinx. Domingo went to Cairo and applied to the Sphinx the same methods he would employ in trying to identify the damaged face of a corpse from a photograph. His conclusion was that the Sphinx was emphatically *not* Chefren – the chin was more prominent, the mouth a different shape, and the cheeks sloped at a different angle.

West published an article about the findings in a glossy magazine and sent me a copy. It so happened that I had been asked to write a film outline about Atlantis for a Hollywood producer, and had used West's theory that the Sphinx had been built by survivors from Atlantis. We met in New York in September 1993, and he showed me the rough cut of a television documentary he had made about the Sphinx. When I told him that I was thinking of writing a book about the whole question of the Sphinx and the age of civilisation, he recommended that I contact two other writers who were working along the same lines. One was an economics journalist named Graham Hancock, who had written a book called *The Sign and the Seal*,<sup>16</sup> about the Ark of the Covenant, and was now writing a book arguing that civilisation may be many thousands of years older than historians believe. The other was a Canadian librarian called Rand Flem-Ath, who had written a book about Atlantis that was still in typescript. I made a note of both their addresses.

How had John West come to hear about Rand and When the Sky Fell? By another coincidence. In March 1993, Rand read a copy of a magazine called Saturday Night, which contained an article about the Sphinx by Paul Roberts,<sup>17</sup> a writer on Eastern philosophy, telling the story of John West and Robert Schoch and describing West's suspicion that the Sphinx may have been built by survivors of Atlantis. Rand wrote to Paul Roberts, enclosing an outline of When the Sky Fell. To his delight, Roberts replied a few days later by fax, expressing his willingness to read the entire book. Paul Roberts sent the outline on to his old friend John West, and also suggested a Canadian publisher.

When I returned to England in late September 1993, I lost no time in writing to Rand and to Graham Hancock. Within little more than a week, I had received typescripts of *When the Sky Fell*, and of a book called *Fingerprints of the Gods*.<sup>18</sup>

Hancock's typescript was vast. He was not, like Däniken, arguing that space visitors were responsible for civilisation but simply proposing that our human ancestors – who built Tiahuanaco in the Andes and the pyramids of Mexico and Egypt – were far more technically accomplished than had ever been acknowledged. He cited astronomical evidence by the Bolivian scholar Arthur Posnansky, who had spent a lifetime studying the ruins of Tiahuanaco, that the 'temple' (or Kalasasiya) had been built about 15,000 BC, some 9,000 years before the latest estimates of the beginning of civilisation in the Middle East.

Hancock also drew on the work of a Belgian engineer, Robert Bauval, presented in a book called *The Orion Mystery*.<sup>19</sup> Bauval had seen a photograph of the three pyramids at Giza taken from the air, and had been struck by their rather odd arrangement. The first two pyramids – the Great Pyramid of Cheops (Khufu), and the pyramid of his son Chefren – were neatly arranged so that a diagonal could be drawn from the upper left-hand corner of the Great Pyramid, straight through the opposite corner, and then on through the same two corners of the Chefren pyramid. You would expect that line to continue on through the two corners of the smallest of the three pyramids, that of Menkaura. So why was the third pyramid completely out of alignment? And why was it so small, compared to the other two? Menkaura was as powerful a pharaoh as his father and grandfather.

The answer came to Bauval when he was in the desert one night, and saw the three stars of Orion's Belt – Orion looks like two triangles placed point to point, and the Belt runs across its middle. The three stars were arranged exactly like the three pyramids. Moreover, the Milky Way, stretching across the sky beside them, looked very much like the Nile running north past the pyramids. Bauval knew that the Egyptians regarded their land as a reflection of heaven. Did they mean that quite literally, building the pyramids to reflect the Belt of their sacred constellation of Orion, which represented the god Osiris?

However if the pyramids were meant as a representation of the stars of Orion's Belt, Bauval noticed that they were not quite an exact reflection. Because of a phenomenon called the precession of the equinoxes, the constellation moves up and down the sky over a period of about 26,000 years. As it does so, it twists slightly – imagine that the double-triangle is impaled on the end of the minute hand of a clock, and you can see that as it moves from twelve o'clock to half past twelve, it will turn completely upside down. Actually, precession causes the constellation to move only to about ten past twelve, but it still changes its angle. Bauval calculated that the last time Orion actually 'reflected' the pyramids of Giza, as if reflected in a vast mirror, was about 10,500 BC.

Bauval felt that this date must have had some deep significance for the ancient Egyptians – in fact, it was what their holy scriptures referred to as the 'First Time', *zep tepi*, the beginning of Egyptian history. Was the Sphinx built to commemorate that 'First Time' around 10,500 BC? If Bauval was correct, the Sphinx's construction predated Schoch's estimate of 7,000 BC.

Bauval did not think that the pyramids were also built in 10,500 BC – he thought that certain astronomical evidence concerning the 'air shaft' out of the Queen's Chamber indicated that the Great Pyramid had actually been built around 2,500 BC, just as Egyptologists believe, but he felt the whole Giza complex was almost certainly planned in 10,500 BC. In *Fingerprints of the Gods*, Graham Hancock suggests that perhaps the lower part of the Chefren pyramid had been built in 10,500 BC, since its massive blocks are quite unlike the much smaller blocks of the other two pyramids.

Graham Hancock was immensely helpful to me when I began my own book, which was eventually published as *From Atlantis to the Sphinx*.<sup>20</sup> Graham sent me two complete versions of the typescript of *Fingerprints of the Gods*, and the next year the typescript of the sequel on which he and Robert Bauval collaborated, *Keeper of Genesis*,<sup>21</sup> with an invitation to use anything I wanted.

Rand had also played his part in the success of *Fingerprints* of the Gods. Graham has described how, when he was finishing *Fingerprints of the Gods*, he was at a low ebb physically and mentally – physically because of months of travel, mentally because he was beginning to doubt his own findings

about a lost civilisation that preceded ancient Egypt and Sumeria. His researcher added to his problems by resigning, explaining that there was simply no place on earth where the remains of such a lost civilisation could be concealed. It was certainly not at the bottom of the Atlantic, where there was no evidence whatever of a sunken land mass.

At that moment Graham received a letter from Rand, who had been given his address by Paul Roberts. The enclosed outline of *When the Sky Fell* solved his problem, while the various maps he had studied – those of Piri Reis, Philip Buache, Oronteus Finnaeus – now all fell into place, like the missing pieces of a jigsaw puzzle. Atlantis *had* to be situated in Antarctica. With that single recognition, Graham tied up all his loose ends.

Also in *When the Sky Fell* Rand suggested that the language of the Aymara, who live around Lake Titicaca, has a structure that is so logical that it can be written in an algebraic shorthand that computers can understand; it can therefore be used as an intermediate language in enabling computers to translate other languages. Its structure is so simple that a Bolivian mathematician, Rojas de Guzman, suggests that it did not just evolve, but was constructed from scratch.<sup>22</sup>

That sounds like another argument for Erich von Däniken's visitors from the stars, but neither the Flem-Aths nor Graham Hancock use it as such. They simply point out that legends of 'gods' exist all over Central and South America, and that the gods come from the east. Their chief has a beard (Native Americans do not have beards) and looks like a European; he had many names in different parts of South America – Viracocha, Quetzalcoatl, Kon Tiki, Votan, Kukulcan – and he is known as the 'god' who brought civilisation and a moral code forbidding slaughter. When he finally sailed away, he promised to return. In fact, the Aztecs of Mexico mistook the invasion of the Spaniards for the return of the gods, which is why their empire was conquered so easily. Professor Arthur

Posnansky concluded, from Aymara legends,<sup>23</sup> that they believe that their language was that of the gods. Neither Graham Hancock nor the Flem-Aths assume the existence of visitors from space to explain many of these ancient mysteries – the white gods from the east may have been fleeing from their own disintegrating continent when they came to Mexico and South America.

So in 1993, after years of disappointment in trying to find a publisher for *When the Sky Fell*, the Flem-Aths suddenly began to sense that things were improving. I offered to write an introduction to the book, and it appeared in 1995, a year before my own *From Atlantis to the Sphinx* and Bauval and Hancock's *Keeper of Genesis*.

Keeper of Genesis aimed to explain why, if the ancient Egyptians (or Atlanteans) had made plans for the Giza pyramids in 10,500 BC, they waited another 8,000 years to build them. The reason, according to Bauval and Hancock, was ceremonial. By 2,500 BC, the precession of the equinoxes had finally brought the constellation of Orion (which represented Osiris) to a point in the heavens that reflected the Giza plateau - the place of the 'First Time' - on the ground. The Egyptians built the Great Pyramid and enacted an elaborate ceremony in which Osiris arrived home in the pyramid, and then left for his home in the sky. It is a thesis that is bound to arouse a certain scepticism, rather like suggesting that disciples who were present at Jesus's crucifixion later planned to build the Vatican in AD 8,000 in order to perform a ceremony symbolic of the Resurrection, but it is certainly argued on the basis of immense astronomical knowledge.

When the Sky Fell was translated into nine languages. Rand soon found himself embarking on a new project, linked to his previous work.

In November 1993, shortly before *When the Sky Fell* had been accepted, John West sent Rand an article by Robert Bauval that summarised the arguments that would appear in *The Orion Mystery* and *Keeper of Genesis*. Bauval had explained his view that the pyramids of Giza exactly mirrored the stars of Orion's Belt most recently in 10,500 BC, at the beginning of the present 'precessional cycle', and he argued that the Sphinx had been built at that date. Rand had dated the last great crust shift at 9,600 BC. John West wanted to know how could Rand account for this discrepancy of 900 years?

Rand replied that all the archaeological and geological evidence pointed to 9,600 BC as the correct date. But Bauval's argument did not imply that the Sphinx *had to* have been built in 10,500 BC, simply that it memorialised that date. There is a memorial in Plymouth to the Pilgrim Fathers who sailed on the *Mayflower*, but it was not built in 1620.

The question nevertheless continued to nag at Rand, just as the Atlantis problem had nagged at him twenty years earlier, until a serendipitous event brought it into sharper focus. Rose often brought home library books that she thought might interest Rand; one was *Archaeoastronomy in Pre-Columbian America* (1975) by Dr Anthony Aveni.<sup>24</sup> It provided a vital clue.

The most important prehistoric monument in Mexico is undoubtedly the vast religious complex of Teotihuacan, 20 miles north-east of Mexico City. At the height of its prosperity, around AD 600, it had extended for 12 square miles, a city larger than imperial Rome. Then, around AD 750, there was a sudden and total collapse. Its cause is still unknown, although an earthquake seems probable, since large areas of the city were found to have burned to the ground.

A 2-mile avenue, known as the Way of the Dead, runs through Teotihuacan from north to south. At its northern end stands the pyramid of the moon, while the immense pyramid of the sun lies off the avenue to the west.

But, oddly enough, the Way of the Dead does not run exactly north-south – it was 15.5 degrees off true north, pointing north-east. No one knows why. One suggestion was that the avenue was aligned on the setting of the Pleiades (or Seven Sisters), a constellation that was important in Meso-American mythology. Rand was excited to learn that there are no fewer than fortynine other sacred sites in Mexico that are also misaligned to the north-east. As he studied the Way of the Dead, he was struck by an interesting suspicion. Was it conceivable that when the holy site of Teotihuacan was first laid out, it *did* point to true north – *at the old North Pole in Hudson Bay*?

At first sight, that seemed unlikely. The Hudson Bay Pole dated back before 9,600 BC, and even outside estimates for Teotihuacan claim that it was founded no earlier than about 4,000 BC (the most widely accepted estimate among archaeologists is a mere 150 BC).

Rand was also aware that most major religious sites are built on older religious sites, as if the ground itself is regarded as sacred. From Australia to Northern Europe, from China and Japan to Canada, a sacred place remains sacred over the millennia. Many temples are built on the site of older temples. In the early seventh century AD, Pope Gregory the Great told Augustine, who Christianised England, to build Christian churches on pagan sites. The Dome of the Rock in Jerusalem, one of Islam's holiest places, is built on a Jewish holy site. Archaeology has uncovered the remains of five different cities at Tiahuanaco in the Andes. If civilisation existed before 10,000 BC, as both Hapgood and the Flem-Aths believed, then it was likely that Teotihuacan had been a holy place for thousands of years before 4,000 BC.

Hapgood had stated that the longitude of the old North Pole in Hudson Bay was about 83 degrees west of our present Greenwich meridian (its latitude was 60 degrees north). Teotihuacan is 98 degrees, 53 minutes west. On a map of the Americas, it looked very much as if the Way of the Dead pointed straight at the Hudson Bay Pole, but as a map is a projection of the globe on a flat surface, it might therefore give the wrong impression. At all events, it *looked* as if the Way of the Dead was aligned on the old North Pole, and that was a vital first step.

What about the other forty-nine 'misaligned' Mexican sites?

Rand examined four – Tula, Tenayucan, Xochicalco and Copan – and the results were always the same. The layout of all of the sites seemed to point within a degree of the old North Pole, as if they pointed at the old North Pole like signposts.

Aveni made one extremely interesting comment: 'Many persist in believing that what we're really looking at are the remains of a mega-land survey undertaken by a vanished civilisation of Atlanteans.' He obviously had in mind writers such as Peter Tompkins (author of *Secrets of the Great Pyramid*<sup>25</sup> and *Mysteries of the Mexican Pyramids*)<sup>26</sup> and the British writer John Michell,<sup>27</sup> who popularised the concept of 'ley lines' – lines of earth-force – in the 1970s, but he had only mentioned this idea to dismiss it. Like all academics Aveni would have regarded Atlantis as purely mythical, a happy hunting ground for cranks. Since both Hapgood and Rand were fairly certain that Atlantis – or some civilisation like it – had actually existed, Aveni's comment was certainly thought-provoking.

Let us assume, for the sake of argument, that there had been some kind of sacred temple at Teotihuacan before 10,000 BC, and that it was aligned on the old North Pole. And let us also assume that the forty-nine other 'misaligned' sites in Mexico were also aligned on the Hudson Bay Pole. If Hapgood is correct, Antarctica would have been perhaps 2,000 miles further north than it is today, and would have had a pleasant, temperate climate.

The different locations under scrutiny suggest a civilisation that is spread over a fairly wide area. Professor Posnansky thought that Tiahuanaco, in the Andes, had been a flourishing city around 10,000 BC and that it had been so since 15,000 BC. We also seem to be looking at something like Hapgood's notion of a worldwide maritime civilisation (he dated this around 7,000 BC, but we also know that he believed that Atlantis was destroyed in 9,600 BC). If such a civilisation existed, then the idea of a 'mega-land survey' ceases to look absurd. Hapgood's 'maps of the ancient sea kings' implied

57

something of the sort – maps that showed the present Antarctica when it was free of ice.

At this point, a website called 'How Far Is It?' enabled Rand to calculate the exact distance from any place on earth to any other spot. More importantly, it also showed the exact bearings from one to the other. Sadly the first result of this new tool was a major disappointment. When Rand used it to calculate the position of Teotihuacan relative to the Hudson Bay Pole, he discovered that it did not, after all, point at it like a signpost – it was at an angle of 11.6 degrees rather than the 15.5 degrees he had been assuming. Rand pressed on with his studies. The idea that the Mexican sites pointed to the old North Pole like different signposts had not been proved, even though so many *were* aligned east of north, but the website had given him another, and equally useful, tool – distance.

All over the earth, 1 degree of latitude is equal to roughly 70 miles. (Degrees of longitude, by contrast, vary from 66 miles at the equator to inches at the poles. Indeed, at the North or South Pole you can walk around all the earth's longitudes in seconds.)

Rand knew that the Great Pyramid revealed an extraordinary knowledge of mathematics and geography. Its four sides are aligned exactly to the four points of the compass, and its site is exactly 30 degrees north of the equator – precisely onethird of the distance from the equator to the pole. Evidence that the Egyptians knew the length of the equator and its distance from the poles and that the Pyramid itself is intended to represent half of the earth, from the equator to the North pole, indicates that the Egyptians of 2,500 Bc had knowledge of *worldwide* geography.

Would the Great Pyramid, probably the most famous sacred site in the world, yield any evidence to support the theory that sacred sites were aligned on the old North Pole?

Rand fed the Giza co-ordinates into the website, and discovered that, at the time of the Hudson Bay Pole, Giza would have been 15 degrees further south (naturally, because the pole itself was further south). Rand now imagined drawing a line from the Great Pyramid to the old North Pole, and another from the Great Pyramid to the present pole. He discovered that the angle between the two lines was 28 degrees – the number 28 seems to play a basic part in the Giza site: there are 28 steps in the Grand Gallery that leads up to the King's Chamber, and the Sphinx Temple had 28 pillars. Moreover, in *Keeper of Genesis*, Bauval and Hancock had pointed out that, as seen from Giza, the solstice points (the positions where the sun comes up over the horizon during the longest day of the year and the shortest day of the year) are 56 degrees apart – that is, 28 degrees between each solstice\* and the equinox point.

Rand's most exciting discovery was that the Sphinx Temple had a 28-degree bearing from the mortuary temple of the Great Pyramid, and that if this bearing is extended it points literally like a signpost to the Hudson Bay Pole.

It is worth noting that the Sphinx Temple and the Valley Temple, both standing in front of the Sphinx (and on either side), were built in a 'megalithic' style from gigantic blocks, and that West, Hancock and Bauval have all argued that they date from a more remote early period. The same is true of the mortuary temple of the Great Pyramid, which is why Rand looked for a connection.

Concerned to verify the methods of his approach and to be sure his results were not just the outcome of chance calculations, Rand looked carefully at other sites, concentrating on locations on the far side of the Atlantic, in the Middle East. Here he had no Professor Aveni to summarise the evidence conveniently, so he had to piece together the evidence from site to site. It was slow work, but proved to be worthwhile. Just

<sup>\*</sup>Solstices occur on the dates (22 December and 21 June) when the sun stops rising further north or south every day, and turns back (at the Tropic of Cancer or Capricorn) to retrace its route.

as the Mexican sites are misaligned to the east of the present North Pole (i.e., towards the old Hudson Bay Pole), so the Middle Eastern sites were oriented to the west of it, again towards the Hudson Bay Pole. These included:

- (1) Ur of the Chaldees. Its famous ziggurat and shrine to the moon goddess Nanna are oriented west of north.
- (2) Nippur, south of Baghdad, where the tablets of *Gilgamesh* were found, relating how the island paradise Dilmun was destroyed in a great flood.
- (3) The ziggurat and 'White Temple' of the Sumerian city of Uruk.
- (4) The Wailing Wall of Herod's temple in Jerusalem, which pointed straight at the old North Pole.

As in the case of Giza, what Rand also began to look for were the latitudes of the sacred sites. He soon came to note what he called 'sacred latitudes' occurring again and again: any latitude that would divide neatly into 360 degrees – such as the 30 degrees of Giza. Quito, the northern capital of the Inca Empire, and Carthage, the Phoenician city, had both been at 30 degrees north during the Hudson Bay Pole. Others, such as Easter Island, Mohenjo-Daro and the Tibetan holy city of Lhasa, were located on the equator.

When he had identified forty sites on 'sacred latitudes' Rand was fairly certain that this was not just a game with numbers.

Sacred latitudes when the Pole was at Hudson Bay (60N/83W). All of these sites are within half a degree (30 nautical miles) of a sacred latitude. Raiatea and Tahiti, in the South Pacific, are the closest land to the sacred latitude.

50° Rosslyn/Loanhead/Kilwinning, Tara/Newgrange/Knowth, Dunecht, Uxmal, Chichen Itza

- 45° Copan/Quirigua, Canterbury
- 30° Carthage, Quito
- 25° Troy, Constantinople
- 15° Giza Pyramids, Jericho/Jerusalem, Ashur, Nazca, Gilgal, Heliopolis
- 12° Babylon, Pyongyang
- 10° Ur/Uruk/Eridu, Thebes/Luxor, Susa, Ise, Nara, Kyoto Heian, Kumasi, Naqada, Lagash
- 5° Byblos, Xi'an, Lalibala, Elephantine, Raiatea, Tahiti
- 0° Lhasa, Aguni, Mohenjo-Daro, Easter Island

Note: Sites connected by '/' are located so close together that they yield the same results.

When the Sky Fell was published in Canada in January 1995, and was soon translated into several languages. Graham Hancock's Fingerprints of the Gods came out in April 1995, and its immense success made it clear that there was now a worldwide audience for seriously researched books about ancient civilisations. My own From Atlantis to the Sphinx, dedicated to John West, Graham Hancock and Robert Bauval, appeared in May 1996, and sold out its first impression on the day of publication. Keeper of Genesis, by Robert Bauval and Graham Hancock, appeared in 1996, and was soon at the top of the bestseller list. The Hiram Key<sup>28</sup> by Christopher Knight and Robert Lomas was equally successful.

In due course, the television programme I had made with Rand was shown on the Discovery Channel – it was called *The Flood*. While watching it early in 1998 I wondered if Rand and Rose had seen it. The answer proved to be no – they had not even known that it had been transmitted – so I made them a copy and airmailed it to Vancouver Island.

Its arrival was again serendipitous. Rand had written an article about his sacred alignment theory, which was being published in a magazine called *Atlantis Rising*. It concluded:

I never thought to find another adventure to compare with my eighteen-year search for Atlantis. But the unique placement of the earth's most sacred sites has emerged as a mystery that compels me with the same kind of fascination as that journey. I hope to share this quest within the pages of a new book, *Finding the Future: Blueprints from Atlantis*, which will lift the veil from these ancient sites to reveal concealed time capsules – messages, records and even blueprints – from Atlantis.<sup>29</sup>

But he had a problem. Rose was busy working on her second novel and, as a full-time librarian, Rand had even less free time. As they watched the tape of *The Flood*, Rand said, 'I wonder if Colin might be interested?' They both thought it unlikely, since they knew I was working on *Alien Dawn*,<sup>30</sup> but Rand decided to fax me anyway, also sending the article he had written for *Atlantis Rising*.

As I read it, I felt my scalp prickling. If his theory of sacred alignments was correct, then he had stumbled on the most powerful proof so far of a pre-Atlantean civilisation. I lost no time in faxing back my acceptance. After that, we transferred our correspondence to email, for it soon became clear that the vast amount of information he had accumulated would have to be sent in files of a dozen or so pages at a time. Within less than two months I had more than 200 pages.

Most of this material was about sacred alignments. However, another line of investigation produced some astonishing and almost unbelievable evidence of Hapgood's 'advanced levels of science' long before the earliest known civilisations.

## THE GIZA PRIME MERIDIAN

3

IN OCTOBER 1884, Professor Charles Piazzi Smyth, the Astronomer Royal for Scotland, was involved in a controversy on a matter dear to his heart: persuading a committee of experts from twenty-five countries of the world to make the north-south line that ran through the Great Pyramid the prime meridian of the world, 0 degrees longitude.

It may sound odd that, towards the end of the nineteenth century, when great steamships had been plying the oceans for decades, such a question should remain undecided. There had been numerous prime meridians – virtually one for every country that used the sea. Pope Alexander VI had decreed in 1493 that it should run 100 leagues west of the Azores. Louis XIII of France supported a line through Fero in the Canaries. That was enough to make Charles II of England decide to build the Greenwich Observatory, with the intention of designating Greenwich as the prime meridian. The French disagreed, and then said it should run through Paris. As other countries built observatories, most of them declared their own capital the site of the prime meridian, which is why, in October 1884, twenty-five European countries gathered in Washington, DC, to make a final decision.

Greenwich was high on the list of candidates because so many ships used the port of London, but Smyth was passionately opposed to it. In the *Report of the Committee on Standard Time and Prime Meridian*,<sup>1</sup> published in Cleveland, Ohio, in June 1884, he argued that the Pyramid was the ideal choice because such a meridian would pass over more land than any other.

The Great Pyramid, he pointed out, was acknowledged to be the grandest monument ever erected. As a further argument, he drew attention to its closeness to Jerusalem, evoked the Second Coming of Christ, and asked whether every good Christian would not agree that a Giza meridian would be ideal.

The answer was no. The delegates were not at the conference as Christians but as scientists. Twenty-two of the twenty-five candidates voted for Greenwich – the French, of



Astronomer Charles Piazzi Smyth recognised that the Great Pyramid was located at the centre of the earth's land mass. course, abstaining. And so a thoroughly sensible and logical proposal was rejected.

In 1997, Rand was approached by a friend of John West, an airline pilot, who wanted to know if he had any information to suggest that Giza was the prime meridian – the pilot wanted to organise a Millennium rock concert at Giza, which could claim to have entered the new century two hours before London. When Rand sent him the reference to Smyth it struck him that, since he had the latitude and longitude of so many sacred sites, it would be a simple matter to add or subtract Giza's longitude (31 degrees, 8 minutes east) to see what would happen if Giza *was* the prime meridian instead of Greenwich. Suddenly dozens of sacred sites began to fit into a vast global pattern.

Quite simply, sites whose latitude and longitude looked unpromising because they seemed 'too complicated' (with too many decimals) now began to fall into simple round figures.

For example, Tiahuanaco, whose longitude is 69 degrees west of Greenwich, is also 100 degrees west of the Great Pyramid. The former Inca capital at Quito is at 110 degrees west of Giza and other very significant sites, including Teotihuacan and Easter Island, are found at 120, 130 and 140 degrees west of the Great Pyramid. This pattern also extends eastward. Ur of the Chaldees is exactly 15 degrees east of Giza and the Tibetan capital of Lhasa is 60 degrees east of the Great Pyramid.

What was even more significant was the fact that many of these round figures were phi numbers. Tiahuanaco, for example, was 10 phi; so was the ancient Polynesian spiritual centre Raiatea (this is also at 180 degrees latitude from the Giza meridian). Since I had described so many of them in my *Atlas* of Sacred Sites,<sup>2</sup> I was as astounded and excited as Rand when he told me of his breakthrough.

One of Rand's most startling discoveries came shortly afterwards. He had discovered that there were no fewer than eight sacred sites at the 10 phi north latitude during the Hudson Bay Pole.



Pyramids and megaliths in America and Easter Island are linked to a Giza prime meridian.

Sacred	x	Distance to HBP	Former
site	Co-ordinates	(nautical miles)	latitude
Baalbek	34:00N/36:12E	4,431	16:09N
Paracas	13:50S/76:11W	4,431	16:09N
Cuzco	13:32S/71:57W	4,433	16:07N
Sidon	33:32N/35:22E	4,437	16.03N
Machu Picchu	13:08S/72:30W	4,407	16:33N
Ehdin	34:19N/35:57E	4,408	16:32N
Ollantaytambo	13:14S/72:17W	4,414	16:26N
Nineveh	36:24N/43:08E	4,451	15:49N

## 10 phi sites during the Hudson Bay Pole. 10 phi is 4429.2 nautical miles from the Pole, which is equal to 16:11N.

Rand reasoned that there should be a current sacred site at 10 phi north to match Tiahuanaco's 10 phi south, and that it should also be linked to the Great Pyramid. He had looked in his atlas for a very specific spot: 10 phi north of the equator, and 120 degrees west. There was nothing obvious – just three little red dots, and a name that was so tiny that he had to take off his glasses to read it. He had never heard of it: Labaantum, in Belize in central America. Via the Internet he had found out that 'Lubaantum (Place of Fallen Stones)' was an ancient Mayan ceremonial centre with three pyramids and terraces made of dressed stone blocks.

It turns out I could have told Rand about Lubaantum immediately, for I had written an article about it in a book called *Unsolved Mysteries Past and Present*.<sup>3</sup> Lubaantum will always be associated with the famous Crystal Skull, better known as the Skull of Doom, dating to about AD 700 and discovered in a Mayan temple by the adopted daughter of the explorer F. A. 'Mike' Mitchell-Hedges, Anna Mitchell-Hedges, on her seventeenth birthday in 1927.

According to Anna, she had called her father after seeing something shining under an altar. With the help of locals (descendants of the Maya), they moved the stones and saw that the shining object was the top part of a skull. It proved to be a beautifully carved death's head. Three months later, Anna found the missing lower jaw buried in rubble. The local Maya told Mitchell-Hedges that the skull had been an object of worship, and had been used for healing and dealing death to enemies. Mitchell-Hedges gave it back to the locals, but when he finally left, at the end of the rainy season, they returned it to him as a mark of appreciation.

There are two other rock crystal skulls in existence, but the 'Skull of Doom' is by far the most beautiful and perfect. With the rise of New Age thinking in the 1960s, it became legendary, and many books have been devoted to it.

Oddly enough, Mitchell-Hedges was curiously reticent about the skull in his autobiography *Danger My Ally*.<sup>4</sup> After claiming that it is at least 3,600 years old and took about 150 years to be polished, Mitchell-Hedges went on to say: 'How it came into my possession I have reason for not revealing.'

Sadly, the reason was almost certainly that the Skull did not actually originate in Lubaantum. In the 1980s, an American investigator named Joe Nickell unearthed an article about crystal skulls in a journal called Man, which dated from 1936, including a description of a skull with a moving jaw that sounded very much like the Skull of Doom. But it stated that this skull was in the possession of an art dealer named Sidney Burney, who had put it up for auction at Sotheby's in 1943, but it had been withdrawn when the bids reached only  $f_{1,340}$ . The records of the British Museum state that the skull was sold to Mitchell-Hedges for £,400 in 1944. Mitchell-Hedges, who died in 1959, at the age of seventy-one, was an adventurer rather than an explorer, and his books - with titles like Land of Wonder and Battles With Giant Fish - reflect the character of a man who was in some respects an overgrown schoolboy. His character was not above reproach - in 1928 he lost a libel battle against the Daily Express, which had accused him of having staged a fake robbery for the sake of publicity so the Crystal Skull was most likely not found in Lubaantum.

In spite of the uncertainty that surrounds the events of its appearance in the twentieth century, the skull is undoubtedly genuine. The rock crystal from which it is carved probably came from Calaveras County, in California. A Californian art conservator named Frank Dorland, who was allowed to examine the skull for a period of six years, concluded that it might well have been over 12,000 years old. Nickell had objected that mechanical grinding of the teeth proved that it was more recent, but a far less perfect crystal skull in the British Museum, also genuine, displays mechanical grinding of the teeth too. The laboratory of the Hewlett-Packard Company, which manufactures crystal oscillators, subjected the skull to laser-beam tests and concluded that it had been manufactured from a single large crystal and polished over about 300 years, doubling Mitchell-Hedges's estimate. It had peculiar optical qualities, as if lenses had been inserted inside it, although this is obviously impossible. Dorland claimed that, when he kept it in his house overnight instead of returning it to the bank, there were poltergeist disturbances.

If the skull was *not* found at Lubaantum, why should all this be relevant? Because Frank Dorland concluded that the skull originated in Mexico, and went on to point out that the native peoples there used a grinding wheel driven by a string stretched across a bow.

An altogether more credible figure in South American exploration was Lieutenant-Colonel Percy Harrison Fawcett, whose disappearance was one of the most widely publicised mysteries of the 1920s.

During the last decade of his life, Fawcett was searching for a lost city in the jungles of Brazil. There is strong evidence that this mysterious city really existed. In the National Library in Rio de Janeiro, Manuscript No. 512 gives an account of how, in 1753, a band of Portuguese treasure hunters spent ten years wandering in the vast interior of Brazil, an area that is almost the size of Europe.<sup>5</sup> Coming upon a deserted city built of huge blocks of stone, they decided to return to civilisation for reinforcements and sent an account of the city by native runner to the Viceroy in Bahia. What happened to them then is unknown, and the manuscript lay forgotten in the archives for almost eighty years.

This story actually goes back further, to 1516, twenty-four years after Columbus discovered America, when a Portuguese sailor named Diego Alvarez was the sole survivor of a shipwreck close to the place where Bahia now stands. He was taken captive by a cannibal tribe, the Tupinambas, but for some reason they spared his life and allowed him to live among them. This may have been because of the influence of a local girl named Paraguassu, who became his wife (Fawcett refers to her as 'the Pocahontas of South America'). More Portuguese arrived, and, through the good offices of Alvarez, they established a colony. Paraguassu's sister also married a Portuguese, and it was her child, Melchior Dias Moreyra, who became known to the locals as Muribeca. He discovered silver mines and became a wealthy man, but he kept their location in the interior a secret.

Regrettably his son, Roberio Dias, born to wealth, cherished an ambition to become a member of the aristocracy. In about 1610, Roberio approached the King of Portugal, Dom Pedro II, and offered to sell him the mines of Muribeca in exchange for a title of nobility – the Marquis of the Mines.<sup>6</sup> The king agreed, but first he wanted to lay his hands on the silver mines.

On his way back to Bahia, Dias discovered that the King had no intention of keeping his half of the bargain. When he persuaded an officer to let him see the sealed patent of nobility, he was infuriated to discover that the document would merely confer the rank of captain in the army. Dias knew that he was in a dangerous position. If he refused to hand over the silver mines, he would be imprisoned by the governor, Dom Francisco de Souza, a haughty aristocrat who disliked being frustrated. So Dias played for time, and led the governor's expedition on a wild-goose chase. The governor, finally realising he had been outwitted, threw Dias into prison, where he remained for two years until he managed to buy his freedom. He died shortly thereafter, and the location of the mines of Muribeca remained a secret.

Many adventurers set off into the wilderness in search of the lost silver mines, and the government also sponsored expeditions called bandeiras, or 'flags', the members of which were known as bandeiristas. In 1753, more than a century after the death of Roberio Dias, a group of six Portuguese bandeiristas set out on a well-equipped expedition with black slaves, native guides, and pack animals. They went inland, into the state of Minas Geraes, then made for the Central Plateau. There they vanished for many years, but Manuscript No. 512 describes their adventures in some detail. A full translation can be found in *Mysteries of Ancient South America* (1956) by Harold Wilkins.<sup>7</sup>

After years of wandering, the party eventually encountered a cordillera (mountain chain) largely composed of a mineral whose crystals glittered in the sun. At close quarters, the mountains were seen to consist of bare rock, with white streams plunging from the heights. They seemed to be practically impenetrable until one of the slaves saw a white deer that fled into a cleft. Pursuing it, he came across a road, which seemed to have been man-made. He fetched the others, and soon they were all ascending it, dazzled by the crystalline splendour of the mountains above them.

At the summit of the pass, they were able to look down on an open plain, and there, about 3 miles away, they saw a great city, so impressive that they assumed it must be connected with the court of Brazil. Afraid that they had been seen against the skyline and that the inhabitants might be hostile, they descended as quickly as possible to the valley then decided to wait to see what would happen. After two days of silence, they sent one of the natives on a scouting expedition. He returned saying that he had seen no one, not even a footprint. The rest of the scouts then went ahead to investigate, and came back with the same story. The city seemed to be uninhabited.

At daybreak the next day, the whole party advanced cautiously and prepared for an ambush. The road led them to three great archways; the one in the centre, the tallest, had unknown letters engraved on it far above their heads. Beyond the arches was a wide road, with great houses whose facades were 'blackened with age'. Everything was silent and deserted. There were broken pillars, with parasitic vegetation growing from the cracks, and the buildings were roofed with stone slabs. When the bandeiristas ventured inside the rooms, they found that the floors were covered with debris and bat droppings to a depth that suggested that these buildings had been abandoned many centuries ago.

In the middle of the city they came to a vast square, in the centre of which was a black stone column with a statue of a man who pointed towards the north. Carved obelisks of black stone stood at each corner of the square. On one side of the plaza was a magnificent building, whose roof had partly collapsed. Ruined steps ran up to a wide hall, and the walls showed traces of coloured frescoes. This place was also full of bats, and the smell of their droppings made them cough.

Beyond the main square, the city was a ruin, with mounds of earth and chasms in the ground. It was obvious that this place had been devastated by an earthquake. The city was bounded by a deep and wide river, on the far side of which were green fields with many flowers. They could also see lakes with flocks of geese.

They decided to follow the river downstream, and after three days came to a huge waterfall, beyond which the river spread so wide that it 'appeared to be a great ocean'. There were several tree-covered islands and an abundance of game. They also saw big anacondas and poisonous snakes.

To the east of the river they found great holes that could have been mine shafts, and one was covered with a huge flagstone with certain symbols carved into it. Near the 'mines' they found some abandoned bars of silver.

There was also a ruined temple with more of the strange letters above its portico, as well as the ruins of a 'country house'. Looking inside, they found a stairway built of coloured stone leading to a large hall, with rooms opening out from it. Each of these rooms contained the remains of a fountain.

They continued downriver, and the narrator became convinced that they were in the vicinity of rich mines – perhaps the legendary mines of Muribeca. A scouting party ventured on for nine days, and at a place where the river spread out so wide that it was like 'a great bay' they saw a canoe manned by 'two white persons with long, flowing black hair, dressed like Europeans . . .' When they fired a gunshot to attract attention, the canoers paddled off in the opposite direction.

The narrator mentioned that one of their company, a man called Joao Antonio, found a large gold coin with an image of a kneeling youth on one side. No doubt, he said, there were other such coins to be found under the rubble of the dead city.

The party decided that they had better make their way back to civilisation. At the Paraguassu River, the narrator wrote their story – and presumably sent an Indian messenger ahead with it. He concluded by begging the governor to keep its contents secret, lest someone else should mount an expedition before they could.

What happened to the group of Portuguese and their slaves and guides is unknown; all that we know is that the manuscript disappeared into the archives, became partly eaten by insects, and was found eventually by a Brazilian archivist in 1841, almost a century after it had been written.<sup>8</sup>

Harold Wilkins, a British author who wrote in a pleasantly old-fashioned style but whose books were excellently researched, obtained his transcript of the document in 1939 with the help of the American consul-general in Rio de Janeiro, W. G. Burdett. Colonel Fawcett had seen it at least twenty years earlier, and concluded that it was a truthful and accurate account.

A reader's first reaction to the tale of a journey to a lost city is that it is probably fiction, but both Fawcett and Wilkins saw the manuscript, and the travel writer Peter Fleming, who tried to follow in Fawcett's footsteps (and describes it in *Brazilian Adventure*, 1933),<sup>9</sup> quoted its archive reference, No. 512.

Percy Harrison Fawcett, born in Devon in 1867, joined the Royal Artillery and in his twenties served at Trincomallee, in Cevlon, where he became interested in Buddhism and spent his leaves in a search for the lost treasure of the Kandyan kings. On the whole Fawcett disliked the army, so when, in 1906, the President of the Royal Geographical Society asked him how he felt about the idea of going to Bolivia to map the north-eastern frontier, Fawcett accepted eagerly on condition that the army would agree to lend him to the Bolivian government. His story of these adventurous years was told in his posthumous book Expedition Fawcett, edited by his son Brian.<sup>10</sup> He described encounters with poisonous spiders, snakes, vampire bats, even wild bulls, which they were forced to kill. Searching for the source of the River Verde, the whole party ran out of food and starved for twenty-three days. They were all close to death when a deer suddenly appeared. Fawcett was so weak he could scarcely lift his rifle, but by what he regarded as a miracle he killed it. They ate the whole deer, including the fur and skin.

It was during this expedition that Fawcett tried to take a short cut over flat-topped hills covered with forest, but he was finally forced to return to the valley. It was his story of this forest-covered plateau that inspired Sir Arthur Conan Doyle to write *The Lost World*.<sup>11</sup>

Fawcett returned to England to serve in Intelligence during the First World War, emerging with a Distinguished Service Order; then he went back to South America, hot on the trail of the lost city of the bandeiristas. In 1920 floods caused him to turn back from an expedition into the Matto Grosso (Great Forest) of Brazil.

Fawcett had no doubt of the existence of Atlantis. Although he accepted that the continent had sunk beneath the waves, as Plato describes, he was convinced that many of the inhabitants had escaped to South America. He wrote in *Exploration Fawcett*:

However much romance may have coloured the tales, the fact remains that the legendary existence of a highly civilised remnant of an ancient people persisted among the indigenes of the continent . . . There is a remarkable similarity in the accounts, which makes it reasonable to conclude that there is a basis of truth in them.<sup>12</sup>

Fawcett stated his belief – remarkable for that time – that 'the curse of a great cataclysm'<sup>13</sup> fell on South America, and he seemed to accept that this was the catastrophe that destroyed Plato's Atlantis. 'There can be little doubt that a cataclysm of such dimensions produced tidal waves and minor catastrophes throughout the world.' It caused 'the rising of the Andes' and brought to South America a people who were 'expert in the arts of civilisation'. Fawcett's conclusions were remarkably similar to those we have reached in this book.

The survivors also built cities like the one discovered by the 1743 expedition. 'The existence of the old cities I do not for a moment doubt,' says Fawcett. 'How could I? I myself have seen a portion of one of them – and that is why I observed that it was imperative for me to go again. The remains seemed to be those of an outpost of one of the biggest cities . . .'<sup>14</sup>

This raises an interesting question. Why does he seem unsure? It seems likely that the rest of the city was completely covered by the jungle, like those lost Mayan cities discovered by Stephens and Catherwood in the 1830s. This means, in turn, that Fawcett knew where to look for a lost city, although it emerges from his book that he thought there were many of them.

He determined to go and find at least one of them, but his objective on that last expedition was not apparently the deserted city of 1753 discovered by the bandeiristas. He had heard of 'clothed natives of European appearance', who avoided all contact with the outside world. 'Our destination on the next expedition – I call it "Z" for the sake of convenience – is a city reputed to be inhabited, possibly by some of these timid people . . .' This implies three different cities: the deserted city of 1753, the city whose outskirts he observed, and 'Z'. No wonder Fawcett was determined to return to Brazil.

He left England for South America once more, spending the years from 1921 to 1924 raising the money for the expedition. When an American 'fund-raiser' squandered most of this on a six-week orgy of drunkenness, Fawcett set to work again, and finally had sufficient funds to continue.

It was not to be an elaborate expedition; there was only Fawcett, his twenty-one-year-old son Jack and a young Devon friend of Jack called Raleigh Rimell. They had to be prepared to carry their equipment on their backs.

The greatest danger would be after they had reached Cuyaba (now spelled Cuiaba), the capital of the Matto Grosso, by boat, then made their way north to the unknown region between the rivers Xingu and Araguaya. Fawcett believed 'Z' lay to the east of this. In the manuscript later published by his son, Fawcett left fairly exact directions: first of all, he explained, he wanted to visit an ancient stone tower, to solve the mystery of why its doors and windows were lit up at night, terrifying the local Indians.

Beyond the Xingu we shall take to the forest at a point midway between that river and the Araguaya, and from there cross by an existing trail to the Rio Tocantins at Porto Nacional or 'Pedro Alfonso'. Our way will lie between latitude 10 degrees 30 minutes and 11 degrees to the high ground between the states of Goyaz and Bahia, a region quite unknown and said to be infested by savages, where I expect to get some trace of uninhabited cities. The mountains there are quite high. We shall then follow the mountains between Bahia and Piauhy to the River Sao Francisco, striking it somewhere near Chique-Chique, and if we are in fit condition to do so, visit the old deserted city [that of 1753] which lies approximately 11 degrees 30 minutes south and 42 degrees 30 minutes west, thus completing the investigations and getting out at a point from which the railway will take us to Bahia City.<sup>15</sup>

Although Fawcett gave the precise latitude and longitude of the 'deserted city' of the bandeiristas, his son Brian, in a footnote, added: 'I have personally investigated the bearings he gives for the 1753 city, and can state authoritatively that it is not there.'<sup>16</sup> It would seem that, for whatever reason, Fawcett gave the wrong co-ordinates – an odd mistake for a man who was so meticulous.

By 20 May 1925 they had reached the village of the Bacairy, north of Cuiabo.<sup>17</sup> They were still experiencing inconvenience rather than danger – the man who had sold them mules had cheated them, and Jack's leg had swelled with a tick bite, so they had to stay at the farm of a friend to recover. The chief of the Bacairy told them that he had always hoped to make the journey to the 'great waterfall'.

Then, after staying in a village of the Nafqua – where Fawcett had in 1920 presented the chief with a uniform case<sup>18</sup> – they went by river to a village of the Kalapalo on the River Kuluene. And there, on 29 May 1925, their trail comes to an end. The Kalapalo later claimed that Fawcett's party had struck out across country to the east, and that the smoke of their camp fires had been visible for five days, but in 1951 the chief of the Kalapalo, Izarari, made a deathbed confession to killing Fawcett and his companions. He claimed that Fawcett had slapped his face when he had refused carriers, and that he had clubbed him to death; the other two, he said, had been killed defending Fawcett.

This story raises doubts: a man with Fawcett's self-control would not be likely to strike a tribal chief. Izarari also alleged that Jack Fawcett had seduced one of his wives, which sounds more likely. In later years, many travellers claimed to have learned the truth about Fawcett's death, and one of the more plausible stories is that Jack Fawcett had violated some tribal taboo, and that his crime had to be punished by death else Izarari's people would themselves become outcasts and killed by other tribes.

Whatever happened, it seems clear that Fawcett never reached the city he called 'Z', or the deserted city of Manuscript No. 512.

I finished *Exploration Fawcett* in an odd state of frustration. No one who reads it could doubt that Fawcett knew exactly where he was going and what he was looking for. He had talked to many people – Europeans and Indians – about lost cities, and was quite certain that they existed and knew roughly where they were.<sup>19</sup> The person I needed to consult was obviously Rand, whose fascination with Fawcett and Brazil had started when he found references to him in the Hapgood archive at Yale in 1995. He was also interested in South America, since he felt that if Atlantis *was* Antarctica, then it was almost certain that many of its inhabitants escaped to South America.

Rand had one site in mind as the location of the deserted city. He had already ascertained that if Giza is used as the post-Atlantis prime meridian, a whole series of sites fall on multiples of 10 degrees: Tiahuanaco is 100 degrees west of the Great Pyramid, Quito is at 110 degrees, and so on. It seemed to Rand that there *ought* to be a major sacred site at 90 degrees from Giza, not merely because it is a multiple of ten but because it is also a quarter of the distance around the world.

Tiahuanaco's latitude (16 degrees, 38 minutes) had at first seemed disappointing, until Rand realised that it is 10 phi
from the pole. The perfect place for a major religious site in the Matto Grosso would be at 90 degrees west of Giza, and 10 phi south.

I looked up this site in my *Times Atlas*, but saw that this could not have been Fawcett's objective on that last journey. It was about 50 miles south of Cuiaba – Fawcett's last major halt – and on the border of Bolivia and Brazil. However, as Rand pointed out to me, it was in an area that Fawcett had explored during his surveying days (the area where he and his companions had almost starved to death). In *Mysteries of Ancient South America*, Harold Wilkins states: 'Fawcett's friends speak of other strange tales brought to the Colonel by wandering Indians, whose tribal law he had studied in the Matto Grosso and the borders of Brazil and Bolivia.'<sup>20</sup> It seems at least probable that this site is the location of the city that was half covered by jungle, but it was not on Fawcett's route during that final journey.

Meanwhile I had faxed to Rand Fawcett's own map of his intended route (from *Exploration Fawcett*), together with his coordinates for the 'city of 1753'. I was hoping, of course, that Fawcett's coordinates (11 degrees, 30 minutes south, 42 degrees, 30 minutes west) would fall on one of Rand's sacred sites, but it was not to be. It turned out to be 73 degrees, 38 minutes west of Giza, and in terms of the 'blueprint' that means nothing.

But Rand, far from being disappointed, recognised that it provided an important clue. He noted another possible sacred site within 100 miles of the 'city of 1753', at 72 degrees west of Giza, which is one-fifth of the distance around the world, and again 10 degrees south. He wrote to me:

Fawcett gave 11 degrees 30 minutes south and 42 degrees 30 minutes west for the site of the 'city of 1753', whereas the 'blueprint' location is 10 degrees south and 40 degrees 52 minutes west. When you round out the blueprint longitude to the closest half degree (which seems to have been Fawcett's practice), it becomes 41 degrees west. Please note the following:

THE ATLANTIS BLUEPRINT



The Giza Prime Meridian links sacred sites from Easter Island (140 West of Great Pyramid) to Tiahuanaco (100WGP). This pattern can be extended into the Amazon, where other sacred sites await discovery. Each box represents a sacred site or a potential sacred site. From left to right they are: Quito (Equator 110WGP); Tiahuanaco (10Phi S 100WGP); Lost Atlantean City (10Phi S 90WGP); Fawcett disappeared here; Potential sacred sites (10S 80WGP and 15S 80WGP); Fawcett's Z location; Potential sacred site (10S 72WGP)

11 degrees 30 minutes south, 42 degrees 30 minutes west – Fawcett's location of the city of 1753 *minus* 10 degrees south, 41 degrees west – Atlantis blueprint location to the nearest Greenwich longitude *equals* 1 degree 30 minutes, 1 degree 30 minutes.

Both are off one and a half degrees.

In short, Rand suspected that Fawcett had disguised the location by one and a half degrees east and south.

Rand made another interesting point. If Fawcett was disguising the location of the 'deserted city' by adding 1 degree 30 minutes to both its co-ordinates, then he was identifying a spot that is one-fifth of the way around the world from the Giza meridian. Is it possible that Fawcett had also stumbled on this notion of the Giza meridian? Fawcett was a youth of seventeen when Smyth was agitating for the prime meridian to run through Giza, arguing that the ancients probably used Giza as their central meridian. Fawcett knew Egypt well, since he was working for British Intelligence in Cairo during the war, and he was also a surveyor. Could he have been using the Giza meridian to locate possible sites for ancient cities in South America?

As I pored over the map of Brazil, I was struck by another matter. Fawcett seems to have chosen a very strange route. Cuiaba is about 1,000 miles west of the site he was aiming at (the deserted city), and 700 miles south. Bahia itself – his ultimate goal – is only about 250 miles east of 'the deserted city' (which makes sense; the lost mines of Muribeca cannot possibly have been far from the coast, or it would have taken too long to transport the silver to Bahia). It looks – as G.K. Chesterton put it in one of his poems – as if Fawcett had decided to go to Bannockburn by way of Brighton Pier. Why would Fawcett have started from Cuiaba, 1,000 miles east of the deserted city? Why not go west from Bahia to the deserted city?

A possible explanation occurred to me, and, as Rand's next email showed, it had dawned on him at the same time. If sacred longitudes run in tens, then Fawcett would be crossing yet another on his way west – the 80-degree longitude west of Giza (which is about 49 degrees west of Greenwich). Since he would be travelling along the 10th parallel – another sacred latitude – the likeliest location for the city he calls 'Z' is where the 80th and the 10th cross.

This crossing point of the two meridians – 80 degrees west of Giza, and 10 degrees south – is only about 200 miles northeast of where Fawcett vanished. If 'Z' was a sacred site, then this, according to the blueprint, is its most likely location. From 'Z', Fawcett would have to travel almost 500 miles east to reach the deserted city of 1753. Which brings us back to the question: why would Fawcett want to disguise its location?

Perhaps Fawcett was hoping to return to England to announce his discovery of three 'lost cities'. One he already knew – the city covered by jungle. If he could also pinpoint 'Z' and the deserted city of 1753, his triumph would be complete. He would have been hailed as one of the greatest explorers of all time, the manuscript of *Exploration Fawcett*, back at his home in Devon, would certainly become a bestseller, and he would have plenty of funds for another expedition. Even if he failed, he would certainly want to return to Brazil, and if anyone had seen the manuscript in the meantime, then he might be beaten to his objective by a rival. It would be a simple, obvious precaution to disguise the location of the deserted city until he had been there.

Whether Rand is correct about the locations of the three lost cities may not be as difficult to establish as one might suppose. Nowadays it is unnecessary for an explorer to equip an expedition and plunge into the Brazilian jungle. A space satellite, using the kind of radar that was used to penetrate the clouds of Venus, would only have to overfly the site – and track it in strips – to locate ruins buried under vegetation.<sup>21</sup> Archaeologists have even developed a radar that can penetrate the ground and locate ruins buried under sand.

What they have not yet developed is a method for deciding where to look, and this is what Rand has provided with his Atlantis blueprint.

Rand had already discovered that if you drew a line from the Great Pyramid to the North Pole, and another line from the Great Pyramid to the *old* North Pole, in Hudson Bay, the angle between the two is 28 degrees, and that 28 plays an important part in the Giza site (see Chapter 4).

Intrigued by this discovery, Rand had begun to look for other examples of a relationship between the two poles. From Rosslyn, the site of the Templar church in Scotland, the angle

THE GIZA PRIME MERIDIAN



Two of the sites that Fawcett was interested in were located at 12N during the Hudson Bay Pole. From the Lost Atlantean City the Hudson Bay Pole is 12 degrees west of north. This is a 12/12 site. 12N latitude during Hudson Bay Pole; 12° (the line to the left of 90)

between the two poles is 50 degrees. But its latitude is also 50 degrees north. Rand called this a 50/50 site. Again, Stonehenge was at a latitude of 46 degrees, and the angle between the two poles from Stonehenge was also 46 degrees – another 'double' site, 46/46. And when he discovered many more of these 'double' sites, he became convinced that this was one of the basic factors that led the ancients to regard a certain site as sacred. This is why his suggestion for the location for one of Fawcett's lost cities (the one covered in vegetation) was at a spot where the angle between the poles was 12 degrees and the latitude was also 12 degrees south – a 12/12 site.

Rand then took an interesting leap in the dark. From the Giza meridian, the only important line of longitude (i.e., a multiple of ten) that runs through England is 30. If the blueprint theory is correct, there *ought* to be a major sacred site on

#### THE ATLANTIS BLUEPRINT



Canterbury Cathedral may have been built on top of a much more ancient site. During the Hudson Bay Pole it was midway between the pole and the equator at latitude 45N. The angle between Canterbury, the current pole and the former Hudson Bay Pole is 45 degrees. Canterbury is a 45/45 site. It is also 30 degrees west of the Great Pyramid and during the Hudson Bay Pole, when Giza was at 15N, Canterbury was 30 degrees further north at 45N.

this line. Rand ran his finger down a map of England, and found that the line ran through Canterbury, England's most sacred site.

He drew an imaginary line to the North Pole and to the old North Pole in Hudson Bay. The angle between them was 45 degrees, and Canterbury was at 45 degrees north during the Hudson Bay Pole. So Canterbury is a 45/45 site, and since it was 30 degrees north of Giza, *and also* on the 30-degree longitude, it is a 30/30 site relative to Giza.

Canterbury may be regarded as a relatively modern site. Its

first cathedral was built soon after St Augustine's arrival in England in AD 597. Before Augustine's arrival, however, it was the capital of Ethelbert, the Saxon king who became a Christian. And a little research into Dean Stanley's *Memorials* of *Canterbury* reveals that Ethelbert gave the site of a pagan temple to Augustine, who, following the decree of Gregory the Great to build on pagan sites, built an abbey there, and later began to build the cathedral nearby.

The pagan temple had been built on a 45/45 site – that is to say, by someone with a knowledge of the Hudson Bay Pole. England's most important religious site, Canterbury, also fits perfectly into Rand's Atlantis blueprint.

What is most significant about the line of investigation opened up by Lubaantum is that Rand had found it by applying his theory that a sacred site *ought* to be found at that location, at the 10 phi longitude north. If his theory was unsound, the odds against anything being found at that site would have been a million to one. When he located Lubaantum at a longitude of 10 phi north and latitude 120 degrees west, he had virtually confirmed Smyth's belief that the meridian used by the ancient Egyptians was the line of longitude that ran north and south through the Great Pyramid.

## THOTH'S HOLY CHAMBER

CCORDING TO HERODOTUS, contemporary Egyptians had A decided on a crudely simplistic explanation of the purpose of the Great Pyramid; they said it was basically a monument to the vainglory of the pharaoh Cheops (Khufu). The wickedness of Cheops was unsurpassed - he closed down all the temples during his fifty-six-year reign, and when he ran out of money to build the Great Pyramid, sent his daughter out to work as a harlot. She made enough not only to complete its construction, but also to build a pyramid of her own. Herodotus was also told that underneath the Great Pyramid there were a series of vaults 'for the Pharaoh's own use', so that it also served as a luxury apartment. Nile water was introduced by means of a tunnel, forming an underground lake in the midst of which there was an island on which Cheops was laid to rest. The Great Pyramid, apart from being a monument to monstrous egoism, was also a tomb then. The notion of the pyramids as tombs persists down to the present day - in his standard work on the pyramids of Egypt, Professor Ion Edwards states that they were intended as tombs and nothing more.

This assumption has been questioned. In *The Riddle of the Pyramids*,<sup>1</sup> Kurt Mendelssohn, a physicist who studied under Max Planck then turned his attention to the problem of why the pyramids were built, concluded that there was little evidence that they were tombs. Of the ten major pyramids, only one, the Step Pyramid of King Zoser (or Djoser) at Saqqara, showed unmistakable signs of being a tomb, although mummy fragments found in its granite vault proved – when subjected to radiocarbon-dating – to be dated to several centuries later than Zoser's reign. Of the other nine pyramids, only three had sarcophagi (which were empty) – it is hard to see why thieves should have gone to the trouble of stealing the other six.

Mendelssohn's own somewhat unlikely theory is that the pyramids were merely a 'work project' designed to unite Egypt's tribes into a nation state, although it could be asked why the pharaohs did not choose a more practical task, like building harbours or dams. All the same, Mendelssohn's objections to the tomb theory are certainly convincing, particularly in the case of the Great Pyramid itself. When Herodotus went there, it was covered in gleaming limestone, and was already 2,000 years old.

In AD 820, the caliph Al-Mamun, son of Haroun Al-Raschid, decided to break into it to see whether, as legend declared, it was full of fabulous treasures, but there seemed to be no way in. The position of a hidden door, high up on the north side, had long been forgotten.

Chisels failed to dent the limestone, so Al-Mamun ordered fires to be lit to crack it, then attacked it with battering rams. After months of exhausting effort, his men had only tunnelled a hundred feet or so. Just as they were about to give up, one of the workmen heard a dull thud nearby. They finally broke into a narrow tunnel, and saw that a large stone had fallen from its ceiling.

By sheer luck they had entered several courses below the original entrance, otherwise they might have tunnelled on until they came out the other side. Crawling up the sloping tunnel they found the entrance, covered with a hinged stone. Crawling back down the other way, they eventually found themselves in a small subterranean chamber with a vermin-infested pit and a short tunnel running out of the other side until it simply came to a halt. This seemed to be the disappointing reality of Herodotus's lake, island and luxury apartment.

But at the point where the stone had fallen from the ceiling, they found a passage ascending towards the heart of the pyramid. This proved to be blocked by a massive granite plug. They used their chisels to cut into the limestone around it, only to find another plug, and then yet another. Finally they were able to stand upright, and were faced with another low corridor that ran horizontally. It led to a barn-like chamber with a gabled roof and salt-encrusted walls – but it was empty. They labelled this the Queen's Chamber, since Arab tombs for women had pointed roofs. They hacked out part of a wall, but found no treasure.

Retracing their steps to the place where they could stand upright, they discovered that the ascending passage continued upward, but that a connecting part of the causeway had been removed, presumably to discourage further exploration. Suddenly the corridor turned into an awesome gallery, whose sloping walls stretched far above their heads. At the top of this smooth slope they found their way blocked by a 3-foot-tall stone. After clambering over this, they found themselves in what came to be called the Antechamber, faced with a kind of giant portcullis made of granite, which seemed designed to be lowered to block the intruders' further progress – except that the grooves at the sides terminated 4 feet above the floor, so it could never be lowered. Beyond that, the walls contained three more 'portcullis' grooves, this time down to the floor, but no portcullises.

They continued down another low passageway, finally arriving at a larger and rectangular chamber, which became known as the King's Chamber. This was also empty, except for a huge granite sarcophagus that was lacking its lid. It was so big that it must obviously have been introduced while the King's Chamber was being built, for it was too large to have been brought up the ascending passage.

So it seemed that the Great Pyramid was not a tomb, as it would have been impossible for there to have been a coffin inside the sarcophagus – there was no way that tomb robbers could have got it out.

It has been generally assumed that the granite plugs must have been slid into place from above, and had been stored in the 'Grand Gallery', but once the workmen had allowed them to slide into place, how had they escaped? There were no skeletons to suggest they had been entombed alive. The problem remained unsolved for 800 years until, in 1638, an English astronomer called John Greaves noticed a stone missing from the ramp at the west side of the Grand Gallery, just before it rejoined the narrower passage. It looked like a kind of well, but when Greaves tried to lower himself down it he found that it was blocked with sand and rubble and gave up. Two centuries later, in 1814, an Italian named Giovanni Caviglia made a more determined attempt, and found that the 'well' descended to the low passageway that led down to the subterranean chamber with the vermin-infested pit.

This route, then, must have allowed the workmen to escape after sliding the granite plugs into place – unless, of course, the top of the Pyramid was still open at that time (this latter was an obvious possibility, for someone must have blocked the well with sand and rubble, presumably from above).

So the Great Pyramid remained a mystery consisting of many small mysteries. Why, for example, had the Queen's Chamber been left unfinished, as the rough state of its floor suggested? And why were its walls covered in crystallised salt? And, if the pharaoh had changed his mind and decided that he would prefer a larger chamber built on a higher level, why did he not place the King's Chamber directly above the Queen's Chamber? The latter is placed symmetrically in the centre of



Cross-section of the Great Pyramid of Giza

the Pyramid, where you might expect a burial chamber to be; the King's Chamber is located slightly beyond this meridian.

One theory that seems to fit these facts is based on the speculations of Professor I. E. S. Edwards, one of the British Museum's foremost authorities on the pyramids. Around 2,500 BC, the pharaoh Cheops (Khufu) decided to build himself a tomb that should be impregnable to thieves. Having surveyed the subterranean chamber his workmen had hacked out of the rock, he felt it was too stuffy and depressing and decided to build himself a pyramid, like his father and grandfather. The Queen's Chamber was a deliberate red herring, to persuade any robbers who had penetrated that far that there was nothing for them to steal. Such robbers would only carry torches or candles, and would probably not notice that another passage ran above their heads.

At that point, his obsession about tomb robbers developed into paranoia, and he decided to have the ascending passage blocked with the granite plugs to make quite sure that no robbers could get that far. But the plugs needed to be slid into place. For that reason, the floor of the Grand Gallery was made smooth, so they could be stored there and slid down. At the top of the Grand Gallery he placed another obstacle in the form of a tall stone, and on its other side was the antechamber and the King's Chamber, which he had chosen for his tomb. He had his sarcophagus placed ready, but at this point he realised that it would be virtually impossible to carry the coffin up to the chamber – the granite plugs and the tall stone blocked the way.

The only solution was to slide the granite plugs into place there and then and to leave the Great Pyramid unfinished until after his death, when his coffin could be brought into the King's Chamber from above. But that would entail leaving the Great Pyramid open until he died. In the meantime, any number of thieves could creep in by night and explore its secrets.

At which point, I suggest, Cheops gave up in disgust. The Great Pyramid itself, he decided, should become a gigantic red herring, to divert tomb robbers from his true resting place. And to this day we have no idea of where his body lies . . .

Why did he order the 'well' to be dug, then blocked up with rubble? Perhaps because, just before the Great Pyramid was completed, he had a sudden pang of regret at the thought that he would never again look upon his magnificent handiwork, and left this hidden entrance . . .

One objection to this theory is the matter of why he ordered his workmen to construct so many puzzling anomalies. Why are there slots cut into the walls of the antechamber, as if to hold three massive 'portcullis' stones, when no such stones are to be found? Why is there a niche in the wall of the Queen's Chamber that is slightly off-centre? Why does a 2foot step suddenly appear in the passage to the Queen's Chamber? Why do 'air vents' out of the Queen's Chamber fail to reach the outside and were not even taken through the walls of the Chamber? There are, of course, 'air vents' out of the King's Chamber – but what is the purpose of air vents in a tomb? And why did the builders decide to build the thirtysixth course of far larger blocks than the other courses – surely it would have made sense to place the largest at the bottom?

Above all there is the mystery of the Grand Gallery. Why, when most of the passages in the Great Pyramid are so low that it is necessary to stoop (or even crawl), did the pharaoh order his workmen to build a passageway 7 feet wide, 28 feet high and 157 feet long? Why does it narrow to half its width by the time it reaches the ceiling? And why is the ceiling not flat, like most of the ceilings in the Great Pyramid, but made of overlapping blocks, as if designed as steps for a man who could walk upside down? And why is there a raised ramp on either side of the upward slope, making it a sunken channel? And why are there square holes cut on the wall side of the ramp, making it look – from above – like a piece of cinema film?

The answer, clearly, is God only knows. Common sense seems to afford no clues to the answers. And therein lies the merit of J Charles Piazzi Smyth. He at least made the world aware that the Great Pyramid is a giant enigma.

Regrettably, his efforts were in some respects too successful. A Scotsman named Robert Menzies took their theories to a logical extreme. If God was the author of the Great Pyramid as well as of the Bible, then it should obviously be regarded as a book in stone; all that remained was to decipher its message, which must be conveyed in terms of *measurements*. The way from the entrance to the three chambers must be a symbolic journey through time, probably with pyramid inches representing years, including all the great events of the world's history, among them the flood, the Exodus, the Crucifixion and the Second Coming. The beginning of the Grand Gallery marked the birth of Christ, and, counting back from there, it could easily be verified that the world had been created in 4,004 BC, just as Archbishop Ussher had declared in 1650. Smyth had worked out that the Pole Star, which was then Alpha Draconis, had shone straight through the entrance and down the descending passage when the Great Pyramid was build in 2,100 BC (missing the actual date by about four centuries). Menzies declared that there should be some indication on the walls of the Descending Passage marking the year, and was delighted when Smyth told him of two scored lines on either side of the passage at the spot that marked 2,100 BC – and so was confirmed in his peculiar form of insanity.

Within a decade or so, the Great Pyramid became the happy hunting ground of religious cranks all over the world. In Boston, a society was formed to alter modern measuring units to those used by the Pyramid's builders, and was supported by President Garfield. In England, a book called Miracle in Stone  $(1877)^2$  by Joseph Seiss became a bestseller. A preacher named Charles Taze Russell became a convert, and founded the Jehovah's Witnesses on the basis of Pyramid prophecies, in 1891 announcing that the Battle of Armageddon would occur in 1914 and that all Jehovah's Witnesses would thereafter live forever on a 'paradise earth'. When 1914 failed to bring the end of the world, thousands of Jehovah's Witnesses left the movement in disillusionment, and Russell had difficulty convincing those that remained that Christ had returned, but invisibly. When Russell died in 1916, his successor 'Judge' Rutherford decided to discard pyramidology; he explained that Russell had been deluded by Satan, realising the danger of setting a definite date for the end of the world when his own choice, 1925, passed without incident.

The beliefs of an early pyramidologist, John Taylor, that the British were the ten lost tribes of Israel led to another highly successful movement, the British Israelites, whose Bible was a vast work by David Davidson called *The Great Pyramid: Its Divine Message* (1924),<sup>3</sup> which announced that the 'final tribulation' of the Anglo-Saxon race would last from 1928 to 1936, and that Armageddon would occur in 1953. According to the British Israelites, another date that would be of immense significance to the world was 16 September 1936. The only newsworthy item that day was that the Duke of Windsor told his prime minister that he intended to marry Mrs Simpson, an interesting but not world-shaking event.

A few 'pyramidiots' (as a modern writer has called them) were perhaps a small price to pay for the tremendous impetus given to the study of the pyramids by Taylor and Smyth. They had made a very serious point: the mathematical and technological knowledge revealed by the Great Pyramid seems far too sophisticated for 'primitives' who tilled their fields with pointed sticks. If Taylor and Smyth had lived a century later, they might well have preferred the 'ancient astronaut' alternative to the idea that the Great Pyramid's builders worked under the direct guidance of God. Anyone who finds either view unacceptable must be driven to the only other conclusion: that the Egyptians knew far more than historians supposed.

John West expressed the problem in *Serpent in the Sky*, summarising the views of Schwaller de Lubicz:

Egyptian science, medicine, mathematics and astronomy were all of an exponentially higher order of refinement and sophistication than modern scholars will acknowledge. The whole of Egyptian civilisation was based upon a complete and precise understanding of universal laws . . . Moreover, every aspect of Egyptian knowledge seems to have been complete at the very beginning. The sciences, artistic and architectural techniques and the hieroglyphic system show virtually no sign of a period of 'development'; indeed, many of the achievements of the earlier dynasties were never surpassed or even equalled later on.<sup>4</sup>

West argues that it would have been virtually impossible for Egypt to have reached such a degree of sophistication in a mere 500 years – the time Egyptian civilisation is supposed to

. ...

have been founded. It is rather, West says, as if the first motor car had been a modern Rolls-Royce.

Scholars in the ancient world should have realised that the builders of the Great Pyramid knew far more than 'primitives' were supposed to know – at least, after Agatharchides of Cnidus revealed that the base of the Great Pyramid is a known percentage of the earth's circumference. But at that time no one knew if this calculation was correct; in fact, no one was interested, for most people thought the earth was flat. By the time of Charles Piazzi Smyth, everyone knew the earth was round, so his revelation that the Egyptians knew the value of pi left Victorian scientists in little doubt that the Egyptians had achieved a sophisticated level of mathematics.

The Great Pyramid continues to offer unsolved mysteries. One modern student, Christopher P. Dunn, consulted a manager of the Indiana Limestone Institute about how long it would take their thirty-three quarries to cut and deliver around 2.5 million blocks, each weighing between 6 and 30 tons, and was told that, using modern rock-cutting machinery, it would take twenty-seven years. But no one has worked out how the builders moved these blocks up a 52-degree slope. Herodotus says that they had a machine made of short wooden planks to lift the blocks, but since the flat top of the 'step' is often as little as 6 inches wide this is not practicable. A better suggestion is that they built a gently sloping ramp and heaved the blocks up it with ropes, which would have worked well for the lower courses, but as the Great Pyramid got higher the ramp would have to become longer and steeper and of sufficiently solid construction not to collapse under its own weight. It would need to be about a mile long, and would require as much stone as the structure itself. A modern builder would need a crane more than 500 feet high, with a boom of 400 feet - there is no crane of that size in the world today, and one certainly did not exist in ancient Egypt.

Another problem is the time factor. Herodotus was told that the Great Pyramid took twenty years to build, which would have involved placing about 340 blocks in position every day, an impossible task without heavy lifting machinery. A more reasonable estimate would be thirty-four blocks a day, but this would mean that it took 200 years to build.

Christopher P. Dunn, the British toolmaker and engineer already mentioned, has examined the Great Pyramid from the engineering point of view. His study led him to conclude - in an article called 'Advanced Machining in Ancient Egypt' that the Egyptian pyramids and temples 'reveal glimpses of a civilisation that was technically more advanced than is generally believed'. Examining blocks that had been hollowed out with some kind of drill in the Valley Temple, in front of the Sphinx, he noted that the marks left in the hole showed that it was cutting into the rock at a rate of one-tenth of an inch for every revolution of the drill, and he concludes that this could not be achieved by hand. A hole drilled into a rock made of quartz and feldspar provided another strange observation. The drill had cut faster through the quartz than the feldspar, even though quartz is harder than feldspar. Dunn points out that modern ultrasonic machining depends on vibration, like the chisel of a pneumatic drill, which vibrates up and down. An ultrasonic drill vibrates tens of thousands of times faster. Quartz crystals, which can be used to produce ultrasonic sound, also respond to ultrasonic vibrations, which would enable an ultrasonic drill to cut through them faster. Does this suggest that there were ultrasonic drills in ancient Egypt?

The notion sounds ridiculous, yet the mystery of the Great Pyramid led Sir Flinders Petrie, the grand old man of Egyptology, to suggest an idea almost as strange. In his standard work *The Pyramids and Temples of Gizeh* (1883),<sup>5</sup> he casually threw off the suggestion that the sarcophagus, whose external volume is precisely twice that of its internal volume, was cut with an 8-foot saw that was made of bronze with diamonds in the cutting edge. No such saws, of course, have ever been found; neither have the drills that Petrie thought were used to hollow out the sarcophagus. Christopher Dunn's close study of the Pyramid made him aware that its precision seems almost superhuman. He asked an engineer who worked at stone cutting in the quarries of Indiana what tolerances they worked to (i.e., how much inaccuracy did they allow themselves). He was told 'pretty close', which was defined as 'a quarter of an inch'. When told that the blocks of the Great Pyramid were cut to 0.01 tolerance, the stonecutter was incredulous.<sup>6</sup>

In a TV programme Dunn produced a device used by engineers to test that a metal surface has been machined to a thousandth of an inch, and applied it to the sacred stone called the Benben, in the Cairo Museum. He shone a powerful torch on one side of the metal, and looked on the other side to see if any gleam of light showed through. There was none whatever.

Petrie's examination of the casing stones of the Great Pyramid showed that they had been cut according to highly accurate engineering tolerances. But why should the Pyramid's builders have worked to machine-shop tolerances rather than those of a construction site, as you would expect? And even more baffling: *how*? What tools were used to cut granite or limestone with such precision? This is the kind of precision we would expect of an optician, but not a builder.

In trying to fashion a theory that might explain the purpose of the Great Pyramid, Dunn was struck by a comment made by Colonel Howard-Vyse, one of the early explorers who had discovered four of the five 'relieving chambers' above the King's Chamber. Howard-Vyse had noted that when he stood in the King's Chamber, he was able to hear people speaking in the subterranean chamber, indicating that the acoustics of the Great Pyramid are as perfect as those of a concert hall.

TV producer Boris Said – who, together with John West, made the documentary *The Mystery of the Sphinx* – had said in the promotion material of another documentary:

Subsequent experiments conducted by Tom Danley in the King's Chamber of the Great Pyramid and in chambers.

97

above the King's Chamber suggest that the pyramid was constructed with a sonic purpose. Danley identifies four resident frequencies, or notes, that are enhanced by the structure of the pyramid, and by the materials used in its construction. The notes from an F sharp chord . . . according to ancient Egyptian texts were the harmonic of our planet. Moreover, Danley's tests show that these frequencies are present in the King's Chamber even when no sounds are being produced. They are there in frequencies that range from 16 Hertz down to ½ Hertz, well below the range of human hearing. According to Danley, these vibrations are caused by the wind blowing across the ends of the so-called shafts in the same way as sounds are created when one blows across the neck of a bottle.<sup>7</sup>

He went on to mention that a producer of Native American sacred flutes, created to 'serenade' Mother Earth, tunes them to the key of F sharp.

This notion that Egyptian pyramids – and temples – are tuned to sound has become increasingly widespread. In November 1998 I joined a trip to Egypt organised by Robert Bauval in which John West acted as tour guide. Together with a number of other writers – among them Robert Temple, Michael Baigent, Yuri Stoyanov and Ralph Ellis – we looked at many Egyptian temples, including Karnak and Luxor, Dendera, Edfu and the Oseirion at Abydos. Again and again we noted their acoustic properties as members of the group intoned notes in closed chambers, or even in doorways. It was as if the stone was a giant tuning fork.

In 1998 scientists at Southampton University discovered that the stones of Stonehenge also have acoustic properties and would have acted as gigantic amplifiers for drums during festivals, their flat surfaces accumulating and then deflecting sound over a wide area.

It was in the immense Temple of Horus, at Edfu, midway between Luxor and Aswan, that my attention was drawn to the importance of sound. An Egyptian historian named Emil Shaker showed me some hieroglyphics on the wall close to the sanctuary, pointing out how they specified the number of times the temple ritual had to be performed. In this case it was three. He explained: 'It is no use performing the ritual two or four times. It will not work. If it says three times, it means three times.' This ritual, like all religious rituals, involves chanting a hymn to the sun and presenting the god with offerings.

I asked, 'But what does the ritual actually do?'

'It activates the temple.'

'You mean like switching on a light?' I said, giving voice to the first image that came into my head.

'Exactly like switching on a light,' said Emil.

I found this notion fascinating – a ritual involving chanting could 'activate' a temple. Emil made it sound as if it was as automatic as switching on a light, or going through a certain sequence of actions to send an email.

According to my guidebook, John West's *Traveler's Key to* Ancient Egypt,<sup>8</sup> the Edfu temple was built over a period of 200 years, between 257 and 57 BC, but part of it dated back to the pyramid age. It is built, of course, on 'hallowed ground'.

The sanctuary looked rather like an immense stone box turned on its side. I decided to walk all the way around it but found the narrow passage at the back blocked by someone who was obviously meditating, with his forehead and palms pressed against the stone. I realised that it was Michael Baigent, the co-author (with Henry Lincoln and Richard Leigh) of *The Holy Blood and the Holy Grail.*<sup>9</sup> I backed away so as not to disturb him, and instead followed John West to look at the famous 'Building Texts' inscribed on the walls – texts that refer back to the remote age called the 'First Time', when seven sages designed the temples and pyramids.

An hour later, back on the boat, Robert Bauval told me that Michael Baigent had not returned with the rest of us on the bus, and asked me if I could give a lecture in his place that afternoon. Everyone was concerned, since Baigent could only rejoin us further down the Nile by taking a taxi, and we were in 'bandit country' – not long ago, tourists had been machinegunned to death at the Temple of Hatshepsut. When Michael later turned up unharmed, after I had given his lecture, I asked him what had happened.

'I don't know. I was meditating for a few minutes, then I found you'd all gone.'

I told him that I had seen him behind the sanctuary. 'That wasn't a few minutes before we left – it was at least twenty minutes.'

He was incredulous. 'It only seemed a few minutes.'

He may have simply lost track of time, but I am inclined to believe that he had 'tuned in' to the vibrations of that hallowed ground, vibrations that are still powerful after more than 2,000 years.

In Bauval and Hancock's *Keeper of Genesis* I find a quotation from the scholar E. A. E. Reymond, which refers to the 'founding, building and *bringing to life* [my italics] of the historical temple of Edfu'. This 'bringing to life', this activation, is brought about by a ritual that involves sound.

The earth also has its own frequency, known as the Schumann Resonance, which results from electromagnetic activity between the earth and the upper atmosphere. It is far too low in frequency to be heard, but Christopher Dunn found himself speculating whether, if the Great Pyramid was constructed with some 'sonic' purpose, as Tom Danley suspected, and if it was deliberately built to correspond to the size of the earth, its purpose might be connected with the earth's vibrations.

Dunn had already conducted some of his own experiments. In February 1995, when visiting Egypt with Bauval and Hancock, he bribed an inspector to leave him in the King's Chamber alone for half an hour after it closed to visitors. The inspector assumed he wanted to meditate, and agreed to turn off the lights. In fact, Dunn wanted the lights turned off so that no background hum would spoil his tape recording. He was also carrying a digital frequency counter to measure the radio frequencies he thought might be generated by the King's Chamber.

When the sound of tourists had receded into the distance, he thumped the side of the sarcophagus with his fist and listened to the humming sound it made. He hummed this note to test the resonance, then hummed his way up the scale until noted that the resonance became even more powerful when he reached the note an octave higher.

Concerned that he was running out of time, he went through to the Antechamber to yell down at the guard to turn off the lights, whose humming was spoiling his recording. Then, still humming the note of the sarcophagus, he went back to the King's Chamber, where he realised that the humming of the fans in the 'air shafts' was still spoiling his recording. After a few more recordings, he left the Great Pyramid and walked back to his hotel.

Back in his room he played back his recording and realised that his time had not been wasted after all. The note he had been humming had caused overtones – sympathetic vibrations – in the Chamber. When he listened to his own voice calling for the lights to be turned off, he was astonished that it sounded as if he was still in the Chamber and not on the far side of the Antechamber, despite the fact that walls and leaves of granite and limestone stood between himself and the recorder. His humming was also clearly recorded. He also noted that the sound of his footsteps as he walked back from the Grand Gallery resonated clearly at the Chamber's natural resonance – the note of the sarcophagus.

Dunn had proved two things: that, as Howard-Vyse had said, the Great Pyramid seemed to have perfect acoustics, and that the King's Chamber was a kind of sounding box, producing the same note as the sarcophagus. In fact, it was more than a matter of perfect acoustics. The Great Pyramid was designed like the Whispering Gallery in St Paul's Cathedral in London, where a whisper at one side of the gallery is reflected around the walls. Dunn's own observations were confirmed by the scientist Stephen Mehler, who had also made recordings in the King's Chamber. These had been analysed by a sound engineer named Robert Vawter, who agreed that the King's Chamber was designed as a resonance chamber.

Even if we agree that the Pyramid was intended to be a sounding box, this still leaves the question of why. Christopher Dunn's own conviction was that the important clue was the fact that the Great Pyramid's proportions are the same as those of the earth, suggesting that the 'sounding box' was intended to vibrate to the earth. Or, as he puts it in his book *The Giza Power Plant*,<sup>10</sup> 'the pyramid acts as a receiver of energy from within the earth itself'.

Inevitably, most readers will feel that the notion of the Great Pyramid as a giant resonator is far fetched, but sceptics will also have to admit that Dunn succeeds in making sense of its anomalies and apparent absurdities, producing plausible explanations for all kinds of features, from the subterranean gallery to the iron plate with traces of gold found at the top of the southern air shaft. One of Dunn's illustrations is based upon Charles Piazzi Smyth's drawings (see page 64).

The Great Pyramid is not only located on the meridian that covers more land than any other; it is also at the centre of the earth's land masses. In addition, it is situated so accurately in the centre of the Nile Delta that a compass point placed on the Great Pyramid can neatly enclose the whole Delta in an arc. That is why Piazzi Smyth thought the Giza meridian ought to be our modern prime meridian. He also believed that, for the ancient Egyptians, it probably *was* their prime meridian.

In *The Giza Power Plant*, Christopher Dunn has produced a fascinating book about the possible technological purpose of the Great Pyramid. Rand has another, equally interesting theory of the location of what has become known as 'Thoth's Holy Chamber'.

### THOTH'S HOLY CHAMBER

One of Rand's major aims, in trying to understand the hidden geometry of the Giza site, was to try to locate this 'secret chamber'. The notion seems to have originated in a document called the Westcar Papyrus,<sup>11</sup> now in the Berlin Museum, which seems to be a New Kingdom copy of a Fifth Dynasty original (soon after the time of Cheops, or Khufu). It tells how Cheops asked a magician named Djedi the number (or precise location) of Thoth's secret chamber, and was told that it could be found in a flint chest in a building called the Inventory. But no one, Djedi added, would be able to obtain the number until the coming of three kings as yet unborn .... The papyrus breaks off at this point.

In their book *Keeper of Genesis*, Robert Bauval and Graham Hancock make an interesting suggestion. Bauval regards the Giza pyramids as a 'reflection' on the ground of the three stars of Orion's Belt, and he and Hancock explain their belief that the secret chamber can be found reflected on the ground where the 'vernal point' – the location in the heavens of the spring equinox – was located in 10,500 BC. This was under the rear paws of the constellation of Leo, and Bauval and Hancock go on to suggest that the chamber is therefore located under the rear paws of the Sphinx.

More recently, Nigel Appleby<sup>12</sup> has proposed that the secret chamber will be found at a spot on the ground that is a 'reflection' of the star Sirius, which embodies the goddess Isis. This location has proved to be on someone's allotment on the outskirts of Cairo, and at the time of writing the theory has not yet been tested.

ž

Rand, naturally, was inclined to approach this problem of Thoth's holy chamber from the angle of his own Atlantis blueprint. All our researches have led us to believe that ancient Egypt preserved the legacy of an earlier civilisation, perhaps of more than one, and that contemporary science is inclined to greatly underestimate the intelligence of the people of the remote past. It was, at least, plausible that there was a hidden cache of knowledge inside or around the Great Pyramid. The Byzantine historian George Syncellus in the ninth century AD wrote a commentary that included a reference to a lost Egyptian text called *The Book of Sothis*,<sup>13</sup> which was circulating in the third century BC. This lost book, according to Syncellus, contained important 'records' brought to Egypt immediately 'after the flood'.

Robert Bauval, in Secret Chamber,<sup>14</sup> unearths another clue in a tract called the Kore Kosmou, from the famous 'Hermetic Writings' attributed to Hermes Trismegistos (or Thoth), of which the most famous sentence is: 'As above, so below.' Scholars had been inclined to dismiss these writings as Neoplatonist texts written by Greeks in the third century AD, but more recently it has been widely accepted that they date back to early Ptolemaic times in Egypt (i.e., from 323 BC onwards). In the Kore Kosmou,<sup>15</sup> Isis tells her son Horus that the secret knowledge of Hermes was engraved on stone and hidden away 'near the secrets of Osiris'. She also declares that a spell has been cast on these books, to ensure that they remain unseen. The fourth-century Roman historian Ammianus Marcellinus also writes of 'subterranean passages and winding retreats' built by men before the flood to house documents, 'lest the memory of all their sacred ceremonies should be lost'.<sup>16</sup>

Rand had read a children's book on magic called *The Secrets* of *Alkazar*, and had never forgotten its advice to aspiring young magicians: pay attention to the techniques of misdirection. 'The audience will always look where the magician looks. The magician must never look at what he wants to conceal. The audience will treat as important what the magician treats as important, and as unimportant what the magician treats as unimportant.'<sup>17</sup> Rand reflected that a hidden chamber might well be concealed according to the methods of Alkazar.

The most obvious things at Giza are the pyramids and the Sphinx, so someone who wished to conceal something would expect future generations to devote their attention to these. But supposing this is just 'misdirection'?



In Keys to the Temple, David Furlong discovered that there is a phi relationship between the pyramids at Giza.

Rand also recalled that one of the sacred names of the Sphinx is *neb*, which means 'the spiralling force of the universe'.<sup>18</sup> Why should a spiral be associated with the Sphinx? Is it possible that the spiral was a Fibonacci spiral?

In *The Keys to the Temple*, David Furlong<sup>19</sup> had also pointed out that the golden section has been used in the layout of the three Giza pyramids:

Rand recalled that, in a book called *The Giza Necropolis Decoded*, (1975),<sup>20</sup> Rocky McCollum had noted that he could draw a Fibonacci spiral that would touch the apex of all three Giza pyramids. It folds in on itself, as can be seen, at a spot south-east of the pyramids, between the Sphinx and the Nile. It is Rand's conviction that Thoth's Holy Chamber lies at the centre of this spiral.\*

In September 1980, engineers from the Egyptian Ministry of Irrigation had been measuring the depth of the water table under the Sphinx and set up their drilling equipment half a football field to the east of the Sphinx. They expected to have to penetrate about 20 feet and were puzzled when their drills went on through the sand until, at more then 50 feet, they hit something solid.

It proved to be red granite, of the same kind that can be

THE ATLANTIS BLUEPRINT



In *The Giza Necropolis Decoded*, Rocky McCollum created a phi spiral which passed through the tips of the pyramids at Giza.

found in the antechamber to the King's Chamber of the Great Pyramid. Such granite is not to be found in the area of Giza; like the black granite that lines the King's Chamber, it has to be brought from Aswan, 500 miles south. The implication would seem to be that there is some kind of underground chamber. The irrigation engineers also thought that the layout of the red granite suggested an ancient harbour. In 1990, the geologist Thomas Dobecki, who accompanied John Anthony West and Robert Schoch to Giza to check the notion that the Sphinx might have been weathered by water, sent vibrations down into the rock under the Sphinx's front paws and found evidence of a rectangular underground chamber. In October 1992 a French engineer named Jean Kerisel was in the 'descending passage' that goes down to the underground chamber of the Great Pyramid, using groundpenetrating radar. Beneath the horizontal passageway that connects the end of the descending passage to the underground chamber, Kerisel's equipment detected a 'structure' that could be a corridor crossing the horizontal passageway at an angle of about 45 degrees. It seemed to lead directly to the Sphinx.

The historian Herodotus, as we have seen, had been told of underground chambers intended to be the tomb of Cheops, but this has generally been discounted as misinformation. That may be so. What *does* seem certain is that the Giza plateau is honeycombed with underground tunnels.

This was again demonstrated in 1977, when a team from Stanford Research Institute<sup>22</sup> used a new technique called 'resistivity' (which involves the passing of an electric current into rods driven into the rock) to investigate the Sphinx, and concluded that behind the north-west rear paws there was an 'anomaly' that looked like a tunnel running north-west (the direction of the Great Pyramid) to south-east.

If the centre of Rocky McCollum's Fibonacci spiral is, in fact, Thoth's Holy Chamber, then presumably there is some connection with the Great Pyramid. Rand drew a line from

<sup>\*</sup>Rand notes that the south-east corner of the Great Pyramid is highlighted in Robert Temple's *The Crystal Sun*. He has discovered that once a year, at sunset, during the winter solstice, the Middle Pyramid casts a Golden Triangle shadow upon the south-east corner of the Great Pyramid. Once again we find the geometric appearance of the Golden Section linked with the geographic direction of the south-east. Is the shadow another way of pointing towards Thoth's Holy Chamber.<sup>21</sup>

this centre point to the foundation stone of the Great Pyramid, and noted that it passed through the rear paws of the Sphinx, in the same direction as the Stanford researchers' hypothetical 'tunnel'.

At that point, he discovered something that intrigued him. This line, continued in a straight direction, through the foundation stone in the north-east corner of the Pyramid, pointed directly at the Hudson Bay Pole. Moreover, if a line was drawn from the foundation stone to the North Pole, and another from the Sphinx to the foundation stone, they form an angle of 28 degrees. We have noted in earlier chapters the importance of this angle on the Giza plateau. Rand comments:

This solution to the location of the Holy Chamber breaks Thoth's magic spell by revealing that the pyramids and Sphinx are the most amazing case of misdirection ever conceived. It solves the mystery of the south-east to northwest directions that show up at Giza. This direction points at the former position of the North Pole when it was in Hudson Bay. The red granite in front of the Sphinx may prove to be a part of a roof covering a secret subterranean structure designed to house treasures from a lost world. Only a civilisation equipped with the tools of astronomy, geometry, geodesics and a knowledge of the former location of the earth's crust would be able to find the treasure so carefully hidden in the 'desert sands'. Thoth hid his treasure well.

Part of that message, he thinks, is a deliberate indication of the direction of the Hudson Bay Pole, intended as a warning of what can happen to our earth. We are not invulnerable. Echoing Hapgood, Rand writes: 'Our notion of progress is an illusion. We are deceiving ourselves if we think we are immune to the forces of nature. Civilisation, as the ancients have repeatedly told us, unfolds in cycles.'

### THOTH'S HOLY CHAMBER



T = Thoth's Holy Chamber R = Red granite in front of Sphinx H = Hudson Bay Pole @ 28 degrees NW

A phi-controlled spiral running through the tips of the Giza pyramids folds in upon itself at a point in the desert. A line extending from the centre of the spiral to the Great Pyramid's foundation stone points directly towards the Hudson Bay Pole.

# 6,000 DEGREES CELSIUS

The LIBYAN DESERT is one of the most godforsaken wildernesses on earth. Its white sand dunes tower like cliffs, often 600 feet high, and there is no sign of a living thing. Its desolate nature was underlined on 3 June 1971, when three scientists discovered an Egyptian plane in the desert near the Gilf Kebir Plateau. The plane had vanished three years earlier and aerial searches had failed to locate it. It had crash-landed for some unknown reason, and all that remained inside were the nine skeletons of the crew. The airmen had obviously died of thirst.<sup>1</sup>

The area in which they were found was a broad sand-free corridor of hard rock between the giant dunes. The three explorers, Virgil E. Barnes, James Underwood and Ali Sbeta, were investigating a mystery that had intrigued scientists for almost forty years: the enigma of the Libyan Desert 'glass'.

Pieces of this 'glass', found on the surface of the Libyan Desert – which, in spite of its name, is in Egypt, 500 miles south-west of Cairo – were originally identified as 'tektites'. Often very beautiful, their colour varies from pale yellow to 6,000 DEGREES CELSIUS



The Libyan Desert glass deposits are located in the desert near latitude 25 degrees north and the border between Egypt and Libya.

dark yellow and yellow-green, and can be worked by a jeweller into semi-precious stones. No one really knows where they come from. Most scientists are inclined to believe that they have originated in space and have melted as they came hurtling down through the atmosphere.

For Barnes and his companions, the finding of the crashed plane was a stroke of luck, for within a hundred yards or so they also found more than two dozen tektites lying on the sandstone. They lost no time in returning to their Land Rover and setting out on the long drive back to civilisation.

On his expedition - funded by the National Science

Foundation – Barnes was using maps drawn in the 1930s by an English colonel, Patrick Andrew Clayton, who worked for the Egyptian Desert Survey. (In due course, these same maps would play an important part in defeating General Rommel in the Second World War.) Barnes was in the Libyan Desert to follow up a discovery that had been made by Clayton and his friend Professor Leonard Spencer, who had been the Keeper of Minerals in the British Museum for forty years.

As they were driving along the sand-free corridor in December 1932, Clayton and Spencer had noticed the glitter of shining objects lying on the surface. They stopped and discovered that they were looking at beautiful pieces of glass, which ranged from the size of a pea to that of an egg. Spencer, who had seen many tektites, began to look around for a meteorite impact crater that would explain them, but there did not seem to be one nearby. Another puzzle was that the tektites were found on the surface; since tektites hit the earth with the speed of bullets, they might be expected to be embedded in the ground.

The two scientists filled the car with about a hundredweight of the shining yellow fragments – they might have collected many times that amount if they had had the space – and turned back towards Cairo. During the next few days, as they examined their find, Clayton and Spencer began to realise just how strange it was. To begin with, some of the pieces had fractures that looked as if they had been produced by deliberate blows; in fact, they resembled the pieces of flint found near prehistoric hand axes. But if they were flakes, not a single tektite resembled a Stone Age tool. A further oddity was their sheer quantity. Tektites are fairly rare; they are not found by the hundredweight.

Chemical analysis threw an unexpected light on the matter, but only to leave another mystery. It seemed these were not tektites after all – they were made of the same silicon as the desert sand. The only obvious solution was that they were fragments that had been instantly fused by the impact of a white-hot meteorite, and were hurled through the air like shrapnel.

Further examinations of the site in the following years failed to locate any kind of crater. Moreover, one particular piece of evidence suggested that the glass had not been created by a meteor impact. One fragment about the size of a lemon had a neat hole running right through it – it looked as if someone had poked it with a metal rod while it was still molten. Two other 'bore holes' penetrated the glass for only a short distance. The evidence suggested that this glass had been manufactured by human beings. Further signs suggested that the glass had been handled by human hands: for example, the few bubbles in it were elongated, as if the glass had been turned or lifted while it was still molten.

In 1933, Clayton and Spencer<sup>2</sup> presented their evidence to the Royal Geographical Society in a paper. The audience included a distinguished member named Francis James Rennell, later Lord Rennell of Rodd, who had been a staff officer in Egypt during the First World War and had later been involved in explorations in the Sahara. Rennell, who would become President of the Royal Geographical Society in 1945, became fascinated by the mystery of the Libyan Desert glass.

Archaeologists had dated rock carvings in the area to about 5,500 BC. It had generally been assumed that they were carved by illiterate nomads, but if they were made by the producers of the glass, it suggested that a fairly sophisticated level of civilisation had been achieved in the area by the sixth millennium BC.

Whenever archaeologists stumble upon such anomalies, they are inclined to keep quiet about them, in case their colleagues accuse them of being too imaginative. Such was the case, for example, in the 1890s, when the great Flinders Petrie excavated a village called Naqada, on the Nile, and found pottery and vases of such sophistication that he assumed they must date from the Eleventh Dynasty, around 2,000 BC; he even coined the term 'the New Race' to describe this unknown people, whose artifacts seemed oddly unlike those of the Egyptians. But when he found more of their typical pottery in tombs dating from 1,000 years earlier, he decided to drop Naqada from his chronology rather than face the embarrassment of explaining how 'primitives' of an earlier civilisation could produce work of such excellence.

Equally problematic were the long-necked vases found in the Step Pyramid at Saqqara,<sup>3</sup> which dates from 2,650 BC. Clay vessels can be made in any shape, because the potter can mould the inside with his hand, but what can explain a vessel carved out of hard materials such as basalt, quartz or diorite? How does the potter carve out the inside of the vessel when the neck is too narrow to admit even the smallest hand? We are forced back on the improbable hypothesis that the craftsmen had some method of melting the hard rock, just as it was once melted in the furnace of the earth's interior, before they blew it into shape like glass.

Lord Rennell, who had spent many years in Egypt, was intrigued by such mysteries. He was still brooding on the Libyan Desert glass when, in the late fifties, he met Dr John R.V. Dolphin, the chief engineer of the British Atomic Energy Authority. When Rennell told Dolphin about the glass, Dolphin replied that he had also seen something similar in the Australian desert, and knew just how it had been created – by the detonation of an atomic bomb.<sup>4</sup>

Dolphin gave Rennell a sample of his glass from the test site, and Rennell in turn showed Dolphin some of the Libyan Desert glass. They looked amazingly similar. Like the Libyan Desert glass, Dolphin's Australian specimens contained virtually no water, because of the tremendously high temperature at which they had been formed. Dolphin's estimate was that they were produced at about 6,000 degrees Celsius.

It had the makings of a first-class mystery. Sherlock Holmes might have reasoned thus: Glass fragments are found over a fairly wide area even to parallel corridors to the east and
west. Since their silicon content is the same as that of the desert sand, we know they are not tektites. We are left with the notion of a meteorite impact – yet there is no crater. The making of coloured glass was one of the preoccupations of the alchemists, and we know that alchemy was studied in Graeco-Roman Egypt as well as ancient India and China. Could this be alchemical glass? Since the glass shows signs of being handled by humans, the only possible explanation is that it is the leftover or by-product of some industrial process. But if Dolphin was correct about the temperature at which the glass was made, then we seem to be assuming that the ancient Egyptians – or other men in the region – possessed something like atomic power.

At that point Watson would have asked Holmes if he was feeling feverish, but this apparently preposterous conclusion was nevertheless proposed by Dolphin and taken seriously by Lord Rennell. After studying the Libyan Desert glass, Dolphin suggested that for the ancient Phoenicians to have worked with temperatures equivalent to 6,000 degrees Celsius they may have known the secret of atomic power. He went on to suggest that the desert glass may have been formed when the atomic power got out of hand and caused an explosion.

Another reason why Lord Rennell took the mystery seriously is that he himself was in possession of a necklace from ancient Egypt, made of virtually pure gold.<sup>5</sup> It is impossible to make pure gold by any normal metallurgical process, because of the problems of removing various impurities present in the ore. Nowadays, it can be done through a chemical process that was unknown in the ancient world, although another method involves heating gold until it vaporises, like liquor in a still, then allowing it to cool, leaving behind the impurities. This again requires an immensely high temperature.

If indeed the ancients had been working with some form of atomic energy, they would have been able to produce the necessary temperature, but they would have needed lots of water. The same could be true if the Libyan Desert glass was simply the by-product of some industrial process.

Had the Libyan Desert always been waterless? To answer that question, Dolphin contacted another member of the Royal Geographical Society who was an expert on the geography of the ancient world. His name was Charles Hapgood.

Dolphin wrote to Hapgood early in 1957, telling him about the Libyan Desert glass and his theory that it must have been produced by some kind of atomic fission; he asked whether there had ever been any water in the Libyan Desert. In reply, Hapgood assured him that there had been plenty of water in 6,000 BC in what is now the Sahara Desert. For several thousand years after the pole displacement the Sahara was green and there were many lakes in the area where the Libyan Desert glass was found. Some of the Saharan rock carvings and paintings depict cattle and herdsmen.

Soon Hapgood was corresponding with Lord Rennell, too, but he expressed his doubts about Dolphin's notion of atomic power. To Charles B. Hitchcock, a fellow member of the American Geographical Society, Hapgood wrote on 1 January 1959: 'These two [Rennell and Dolphin] have provided me with practically indisputable evidence that some very ancient race (before 6,000 BC perhaps) could control temperature at 6,000 degrees C in the refining of metals and silicates. The very statement is enough to blow the head off the average archaeologist, but I see no way to explain away the evidence they sent me.'<sup>6</sup>

Rennell and Dolphin's observations fitted very comfortably with the conclusions that Hapgood was reaching through the study of the 'maps of the ancient sea kings': that civilisation was thousands of years older than historians assume. The generally accepted view is expressed in the article on metallurgy in the most recent *Encyclopaedia Britannica* – man began to smelt ore to obtain metals around 4,000 BC. If, as Hapgood believed, man was building oceangoing ships at least 3,000 years before that, then he was certainly technically accomplished enough to have learned how to use metals.

It so happened that Hapgood himself had seen a necklace made of pure gold, but this had come from Mexico rather than Egypt. Moreover, Captain Arlington Mallery, who had been the first to study the Piri Reis map, had also made some extraordinary claims about metal technology, speaking about it in the broadcast of August 1956 that had introduced Hapgood to the study of ancient maps.

Mallery had excavated a number of furnaces in Ohio and Virginia, and was convinced that iron-smelting techniques were in use long before 4,000 BC. During the Georgetown broadcast,<sup>7</sup> Mallery made the even more astonishing claim that the British Museum had sent some iron tools from Egypt to a metallurgist and was 'astounded to find out that the ancient Egyptians were using powdered metallurgy', a process that involves heating the metal to a temperature where it vaporises, after which it condenses in the form of a powder. The Egyptians obtained these temperatures, Mallery contended, by 'the same processes that made our atomic bomb possible' - atomic fission - 'so 5,000 years ago the Egyptians were using the same processes that we thought we had discovered today to make the atom bomb'. Mallery added that 'the timing of the process agrees with the timing of the ancient maps' - in other words, perhaps 6,000-7,000 BC. Mallery was also convinced that he had found gold that was 100 per cent pure.

So Hapgood was already familiar with the claim, now made by Dolphin, that prehistoric men he described as 'Phoenicians' had learned to create and sustain temperatures of 6,000 degrees Celsius (which is only 2,000 degrees cooler than the surface of the sun). He was not prepared to concede that the answer lay in atomic power, though. Hapgood had his own theory, which came from a comment he found in a book called *Mysteries of Ancient South America* (1956) by Harold Wilkins, who had written: Again, in the same country of Ecuador, on the sea-shore, close to a place called Esmeraldas, queer relics have been found which are not only pre-Incaic, but seem even to have preceded the old European stone age . . . The artifacts of this unknown nation, whose city is below the sea off Ecuador's shores, are singular. Beside fine obsidian mirrors, carved like lenses in a way to suggest that the race had a knowledge of optics, there are queer, oblong-shaped prisms, on whose facets are carved animals, hieroglyphics, or symbols . . .<sup>8</sup>

Concave mirrors can, of course, be used to concentrate the sun's rays – Archimedes devised huge metal mirrors to hold the Romans besieging Syracuse at bay in 211 BC, setting their ships ablaze. Hapgood told his correspondent Charles Hitchcock: 'On the other hand, I am loath to accept the explanation to which Lord Rennell finds himself pushed: that these ancient people (unidentified) had atomic power. I see another possible explanation: that they used solar power through a system of lenses like those reportedly found off the coast of Ecuador.'<sup>9</sup>

Rennell himself was disinclined to accept the atomic power hypothesis, but he and Dolphin had no doubt that the Libyan Desert glass demonstrated the existence of a civilisation that possessed the technology to create high temperatures in at least 6,000 BC.

In November 1958, Hapgood wrote to Ion Edwards, Professor of Egyptology at the British Museum, to check Mallery's claim that the ancient Egyptians possessed powdered metallurgy; Edwards replied that there was no evidence that the Egyptians possessed anything but the simplest forms of metallurgy. Reluctantly, Hapgood was forced to abandon his hope that he had found proof for ancient technology, but like Rennell and Dolphin he was totally convinced that it had existed. Less than a year later, his discovery of the portolans in the Library of Congress left him in no doubt of the existence of a civilisation that predated even the 'Phoenicians' of Dolphin and Rennell.

In the summer of 1995 Rand visited the Hapgood Archives at Yale University. He and his friend Martin Schnell – who had drawn Rand's attention to the article on the Sphinx by Paul Roberts – arrived on the deserted campus and took rooms in an empty hall of residence. For three weeks they made their way across to the Beinecke Rare Book and Manuscript Collection immediately after breakfast, only leaving when it closed. It was there they found and made extensive notes on the file on Lord Rennell and the Libyan Desert glass, as well as the correspondence that revealed Hapgood's 'secret quest for Atlantis'.

The following summer, another piece of the jigsaw puzzle fell into place. Rand and Rose were visited by a friend named Shawn Montgomery, whom they had met earlier in the year when they went to launch When the Sky Fell in Toronto. Montgomery was making a research trip across Canada and America, talking to people who shared his interest in 'scientific anomalies'.<sup>10</sup> As the three of them were sitting at breakfast on the day he was about to leave, he began to tell them about his visit to a scientist called Yull Brown, who was working on a new technology that certainly qualified as anomalous. Brown had learned how to make a mixture of hydrogen and oxygen whose properties had baffled every scientist who had examined it. He called it Brown's Gas. As he talked, Montgomery pulled out one of Brown's brochures and laid it on the table, and Rand glanced through it idly as his friend went on talking. Suddenly he stopped and stared. He was looking at a page with a picture of a sun emitting rays, and in the centre of the sun was the phrase '6,000 degrees Celsius'.<sup>11</sup> Rand was convinced that he had taken a major step towards solving the mystery of the Libyan Desert glass.

Montgomery had been working with Graham Smith, who was involved in the Marshall McLuhan Research Program at the University of Toronto, and the two had made a series of

## THE ATLANTIS BLUEPRINT



A September 1979 Sydney, Australia, press release about Brown's Gas puts the figure 6,000 degrees Celsius at the centre of the page.

television programmes about forgotten – or suppressed – knowledge. Brown's Gas came high on the list of the things they wanted to investigate, so Montgomery rang Brown in California. He found it extremely difficult to understand his accent, which was a curious mixture of Bulgarian and Australian, but eventually he became an expert on the subject. What he learned sounded so incredible that when Brown told him that there was a Brown's Gas generator in Ottawa, he and Smith lost no time in paying a call on its owner, Professor Andrew Michrowski of the Planetary Association for Clean Energy (PACE).

Professor Michrowski led them up to the roof, where the generator stood on a table. As the generator could sublimate metals into gases, and the smell tended to linger in closed environments, open air was necessary. Michrowski used a spark to light the flame, which came from a small nozzle like a welding torch, and the demonstration began.

Brown had told Montgomery that the flame could instantaneously poke a hole in wood or metal. Montgomery held out a large wooden spoon. There was a flurry of yellow flame, and a small, clean hole appeared through half an inch of wood.

On seeing such a demonstration, most people would assume that the flame was as hot as an oxyacetylene burner, so Montgomery was startled when Professor Michrowski handed him the torch and told him to feel the temperature of the nozzle a fraction of an inch from where the flame was emanating. His instinct told him not to risk it, but he did. The nozzle was merely warm.

Montgomery picked up a rod of welder's tungsten, and applied the flame to it. It looked as if he had lit a piece of magnesium ribbon. There was a blinding white flame, and the rod proceeded to vanish. It should have become too hot to hold; instead it remained at the same temperature. Even when the white flame was within an inch and a half of his fingers, there was no heat. He tried playing the flame over his arm, moving it back and forth. It was hot, and would have burned him if he had kept it still; as it was, it merely felt warm again. The flame of a gas stove would have burned the tissue. Brown's Gas could apparently burn tungsten, at somewhere around 6,000 degrees Celsius, but did little damage to flesh.

During the next hour, Michrowski put the generator through its paces. He played the flame on a piece of brick, and the brick first of all glazed then began to melt. They welded a piece of glass to a piece of brick, then a piece of copper to the brick, then a piece of glass to the copper, then cut holes in a fire brick – designed to withstand high temperatures – and also welded copper to it. They turned a fistful of sand into a glass ball, then welded together samples of dissimilar metals, such as copper and bronze, and nickel and iron. Finally, they turned various metals into molten pools. How could the flame do this without enough heat to burn flesh? Michrowski had no idea. Neither did anyone else. And that was why science had determinedly ignored Brown's Gas.

Back in Toronto, Montgomery and Smith bought themselves a small Brown's Gas generator from China, the only country that manufactured them. There were three sizes, and they could only afford the smallest – like the one they had seen at Dr Michrowski's. This was frustrating, because its flame was only the size of the tip of a pencil, and the operations it would carry out necessarily took place on a smaller scale. But it was obvious that it worked – even if it did seem to contradict the laws of nature.

Who was the Bulgarian magician who had created this extraordinary machine? Yull Brown's real name was Ilya Velbov, and he was born on the stroke of midnight on Easter Eve in 1922. His disposition was religious, and he became a student in a seminary, destined for the priesthood. The question that would lead to the creation of Brown's Gas occurred to him when he was reading the Bible at the age of seventeen. The Second Epistle of St Peter declares that one day the earth will be consumed by fire. How, the young Velbov found himself wondering, could a planet whose surface has far more sea than land be consumed by fire? Perhaps water could somehow be turned into flames?

The student was also fond of the works of Jules Verne. A few weeks later he happened to be reading one of his finest works, *The Mysterious Island*, written in 1874. And here Velbov again came upon the interesting suggestion that water might be used as a fuel. It is a modern version of *Robinson Crusoe*, except it has five main characters (six if you count Captain Nemo of *Twenty Thousand Leagues Under the Sea*, who appears at the end and whose death concludes volume three with a dramatic flourish). They are wrecked on a remote island when their balloon crashes into the sea. Verne's aim was to show how such a group could not only survive, but, with the help of nineteenth-century science and common sense, create themselves a small but comfortable version of civilisation.

Halfway through volume two, the castaways sit around the fire on a winter evening, sipping coffee made from elderberries and discussing the problem of what will happen when the world runs out of coal. 'What will they burn instead of coal?' asks one of the characters. Cyrus Harding – the novel's scientific genius – answers, 'Water.' He goes on to explain:

Water decomposed into its primitive elements . . . by electricity, which will then have become a powerful and manageable force . . . Yes, my friends, I believe that water will one day be employed as a fuel, that hydrogen and oxygen, which constitute it, used singly or together, will furnish an inexhaustible source of heat and light . . . One day the engine rooms of steamers and the tenders of locomotives will be stored with these two condensed gases, which will burn with enormous calorific power . . . Water will be the coal of the future.<sup>12</sup>

Even the remark about electricity was an astonishing piece of prophetic anticipation. We have to remember that Verne composed his novel by gaslight. Edison did not invent the electric light bulb until 1879, five years later, and it was not until 1883 that Nicola Tesla invented alternating current and made it practicable to transmit electric current over long distances.

Any scientist who read Verne's novel would have dismissed his prophecy as nonsense. The law of the conservation of energy declares that you can only get out of a machine as much energy as you put in. If you decompose water by electrolysis – running an electric current through it – and then recombine the hydrogen and oxygen by dropping in a match, the resulting explosion only produces as much energy as you have introduced via the electrolysis. Perhaps the seminary student was unaware of this. At all events, he continued to dream of one day turning Cyrus Harding's dream into reality. But in the spring of 1941, Bulgaria joined the Axis Powers and declared war on Britain and the United States. Ilya Velbov found himself commanding an occupying force of marines on a tiny Greek island in the Aegean. After the Nazis were defeated and the Russians had invaded Bulgaria, Brown took a degree in electrical engineering and spent some time working in Moscow. But he hated communist society, and was finally denounced to the secret police by his wife, a devout communist. He spent the next six years in a 'hard regime' concentration camp, which wrecked his health and almost killed him.

But he did not die. Perhaps he was sustained by hatred. At all events, he determined to escape the communists. He did this by swimming the river dividing Bulgaria and Turkey. As he stood shivering in his clothes on the other side of the border, he was arrested by Turkish border guards and thrown into jail as a spy. There he spent the next five years.

Finally, with the aid of the US intelligence service – and in particular a major called Brown – he was released in 1958 and allowed to emigrate to a country of his choice, which happened to be Australia. Since it seemed a good idea to take an English name, he chose Brown in honour of the American major, and Yull because he admired Yul Brynner (whose name he misspelled). He was qualified as an electrical engineer, and managed to find a job in Sydney with Australian Consolidated Industries, where he designed and built test instruments and rose to become chief instrument officer. But he found working for a boss unsatisfying, and the work unexciting; after ten years, he resigned and set up in business for himself.

This was a period when plane hijackings were in the news every day, and airports all over the world were being forced to introduce security systems. The method, of course, was a simple metal detector, whose disadvantage was that it would respond to coins or belt buckles as well as concealed weapons, obliging security guards to examine pockets and wave metal detectors over passengers' arms and legs. Brown perceived, rightly, that this was a waste of money. What about a system that would recognise guns or bombs and ignore everything else? He devised a revolving door that had three detection systems: one for objects weighing more than 14 ounces, one for objects the size of guns, and one for the high-carbon steel used in pistols. It cost about 4,000 Australian dollars to install, but neither banks nor airlines were interested, favouring the old labour-intensive method. So Brown's first invention found no takers.

Brown turned his attention back to the idea that had occupied his mind since that evening in the seminary when he had read Jules Verne: turning water into a fuel. As an electrical engineer, he must have understood all the scientific objections, yet some deep intuition drove him to persist. He learned how dangerous it can be to mix hydrogen and oxygen when an accidental explosion wrecked his laboratory and almost cost him his life, but still he carried on.

The basic problem is quite simple: when oxygen and hydrogen are mixed together, their natural tendency is to combine. So when water is subjected to electrolysis, oxygen and hydrogen are placed, so to speak, in separate locked rooms – that is, a mesh is placed between them to keep the gases apart. This raises the resistance in the vessel and means that any process depending on the electrolysis of water is extremely expensive. It explains why hydrogen, which is plentiful in nature, is not used as a fuel – it is too dangerous, as the manufacturers of airships discovered. Hydrogen on its own will merely explode with a mild plop, or burn with a gentle flame; it is only when mixed with oxygen that it becomes dangerously explosive. The same is true of coal gas, though, and millions of people have gas stoves.

After three years of experiment, Yull Brown realised his dream of making use of the hydrogen in water. His major insight, it seems, was that if hydrogen and oxygen are mixed together in the same proportion as they are found in water, they ought – so to speak – to be glad to combine quietly, without a loud bang. This proved to be the case. When the two gases are recombined with a spark, the result is not an explosion, but an implosion. That is, they combine to make water, which occupies a far smaller volume, and if the reaction takes place in a closed vessel also creates a vacuum. When Brown passed these gases through a nozzle and lit them with the end of the cigar that was permanently between his lips, the result was an almost colourless flame that burned at a temperature of around 130 degrees Celsius, slightly hotter than boiling water, so that it can be wafted up and down someone's bare arm without any discomfort. Yet when applied to tungsten, which melts at 3,000 degrees Celsius, it simply vaporises it.

Obviously, something very strange is taking place. The flame is not merely heating the material; it is reacting with it. Instead of simply heating to 130 degrees Celsius, the temperature of the tungsten is soaring until it vaporises. One suggestion offered by scientists who witnessed the reaction is that perhaps Brown's Gas keeps the oxygen and hydrogen in their atomic state, that is, as single atoms, instead of allowing them to combine into molecules of  $O_2$  and  $H_2$ . Even if that proves to be correct, it is still hard to see why a flame made of atoms rather than molecules should make the substances to which it is applied behave so unaccountably.

Shawn Montgomery's reaction was that he was witnessing something akin to alchemy.<sup>13</sup> If a flame that burns at around 130 degrees Celsius can punch holes in a firebrick and vaporise tungsten, then the laws of nature are, at the very least, not as straightforward as we assumed. It looks as if the Brown's Gas flame can somehow 'take account' of the substance it is heating, which sounds more like medieval alchemy than the chemistry we were taught at school.

The same might be said of the gas's ability to detoxify nuclear waste, which Brown demonstrated repeatedly. The writer Christopher Bird describes how Brown melted a piece of radioactive Americanum 241 (made by the decay of an isotope of plutonium) along with small pieces of steel and aluminium, on a brick. 'After a couple of minutes under the flame, the molten metals sent up an instant flash, in what Brown says is the reaction that destroys the radioactivity.' The Americanum, which had originally measured 16,000 curies of radiation per minute, now showed only 100 curies per minute – about the same harmless low level as background radiation.

At the point when it began to look as if Brown's work was destined to be ignored, he received an offer from the People's Republic of China. The result was that Chinese submarines began to put to sea with Brown's Gas generators instead of huge tanks of fresh water, and Chinese scientists began disposing of their nuclear waste by heating with Brown's Gas.

It is impossible that Yull Brown could have been a swindler. The Chinese found that his gas actually worked; so did the large American corporation that built him a laboratory, and the many people like Professor Michrovski who purchased Brown's Gas generators. Over the years, hundred of people have seen the demonstrations that Shawn Montgomery witnessed, such as the gas burning a hole in a firebrick or vaporising tungsten.

One possible solution to the mystery may lie in the fact that when Brown's Gas burns it implodes. An oxyacetylene flame is, in effect, a controlled explosion. The same is true of welding torches that use hydrogen gas in place of acetylene. When oxygen and hydrogen combine in exactly the same proportions as in water, they create almost no heat, and when the flame is applied to some substance like tungsten, it looks as if the oxygen and hydrogen enter into chemical reaction with the tungsten, aided by the heat of the flame. It is also possible, as has been suggested, that the flame consists of atoms of oxygen and hydrogen rather than molecules, and that their 'combinatory capacity' is therefore increased.

An ordinary flame burns by heating the substance until its elements dissociate, which is what happens when you apply a match to a piece of paper. On the other hand, if you mix sulphur and iron filings then heat them over a flame in a metal tray, the sulphur will melt and turn brown, then begin to fizz and bubble furiously. You can remove the heat, and the reaction will continue until, instead of sulphur and iron, you have a solid lump of iron sulphide. Again, if sulphur dioxide and oxygen are passed over heated platinised asbestos, they combine to form sulphur trioxide, which, when dissolved in water, makes sulphuric acid. The platinised asbestos is a catalyst – that is, it is not changed by the reaction. This sounds like 'alchemy' – certainly the kind of alchemy that takes place when tungsten vaporises when heated with a mere 130-degree flame.

In other words, Brown's Gas may simply cause the tungsten, firebrick, gold ore or radioactive waste to react like the sulphur and iron filings, combining in an essentially chemical reaction, as straightforward as dropping a piece of zinc into hydrochloric acid and watching it dissolve. If so, the essence of Brown's Gas is simply that it causes chemical reactions. This would also explain why it is possible to hold one end of a piece of tungsten as it 'burns'. This would suggest that Yull Brown was not being accurate when he made the statement that Brown's Gas can create a temperature of 6,000 degrees Celsius. When a California company named Diversified Inspections measured what happened when Brown's Gas vaporised tungsten, the inspector handling the optical measuring device was puzzled when it read 'a measurement far lower than the boiling point of that metal'. In his four-part article on Brown's Gas in Raum und Zeit, Christopher Bird seems to assume that this is a mistake. He says that, when a further reading was taken, using a new measuring instrument, 6,000 degrees Celsius was recorded, although Diversified Inspections declined to offer a certificate to this effect. It seems conceivable that this is because the measuring device did not register 6,000 degrees Celsius.

Bird goes on to record that when the temperature of the 'implosion' inside a cylinder was taken, it was a mere 4.3 degrees Celsius. The fact that Shawn Montgomery could continue to hold the tungsten rod as it was 'burning' seems to make it highly likely that Brown's Gas reactions do not take place at high temperatures.

So perhaps the ancients knew the secret of Brown's Gas. Various clues point in this direction. In June 1936, a German archaeologist named William König, from the Iraq Museum in Baghdad, was opening a Parthian grave when he came upon a clay vase that contained a copper cylinder, inside which was an iron rod held in place by asphalt and molten lead. It looked to König like a primitive battery; fellow archaeologists disputed this, since the grave was dated to about 250 BC. But Dr Arne Eggebrecht constructed a duplicate, and poured fruit juice into it; the result was a half-volt current that lasted for eighteen days, with which he was able to coat a silver figurine in gold in half an hour. Having observed that on many gold-covered Egyptian statues the gold seemed to be too fine to have been glued or beaten on, he had become convinced that the ancient Egyptians knew the secret of electroplating.

When Colonel Howard-Vyse was exploring the Great Pyramid in 1837, he instructed one of his assistants, J. R. Hill, to unblock the end of the southern 'air shaft' from the King's Chamber with gunpowder. Hill found an iron plate, 1 foot long, 4 inches wide and an eighth of an inch thick, embedded in the masonry of the pyramid. Re-examined at the Mineral Resources Department of Imperial College, London, in 1989, it was found to be iron that had been smelted at over 1,000 degrees Celsius. The ancient Egyptians were not supposed to understand the processes of smelting iron - all their iron ore came from deposits left by meteorites. But the plate was not meteorite iron - it contained too much nickel. It would seem that the Egyptians knew about smelting iron ore two thousand years before the iron age. Oddly enough, traces of gold were found on one side of the iron plate, indicating that it had been gold-plated. Of course, the gold may have been beaten on, but if Eggebrecht was correct about his statues, the plate may have been electroplated.

No one has ever satisfactorily explained what the decorators of the walls of Egyptian tombs used as a light source as they worked. There is no sign of lampblack on the ceilings. The explanation may, of course, be simple: that they went to some trouble to clean off any carbon. On the other hand, engravings on the walls of the temple at Dendera seem to depict electric lights and insulators . . .

If the Egyptians had possessed a technology even as rudimentary as the Baghdad battery, they could have been able to dissociate the hydrogen and oxygen in water by electrolysis, and could have possessed the knowledge to create Brown's Gas.

When Shawn Montgomery interviewed Yull Brown in April 1996, Brown told him that the Aztecs had a means of producing Brown's Gas. Using a particular mixture of wet wood and dry wood, they set it alight to produce a high temperature that caused the imprisoned steam to dissociate and become Brown's Gas. It would, of course, implode, but this implosion could cause gold ore – presumably also trapped in the burning wood – to yield up ten times as much gold as in the normal separation process. According to Brown: 'They were producing a lot of gold. A lot of gold. But they couldn't have produced that much gold from the amount of ore that they were producing. I was experimenting with this matter, and I found out why. Now with Brown's Gas you can produce ten times more gold with the same amount of ore.'

Montgomery asked if Brown had done this himself.<sup>15</sup> Brown replied, 'Oh yes. There are even some Mayans who use this in the production of gold. They have examined it, and done the lab work, and conclude that this works. Not only gold, but platinum, silver and so on.' When we recall Lord Rennell's pure gold necklace, and the pure gold necklace from Mexico seen by Hapgood, it is natural to wonder whether these might have been produced using Brown's Gas.

Montgomery also asked if there was any way of using Brown's Gas to make tektites, and again Brown replies in the affirmative: 'I have already sent two Brown's Gas machines to Texas Instruments to purify silica to make silicon chips. If you put any gas that has a hydrocarbon product to melt the silica, carbon contaminates and destroys the pure crystalline structure of the chip . . . But with Brown's Gas it melts the silica and leaves only water, which is near to the crystallisation and creates only an ideal crystal. This gives a superior high speed chip and also a good solar cell.'

Montgomery found himself speculating on the notion of a huge sheet of purified silicon in a sunny environment – perhaps the Libyan Desert – producing vast quantities of cheap electricity, although this is different from Libyan Desert glass, which looks as if it has been made in an atomic explosion.

There are other clues. In the spring of 1997, I was in Mexico, making a television documentary based on my book From Atlantis to the Sphinx. We spent a day at the ancient sacred site of Tula (once called Tollan), 50 miles north of Mexico City. This was once the capital of the Toltecs, the predecessors of the Aztecs, whose empire flourished from about AD 700 to 900 (although their origins can be traced back to the pre-Christian era). According to legend, Tollan is significant as the site of the final battle between two gods, Quetzalcoatl and Tezcatlipoca, usually identified as the forces of good and evil (although the Toltecs would have felt that is an oversimplification). Quetzalcoatl, who is identified with Viracocha, Kon Tiki, Votan and other gods of Central and South America, is the white god who came from the east during some remote epoch. In From Atlantis to the Sphinx, I cited the views of the nineteenth-century scholar Brasseur de Bourberg, who believed that Quetzalcoatl was an Atlantis survivor who brought with him the arts of civilisation. The legend records that he was finally defeated by Tezcatlipoca, the 'Lord of the Smoking Mirror' (which, like some magic crystal, conferred visions of distant places), and sailed away on a raft with a promise that he would one day return.

I had also been greatly intrigued by a passage in Graham Hancock's *Fingerprints of the Gods*, which speaks of the curious objects held by the four great statues of Tula. These stone figures, 16 feet tall, stand on a platform at the top of a truncated pyramid, the Temple of the Morning Star, and once supported the temple's wooden roof. In 1880 the discoverer of the sacred site, the French explorer Desiré Charnay, found blocks of black basalt that he thought were the feet of giant statues, which he called Atlanteans ('*Atlantes*') The four great statues of Tula were in fact discovered sixty years later, and the name was transferred to them.

What is significant about these statues is that they hold unidentifiable objects in their hands, which are pressed flat against their sides. The object on the right-hand side looks at first like a Western gunfighter's six-shooter in its holster, but the handle by which the object is held, by two fingers, looks more like the handle of some power-tool. In the left hand there is something that scholars have described as a bunch of arrows and an incense bag, but since the parallel strands are curved it seems unlikely that they are arrows. Graham Hancock remarks that he had the feeling that the original devices were made out of metal.

On our return home further examination of photographs we took of these statues failed to yield any more clues to the purpose of these objects. It was certainly impossible to see how they might have been used as *atl-atls*, or spear-throwers, as many of the guidebooks state.

Shawn Montgomery later drew my attention to a passage about Tula in a book by Zecharia Sitchin, *The Lost Realms* (1990),<sup>16</sup> the fourth volume of his *Earth Chronicles* series. Among respectable scholars, Sitchin's name is not one to conjure with, for he is often associated with Erich von Däniken as someone who believes that the earth was once colonised by visitors from outer space. But Sitchin differs from Däniken in an important respect: the soundness of his scholarship. Whether or not we find his theories tenable, he is an endless mine of information. And in *The Lost Realms* he discusses the statues of Tollan and points out that one of the pilasters has a peculiar carving of a man wearing a segmented suit, with what looks like a kind of backpack. In his hands he is holding the same tool – the one that resembles a pistol in its holster – and is pointing it at the rock face in front of him; a surging flame is bursting out of the barrel of the 'pistol'. Sitchin says he 'uses it as a flame thrower to shape a stone'.

Whether or not we dismiss Sitchin's theories as too farfetched, the fact remains that the strange objects held by the gods of Tollan are devices from which curving tongues of flame issue forth, and that Brown's Gas could have been used for this purpose. It would seem that the Toltecs must have either possessed some technology, or at least known enough about it to ascribe it to their gods. Most gods in world mythology can hurl thunderbolts, but they are not depicted holding some kind of flame-spitting welding torch in their hands.

Sitchin has further interesting observations on Tollan. The pyramid was excavated again in the 1940s by the archaeologist Jorge Acosta, who also excavated Teotihuacan. It was Acosta who found a deep trench inside the pyramid, containing the 16-foot 'Atlanteans' whose giant 'feet' had been found by Charnay in 1880. There were also four columns that had once stood in the corners of the roof.

An earlier pyramid lay under this Temple of the Morning Star. The site contained the remains of inner chambers and passages, which have still not been explored, and a carved stone pipe, made of sections that fitted together, with a diameter of about 18 inches. It was positioned at the same angle as the pyramid's walls, and ran throughout its whole height.

Acosta assumed it had been intended to drain water, but, as Sitchin asks, why carve an elaborate stone pipe when a clay pipe would do just as well? The stone pipe was obviously part of the structure of the pyramid, and had a particular purpose. Sitchin says: 'The fact that the remains of the adjoining multichambered and multistoreyed buildings suggest some industrial processing, and also the fact that in antiquity, water from the Tula river was channelled to flow by these buildings, raise the possibility that at this site, as at Teotihuacan, some kind of purification and refining process had taken place at a very early period.' Such observations inevitably recall the speculations of John Dolphin and Lord Rennell about the possibility that the Libyan Desert glass was a by-product of some industrial process. Sitchin goes even further: 'Was the enigmatic tool a tool not to engrave stones, but to break up stones for their ores? Was it, in other words, a sophisticated mining tool? And was the mineral sought after gold?'

Sitchin argues that the space visitors wished to mine earth for precious minerals, the most important being gold, which they needed for scientific purposes. He quotes reports of the Anglo-American Corporation, who engaged archaeologists to study ancient mines, to the effect that 'mining technology was used in southern Africa *during much of the period subsequent to* 100,000 BC', and he points out that although gold was obtained in Peru and Mexico by panning in streams, 'this could in no way account for the immense treasures' of these countries. He quotes a Spanish chronicler to the effect that the Spaniards extracted from the Incas alone 6 million ounces of gold and 20 million ounces of silver annually. He believes, as did Yull Brown, that they had some far more efficient method of extracting precious metals from the ore.

He went on to point out that the four 'Atlanteans' holding up the roof of the Temple of the Morning Star bring to mind the ancient Egyptian belief that the four sons of Horus hold up the sky at four cardinal points. These same four gods would accompany the deceased pharaoh up a 'Stairway to Heaven', depicted in hieroglyphs as a kind of step pyramid. This same step pyramid symbol, which decorates the walls around the Tollan pyramid, also became a major symbol for the Aztecs, who came after the Toltecs. Sitchin also suggests a connection between the 'feathered serpent', Quetzalcoatl, and the Egyptian winged serpent that helps transport the deceased pharaoh heavenward. One of Sitchin's basic theses is that there is a close connection between the gods of ancient Egypt and the gods of Mexico.

On checking with Rand, I learned that Tula is located on exactly the same longitude as the more ancient site of Teotihuacan, emphasising again that the sites of sacred places seemed to be carefully selected, not chosen at random.

I was offered another clue to a possible connection between Egypt and Mexico as we made the same television programme. We drove from La Paz, Bolivia, across the immense plain called the Altiplano, to the ancient city of Tiahuanaco in the Andes. The sacred ruins are 2.5 miles above sea level although Tiahuanaco was once a port on nearby Lake Titicaca before some geological upheaval tilted the ground and caused the lake to move a dozen miles away.

Little remains of the great port now, except for the ruins of the port area, the Puma Punku (Puma Gate), where giant blocks lay scattered like ninepins; one has a long incision cut by a blade that seems to have been made with a diamondtipped saw.

A few hundred yards away are the remains of a large temple enclosure called the Kalasasaya. In its north-western corner stands the most famous feature of Tiahuanaco, the Gateway of the Sun, which looks like a miniature Arc de Triomphe. The lintel of the gateway has a crack that runs down to the 'doorway' in its centre, but before the twentieth century it was more than just a crack: photographs in Professor Arthur Posnansky's classic work *Tiahauanacu: The Cradle of American Man* (1915) show it literally torn in two, most probably by some convulsion of the earth.

As I wandered around Tiahuanaco, I was struck by the precision of the workmanship. Massive blocks of stone, many weighing more than 100 tons, were carved with such exactitude that a knife could not be inserted between the blocks. Where blocks had been separated, as in the Puma Punku, it could be seen that they were often joined by metal clamps, obviously to prevent them coming apart in an earthquake. The archaeo-astronomer Professor Neil Steede, who was involved with the same TV programme, examined one of these clamps, roughly 6 inches long and shaped like a capital I, and remarked that the builders must have possessed some kind of portable forge – microscopic examination has shown that the metal was poured into position when hot. No signs of any such portable forge have ever been found, and an open fire would not have been hot enough to melt the metal for these clamps. Also, there are few trees on the Altiplano to provide the fuel.

Shawn Montgomery's account of the Brown's Gas flame creating a pool of molten metal within seconds reminded me of the metal clamps of Tiahuanaco. Rand and Shawn had, early in their discussions, wondered whether they had been melted in a 'portable forge', as Steede suggested, or by some device more like the 'blowtorch' seen on the pilaster at Tula.

The next sequence of the programme took me to Egypt, at the Giza site. Fifty yards from the Menkaura pyramid I was filmed examining a wall of precisely carved blocks and pointing out that in Egypt such blocks have been found to be joined by metal clamps. As Graham Hancock has pointed out, they are also found in Angkor Wat, in Cambodia.

Tiahuanaco has one more feature that raises some of the same questions as Tula: a pyramid known as the Akapana, which was once a vast step pyramid with seven terraces and a flat top, looking rather like some industrial complex or perhaps a modernist building. It had once dominated the temple area, but 90 per cent of its flat facing stones have been removed over the years by builders, so that what remains looks at first glance like a natural hill. Anyone who clambers to the top finds that it contains a kind of lake.

But it was not a hill. Inside, as in the Tollan pyramid, there are tunnels and a chamber of unknown purpose, which a Bolivian archaeologist, Oswaldo Rivera, has described as its 'King's Chamber'. Jointed stone channels had carried water, and it had been surrounded by a moat. The large quantities of water that would have fallen on top of the pyramid ran into the central court – what now looks like a lake – then into a drainage system that probably ran around all four sides of the first terrace, to be allowed to emerge into the open, then conducted back inside again, then out, all the way to the moat. The top was covered with green pebbles looking like the water of the 'lake'. The whole building was a monument to water. We are reminded of Sitchin's words about Tula, and 'the remains of the adjoining multichambered and multistoried buildings' that 'suggest some industrial processing, and . . . raise the possibility that at this site, as at Teotihuacan, some kind of purification and refining process had taken place at a very early period'.

As I stood on top of the Akapana pyramid, looking south towards the Quimsachata Mountains, then at the vast plain that extended all around me, I found myself trying to imagine what this place had looked like when Tiahuanaco was at the height of its prosperity. It was difficult to imagine a huge city with a port area and buildings constructed of immense blocks, some weighing nearly 200 tons. How did they get them here? And what was a city doing in the middle of this rather soggy plain? Then what had happened? It seemed that some great catastrophe had turned it into this barren plain. And when had it occurred? According to the museum opposite the Kalasasaya, and to Alan L. Kolata's book The Tiwanaku<sup>17</sup> (the spelling of the city's name varies), Tiahuanaco rose to power around AD 100, reached its peak around AD 500, then went into steady decline until about AD 1000. What was the tremendous cataclysm that snapped the Gateway of the Sun in two, and hurled the huge stones of the port all over the place? It was obviously more than a local earthquake, but there is no record of such a cataclysm around 500 AD.

Around the turn of the twentieth century Professor Arthur Posnansky, who spent his life studying the ruins, concluded that Tiahuanaco was founded about 15,000 BC. His reasoning was based on two observation points in the enclosure, which marked the summer and winter solstices. At the moment, the two tropics are located 23 degrees, 30 minutes on either side of the equator, but when the Kalasasaya was built, the tropics were slightly closer to the equator – to be exact, at 23 degrees, 8 minutes and 48 seconds. This change in the width of the tropics results from a slight rolling motion of the earth known as the obliquity of the ecliptic, and it enabled Posnansky to calculate when the Kalasasaya was built.

Posnansky's dating upset scholars, who felt it was thousands of years too early, but between 1927 and 1930 a team of German scientists, led by Dr Hans Ludendorff of Potsdam, checked Posnansky's results and were inclined to agree with him. The academic furore led them to revise their figure downward, and they ended by suggesting that Tiahuanaco might date from 9,300 BC, but even this struck archaeologists and historians as 9,000 years too early. This view, as we have seen, prevails today.

Yet not entirely. The archaeologist Professor Neil Steede, who studied Tiahuanaco for many years, concluded the sacred city was built about 12,000 years ago.\* And, more surprisingly, so does Dr Oswaldo Rivera, the Director of the Bolivian National Institute of Archaeology, who conducted excavations at Tiahuanaco for twenty-one years. In a television programme called *The Mysterious Origins of Man*,<sup>18</sup> made in 1996, Rivera had gone on record as disagreeing with Steede's estimate. His own view was that the builders of Tiahuanaco had simply made a slight mistake – after all, we are only speaking of about 21 seconds of a degree. Steede disagreed emphatically; he felt that builders as accurate as the founders of Tiahuanaco would not have made even such a minor error.

<sup>\*</sup>Using Posnansky's methodology but armed with better instruments, Steede established a more reliable date.

During the remainder of 1996, Rivera went on to observe the sunsets over Tiahuanaco, which involved the taking of measurements from the other end of the Kalasasaya. His calculations finally convinced him that Steede was right – there was no 'minor error'. The measurements of the sunsets gave precisely the same reading as the sunrises. Rivera came to agree that the Kalasasaya was built approximately 12,000 years ago, near the time Atlantis fell.

## ANCIENT VOYAGERS

IN THE EARLY 1930s, the United Fruit Company began clearing the jungles of south-western Costa Rica, in Central America, to make a banana plantation in the area called the Diquis Delta. The workers hacking and burning their way through jungle began to find huge stone hemispheres sticking up out of the earth, and some hard digging revealed that they were spheres, like giant beachballs – except that they were made of granite. The largest was over 9 feet in diameter, the smallest the size of a tennis ball. It seemed that the spheres had once formed part of various religious sites: they had been supported on top of mounds, and were surrounded by stelae and statues. What was so astonishing was the perfect workmanship; many were exact spheres, and their surface was as smooth as paper.

While giant stone balls are certainly an oddity, something about them quickly exhausts one's curiosity. Some of the wealthier inhabitants of San José and Limon, Costa Rica's major cities, had them transported on to their front lawns, and learned in the process that the largest weighed 20 tons. A few archaeologists looked at them, shook their heads, and opined that they probably represented either the sun or the moon, or perhaps both, and turned their attention elsewhere.

About a decade later, an American archaeologist called Samuel K. Lothrop was spending a brief vacation in the Diquis area with his wife when he saw one of the balls on a lawn in Palmar Sur; he was told that there were hundreds of them, and that no one had any idea of what they were. Here was a puzzle worth solving. Since Lothrop happened to have time on his hands – bandits were making it difficult to continue his current task of excavating the pottery of the Chortega – he decided to devote some time to this intriguing problem.

He made little headway, for a smooth stone ball is devoid of clues, but at least he visited the site where some of the balls had been left in place and noted that they often seemed to be found in threes, in the form of a triangle. Others occurred in straight lines consisting of as many as forty-five spheres. But the triangles were oddly irregular, and were often made of balls of differing sizes, which suggested a special purpose in their arrangement, some hidden code that remained impossible to fathom. Lothrop wrote a paper on the stone balls, which was published under the auspices of the Peabody Institute at Harvard, and returned to less impenetrable mysteries. No other archaeologist pursued the subject, for Lothrop seemed to have exhausted it in his brief paper.

Three decades passed, and the stone spheres seemed to have been forgotten. Then, in 1981, Ivar Zapp, a young Professor of Architecture at the University of Costa Rica, thought he saw a new approach to the mystery. His inspiration came from the work of an English scholar, John Michell, whose name had become associated with 'ley lines' – long, straight tracks that run like canals across the English countryside. Zapp recalled the long, straight lines of stone spheres in the Diquis Delta, and began to speculate . . .<sup>1</sup>

Ley lines had been 'discovered' in 1921 by an English businessman named Alfred Watkins, who was riding his horse across the hills near Bredwardine, in Herefordshire, when he noticed that ancient footpaths ran straight as an arrow for mile after mile, often towards hilltops. It suddenly struck him that England seems to be criss-crossed with hundreds of these 'old straight tracks'. He called them 'leys' or 'leas', and concluded that they were ancient trade routes used by the earliest inhabitants of Britain.<sup>2</sup>

When John Michell approached the problem in the mid-1960s, it was largely because he was fascinated by the mystery of flying saucers, which had been causing excitement ever since a businessman named Kenneth Arnold had seen a formation of them flying at tremendous speed near Mount Rainier in Washington State in 1947. Subsequently there had been thousands of sightings.

Michell noted the curious fact that many flying saucers were seen close to ley lines, which are obviously more easily seen from the air than the ground, and especially at the crossing points of several leys. Learning that the Chinese have similar lines called *lung mei*, or dragon paths, which are designed to channel the 'magic energies of heaven and earth', Michell speculated that ley lines may mark some current of 'earth-force'. He learned that dowsers, for example, can detect ley lines by the response of their dowsing rods or pendulums, and noted that ley lines often pass through 'holy' sites, such as burial mounds, old churches, and ancient monuments like Stonehenge.

Ivar Zapp could see that the stone balls of the Diquis Delta seemed to pose some of the same questions as the megaliths of Stonehenge – or, for that matter, the huge stones of the Great Pyramid. How were they carved so perfectly? How were they moved? Some of them were even found high in the mountains along the coast of Costa Rica, and it was impossible to imagine even a large team of men rolling them uphill – it would be too difficult and dangerous.

Zapp took a party of students to the Diquis Delta to try to fathom the mystery of the spheres. They were baffled, but he began to see a gleam of light. Lothrop had left diagrams of what many of the original stones had looked like before they were moved to museums and front lawns, and Zapp noted that two groups seemed to be arranged on either side of a straight line that pointed directly at the magnetic North Pole. In that case, he wondered, was it possible that the other sides of the triangles were directed towards points on the earth?

When he tried out this theory on a map, extending the lines with a ruler, the result was disappointing. The lines seemed to point at nothing in particular, although that could be explained by the fact that a map is a flat projection of the curved surface of the earth. Zapp tried again, this time with a tape measure and a globe. One line, projected from Palmar Sur, where spheres had been found, went straight through Cocos Island, then through the Galapagos Islands, then to Easter Island. He recalled that similar spheres had been discovered on Easter Island, although they were smaller than the giant balls of Costa Rica.

When he looked more closely at this 'sight line' from Palmar Sur to Easter Island, he saw that the line actually missed Easter Island by 42 miles. Then he remembered that Polynesian sailors can detect the presence of an island up to 70 miles away by studying the waves and the clouds, for both are disturbed by the presence of land; sailors also note the presence of land-based birds such as the tern and the noddy. A 7,000-mile-long sight line, passing through two other islands, that missed Easter Island by only 42 miles would be regarded as a hit.

His observations received confirmation as he studied other sight lines. Another side of the same triangle extended across the Atlantic and led to the Straits of Gibraltar. In another group of stones the line led to the Great Pyramid. And in yet another, it not only pointed to southern England, but ran right through Stonehenge. That could hardly be chance.

It seemed that Ivar Zapp had discovered the purpose of the stone balls of Costa Rica: they were navigational aids. That explained why some were in straight lines, and some were in the mountains overlooking the sea, and also why more of the stone balls had been found on the island of Cano, off the south coast of Costa Rica, looking across the Pacific.

Lothrop had also noted that the balls were often found in association with native cemeteries, which led to the speculation that they might be some kind of homage to the dead, although it makes sense for direction markers to be found in such locations, since the sailors would hope for guidance from the spirits of dead navigators.

The question of when the spheres were carved remains a matter for debate. Archaeological finds in the Diquis Delta date from 12,000 BC to AD 500. Some archaeologists date the stone balls to the most recent period, between a few centuries BC and AD 500. Archaeologists tend to be conservative, and extreme caution in dating a new find is a way of showing that you are a sober and respectable member of the academic community, not likely to leap to wild conclusions. This can be a mistake. In the 1920s, when the Meso-American archaeologist Matthew W. Stirling found an immense negroid head at Tres Zapotes in Mexico, he suggested that the Olmec culture that carved it might be dated as early as 600 BC, and was greeted with hoots of derision from his academic colleagues. Stirling was, in fact, too conservative, and the Zapotec culture is now known to date from 1,200 BC. So it is also possible that the giant stone balls are another proof of Hapgood's 'worldwide maritime civilisation' of 7,000 вс.

Zapp knew Hapgood's *Maps of the Ancient Sea Kings*, and was perfectly aware of his hypothesis. A student named Humberto Carro noted that the story of Sinbad the Sailor in *The Arabian Nights* had a description of a steering device called a kamal, a long knotted cord with wooden squares at either end, the knots representing the latitudes of various ports. The Arab navigator would hold a certain knot between his teeth and point the string at the Pole Star to determine the ship's position.

## ANCIENT VOYAGERS



The kamal, a steering device consisting of a long, knotted cord with wooden squares at either end.

Zapp had seen this knotted string before, on a small figure Lothrop had found near a group of stone balls. It was holding the ends of the string in either hand and its centre was in its mouth, creating a V shape. Zapp had seen similar figures from places all over the world, from pottery designs in pre-Inca burial sites in Peru to depictions in the Indus Valley in India.

Costa Rica is, of course, a navigator's culture, since it is on one of the narrowest parts of Central America, with two vast oceans on either side. Humberto Carro came upon another interesting piece of evidence, an article by Thor Heyerdahl that explained the techniques of sailing balsa rafts against the wind and current. Thousands of years before the keel was invented, Peruvians used removable centre-boards that served as keels and enabled them to tack. In the sixteenth century, Francisco Pizarro had encountered a whole flotilla of such rafts off the coast of Peru. They were of enormous size and moving towards them against the wind and current. Pizarro learned that they made journeys on these rafts along the whole coast of South America. Heyerdahl, we recall, used a similar raft called *Kon-Tiki*<sup>3</sup> to prove that ancient mariners could have crossed the Pacific; later on, he reinforced the point by crossing the Atlantic from Egypt to America.

When Christopher Columbus landed in Costa Rica in 1502, on his fourth voyage across the Atlantic, the explorers were received with great respect by the natives, and taken on a twohour trek to the grave of an important person, which was decorated with the prow of a ship. The natives of Costa Rica appeared to be introducing these great navigators from Spain to one of their own famous navigators. The stone lapidas, or funeral slabs, upon which the dead man was laid out looked like the centre-boards of the Peruvian balsa rafts, and other figures – who seemed to be priests and kings – were laid out on identical centre-boards, stone replicas of the boards that played such an important part in their lives.

Could primitive navigators have sailed such enormous distances? Heyerdahl seemed to have proved the point, but he knew Easter Island was there when he set off. Would central American sailors of – let us say – 5,000 BC even have known of its existence? And even if they had, would they have dared to launch a balsa raft into the vast and empty Pacific Ocean?

Zapp came upon a book that answered his question: We, The Navigators by David Lewis, published in 1972,<sup>4</sup> in which Lewis described sailing with native islanders on native craft all over the Pacific, over 13,000 nautical miles. The islanders used the ocean lore they had learned from their forefathers. Lewis also described 'sighting stones' throughout the Pacific – he personally saw the sighting stones of Tonga and the Gilbert Islands. Unlike the stone balls of Costa Rica, these were flat slabs of coral (which you might expect from islands with plenty of coral), and they were also set in groups of three, which Lewis said were intended to 'indicate the bearings of islands'. The stones had another use. The eldest child of each family was taught to use them to learn star patterns. They learned by heart the various stars that aligned themselves with the 'stones' at various times of the year, and continued to do this over a lifetime, passing the knowledge on to their own children. Navigation came as naturally to these seafaring peoples as reading a road atlas does to a modern motorist.

Zapp noted the similarities between Meso-American, Polynesian and Greek astronomy. Zapp knew that 'atl' is not a Greek syllable, but that it comes from the Mayan and Nahuatl languages of Central America and means 'water'. Atlahuac was the patron god of Tenochtitlan, the city the Aztecs built on a lake – now called Mexico City. Plato's sunken civilisation was called Atlantis, and its major city was circular and ringed with canals, like some of the ancient cities of Central America. Was it possible that Atlantis was actually America? This is the startling argument that Ivar Zapp and his co-author George Erikson present in their book *Atlantis in America* (1998).<sup>5</sup>

They point out that there have been many theories about the location of Atlantis: in the Mediterranean, in the North Sea, in the Atlantic near the Canaries, and in Antarctica. The latter, they argue, is the likeliest among these candidates, for the others are too small to fit Plato's description. But it cannot be Antarctica, they insist, because Plato described Atlantis as 'favoured by the sun' – semi-tropical – and this hardly fits Antarctica. (They had not taken into account Hapgood's hypothesis that Antarctica was once much further north.)

Zapp and Erikson also believe that the Atlantis catastrophe was caused by a comet or asteroid, about 5 miles across, which landed in the Caribbean in 10,513 BC and sent a great tidal wave thundering across Central America – the heart of their 'Atlantis' – from ocean to ocean, leaving behind folk memories of catastrophe. (In *Uriel's Machine*, Robert Lomas and Christopher Knight point out that the vast salt plains of Utah are made of sea salt, as is the lake after which Salt Lake City is named, which suggests that an immense tidal wave from the Pacific, perhaps 3 miles high, was responsible.)<sup>6</sup>

At the beginning of the twentieth century, American archaeologists would have dismissed the idea of folk memories on the grounds that there were no human beings in America at that time. The most influential anthropologist, Ales Hrdlicka of the National Museum, was totally convinced that man had arrived in America about 3,000 BC. The general idea that hunters came across the land bridge that once existed between Russia and Alaska across the Bering Strait is still the main theory of modern anthropology, but modern geological studies, Zapp points out, have revealed that 'Beringia' was a desert, devoid of vegetation. Since it was also 600 miles wide, there is no possible reason to assume that Asian hunters decided to cross it to reach an equally barren Alaska.

In 1927, the skeleton of a long-haired bison with a spear point lodged between its ribs was found in New Mexico. Since these bison became extinct more than 10,000 years ago, Hrdlicka's theory was placed under question. In 1932, archaeologists found more spear tips lodged in mammoth bones near Clovis, New Mexico, after which 'Clovis man' was regarded as the first human being in America, dated to around 10,000 BC.<sup>7</sup>

There is an immense amount of evidence for contact between America and civilisations of the Far East. Joseph Needham, the author of the monumental *Science and Civilisation in China*,<sup>8</sup> describing a visit to Mexico City in 1947, noted the 'palpable similarities between many features of the high Central American civilisations and those of East and South-east Asia'. He then offered two dozen or so particular points of resemblance, including pyramids, double-headed serpents, dresses made of feathers and jade beads placed in the mouths of the dead. Needham claims that a mountain of evidence has accumulated of visits by Asian people to America from the seventh century BC, although Grant Keddie, a curator of the Royal British Columbia Museum in Canada, believes that Asians established trading posts around the North Pacific rim 5,000 years ago.<sup>9</sup>

In the early 1960s, Emilio Estrada, an Ecuadorian businessman who was also an amateur archaeologist, read a book on Japanese archaeology and was impressed by similarities between Japanese pottery from the Jomon period (about 3,000 BC) and ancient potsherds he had dug up near Valdivia, on the coast of Ecuador. He passed on his observation to Betty Meggars, of the Smithsonian Institution, but she was unimpressed – until she went to Japan in 1963 and saw 5,000-year-old Japanese pottery found on the island of Kyushu. She became convinced that the similarities of design could not be coincidence.

Her own explanation was that a fishing boat from Kyushu had been blown across to Ecuador by a typhoon, and that the Japanese had taught the native Indians to make ceramics. She was upset that most archaeologists rejected her theory on the grounds that the fishermen would have starved to death on a voyage of more than 8,000 miles. The archaeologists were right, of course – the voyagers would have needed supplies on board, probably more than Columbus needed to cross the Atlantic. It is unlikely that such a journey was made by chance. Ivar Zapp's Costa Rican mariners could have managed it, though.

One of the most remarkable of the advocates of the spread of Asian culture to America is David Kelley, an archaeologist who, before his retirement, was on the faculty of the University of Calgary. Kelley is an expert on the Maya, who – as we have seen – are still revered for the incredible precision of their calendar.

The first calendar in general use was the moon itself. In 1962, a scholar from the Peabody Museum named Alexander Marshack studied under a magnifying glass a bone about 35,000 years old. It had a curious series of markings made by our ancestor – small holes engraved in the bone with a point. It looked like a decorative pattern, except the holes had been made at different times. Marshack realised that he was looking at the earliest known calendar, and that it showed the phases of the moon.<sup>10</sup>

The Greeks had based their calendar on the moon, which takes approximately 29.5 days to revolve around the earth.

24.5

They had soon encountered a major problem: 12 times 19.5 only equals 354 days, which is 11.25 days short of the year. With a calendar running as fast as this, it only took sixteen years for Midsummer Day to arrive in the middle of winter. Any Greek farmer who tried to regulate his planting by the famous *Works and Days* of the farmer-poet Hesiod, who lived around 800 BC, would soon have found himself hopelessly confused.

Even the Sumerians had been unable to solve the problem. Although they divided the day into 24 hours, and the hours into 60 minutes, they were still unable to get the year right. They added half a day to each lunar month, making it 30 days, bringing the year to 360 days.

For the average person, living in a small town or village, the number of days in a year didn't really matter. The seasons came and went, whether you counted them or not, so a calendar that was a few days out made no real difference.

It was the ancient Egyptians who finally came close to measuring the actual length of the year by adding five days that were supposed to be the birthdays of Osiris, Isis, Horus, Nephtys and Set. Some scholars believe that the Nile acted as a calendar, flooding at the same time every year, but Egypt was – as we have seen – green until a few thousand years ago. According to Egyptologist Henry Lhote, the Sahara region was green between 7,000 and 2,000 Bc<sup>11</sup> – when the Great Pyramid was built, the surrounding landscape was probably a savannah. The Neolithic Egyptians had no reason to pay close attention to the flooding of the Nile. They were not dependent on it, as they are now. Why should these farmers have wanted a calendar of such accuracy? Schwaller de Lubicz would have said that it was a legacy from a far older civilisation – Atlantis.

The people who developed a more precise calendar than anyone else – even more exact than the Romans, whose Julian calendar was 365.25 days long – were the Maya, whose year was 365.242 days long. Why did the early Maya – the so-called
'classic Maya' who built cities in the jungle before they mysteriously abandoned them around AD 890 – want a calendar as accurate as that? Our own modern measurement, based on the caesium clock, is 365.2422, only 0.0002 seconds longer.

Moreover, the Maya had invented a symbol for zero, which is now regarded as a basic essential in mathematics (neither the Greeks nor Romans had a zero).

Mayan astronomy is also awe-inspiring in its complexity and precision. We calculate the year by the sun; so did the Maya, but they also calculated it by the planet Venus, and by Jupiter–Saturn cycles. As to the length of our earthly year, they solved the problem that the Egyptians, the Greeks and even the Romans had failed to solve by having no fewer than three distinct calendars based on different years: a solar year of 360 days, to which they added 5 supernumary days (although, as already noted, they knew its exact length); a lunar year of 354 days; and a tzolkin, a special 'sacred' calendar of 260 days divided into 13 months of 20 days each, which was used for magical and ritual purposes.

These three cycles ran concurrently. Since the tzolkin was well into its second year when the ordinary year had only just come to an end, their 'century' was a total cycle in which the three lesser cycles had finally caught up with one another, which was every 52 years. The 'Venus year' (584 days long) caught up with the other cycle every two Mayan centuries (104 years).

A further calendar, called the Long Count, was used to calculate long periods of time. Its unit, as we have noted, was 20 days; 360 days (or 18 units) was a 'tun', 20 tuns was a 'katun', 20 katuns was a 'baktun', which is 144,000 days, and 13 baktuns equalled a 'Great Cycle', or an 'earth age', at the end of which everything would be destroyed and start all over again. The end of the present earth cycle will occur in the year AD 2012.

The Mayan specialist David Kelley was interested in the Aztec calendar, which is closely related to the Mayan

calendar (the Aztecs ruled a few centuries after the Maya).<sup>12</sup> He had noted similarities between the 20 days of the Aztec calendar and those of an ancient Hindu lunar zodiac, which divided the sky into 28 mansions, corresponding to constellations. He noticed the storm god Rudra ruling a lunar mansion exactly halfway around the cycle from Apah, the water goddess; the Aztec calendar showed rain halfway around the cycle from the water goddess. And when Kelley set the two zodiacs side by side, he noted that the Aztec Death appeared opposite Yama, the Hindu god of death. The next Aztec day, Deer, corresponded to the Hindu deer god, Prajapati.

The next day in the cycle at first seemed less similar, with the Aztec Rabbit appearing next to the Hindu soma, an intoxicating drink – until Kelley recalled that the Aztec rabbit goddess represents drunkenness. Moreover, she is also the moon goddess. Soma also rules the moon – in both Aztec and Hindu mythology, a rabbit instead of a man lives in the moon. And in Mexico, they do not say that someone is 'as drunk as a skunk', but 'as drunk as 400 rabbits'.

Kelley now had no doubt that the Aztec zodiac and the Hindu zodiac had the same source, and that there must have been trans-Pacific contact. He also comments on the similarities of the lunar zodiacs in the Middle East and the Far East, and this connection between the Hindu and Aztec zodiacs brings to mind Robert Graves's *The White Goddess*,<sup>13</sup> whose central argument is that the religion of the moon goddess is far older than the religion of the sun god that eventually replaced, or at least suppressed it.

Kelley has an even more conclusive piece of evidence for trans-Pacific voyagers. He was intrigued by a speculation of the American sinologist Hugh Moran that the Hebrew and Greek alphabets were derived from the Chinese lunar zodiac. This time the link is with the Mayan rather than the Aztec calendar. Again, there are obvious correspondences. The Greek kappa and the Hebrew kaph correspond to the letter k; 'kaph' also means the palm of the hand, and Kelley notes that the Mayan day Manik is represented as a hand and probably pronounced 'keh'. The following letter in the Greek alphabet is lambda, which in Hebrew is lamed; in the Mayan calendar it is lamat (another Mayan language calls it lambat, even closer to lambda). Next in Hebrew comes mem, and in Greek mu, which means water not only in Hebrew but also in the Semitic language from which the Greeks borrowed it; in Mayan, the next sign is mulu, which is ruled by the shark god and also corresponds to the Aztec day water. To Kelley this K–L–M sequence seems too close to be coincidence.

Kelley believes that the Mayan calendar originated in a Hindu city called Taxila, which was a great Indian trading post on the Silk Road to China and is now in Pakistan. He points out that, after its conquest by Alexander the Great in 323 BC, Taxila became a centre of learning like Alexandria, with scholars coming from as far away as China and Egypt. These people, Kelley thinks, undertook the long voyage to Mexico.

Kelley notes that Eastern rulers were deeply interested in eclipses because of their 'occult' significance: 'To chart future eclipses, Taxilian scholars had to know the earth's circumference. Far more advanced scientifically than the Europeans of Columbus's day, the Taxilians already knew the earth was a sphere.' So the scholars of Taxila may have mounted an expedition to 'do better astrology'.

When John Barber asked Kelley what kinds of ships could have been used by primitive man, he indicated that he felt this was the wrong question. 'The shipping problem is a straw man. People can have made the trip any time in the last 40,000 years. They could have made it intentionally and got back any time in the last 5,000 years.' In short, Kelley agrees with Zapp and Erikson that man has been a navigator for thousands of years.

In fact, this view had been stated more than twenty years earlier. *The God-Kings and the Titans* (1973)<sup>14</sup> by James Bailey,

and Gods of the Cataclysm (1976)<sup>15</sup> by Hugh Fox, both argued that there had been a worldwide seagoing civilisation long before the Greeks and Romans. In The God-Kings and the Titans, Bailey asserts that the main force that drove the civilisations of the Bronze Age to the seas was the quest for copper and tin, whose alloy bronze was the hardest metal known to man. Much of the book is taken up with detailed comparisons of Meso-American culture and that of Asia and Europe, and a map shows Bronze Age trade routes following the ocean currents and trade winds all over the Atlantic and Pacific. Bailey cites a Phoenician inscription discovered at Parahyba, Brazil, describing how a ship from Sidon had been separated from a fleet of ten ships by a storm before it was cast up on those distant shores. Another Phoenician inscription at Rio, 3,000 feet up on a vertical cliff face, states simply: 'Tyre, Phoenicia, Badezir, firstborn of Jethbal.' Whether or not the Phoenicians of the Rio inscription were in search of minerals, Bailey has no doubt that the American continent was one of the old world's main sources of tin and copper. In a sequel to The God-Kings and the Titans, called Sailing to Paradise (1994), he quotes the technological historian R. J. Forbes: 'Much of ancient history could be rewritten as a struggle for the domination of quarries and ore-deposits or metal-supplies', adding: 'This is the center of our argument in this book.'16

In his foreword to *The God-Kings and the Titans*, palaeontologist Raymond Dart points out that historians of science took it for granted that mining began about 4,000 BC until the 1960s, when carbon-dating from the Ngwenya iron mine in Swaziland showed that mining for red iron ore (haematite) had been carried out there as long ago as 7,690 BC. By 1969, it had been established that our ancestors had been mining in 41,250 BC. Dart concludes by mentioning Thor Heyerdahl's *Kon-Tiki* expedition, saying that he 'has opened the eyes of the whole world to the grandeur of the maritime experience of mankind'. Gods of the Cataclysm (1976) by Hugh Fox was equally original and challenging. Fox's wife was Peruvian, and Fox had spent many years studying the ancient cultures of Meso-America and South America. One of these was in Chavin, on the Peruvian coast, whose ruins were discovered in 1919. The archaeologist who had excavated Chavin had remarked that the ruins were covered by a huge amount of dirt and rocks, as if the town had been inundated by waves.

Fox had read a book called *The Biblical Flood and the Ice Epoch* (1966) by Donald Patten,<sup>17</sup> which argued that 'the Great Flood was the pivotal point in human history', dividing prehistory from history. Patten believed that 'an astral visitor of some sort' had swept close by the earth in 2,800 BC, destroying most of mankind. There is considerable evidence for a flood in the Mediterranean area around 2,200 BC. In *Uriel's Machine*, Christopher Knight and Robert Lomas have preferred the later date of 3,200 BC for this flood, but this was certainly not Patten's 'world flood', which almost wiped out mankind. And the date of the great flood 'when the sky fell' seems to have been about 9,600 BC.

Fox points out that Patten's notion that civilisation had almost been destroyed by a great flood seemed to have been confirmed in the silt-covered ruins of Chavin. He also noted that a stone cat he had brought from Chavin, every millimetre of which was covered in designs, strongly resembled a Chinese bronze elephant from the late Shang dynasty (2,000 BC) that he had seen in the Freer Gallery in Washington. He became convinced of a connection between China and Peru.

In Chavin excavators had also found stone heads with flat noses, exaggerated nostrils and protruding eyes. Fox had seen a piece of pottery in Taipei, in Taiwan, that had exactly the same features. His first theory was that Chinese fishermen had been swept across the Pacific, landing in Peru. Could they have been swept away by the great flood? This, he decided, was unlikely. What was far more likely was that they had come to Peru before the flood. Then he began to experience doubt: the Chavin heads did not *look* very Chinese. To begin with, the eyes were the wrong shape. Could it be that the seafarers were not Chinese, but people who had come from elsewhere through China and also been represented on the Taipei pottery? He began to note similarities between the cultures of ancient India and Meso-America, for example, the phallic imagery in India and in Uxmal in Mexico.

What if these ancient voyagers were Dravidians, the original inhabitants of India? These were a dark-skinned, phallus-worshipping people, who were conquered and driven south by the invading Aryans. Their religion seems to have been matriarchal and they possibly worshipped the moon goddess.

Fox's comparative study of art from America, Asia and Europe led him to conclude that there was a time – which he calls Phase 1 – when there was a single world culture. Then came the Great Cataclysm – the giant asteroid that swept past the earth and caused the flood. After that, the Andes continued to rise and the green Sahara began to change into a desert, and in this new period of history, the older worldwide culture was replaced by the Mediterranean culture (Phase 2) of the Greeks and the Phoenicians. Matriarchal culture disappeared, and a more brutal patriarchal culture took its place. The Phoenicians (who had also been active in Phase 1) returned to Brazil and Mexico, but this time in search of minerals and precious stones.

As a picture of ancient history, *Gods of the Cataclysm* is powerfully argued, and its comparison of American, Asian and Mediterranean art is convincing. Two observations made earlier in this chapter seem to support its thesis: Zapp's comment that 'atl' (as in 'Atlantis') is not Greek but Mayan, and Kelley's arguments about the similarity between the Hindu and the Aztec calendars. Its central argument, that history is divided into two phases, before and after the great flood, obviously accords with that of this book, except that Fox places the flood about 7,000 years later, in 2,800 BC instead of 9,600 BC. At first sight, Jim Bailey's arguments seem less compelling, since they seem to refer mainly to the Bronze Age, which in Egypt began about 2,500 BC and in Britain about 2,000 BC, but he also argues that, before the beginning of the Bronze Age, copper was equally sought after by 'ancient voyagers', and that the Copper Age began as early as 7,000 BC. (He also observes that among the thousands of clay tablets in Ashurbanipal's library in Nineveh, no less than 8 per cent were lists of minerals such as copper.) Certainly, the discovery that man has been mining in South Africa for more than 40,000 years provides powerful support for his thesis that mining has played a central part in the evolution of civilisation.

In fact, he might have cited an even more remarkable discovery: that one iron mine in Africa dated from 100,000 years ago. Since this corresponds directly with the emergence of anatomically modern humans we can conclude that people just like you and me were undertaking mining operations in South Africa 100,000 years ago. And it suggests something that is directly linked to the blueprint: that the science of geology is much more ancient than we commonly assume. Mining is, after all, the technological application of the science of geology. Rand believes that, like astronomy, geology is a very ancient science.

What is beginning to emerge in all these different areas of research is a picture that has more in common with Hapgood's worldwide maritime civilisation than with the cautious views of scholars who believe that civilisation began at Sumer round about 4,000 BC. This 'Asian diffusionist' view has been gathering strength for a long time. In the 1940s, Gordon Eckholm drew up a long list of correspondences between Asia and Meso-America. One of his students, Paul Tolstoy of the University of Montreal, has virtually proved his old professor's thesis with a study of bark cloth, a cloth made from the inner bark of trees that is turned into products such as felt and paper. Mexicans were making it when Cortés and his Spanish invaders arrived, but so were natives of Sulawesi, in Indonesia. Tolstoy has spent thirty years studying bark cloth manufacture from all around the world, as well as examining the tools used in making it. Among hundreds of examples of bark cloths around the world, similarities of style between those of Indonesia and Meso-America left Tolstoy in no doubt that they were closely related. His conclusion was that Indonesians crossed the Pacific 1,000 years before Columbus. No modern scholars dispute the notion that the production and use of bark cloth moved in the opposite direction: from Java and Borneo to Africa, where it spread across the continent. This bark cloth was made with a quite different technique from that of Sulawesi – and Mexico.

The powerful case for the argument that Mayan culture came from further west, across the ocean, has further support.

Now we must consider another reason that is even more startling.

Early nineteenth-century travellers to Mesopotamia, the Biblical 'Land of the Two Rivers', must have been disappointed to find it so bare and unromantic: no pyramids or temples or obelisks, just an arid country of desert and dust storms, with odd-looking mounds that rose out of the brown plain like miniature volcanoes.

In 1840, the French Consul at Mosul, on the west bank of the Tigris, was a doctor named Paul Emile Botta. A linguist and a scholar, he took a lively interest in those academic and philosophical disputes that, then as now, divided French intellectuals into warring camps. Ever since Napoleon had taken archaeologists with him to Egypt to study its pyramids and temples, the French had displayed an interest in archaeology, particularly since a young genius named Champollion had succeeded in deciphering Egyptian hieroglyphics by means of the Rosetta Stone. Botta had been following a dispute about the whereabouts of the ancient city of Nineveh, the capital of the Assyrians, where Sennacherib and Ashurbanipal had struck terror into the hearts of their neighbours. It seemed to have vanished into antiquity without a trace. One suggestion was that it had been located in the region of Mosul.

Botta found his consular duties less than absorbing, and Mosul full of dust and noise, so he began to make a habit of riding out in the evening, to enjoy the breeze along the river and the desert with its mysterious mounds. He also bought pieces of ancient pottery and inscribed fragments of clay tablets from local Arabs. He decided to start digging at a village called Kuyunjik, where there was a promising-looking mound. As month after month went by without any find more significant than broken pottery and clay tablets, Botta began to feel he was wasting his time and money. The local Turkish pasha – Mesopotamia was then ruled by the Turks – also made life difficult by spying on the excavation and intimidating the workmen, convinced that the French consul was in search of treasure. Botta was about to abandon archaeology when a persuasive Arab told him that he would find plenty of ancient bricks and pottery in his village. Botta needed little persuasion to take his workmen to a village called Khorsabad, 7 miles to the north, where his men sank a shaft and soon came upon a wall lined with slabs of stone, on which there were drawings of animals. Botta had no doubt that he had found Nineveh. He was wrong - he had discovered the palace of a king called Sargon II, who ruled around 700 BC. It proved to be immense, with about 200 rooms, whose walls displayed friezes of bearded men, warriors on horseback and winged animals. Botta might not have discovered Nineveh, but he had rediscovered ancient Assvria.

For three centuries, from 911 BC until 610 BC, the Assyrians had hacked and slaughtered their way to power with such ferocity that their enemies finally banded against them and killed them like vermin, reducing their cities to charred rubble. Two centuries later, the Greek mercenaries of King Cyrus passed the vast ruins of Nineveh and Nimrud – the story is told by the historian Xenophon – and marvelled at these gigantic empty ruins, but the local inhabitants could tell them nothing about the devastated cities – even the memory of the Assyrians had been destroyed.

In 1842, Botta met a young Englishman named Henry Layard, who had been dreaming about the Middle East ever since he read, *The Arabian Nights* as a boy. The two often shared a pipe together – sometimes of opium – and when Botta showed him the mound of Kuyunjik, Layard seems to have been bitten by the bug of archaeological research, which has something in common with the gambler's love of backing long odds.

Layard had no money, but he had a persuasive tongue, and three years later succeeded in inducing the British ambassador in Constantinople to give him £60, which he used to begin excavating yet another mysterious mound, that of Nimrud (Calah). He unearthed finds even more spectacular than Botta's – huge winged lions and bulls that were soon on their way back to the British Museum. Now famous, and financed (parsimoniously) by the British treasury, Layard turned his attention to Kuyunjik, which had defeated Botta a few years earlier. Within hours, he realised how close the Frenchman had come to making one of the most momentous finds in archaeology, for this indeed *was* Nineveh, the great city of the Bible. Layard found himself digging into the burned-out palace of Ashurbanipal (669–626 BC), one of its mightiest and most ruthless kings.

The French also returned to the race, and the mound of Kuyunjik was divided between them. One day in 1852, when the French were absent, Layard's assistant Hormuzd Rassam decided to do a little poaching, and ordered his workmen to tunnel into the French territory on the other side of the dividing line. The God of Archaeology was with him, and he cut through a wall and found himself in the library of Ashurbanipal, full of clay tablets inscribed with wedge-like cuneiform.

Ashurbanipal, in spite of being one of the cruellest tyrants in history, was an enthusiastic collector of written records. Whenever he conquered a city, he had its library transported to Nineveh, and as a result had collected some 30,000 clay tablets, mostly concerned with magic, exorcism and divination. After their recovery, they were sent back to the British Museum.

At this time no one could read cuneiform writing, although a British officer named Henry Rawlinson had made an important start by copying an inscription on a cliff near Behistun, in Persia; it had been carved there by the Persian king Darius, and was in Old Persian, Elamite and Babylonian (which was, more or less, a form of Assyrian). In 1857 Rawlinson published his first translation from the Assyrian language. By this time he had returned to England and was employed by the British Museum, with a young man named George Smith, a banknote engraver who was interested in archaeology, working for him.

Among the tablets that Smith brought back from Nineveh was one containing huge, preposterously large numbers. No mathematician, Smith did not attempt to find out what they meant, but eventually French scholars translated them into decimals. One Babylonian number contained fifteen digits: 195,955,200,000,000. It fascinated a French communications scientist named Maurice Chatelain,<sup>18</sup> who in the 1950s had moved to California after Morocco was plunged into chaos following independence. Chatelain worked for the United States government as an aeronautics engineer, and in due course was drafted into the attempt to reach the moon – the Apollo project.

In 1963 Chatelain had learned about the incredibly complex Mayan calendar, which is far more accurate than the European calendar. Impressed by the mathematical abilities of the Maya, Chatelain suddenly found himself wondering if there could have been any connection between the Assyrians of Nineveh and the Maya.

He soon discovered that the Nineveh number was not as arbitrary as it looked; it was 70 multiplied by 60 to the power of seven.

What would such an ancient civilisation be doing with such enormous numbers and the mathematical sophistication they imply? We think of these early peoples as farmers and artisans, rather than mathematicians. Chatelain recalled an obscure piece of information: the Sumerians, the inventors of writing, did their calculations in sixties, rather than in tens, as we do. And the Babylonians took their culture wholesale from the Sumerians. And the Assyrians, in turn, conquered the Babylonians.

The Sumerians were great astronomers, who knew how long it took each of the planets to revolve in its orbit – not just our close neighbours, such as Venus, Mars and Jupiter, but also Uranus and Neptune. The Sumerians also divided the day into 24 hours of 60 minutes each, with each minute containing 60 seconds.

With a flash of inspiration, Chatelain wondered if the Nineveh number could express time in seconds. On this assumption, he worked it out to 2,268 million days, or something over 6 million years.

The indefatigable engineer now recalled the precession of the equinoxes, that wobble on the earth's axis that takes just under 26,000 years to complete its cycle. (also known as a Big Year). He tried dividing this into the Nineveh constant (as he called it), and immediately knew he was on the right track: it proved to be an exact number of precessional cycles: in fact, exactly 240 Big Years.

Chatelain found himself wondering if the Nineveh constant was what astrologers and occultists had called 'the great constant of the solar system', a number that would apply to the revolution of all the bodies in the solar system, including moons. He proceeded to calculate the cycles of the planets in seconds (no doubt using the NASA computer), and found that each was an *exact fraction* of the Nineveh constant.

If Chatelain was correct, he had made an awe-inspiring discovery. Our patronising modern view is that these ancient astronomers were only interested in the heavens because of some absurd superstition about human fate being written in the stars, the same belief that makes modern newspaper readers turn to their astrological forecast. In fact, the 'Chaldean' astronomers apparently understood our solar system as well as Isaac Newton did, and would have found nothing beyond their comprehension in his *Principia*.

If this proposition could be proved, it would offer overwhelming support for the idea that civilisation is many thousands of years older than we assume. If the Sumerians knew the Nineveh constant over 5,000 years ago, their scientific knowledge had to have even earlier origins. Such a high level of intellectual sophistication could not have been achieved overnight.

Chatelain went a step further. When he divided the Nineveh constant into solar years, then compared this with a modern astronomical table based on a caesium clock (which gives the most accurate estimation of the length of a second), he found a slight discrepancy in the sixth decimal place. It was only a twelve-millionth of a day per year, but it puzzled him. Then he saw the solution. Modern astronomical measurements tell us that the rotation of the earth is slowing down very slightly, so every year is getting shorter by sixteen-millionths of a second.

The Nineveh constant proved to be totally accurate 64,800 years ago, and that suggested to Chatelain that it was first calculated 64,800 years ago – at a time when, according to anthropologists, our ancestor Cro-Magnon man had only recently appeared in Europe.

How does Chatelain explain a notion that seems so outrageous? The answer can be found in the title of his book Our Cosmic Ancestors (1987). Like von Däniken, he believes that our earth has been visited by beings from outer space. As a space scientist, he learned that 'all Apollo and Gemini flights were followed, both at a distance and also sometimes quite closely, by space vehicles of extraterrestrial origin . . . Every time it occurred, the astronauts informed Mission Control, who then ordered absolute silence.' Anyone who is interested in 'flying saucers' has heard that claim many times before. But this time it is made by a man who designed the communications system of the moon rockets.

However his explanations are viewed, it is hard to fault the logic of his deductions about the date the Nineveh constant was first calculated. If Chatelain is correct, it would seem that our distant ancestors possessed a far more sophisticated knowledge than we can explain in terms of conventional history.

When Chatelain initially heard of the immense Mayan numbers, he at first failed to attach any great significance to them. Years later he came across the notes he had made, and was intrigued by two huge numbers that had been found on steles at Quiriga, in Guatemala, the intellectual centre of the Mayan culture. Both were given (presumably) in days, which was the measure the Maya used. He translated these into years, and found that one number was just under 93 million years, while the other was 403 million years. His work with the Nineveh constant had made him curious, and he tried dividing the numbers by the Nineveh constant. He felt stunned when he realised that 93 million years is exactly 15 times larger than the Nineveh constant, while 403 million is 65 times larger.

Chatelain published this incredible discovery in a book called Nos Ancêtres Venus du comos (Our Venusian Cosmic Ancestors), published in Paris in 1975. Predictably it failed to make any impact, even when it was discussed by Peter Tompkins in his bestselling Mysteries of the Mexican Pyramids (1976). In November 1998 I read a much later version, Our Cosmic Ancestors, published by a small press in Arizona ten years before. The chapter on the Nineveh number contained a vital piece of information for the book I was about to write with Rand Flem-Ath, and Chatelain's demonstration of the connection between the Maya and the Sumerians staggered me.

Consider its implications. The Maya, we believe, date from about 1,000 BC. There seems a general agreement that they received their knowledge from the Olmecs, the creators of those giant stone heads, first discovered in the 1860s, which appear to be African, although there are authorities who believe the faces are Chinese – a notion that certainly fits in with the 'Asian diffusion' theory.

But even the Olmecs came thousands of years later than the Sumerians, who may have appeared in Mesopotamia in 4,000 BC or earlier. So how *can* there have been any contact between them?

We do not know where the Sumerians originated. In *Eden* in the East Stephen Oppenheimer theorised that they may have been driven from 'Sundaland' during the great flood of 6,000 BC and that they made their home in the Indus Valley before moving north to Egypt and Sumer. In *From Atlantis to the Sphinx* (1996) I pointed out that there is evidence that one of the Vedic hymns, the world's oldest known scriptures, seems to point to a date of 6,000 BC:

In the 1980s, a Vedic scholar, David Frawley, observed that the hymns of the *Rig-Veda* are full of oceanic symbolism that seems to argue that they sprang from a maritime culture – which certainly contradicted the assumption that the Aryans came from somewhere in central Europe. He also noted hymns that spoke of the 'ancestors' as coming from across the sea, having been saved from a great flood.

Studying the astronomical references in the Vedic hymns, Frawley concluded that one reference to a summer solstice in Virgo indicates a date of about 4,000 BC, while a reference to a summer solstice in Libra pointed to about 6,000 BC. He also concluded that the authors of the Vedas were familiar with the precession of the equinoxes. These revolutionary idea were set out in a book called *Gods*, *Sages and Kings* (1991).<sup>19</sup>

I also mentioned other evidence from the Vedic hymns that they refer to an extremely early period, and concluded: 'Frawley points out that the Hindu Varuna, the Egyptian Osiris and the Greek Ouranos, are all symbolised by [the constellation of] Orion, and that their myths seem to refer to the vernal equinox in Orion around 6,000 BC.'<sup>20</sup>

In From Atlantis to the Sphinx I had also spoken at some length about Hamlet's Mill by George Santillana and Hertha von Dechend, a study that sets out to demonstrate that the common denominator of all early myths is the idea of a great grinding-mill of the stars (sometimes it is described as churning a sea of milk, the Milky Way). This grinding-mill represents the precession of the equinoxes - which, as we have seen, is the apparent backward movement of the vernal point (the constellation in which the sun rises at the spring equinox) through the constellations. At present the sun rises in Pisces at the spring equinox, so we live in the Age of Pisces, but in about eight centuries' time it will rise in Aquarius, and our descendants of AD 2,600 will live in the Age of Aquarius. In the normal zodiac of astrology, Aquarius comes before Pisces. Hence 'precession' of the equinoxes they move backwards, in a slow circle in the heavens. This in itself offers proof that civilisation could be thousands of vears older than historians and archaeologists believe: it takes 2,160 years for the vernal point to move from one constellation to the next, and 25,920 years for the whole precessional cycle to come around again to the beginning. Santillana and von Dechend make it clear that the Inuit, Icelanders. Norsemen, Native Americans, Finns, Hawaiians, Japanese, Chinese, Persians, Romans, ancient Greeks, ancient Hindus, ancient Egyptians and many others were familiar with the whole cycle of 'Hamlet's mill', the precession of the equinoxes (the book takes its title from the corn grinding-mill of Amlodhi, an Icelandic hero, whose name has come down to us as Hamlet). These ancient peoples, unaware that precession arises from a mere wobble on the axis, regarded the precession of the equinoxes as of tremendous religious significance, largely because they believed that the end of each age brings some immense catastrophe.

Another book about precession is *The Death of Gods in Ancient Egypt*, by Jane B. Sellers.<sup>21</sup> She has been kind enough to send us a summary of her thinking.<sup>22</sup>

It is possible that as early as the first use of diagonal calendars in 2100 BC, or their apparent 'misuse' in the tombs of Seti 1 (c. 1304 BC) and Ramesses IV (c. 1115 BC), the Egyptians had calculated the necessary number of years for the 'marker stars' to rise once again on their original dates. This of course involves reading the star calendars in a different way . . . and giving them a different purpose. This 'Eternal Return' would have been far more important for the deceased king than the tracking of the hours of the night, or the days of one year. Certainly by the time of Plutarch, who, after consulting Egyptian priests wrote the first complete telling of the Osiris myth, it would appear that a numerical formula for this return of the sky had been conceived. It is in Plutarch's story of Osiris that we find all the numbers needed to announce the time of a complete precessional cycle, adding support to the argument that not only was the story of Osiris' death and rebirth grounded in the observable results of the precession, but at some time in their history the Egyptians had attempted to understand and measure this mysterious complication of the heavens.

By contrast, John Lash believes that he has found very ancient evidence of precession in a zodiac engraved on the ceiling of the temple of Hanthor at Dendera. This zodiac, dating to about 100 BC, had always fascinated me – I wrote about it for the first time in a book called *Starseekers*<sup>23</sup> in 1980–1 because Schwaller de Lubicz had argued in his *Sacred Science*<sup>24</sup> that it seemed to prove that the ancient Egyptians knew about the precession of the equinoxes in the Age of Taurus, more than 6,000 years ago.

John West was unconvinced by this particular argument. In his Serpent in the Sky (1979), he comments that the two superimposed circles are too irregular to prove anything. Studying the Dendera zodiac, I could see his point. However in November 1999, when I was a speaker at Andrew Collins's Questing Conference at the University of London, I heard the author John Lash talking about his work in progress, *The Skies of Memory*;<sup>25</sup> he offered some highly convincing new proofs that the Egyptians indeed understood about precession.

A zodiac has, of course, two axes, one running from north to south, the other from east to west, so the two superimposed zodiacs of Schwaller had four axes, which he called A,B,C and D. To my delight, John Lash had discovered a fifth axis, which he called E, and which points to our own age.

I asked him to summarise his results for this book, and he sent me the following:

The main east-west axis of the Dendera zodiac passes through the middle of the constellation of Aries, corresponding to a date circa 700 BC in precessional terms.

Dendera was restored for the last time under Augustus (30 BC-AD 14), though the work required is likely to have been ongoing for several centuries. The current temple is a make-over of a far more ancient structure. In fact the French archaeologist, Auguste Mariette, observed with some surprise that the foundations of Dendera were deeper than usual. While Luxor, Karnac and most other Egyptian temples seem to be set right on the surface of the ground (so Mariette noted), Dendera is sunk 20 feet into the earth! The date of 700 BC, attested by Schwaller de Lubicz on the authority of the French astronomer, Jean-Baptiste Biot, is roughly the midpoint of the Arien Age.

Was the Dendera zodiac originally planned at the time, hence the alignment to the east, traditional point of origin? Whatever the case, at the transition from Aries to Pisces, around 120 BC, the temple was still being renovated.

The zodiac has two North Poles: one located in the Jackal, known to us as the Little Bear, and the other in Tu-art, the Hippopotamus, known to us as Draco, the celestial Dragon.

There are two poles because, as we know, the earth's axis is tilted at 23.5 degrees relative to its plane of motion around the sun. The North Pole points currently to the Jackal, as at Dendera, but not to precisely the same place in the Jackal. This is because the terrestrial axis slowly rotates around the axis of the earth's orbital plane, centred eternally in Draco. This long-term 'wobble' marks the precessional cycle of 25,920 years. The inclusion of both poles in the Dendera zodiac may be plain evidence that precession was known to the ancient Egyptians.

Precession of the equinoxes is supposed to have been discovered around 134 BC by the Greek astronomer Hipparchus. He was looking at a star map made by his predecessor Timocharis about 150 years before, and noted that a certain bright star he was studying was positioned incorrectly, 2 degrees away from what should have been its present position. He concluded that the star was moving at a rate of about 1 degree every seventy-five years. (In fact, precession causes a movement of 1 degree every seventy-two years.)

Schwaller de Lubicz had argued that two hieroglyphs outside the circular zodiac mark a line between Gemini and Taurus, indicating a precessional date about 4,000 BC, which further demonstrates how the Egyptians intended the Dendera artifact to show the shift in precessional Ages. John Anthony West is on record as being unconvinced.

However in 1999 I was working on a book about the World Ages when I was struck by an arresting observation. Any zodiac modelled on the four seasons naturally has two axes interlocked at right angles: the line of the equinoxes (east-west) and the line of the solstices (north-south). Clearly evident at Dendera, this 'axial cross' has been noted by all scholars.

The eastern end of axis A, passing through Aries, probably identifies the epoch when the restoration of the temple was inaugurated, circa 700 BC, as noted above. The design of the zodiac also clearly incorporates two other axes, C and D.

But as I studied the overall design of the zodiac, I realised there was a fifth, as yet undetected axis. My attention was first drawn to its presence by the figure of Virgo, the grain goddess identified with Isis, who holds up a stalk of wheat in a gesture known from Sumerian sources as early as the third millennium BC.

I knew that the Dendera zodiac is an accurate astronomical model with axes that can be precisely dated according to precession – in short, a working star-clock. However, only two stars have been specifically indicated on it: Sirius, placed between the horns of the sacred cow on axis B, and Spica, the star traditionally identified with Virgo's sheaf of wheat. This led me to wonder what an axis inscribed from Spica through the Jackal pole would look like.

At the time Dendera was being restored, Spica had a special significance for astronomers. It so happened that Spica was the bright star initially observed by Timochares, the same one that later led Hipparchus to discover the precessional of the equinoxes.

Historians confirm that from 600 BC onward there was close contact between Greek and Egyptian astronomers, so we would be justified in assuming that Spica, known as Mena to the Egyptians, was an item in their dialogue. Surely, then, there may have been a specific intention in highlighting Spica at Dendera.

When I inscribed the fifth axis (E in the figure above), I noted three remarkable features that could not, I imagined, be accidental. First, the axis culminates by bisecting the altar mounted by four ram's heads, situated on the periphery of the zodiac. This seems to interlock its internal features, represented by the solar zodiac of ecliptic constellations, with the lunar pattern of the decans, 10degree divisions of the moon's orbit, running around the periphery.

Second, axis E crosses Pisces at the tail of the lower or foremost fish exactly where the spring equinox occurs today.

Third, axis E extended to Virgo's feet marks the tail of Leo at a point that corresponds by precession to 10,500 BC. All in all, axis E marks the moment of precession when one full cycle ends and a new one begins.

We are currently living through the last two centuries of the full 26,000-year cycle.

As the total pattern came into focus, I recognised that axis E signals this moment of epochal transition in a vivid, intentional way. Whoever designed Dendera was looking ahead in time to our age, when the spring equinox occurs under the tail of the western fish, because this is the time when the entire cycle culminates. With the spring equinox at just that position in Pisces, the axial cross locks into unique alignment with the galaxy.

In the last thirty years, astronomers have determined that the centre of our galaxy lies in line with the tip of the arrow of Sagittarius. Axis E stands at precise right angles to this point.

The half cycle, 12,960 years back from now, gives the date of 10,500 BC so hotly debated in current investigations of prehistory. The half cycle is indicated by the

way that Spica, actually positioned 24 degrees from the lion's tail, is aligned with it by the lie of the axis.

Since the Egyptians were totally capable of representing the star patterns with high accuracy, I assumed that this anomaly was intended. Spica, which I call the precessional star, seems to be the master key to the Dendera zodiac. Axis E reveals an infrastructure based on galactic features only thought to have been known in recent times.

If my inferences are correct, Dendera proves not only that precession was known and applied to a scheme of World Ages, but that the entire cycle of 26,000 years was understood in its formal organisation.

In other words, Lash has shown that precession had been known for thousands of years before the Dendera temple was rebuilt.

Moreover, if Chatelain is correct, then both the Sumerians and the Maya also knew the exact length of the precessional cycle (the Nineveh constant is exactly 240 times this cycle) and the two vast Maya numbers discovered at Quiriga can be divided by the Nineveh constant.

As to the Mayan knowledge of astronomy, Peter Tompkins writes:

The Mayan cycle of 942,890 days, or 2,582 years, turned out to be 130 Saturn–Jupiter conjunctions. (It also covers other cycles: 15 Neptune–Uranus, 1,555 Jupiter–Mars, 2,284 Mars–Venus, 6,522 Venus–Mercury, and 2,720 Saturn–Mars.) Twice this cycle, or 5,163 years, is 260 Saturn–Jupiter conjunctions, which gives a grand cycle with the same number as there are days in the Mayan sacred year.

Furthermore, the Mesopotamians had linked their measures of time and space – in seconds of time and seconds of arc. 34,020 million days is not only the number of days in 3,600 Sumerian precessions of the equinox, but 3,600 tenths of a degree – consisting of 36,000 Egyptian feet of 0.308 meters – is the circumference of the world... The Mesopotamians had not only chosen as a unit of measure a foot that was earth-commensurate, it was also commensurate with the great Platonic year [the precessional cycle] of 25,920 years. Odd would it be if the unit dispensed by Hunab Ku [the Mayan Creator] to the Maya were not equally earth-commeasurable. At Teotihuacan and at Palenque this ancient Middle-Eastern foot fits Cinderella's shoe as neatly as it did at Cheops.<sup>26</sup>

We are being asked to accept that the same measurement – based upon the circumference of the earth – was used in ancient Egypt, Sumer, Teotihuacan and Palenque. But, even more incredible, that fairly primitive Indian people, who thought the sun might disappear permanently at the end of every 52 years, had a knowledge of the heavens that would not shame a modern Astronomer Royal. Chatelain says: 'The Mayas also knew of the precession of the equinoxes and the existence of Uranus and Neptune.' How did they know about Uranus and Neptune without telescopes, thousands of years before Western astronomers discovered them?

They had calculated the periods of revolution and conjunction of different planets, and discovered . . . some equivalent astronomical cycles, such as 65 revolutions of Venus, which are equal to 104 solar years, or 327 revolutions of Mercury. They also used the cycle of 33,968 days to predict eclipses, and this cycle was equal to 5 lunar precessions, 93 solar years, 196 eclipses, 150 lunar months . . . Meanwhile, the Mayas had also discovered a cycle of 1,886,040 days that represented exactly 260 conjunctions of Jupiter and Saturn, 2,310 of Mars and Jupiter, 2,418 of earth and Mars, and 3,230 of Earth and Venus.<sup>27</sup> The great Mayan specialist Sylvanus Griswold Morley observed:

When the material achievement of the ancient Maya in architecture, sculpture, ceramics, the lapidary arts, feather-work, cotton-weaving and dyeing are added to their intellectual achievements - invention of positional mathematics with its concomitant development of zero, construction of an elaborate chronology with a fixed starting point, use of a time-count as accurate as our own Gregorian Calendar, knowledge of astronomy superior to that of the ancient Egyptians and Babylonians - and the whole judged in the light of their known cultural limitations which were on a par with those of the early Neolithic Age in the Old World [my italics], we may acclaim them, without fear of successful contradiction, the most brilliant aboriginal people on this planet.<sup>28</sup>

The passage I have italicised underlines the problem. Graham Hancock has an interesting remark about the Maya in *Fingerprints of the Gods*, in which he talks about their amazing knowledge of astronomy, quoting the Mayan archaeologist Eric Thompson, who in 1954 asked how the Maya had come to chart the heavens yet failed to grasp the principle of the wheel, to count in millions yet never learned to weigh a sack of corn. Perhaps, Hancock suggests, the answer is quite simple: the Maya received their astronomical knowledge from 'elsewhere' – from a much older civilisation.

Gordon Eckholm found an intriguing piece of evidence that the Maya did know about the wheel. In an archaeological dig in the 1940s, Eckholm unearthed a Mayan toy – a dog on four wheels, such as Western children have been pulling about the nursery on a string for centuries. Eckholm pointed out the similarity between this toy and a Chinese wheeled toy of the same period (he dates them both about 2,000 years ago). The Maya had a wheeled toy, yet did not see that wheels could be used on carts or other vehicles. Apparently no one looked at the wheel and had a 'Eureka' experience, which seems to suggest that the Maya were indeed, as Thompson said, 'unremarkable'. This hardly seems to be borne out by their astronomy or by their amazing calendar, with its 'Long Count'.

Chatelain makes the same point:

It is surely beyond imagination to think that thousands of years ago the Mayas could have, all by themselves, calculated a constant of 147,420 millions of days – a number that had twelve digits. But it is even more surprising to see the same number, only 65 times smaller, and expressed in seconds instead of days, has been used by Sumerians, a nation on the opposite side of the globe. *This fact seems to indicate that the Mayas and the Sumerians must have had direct connections with each other, or that they shared a common origin* [my italics].<sup>29</sup>

Since the Sumerians were at the height of their achievement 3,000 years before the Maya, we can probably rule out a 'direct connection', even if Hapgood is correct in believing that there was a worldwide maritime civilisation in 7,000 BC. What seems far more likely is that we are dealing with an ancient culture that had been studying the heavens for thousands of years, a culture based on seafaring.

Chatelain, like von Däniken, believes that this knowledge came from space visitors but surely it is far more likely that it was observed by astronomers who had studied the sky for thousands of years. It seems a reasonable speculation that one reason the ancients were so interested in the sky was that they made use of their knowledge of the stars in navigation.

A discovery made in 1997 adds powerful support to this argument. Exploring an ancient lake bed at Mata Menge, on the island of Flores (which is east of Java and Bali), a group of palaeoanthropologists from Australia found stone tools. The bed of volcanic ash in which the tools were found by Mike Morwood and colleagues from the University of New England (New South Wales) dated from more than 800,000 years ago, the time of *Homo erectus*. Animal bones from nearby gave the same date. What was unusual is that Flores is a relatively small island, not known to be a site of ancient man. The nearest such location is the far larger island of Java, the home of Java man, who also belongs to our earliest ancestor, *Homo erectus*.

To reach Flores, these primitive men would have had to sail from island to island, making crossings of around a dozen miles. Moreover, Morwood argues, the organising ability required by a fairly large group to cross the sea suggests that *Homo erectus* possessed some kind of linguistic ability.

This was a conclusion that I had reached when, in A Criminal History of Mankind (1983), I discussed the finds made in caves near Chou-kou-tien, in China, in 1929: fourteen skulls of Homo erectus, which had a sloping forehead and receding chin. All the skulls were mutilated at the base, as if the brain had been scooped out. Peking man, as he came to be labelled, was a cannibal – for we presume that he was killed (and roasted and eaten) by other Peking men, approximately half a million years ago.

Cannibalism is seldom a matter of nourishment; even as practised in recent times, it is mainly ritualistic, based upon the belief that the strength and vitality of a dead enemy can be absorbed by eating him. Peking man apparently had plenty of other meat, as suggested by the many animal bones in his caves. If he practised ritualistic cannibalism, then we must assume he had some kind of language, since it is hard to imagine a ritual without language.

*Homo erectus* was the first man we recognise as our ancestor, the first to walk upright all the time. His heart had to work harder to increase the supply of blood to his brain, which increased the size of his brain and also his intelligence. It seems at least a reasonable assumption that his brain had a 'language matrix', just as a bird's has a flight matrix.

This, at all events, seems to be one important implication of the traces of *Homo erectus* found on Flores. We cannot imagine even a chimpanzee building a raft, because it cannot communicate linguistically.

Why should *Homo erectus* want to move to Flores from Java? Presumably in search of that basic instinctive requirement of all animals – territory. He would have been able to see other islands from Java mountain tops, and if the competition for food or aggressive neighbours were making life hard, then he may have decided to move on, taking his family with him. But if he was able to build a raft, then he must have been far more intelligent than his predecessors.

Another recent discovery, described by science writer John McCrone,<sup>30</sup> adds weight to this notion that *Homo erectus* was possibly more intelligent than we give him credit for, in that he was using fire as long ago as 1.6 million years. From the 1970s onwards, many anthropologists have supported the view held by Louis Leakey that man learned to make fire a mere 40,000 years ago. In Leakey's view, man became a warlike creature as a result of sitting around a fire at night, telling stories of battle and heroism. So fire was responsible for the 'cultural explosion' that created *Homo sapiens*.

But in the 1970s and 1980s, evidence of campfires was uncovered at Koobi Fora and Chesowanja in Kenya. 'Lenses' of orange earth were found in association with the bones and stone tools of *Homo erectus*, and similar lenses – about 18 inches across – were found beneath the campfires of local people. IA 1999, a study by Ralph Rowlett of the University of Missouri–Columbia established beyond doubt that these lenses were made by campfires, not bush fires caused by lightning.

Rowlett's colleague Randy Bellomo made an interesting use of earth magnetism to demonstrate that such fires had been made over many years. As Hapgood had noted, iron in the soil aligns with the magnetic pole, and heating 'permanises' this alignment like a compass. Bellomo found that the Koobi Fora iron sediments had several slightly different magnetic alignments, implying repeated visits of a nomadic tribe over a long period.

Brian Ludwig of Rutgers University studied 40,000 or so flint artifacts and the debris of tool-making, trying to determine if tool-making methods had remained static. He found dimples known as potlid fractures – fractures due to exposure to fire – on tools from 1.6 million years ago.

So again, we have evidence that *Homo erectus* was a more intelligent being than any anthropologist had dared to suggest. And this again suggests that he possessed some form of language.

And if he could communicate in language and build a raft, then the next question becomes self-evident: could it be that *Homo erectus* was not only the first man but the first longdistance sailor? The upright posture is ideal for scanning the horizon at sea. And he had plenty of time – half a million years or more – to develop from island-hopping to sailing the open sea. He also had plenty of time to develop his obsession with the stars.

All this raises another pertinent question. If our ancestors were sailing the seas 800,000 years ago, why did it take man another 792,000 years (the first recognised civilisation, Jericho, is dated at 8,000 BC) to start building civilisation? The answer must be that it didn't take so long. Our problem is that we do not recognise the signs of civilisation when we see them – such as the stone balls of Costa Rica that suggest that man was navigating thousands of miles of ocean 'before civilisation'. But if there was no civilisation, why should he bother? Men sail the ocean largely for trading purposes. Surely it is more likely that Hapgood is correct, and that a worldwide maritime civilisation existed in 100,000 BC?

Again, there is evidence that our ancestors of 400,000 years ago – by then *Homo sapiens* – were more intelligent

than we give them credit for. In *Timescale*, Nigel Calder states: 'Piagetian tests applied to stone tools from Isimila, Tanzania, which may be as much as 330,000 years old [by uranium-series dating] are said to indicate that the makers were as intelligent as modern humans.'<sup>31</sup> Raising this question in *From Atlantis to the Sphinx*, I commented that the reason civilisation had not developed much sooner was because human beings tend to live mechanically, doing today what they did yesterday and last year. There are probably millions of human beings in the world today whose intelligence is as great as the famous scientists, artists and intellectuals in our history books, yet they remain unknown because they fail to make any determined attempt to pull themselves out of their daily routine.

When I wrote these comments, Mike Morwood and his team from New South Wales had not yet discovered the tools in the lake bed in Flores that indicated that *Homo erectus* was sailing the seas 800,000 years ago. This, in turn, altered my view about human language. Like most people, I had begun by assuming that man developed language in the past 30,000 years or so. The discovery that Peking man was a cannibal had made me revise that opinion to the extent of believing that he was intelligent enough to possess some kind of ritual, and therefore language. I was inclined to believe that the 'brain explosion' that has occurred in the past 500,000 years – the sudden increase in man's brain size – was the result of the development of language.

But the Flores discovery throws doubt on my assumption. It suggests that man had enough language 800,000 years ago to co-operate in raft-building and sailing. That in turn led me to wonder whether language may not be as natural to man as the upright posture, and that men may have been talking to one another for perhaps a million years. In which case, it seems inconceivable that he developed civilisation only in the past 10,000 years. The Mayan knowledge of mathematics and astronomy alone makes the idea seem absurd. Even if we have our doubts about Chatelain's evidence on the Nineveh constant and the two gigantic numbers discovered at Quiriga, we are still left with an achievement that seems utterly beyond what we regard as the normal human capabilities.

I would suggest that there is only one logical solution: civilisation is thousands, perhaps tens of thousands, of years older than we think. But in that case, where is the proof? Where are the ruins of this older civilisation?

This was the challenge thrown down by the Giza plateau authority when John West and Robert Schoch suggested that the Sphinx may be at least twice as old as Egyptologists believe. 'Show us the intervening civilisation.' But any evidence of such a civilisation may be buried beneath the desert sand, as that strange, monolithic structure called the Oseirion was buried under the sand below the temple of Seti I – a structure whose bleak, massive blocks and lack of ornamentation suggest some older stage of Egyptian civilisation.<sup>32</sup> Other evidence may lie beneath the sea, or beneath the ice of Antarctica. When we consider such evidence as Hapgood's 'ancient sea kings', or the Nineveh constant and the Quiriga numbers, it becomes hard not to acknowledge that there is something oddly wrong with our present limited view of human history.

Equally convincing, I would suggest, is the evidence that Rand Flem-Ath has amassed in his study of ancient religious sites and their curiously precise placing on the face of the earth.

## FALLEN ANGELS

A ND THEIR FACES shone like the sun, and their eyes were like burning lamps; and fire came forth from their lips. Their dress had the appearance of feathers: their feet were purple, their wings were brighter than gold; their hands whiter than snow.'<sup>1</sup>

This was the sight that greeted Enoch, Noah's greatgrandfather, when he was awakened one night by two tall, shining creatures. The strangers flew Enoch to the sky, from where, he tells us, 'they showed me a very great sea, much bigger than the inland sea where I lived'.<sup>2</sup> Since Enoch lived somewhere in the Middle East, this inland sea is probably the Mediterranean and the 'much bigger sea' may have been the Atlantic Ocean, or 'real ocean' referred to in Plato's account of Atlantis.

Before leaving with these two strange visitors, Enoch had instructed his sons not to try to find him, which suggests that his destination was on earth, not in heaven. He was transported to a place full of 'light without any darkness' which was covered in 'snow and ice' that was 'at the ends of the earth'. Enoch lived centuries before the flood, so this is a rare description of the home of the gods before it was destroyed. He was told that he'd reached 'heaven'. Christian and Barbara O'Brien, who have studied this material in detail, are inclined to translate 'heaven' as 'highlands'.

We don't have to travel far to recognise a very real place here on our planet that fits this description; a high place of endless days and polar conditions which lies at the end of the earth. Antarctica is the highest continent on the planet, having an average altitude more than twice that of the second-highest (Asia). Was the 'heaven' that the two strangers showed Enoch another name for Atlantis? Another name for Antarctica?

All of these fascinating details are found within the Book of Enoch. Revealed within its colourful pages are the methods of ancient scientists determined to measure and survey their planet. In doing so they left a record of their findings for us in the location of sacred sites around the globe.

This important book would have been lost for ever had it not been for the wanderings of one of the most eccentric characters of the eighteenth century, a Scotsman named James Bruce, who was born in 1730 and spent twelve years of his life in a mysterious quest in the unknown heart of Africa. One of the most interesting things he brought back was a forgotten book called the Book of Enoch, regarded as so sinister and blasphemous that a Christian could endanger his soul just by reading it.

Bruce was a Scottish aristocrat, descended from a line of kings that included Robert the Bruce, who defeated the English at the Battle of Bannockburn in 1314. James Bruce would have made a formidable opponent in battle, being 6 feet, 4 inches tall and powerfully built, with red hair and a loud voice. He was also an egoist of monstrous proportions, so it becomes possible to see why he inspired more than his due share of dislike and died a thoroughly embittered man.

As a schoolboy at Harrow, Bruce wanted to be a clergyman;

his father wanted him to become a lawyer. Both were disappointed. Bruce's attempt to study law so bored him that he had a nervous breakdown, and his father let him go his own way. His ambition was to travel to distant places and explore the unknown. He applied for permission to become a trader in India, then his attention was diverted by falling in love. Unfortunately, the girl – the orphaned daughter of a wealthy wine merchant, with vineyards in Spain and Portugal – was consumptive. Bruce and his new wife were on their way to Provence when she suddenly fell ill in Paris and died within days. Sick with grief, Bruce had her buried at midnight then rode through a storm to Boulogne, where he collapsed.

Back in Scotland he flung himself into the study of languages and history – he was particularly fascinated by the Freemasons and the Knights Templar – and went off on a trip to visit Templar sites in Europe. He had to return when his father died. At twenty-eight, Bruce had become the heir to the estates.

The Age of Steam was about to arrive, and the Industrial Revolution had already started. Bruce, of course, had no interest in such matters – his mind was in the Middle Ages, dreaming of knights and crusaders – but fortunately for him coal was discovered on his land at Kinnaird, and he leased it to a mining company, who paid him a generous royalty. Now he was able to indulge his passion for faraway places. He went to Spain and studied Arabic manuscripts in the Escurial, travelled down the Rhine by boat and studied antiquities in Italy.

Bruce was a Freemason, of the Canongate Lodge of Kilwinning. Through the offices of another Freemason, Lord Halifax, he was offered the post of consul at Algiers, which appealed strongly to his romanticism and promised spare time for archaeology. It proved harder work than he expected. The Bey of Algiers was capricious, difficult and occasionally violent, and on one occasion had a court official strangled in the consul's presence. Bruce needed all his stubbornness and determination to avoid being tied up in a sack and thrown into the Mediterranean. After two years it was a relief to resign his post.

Then, at the age of thirty-five, he prepared to embark on the adventure of a lifetime. His precise goal is still not entirely known. In The Blue Nile (1962),<sup>3</sup> Alan Moorehead has no doubt that he was obsessed by finding the source of the Nile, which would certainly have brought him worldwide celebrity, since it was at that time still undiscovered. But he is also known to have been fascinated by the black Jews of Abyssinia (now Ethiopia), the Falashas, perhaps because their presence suggested that the Ark of the Covenant might have been brought there by them from Jerusalem. As a man with a deep interest in scripture, James Bruce certainly wanted to find out more about the peculiar mystery of the Book of Enoch. The apocryphal book of the Old Testament had been held in veneration by early Christian theologians such as Origen and Clement of Alexandria, then it had disappeared. Rumour suggested that it contained scandalous information about angels and their sexual behaviour, perhaps explaining why the early Church decided to suppress it (if indeed that was the case).

Encountering many perils and adventures – such as shipwreck and brigands – Bruce made his way to Cairo, and from there travelled up the Nile. His aim was to go to Abyssinia, a country virtually unknown to Europeans – only two Catholic missionaries were known to have visited there, although Bruce had a low regard for Catholics, being fiercely Protestant.

The first part of his journey was pleasant enough – up the Nile by boat as far as Aswan. It was not the first cataract that deterred him there, but a local war. He decided to continue by the Red Sea. In a few weeks, he was facing unknown territory. Eventually, Bruce and his party found their way to the town of Gondar, which was then the capital of Abyssinia and consisted of about 10,000 clay huts with conical roofs, overlooked by the king's palace, with its view down across the vast inland sea, Lake Tana. The name Abyssinia means 'confusion', and Bruce found the country in turmoil – apparently its usual state – with the king and his vizier away on a punitive expedition. It was soon clear that an exceptionally high level of violence was regarded as quite normal. Soldiers rode around with the testicles of their enemies dangling on their lances. Their favourite meal was steak, which they ate raw, simply slicing it off the buttock of a living cow, after which the raw patch was covered in clay and the animal turned loose again. When Bruce first met the king, Tecla Haimanout, and his vizier, Ras Michael, on their return they were amusing themselves by putting out the eyes of a dozen captives.

Bruce was lucky; he might well have been castrated or beheaded. But Ras Michael took a liking to him, and gave him command of a troop of the King's Horse. Bruce, never averse to showing off, dressed up in chainmail, stuck pistols in his wide cummerbund and impressed his hosts with his ability to shoot mountain kites while galloping on a black charger.

In due course, Bruce managed to do a little exploring. He was taken to a mountain top that was the source of a river called the Little Abbai, which his guide assured him was the source of the Nile. Bruce was suitably impressed, but his guide was quite wrong – the source of the White Nile is 1,000 miles further south in Lake Victoria, while the source of the tributary Blue Nile is actually in Lake Tana, several miles to the north of the mountain where they stood. Bruce was an enthusiast rather than a conscientious geographer. But in the Gondar monastery, on the shores of Lake Tana, he came upon a discovery that made up for his misidentification of the source of the Nile.

Abyssinia had been a Christian country since AD 320, but since it was so far from the great northern centres of Christianity it had maintained its own tradition. One of the most interesting parts of that tradition is contained in an epic called the *Kebra Nagast*, or the Book of the Glory of Kings. When Bruce went to Gondar, no one in Europe had ever heard of the epic. Its narrative tells how the Ark of the Covenant was brought to Ethiopia from Jerusalem in the ninth century BC. It seemed that the Queen of Sheba had her capital in Abyssinia. She was a beautiful young virgin, who had been on the throne for six years when she heard about Solomon and his wisdom and made the trip to Jerusalem to meet him. Both were impressed, and on the night before she left Jerusalem, he begged her to spend the night with him. She agreed on condition that she should retain her virginity. Solomon gave his word, with the unusual condition that it depended upon her taking nothing from him. Since she had no intention of taking anything, she agreed.

In the middle of the night, the queen got out of bed to drink from a bowl of water. Solomon woke up and pointed out that she had broken her promise. 'But it's only water,' she protested. 'What is more precious than water?' asked Solomon. And since the queen had to agree with him, she yielded her virginity.

Nine months later, back in Abyssinia, she bore a son. After twenty years, the young man returned to Jerusalem to see his father. Solomon became so fond of him that he anointed him king, and when the youth departed for Abyssinia the eldest sons of all Solomon's courtiers went as his escort. They were dismayed and depressed at the thought of leaving behind the Ark of the Covenant, the most sacred symbol of the Hebrews, which contained the Tables of the Law brought down from Mount Sinai by Moses, so the son of the high priest suggested that they take the Ark with them. This was accomplished, with the aid of the Angel of the Lord, who declared that the Ark itself had decided it was time to leave Jerusalem.

And that, according to the *Kebra Nagast*, was how the Ark came to Abyssinia.

When Bruce read this account he must have been immensely excited. It seemed to show that not only was the Abyssinian Church the oldest in the world, but that it could trace its roots back to King Solomon. And perhaps – who
knows? - this might also have been true of the Freemasons. As to the Falashas, the black Jews of Abyssinia, perhaps they traced their descent from the courtiers who had accompanied the young king to Abyssinia. Had Bruce, in fact, heard of the *Kebra Nagast* in his Arabic researches - perhaps in the Escurial - and is it possible that his motive in coming to Abyssinia was not to find the source of the Nile, but to find the Ark of the Covenant?

Bruce's next discovery was, if anything, even more exciting. In this same monastery, he was also allowed to read a copy of the long-lost Book of Enoch. It had aroused so much curiosity that Queen Elizabeth's astrologer Dr John Dee had tried to obtain a copy by supernatural means. He and his magician assistant Edward Kelley had taken part in seances in which 'angels' (or spirits) had dictated the Book of Enoch – or at least, *a* Book of Enoch – to Kelley. (Whether the text was the same one discovered by Bruce will never be known, since it has vanished.)

A glance at this strange manuscript must have told Bruce why early Christian scholars had regarded it as so important – it claimed to be a vital missing portion of the history of the world. Enoch was the grandson of Adam and the son of Cain, and was also, in turn, the father of Methuselah, who was in turn the grandfather of Noah. Bruce may have considered it merely as an interesting extension of the Biblical canon; he was a highly educated Scot, living in the age of Voltaire and Gibbon, who may have regarded the contents of the Book of Enoch as so much quaint and absurd myth. On the other hand, as a Freemason it is equally possible that he read Enoch with intense personal interest because of the Masons' ancient tradition that Enoch had foreseen the destruction of the world by the great flood.

This was in 1770, a year after he had arrived in Abyssinia. When he returned from Gondar, a civil war was taking place. Bruce decided to join in, since he was an army commander, but it ended in the defeat and flight of Ras Michael and the slaughter of his followers. Bruce survived and was able to leave the country he had come to detest. It was a long and exhausting trip back to civilisation – about eighteen months – and he spent some time recuperating in Italy and Paris before finally returning to London in June 1774.

This exotic story had no happy ending. We might expect that Bruce's travels would have brought him fame, for the eighteenth century dearly loved travellers' tales - James Boswell had become a celebrity on the strength of visiting Corsica, while an impostor named George Psalmanazar who claimed to be a native of Formosa (now Taiwan) acquired fame and became a close friend of Dr Johnson. Bruce's reception was more like that of Marco Polo on his return from China; those who had read Marco's travels took them for fiction. James Bruce suffered a similar reception when he told his stories of men eating steaks off live cattle and chopping off parts of their fellow human beings with the same ferocity. People listened politely, hiding a smile of disbelief, which may have been partly because of the manner in which Bruce told the story, for he was unable to conceal his high opinion of himself.

He went to London, found a needy clergyman called Latrobe, and spent a year dictating his *Travels to Discover the Source of the Nile*. He promised to pay his amanuensis when the five volumes were finished, although it is typical of his mean and ungenerous nature that he delayed payment then tried to fob Latrobe off with five guineas. It is almost satisfying to record that the book was received with malice and derision. He died five years later after tripping on the stairs and falling on his head.

It has to be admitted that, for all his character defects, Bruce produced one of the great travel books. He had also performed another important service to literature by bringing back the Book of Enoch – no fewer than three copies, in fact, one of which he presented to the Bodleian Library in Oxford and another to the Bibliothèque Nationale in Paris (he kept the third himself, next to the Book of Job, where he claimed it belonged). Once again, his timing was poor. In the midst of the Age of Enlightenment, interest in religion was at a low ebb and churches were half empty. Nobody was interested in an obscure apocryphal book of the Bible, and it remained untranslated.

The Book of Enoch finally appeared in English in 1821, more than a quarter of a century after Bruce's death, translated by a Hebrew scholar named Richard Laurence. At least the world was now ready for it – the age of Romanticism had arrived, with its interest in ghosts, demons and the supernatural. This story of libidinous fallen angels thrilled a wide audience.

We might say that the Book of Enoch takes its origin from the passage in Genesis 6 that tells how the sons of God – angels – took note of the fact that the daughters of men were fair and decided to take them as wives. And then 'there were giants in the earth in those days . . . when the sons of God came in unto the daughters of men, and they bare children to them, and the same became mighty men which were of old, men of renown'.

The Book of Enoch elaborates this story. It seems that in the days of Jared, Enoch's father, 200 rebel 'angels', who are called the Watchers, descended on the top of Mount Hermon, over 9,000 feet high, and prepared to go down to the plains with the intention of having sexual intercourse with mortal women.

According to Enoch, it would seem that the rebel Watchers took mortal women into their beds, and their mistresses gave birth to 'giants' who were virtually ungovernable. They began to 'devour' human beings and developed a taste for blood. The simplest way to make sense of this passage is to assume that the offspring of the Watchers became violent and warlike, rather like the Abyssinians of Bruce's day, whose endless brutality caused him to flee the country. It seems that the rebel angels also taught men the art of making weapons by smelting metal, and that they encouraged sexual licence by teaching women how to wear ornaments and use make-up. They also instructed them in sorcery and ritual magic. The picture that emerges is that of an early tribal civilisation, where the women had so far been accustomed to bearing children and doing the hard work. The Watchers taught them that life could be more enjoyable if they treated sex as a means of pleasure. They also taught them how to abort any unwanted results of their promiscuity.

Modern readers might view this without disapproval, feeling that the women of that time probably needed encouragement towards liberation, which was, in fact, the view taken by Romantics such as Lord Byron and his friend Thomas Moore. Byron's play *Heaven and Earth* appeared in the same year as the translation of the Book of Enoch, and is based on the passage in Genesis about the sons of God taking the daughters of men for wives. It ends with a spectacular evocation of the flood, and the notes mention that 'the Book of Enoch, preserved by the Ethiopians, is said by them to be anterior to the flood'. In 1823, Moore published a poem, 'The Loves of the Angels', based on the same subject.

The rebel Watchers were not simply instructors in debauchery; one taught astronomy, another astrology, another knowledge of the clouds, another how to counter magic spells, and others knowledge of the sun, moon and earth. Despite their intentions, God decided they had to be punished, and sent off his own Watchers, including Gabriel, Raphael and Uriel, to enforce his will. (These servants of God are also called Watchers, suggesting that not all the Watchers were rebel spirits.) The rebel Watchers were rounded up and imprisoned. (The God of the Old Testament seems to be as merciless as any human tyrant.) According to Andrew Collins, whose book *From the Ashes of Angels* (1996)<sup>4</sup> is perhaps the best introduction to this topic, the location of the imprisonment of the rebel Watchers was close to the place where they descended, on Mount Hermon. And so God decided to cleanse the earth with a great flood, of which the only survivor was Noah. But before that, Enoch has a further story to tell. It seems that his son Methuselah had a son named Lamech, whose wife bore a child, Noah. His appearance came as a shock to his father: the baby's skin was not the same colour as that of other natives of the Middle East, that is to say, brown, but pure white and rosy red, like that of some native of a northern country. His hair was also white and his eyes were so beautiful that they seemed to light up the room.

Lamech went to Methuselah, and told his father, 'I have begotten a strange son, not like a human being, but more like the children of the angels . . .' Lamech suspected that his son had been fathered by one of the Watchers. Methuselah was unable to reassure him, but went off in search of his father, Enoch, who had retired to a far-off land (called Paradise in a fragment of the same story found among the Dead Sea Scrolls). Enoch told Methuselah to reassure his son. The newborn child was indeed his own, and he was to be named Noah. Enoch had foreseen in a vision that the world was going to be destroyed by a deluge, but that Noah and his children would 'be saved from the corruption' that would engulf the earth. (It is apparent these events take place before the rebel Watchers arrived on earth.) So it seemed that God had chosen Noah as the father of the new race of humanity.

Still, one cannot help feeling a mild suspicion that Enoch may not have been entirely truthful with Methuselah, and that perhaps this future race would have a touch of the fallen angel in its composition . . .

The Book of Enoch that Bruce brought back from Abyssinia was not the only version. In fact, many later fragments were found, even in Greek and Latin; yet another, in the Slavonic language, contained some interesting additions to the story.

We should note that the Book of Enoch was not written down until about 200 BC, almost certainly by some member of the Essene community at Qumran on the Dead Sea, but the oral tradition was much older. The Slavonic version, known as *The Secrets of Enoch*,<sup>5</sup> was probably compiled by a Jewish writer living in Alexandria around the time of Jesus.

It contains the account which opens this chapter of Enoch's abduction by tall beings to a place of continuous light which was covered in snow and ice.

After they reach their destination Enoch is then taken on a tour that includes a hideous pit which became the prototype for the Christian hell:

And the men then led me to the Northern region, and showed me there a very terrible place. And there are all sorts of tortures in that place. Savage darkness and impenetrable gloom; and there is not light there, but a gloomy fire is always burning, and a fiery river goes forth. And all that place has fire on all sides, and on all sides cold and ice, thus it burns and freezes. And the prisoners are very savage, and the angels terrible and without pity, carrying savage weapons, and their torture was unmerciful.

And I said: 'Woe, woe! How terrible is this place!' And the men said to me: 'This place, Enoch, is prepared for those who do not honour God; who commit evil deeds on earth.'<sup>6</sup>

Hell was a Christian concept that – like the Devil – was unknown to the Jews. 'Sheol', sometimes translated as 'hell', simply meant a place where rubbish was destroyed, and this passage, which seems to prefigure Dante's Inferno, was probably a major reason that the Book of Enoch 'vanished'. The idea that 'heaven' might include a place of torment would have been unacceptable to the Church Fathers.

After his glimpse of 'hell', Enoch was taken on a tour – this time by the angel Raphael – around Paradise, or the 'Garden of Righteousness'. This seems to be the Garden of Eden, for when he commented on a particularly beautiful tree with a delicious fragrance, he was told that this was the Tree of Knowledge from which Eve plucked one of the fruits (apparently these fruits hung in clusters like grapes, so they cannot be apples). What seemed to be worrying the Lord – who is referred to as Yahweh-Elohim – is a second tree called the Tree of Life. If man ate the fruits of this tree, his life would be immensely extended.

Now comes one of the most interesting passages in the Book of Enoch: 'And I saw in those days how long cords were given to the Angels, and they took themselves wings and flew, and went towards the north. And I asked an Angel, saying unto him: "Why have they taken cords and gone off?" and he replied: "They have gone to measure."'

Knotted 'cords' were used by Egyptian priests to plan their temples. These cords were nothing less than practical geometric survey tools. Christian O'Brien, an engineer with surveying experience, translates this passage into secular terms: 'Then I saw how long measuring "tapes" were given to some of the angels and they hurried off towards the north. So I asked the angel with me why the others had taken tapes and gone away, and he replied, "They have gone to make a survey."'<sup>7</sup>

Angels undertaking a survey? It doesn't make sense within the Christian concept of angels. But what if these beings were ancient scientists pursuing a geological and geographic survey?

For the Book of Enoch also reveals the all-important purpose of the survey with the words: 'And these measures shall reveal all the secrets of the depths of the earth . . .'<sup>8</sup> The survey was geological.

Rand was familiar with Andrew Collins's book *From the Ashes of Angels*, which recounts the story of Enoch. Collins describes how, in the late nineteenth century, the Babylonian Expedition from the University of Pennsylvania discovered fragments of a broken clay cylinder at Nippur, in what was still called Mesopotamia. They were found in the temple of Enlil, the supreme god of the Sumerians, less important only than Anu, Lord of the Universe, and were written in cuneiform wedge script. We may recall the tablets found in the mound of Kuyunjik in 1852, which proved to contain the epic of *Gilgamesh*, and might be forgiven for assuming that the translation of this cylinder became a matter of prime importance, but it was taken back to the University of Philadelphia by Professor Herman V. Hilprecht, where it was left in the basement of the museum, still in its packing case.

Hilprecht is known to the history of psychical research through another curious incident involving Nippur. In 1893, he was trying to decipher the inscription on what he believed was a ring from the temple of Bel. Exhausted by the fruitless effort, he fell asleep and dreamed that the priest of the temple of Bel showed him the treasure chamber and explained that the 'ring' was part of a votive cylinder that had been cut into three. Ordered suddenly to make earrings for Bel's son Ninib, the priest had decided to carve up the cylinder. The third part, said the priest, would never be found, but the second part was still in existence.

The next day, armed with the new information, Hilprecht found that his dream had been correct. The second ring did exist among the catalogued items, and when the two parts were fitted together an inscription to the god Ninib could be read. It was later verified that the two rings had come from the treasure chamber of the temple of Bel. As the priest in the dream said, the third part was never located.

Another twenty years would pass before a professor from Bryn Mawr named George Aaron Barton assembled the fragments, scattered in three boxes. His discovery initially filled him with excitement. This was not a list of temple treasures, or even a hymn to Enlil, but a long, continuous narrative that deserved comparison with *Gilgamesh*. It was, Barton thought, possibly the oldest text in the world, and was nine tablets long. Barton ultimately concluded, though, that this was simply a version of the Sumerian creation myth. His translation of it, in a volume called *Miscellaneous Babylonian Inscriptions* (1918),<sup>9</sup> failed to excite even his colleagues, still less the general public, which was more concerned with the end of the Great War.

More than half a century passed before, in the 1970s, a copy of Barton's book fell into the hands of a geologist named Christian O'Brien, who had spent much of his life working for British Petroleum in the Middle East. O'Brien had taught himself to read cuneiform script, and as he looked at Barton's translation and the reproductions of the original texts, he concluded that Barton's understanding left much to be desired. He set out to translate it himself.

O'Brien discovered that, far from being a 'creation myth' featuring Sumerian gods, the text seemed to be a down-toearth account of how a group called the Anunnaki, or Anannage, built an agricultural community called Kharsag on a plateau in a mountain region. This settlement was also known as Ehdin – which, as O'Brien points out, reminds us of Eden. Readers of Sitchin's *Earth Chronicles* will immediately recognise the Anunnaki as the beings from 'the twelfth planet' Niburu, who, the author claims, came to earth nearly half a million years ago in search of gold to be used (in some mysterious way) to protect their atmosphere from deterioration. Sitchin finds the evidence for these space visitors in the Old Testament, and in various ancient Sumerian texts (although not the Kharsag fragments). He believes that they actually created man as a slave to do the hard work of gold mining.

Christian O'Brien and his wife and co-writer Barbara Joy rejected the spacemen hypothesis. They are students of Eastern religion, and are inclined to accept the existence of 'astral planes', realms of existence beyond solid matter, so although they never commit themselves to where the Anannage came from, their belief seems to be that it is something more like a 'parallel dimension'.<sup>10</sup> (A similar division of opinion exists in the world of those who study UFO phenomena. At the time they first excited attention, in the late 1940s, most writers on the subject thought that flying saucers were visitors from other planets; more recently, there is an increased acceptance of the view that 'they' may be literally 'extraterrestrial' in the sense of being able to control a 'higher vibration rate' and should not be thought of as purely material.)

In 1986, the O'Briens brought out their account of the Kharsag inscriptions in *The Genius of the Few: The Story of Those Who Founded the Garden of Eden.*<sup>11</sup> It is hardly surprising that, with its careful, scholarly and unsensational approach, it should have failed to make the impact of Sitchin or Velikovsky. Too controversial for the academics, it was too sober and erudite for the popular audience who devoured ancient mysteries, but since that time it has attracted an increasing number of readers.

The title *The Genius of the Few* is a quotation from André Parrot, O'Brien's mentor in archaeology, who pointed out that the flame of Middle Eastern civilisation blazed up simultaneously in a number of places: Susa, Lagash, Ur, Uruk, Ashnunnak, Nineveh and Mari, 'until, at last, thanks to the genius of the few . . . there was wrought forth, as in an alchemist's crucible, a prodigious, many-sided art'.

What, ask the O'Briens, caused this simultaneous seeding of civilisation in so many places? They believe that the answer lies in the Anannage, or (as they prefer to call them) the Shining Ones, whose name is explained in the second chapter of *The Genius of the Few*. Why, O'Brien asks, does the Bible start with the sentence 'In the Beginning, God created the heavens and the earth', when it says that the Elohim created the heaven and earth? Elohim is plural, not singular, so it should read 'the *gods* created the heavens and the earth'. If the Bible had meant God, it would have used the singular form 'el', which actually means 'shining'. It can be found in many ancient languages. In Sumerian it means 'brightness'. In Babylonian, 'ellu' means 'Shining Ones'. Even our English word 'elf' means a shining being, while in Cornwall – where I live – 'el' means an 'angel' (in old Cornish).

So the Bible is saying that 'the Shining Ones' who created heaven and earth said, 'Let us make a man in our image.' Yahweh, the leader of the Shining Ones, 'planted a garden in Eden', and the prophet Enoch did not 'walk with God' but with the Shining Ones.

O'Brien makes another important point. The word 'heavens' – 'ha'shemin' – originally meant 'the highlands'. And 'earth' – 'ha'ares' – means 'the ground' or (in this context) the lowlands. So the Bible is actually saying that these Shining Ones (or angels) made the highlands and the lowlands, and the highlands included the Garden of Eden.

O'Brien also relates the story of the finding of the Kharsag material in Nippur, describing how it was unearthed from the Philadelphia museum basement by George Barton and translated as religious fragments, explaining why he found the Barton translation so unsatisfactory with lengthy quotations from the original text in Akkadian. O'Brien then tells the story of Kharsag after the Shining Ones had descended to earth. And he makes it clear that he regards these Shining Ones as more or less identical with the Watchers of the Book of Enoch.

Since talking about 'Shining Ones' or 'Watchers' may confuse, I suggest that here we refer to them simply as the civilisers, the 'few' whose genius created civilisation. The Kharsag epic makes it clear that they were not angels – otherwise they would surely have been immune to a plague that devastated Eden – but flesh and blood beings whose powers and talents were far beyond those of the human beings of the time.

The leader of the civilisers was called Enlil – the name of the god in whose temple the Kharsag cylinder was found. His wife, the Lady of Kharsag, was called Ninlil. They decided to name the settlement Edin, the Akkadian for 'plateau'. Its other name, Kharsag, means 'the lofty fenced enclosure'.

In other words, the Shining Ones built the first agricultural settlement in a world where human beings were primitive hunters. The spot they chose was surrounded by mountains – O'Brien believes it was at the point where modern Lebanon, Syria and Israel join. The time, the O'Briens believe, was about 8,200 BC. On the plateau of Eden the civilisers built houses of cedar wood, made a reservoir, and dug irrigation ditches. Enlil and other leaders among them had Great Houses, and there was even a maternity hospital. The surrounding hills were covered with orchards, they planted grain, and harvests were so plentiful that they allowed their neighbours to join the settlement and share the bounty.

Although Enlil was recognised as the leader, Eden was run on democratic lines, with a council of seven. If we suppose that the civilisers were mortal, then we must also assume that, over the 2,000 or so years that Kharsag existed, there were many Enlils, and that it became a title like 'king'.

The Lady of Kharsag, Ninlil, is also referred to as the Serpent Lady, which led George Barton to assume that she was some kind of snake goddess. In fact, Andrew Collins cites another ancient fragment of text about the Watchers, which describes one of them as having a 'visage like a viper'. Collins is inclined to feel that this suggests a hollow, gaunt face with slit-like eyes.

This use of another ancient fragment of text offers an opportunity of raising a question that may be troubling some readers: why should anyone take seriously these strange tales and legends about lustful fallen angels and Shining Ones who planted the Garden of Eden? We recognise the stories about the Greek gods as no more than myth; no one believes that Zeus really lived on Mount Olympus with his wife Hera and spent half his time turning himself into a bull or a swan to seduce mortal maidens.

One explanation is that the many different texts about – for example – Enoch or the Watchers suggests that these stories were passed down by word of mouth through many generations before they were written down. When we read the *Iliad*, we soon come to feel that this is not just an idle tale invented Charles Hapgood, 1904–82. Beth Hapgood



Seventh- to ninth-century stone warrior figures at Tula, Mexico. Werner Forman Archive



Lhasa, the spiritual capital of Tibet, pictured here in the eighteenth century, is 60 degrees east of the Giza prime meridian and was once located at the equator. Mary Evans Picture Library



Alone in the Pacific, Easter Island lies 140 degrees west of the Giza prime meridian and was once located at the equator. Mary Evans Picture Library



View across the 'semi-subterranean temple' to the monolithic doorway to the Kalasasaya enclosure at Tiahuanaco, Bolivia. *N.J. Saunders/Werner Forman Archive* 



Mystery spheres at Costa Rica. Dr Elmar R. Gruber/Fortean Picture Library



Andean mythology tells of how a golden wand was used by the people to locate their capital at Cuzco. De L'Amerique/Mary Evans Picture Library



Canterbury Cathedral lies 30 degrees west of the Giza prime meridian and was formerly midway between the equator and the pole at latitude 45N. *W. Wiscombe Gardner/Mary Evans Picture Library* 



An overhead plan of the stone circles and embankment ditches at Avebury, drawn in 1743. 100,000 years ago Avebury was at latitude 29:59N. Today the Great Pyramid in Egypt lies at latitude 29:59N Mary Evans Picture Library



Libyan desert glass with a hole bore through it. courtesy the Mineralogical Society





Arcadian Shepherds, by Nicolas Poussin, 1594–1665. The Bridgeman Art Library

Apprentice Pillar, Rosslyn Chapel, Midlothian, Scotland. Andreas Trottman/Fortean Picture Library



The drawing of 'Heavenly Jerusalem' which Lomas and Knight believed to be a copy of the picture found in the Temple. Lambert of St. Omer, Library of University of Ghent



Lt-Col Percy Fawcett, who disappeared in the Amazon while searching for lost Atlantean cities. *Fortean Picture Library*  by a minstrel or bard: it is based on real events. And archaeological research leaves no doubt that they occurred. The sheer number of ancient texts leaves little doubt that there were about a dozen different works about Enoch and the Watchers. As with the *Iliad*, they have the ring of folk memory.

As to the epic of Kharsag, it seems to tell a lengthy and detailed story that also has the ring of fact. For example, the story continues to tell how, after centuries of prosperity, harsh weather came to Eden, with storms, floods and bitter cold. Considered in the light of what we know happened at the end of the last Ice Age, after 14,000 BC, when the climate fluctuated wildly and periods of warming were suddenly replaced again with much colder conditions, it seems likely that Kharsag would find itself under siege to the weather.

But it was more than just bad weather. There were tremendous storms, one of which O'Brien describes as the thousand-year storm, and the House of Enlil was destroyed by fire. Perpetual darkness fell, and heavy, non-stop rain caused flooding. Enlil said, 'My settlement is shattered . . . By water alone it has been destroyed.' But the final words of the lady Ninlil are perhaps the most significant: 'The Building of Learning is cut off . . . the creation of Knowledge is ruined.' Clearly, one of the major purposes of the settlement of Kharsag was to create knowledge. For the O'Briens, the Shining Ones were bringers of knowledge to the human race.

At this point, at the end of Tablet 9, the Kharsag epic breaks off. We do not know how many more tablets remain undiscovered, but the O'Briens believe that the Shining Ones went on to become the civilisers of humanity and the founders of Middle Eastern civilisation. In a later compilation called *The Shining Ones*,<sup>12</sup> which includes *The Genius of the Few*, they even suggested that the civilisers played some part in the civilisation of Central and South America and Atlantis. It also states that 'unquestionably, the most rewarding descriptions of the Garden of Eden . . . occur in the Book of Enoch'. They speak at some length of Enoch, suggesting that when he was taken by the angels to see the seven heavens, he actually visited Kharsag – the Garden of Eden. They point out that Enoch visited a Great House, that he described magnificent trees, and even the great reservoir.

We have already noted the passage from the Book of Enoch in which the angels are given long cords and sent off to 'measure'. It is O'Brien's view that the 'angels' were laying out part of the Garden of Eden, perhaps the irrigation system, but for Rand the passage could bear a completely different interpretation. The angels hurried off to the north, and from the South Pole all directions are north.

As to why the angels should be making a survey, Rand thought he already knew one possible answer. Having already concluded that a great number of the world's sacred sites, such as Giza and Lhasa, were arranged on a symmetrical grid of -'sacred latitudes', it seems likely that there had been some kind of worldwide survey. The same thing is suggested by Hapgood's ancient maps, ranging from China to an Antarctica free of ice. It looks as if ancient peoples who existed 'before civilisation' had an extraordinarily comprehensive knowledge of the surface of our globe.

Rand's theory was that this survey was conducted by what was then the world's most technically advanced civilisation, Atlantis, which was prompted by the recognition that some catastrophe was going to occur – almost certainly involving a movement of the earth's crust – and that its purpose was to find out how far the crust mantle had already shifted. This, Rand felt, was why surveyors would set out to 'make a survey'.

Hapgood believed that the crust movements that resulted in the shift of the North Pole from Hudson Bay to its present position began about 15,000 BC. He seemed to feel that it had occurred slowly and, as it were, almost unnoticeably, although that is unlikely. The San Andreas Fault in California moves slowly, but the occasional earthquakes it produces can be dramatically noticeable. Rand's strong belief that the Atlanteans possessed a considerable knowledge of geology suggests that they must have studied the subject for a long time before the final catastrophe – perhaps for more than 2,000 years. In 9,600 BC, the tilt of the earth's axis was far greater than it is today, and the end of the Ice Age was marked by a great deal of flooding, so they would have had good reason to pay attention to geology.

Their efforts, as we know, proved to be a waste of time, at least if we accept that the final catastrophe destroyed their civilisation. But, Rand suggests, later generations, who came long after the catastrophe, saw the 'markers' laid down by the 'surveyors', which they took for sacred sites, and went on to build their own temples on these sites.

It seemed to me that the evidence cited by Hapgood in *Maps of the Ancient Sea Kings*, along with Rand's own researches, pointed conclusively to some former worldwide geographical knowledge.

*Uriel's Machine*, by Christopher Knight and Robert Lomas, lends a certain support to Rand's (and the O'Briens') 'survey' hypothesis, suggesting that Enoch knew all about the danger from the heavens. Uriel is one of the Watchers in the Book of Enoch – not one of the rebels, but one of those sent to earth to punish them. A part of the Book of Enoch called the Book of the Heavenly Luminaries is basically an astronomical treatise. At a certain point, Enoch is transported towards a mountain of 'hard flint rock' in the west: 'And I saw six portals in which the sun rises, and six portals in which the sun sets and the moon rises and sets . . . also many windows to the right and left of these portals.'<sup>13</sup> Lomas and Knight were reminded of Stonehenge, with its 'portals' between the stone uprights of the trilithons.

In the early 1960s, the British astronomer Gerald Hawkins had started to investigate the possibility that Stonehenge might be a kind of Stone Age computer, constructed to calculate the moment of sunrise and moonrise over an 18.6-year cycle. His *Stonehenge Decoded* (1965)<sup>14</sup> became an immediate bestseller, although most astronomers were unconvinced. In fact, its ideas are now generally accepted, and in the 1970s the work of Professor Alexander Thom on ancient stone circles lent support to Hawkins's theory.

The basic notion is that by standing in the centre of the circle you can face the sunrise (or moonrise) and foretell the season according to its position behind the 'markers'. Lomas and Knight decided to try and construct a 'Uriel machine' on a Yorkshire hilltop in what amounted to a simple observatory. They returned repeatedly to take their observations of sunrise or sunset from the centre of the ring to the horizon, and stuck markers in place. Persisting for a year, they ended up with two curved rows of posts facing one another. And they learned – as ancient 'henge' builders had learned – that the year is not neatly divided into four by solstices and equinoxes. Because the earth's orbit around the sun is an ellipse, there are 182 sunrises from the winter to the summer solstice, but 183 from the summer to the winter solstice. The same disparity is found between the spring and autumn equinoxes.

Their observations enabled them to learn why the ancient monument builders – these 'Stone Age Einsteins' – had chosen as their unit of length what Thom called the 'megalithic yard' – 32.64 inches. (Thom admitted he had doubled the basic unit that he found in all the megalithic sites – 16.32inches – in order to bring it closer to our modern yard.) Lomas and Knight found that their 'machine' registered the length of the year as 366 days (between one winter solstice and another), which led them to fix a 'megalithic degree', one-366th portion of the earth's revolution. They set their posts a megalithic degree apart, and found that a star took 3.93 minutes to move from one upright to the next.

The megalith builders almost certainly used a pendulum as their clock. The time a pendulum takes to complete one swing is determined by its length, and Lomas and Knight discovered that for the pendulum to swing 366 times in 3.93 minutes it had to be exactly 16.32 inches long, which is why the 'Stone Age Einsteins' chose 16.32 inches as their basic unit. Lomas and Knight had solved the problem that baffled Thom.

Uriel's 'machine' (amounting, in effect, to a primitive Woodhenge of posts) could not only be used as a calculator of sunrises and moonrises, but also as an observatory for measuring comets. It could determine, quite simply, whether a comet was on course to hit the earth. In other words, Uriel's 'machine' could have been used by the ancients as a catastrophe predictor.

Rand certainly thought so, although his own view was that, rather than using the earth to measure the sky, Uriel's machine had been designed to use the position of the stars to monitor the movements of the *inner* earth, a kind of ancient seismic device that could be used to anticipate crust displacements.

According to Rand's theory, in Chapter 65 of the Book of Enoch, significant geological events take place before the flood: 'And in those days Noah saw the earth, that it had sunk down and its destruction was nigh.' At this point Enoch sends an angel to warn Noah specifically about a coming global catastrophe: 'Go to Noah and . . . reveal to him the end that is approaching: that the whole earth will be destroyed, and a deluge is about to come upon the whole earth, and will destroy all that is on it.'

He began to suspect that the position of the sacred sites, scattered across the northern hemisphere at 5- and 10-degree intervals, would be an ideal way of keeping track of any geological changes within the Earth. We know that before the flood, Enoch observed the angels flying north to undertake measurements with cords.

We recall that every year after the Nile flooded the Egyptian plains the priests used knotted 'cords' to recalibrate boundaries. They also used cords as geometric survey tools to design their temples. These 'cords' were nothing less than practical survey tools.

Rand concluded that the survey was geological and that Uriel's machine was a tool used to anticipate the geological changes that were already building to a crisis when Noah pleaded for help from Enoch.

If there were dozens of astronomical observatories located at known latitudes, such as the equator, 15 degrees north, 30 degrees north, and so on, then the collated information from these 'observatories' would permit the people of Atlantis to make an appraisal of the direction of the displacement. For instance, Giza, which was formerly at 15 degrees north and ended up at 30 degrees north, would first pass through latitude 16 degrees north. Likewise, Easter Island, formerly on the equator, moved south until it reached its present location at 27 degrees south by first passing through 1 degree south. And Lhasa, the spiritual capital of Tibet, passed through 1 degree north as it slid from the equator to its current latitude of 30 degrees north.

Lomas and Knight's 'sophisticated horizon declinometer' would also make an ideal seismic monitor to detect any change in the earth's crust or mantle. If the earth's mantle began to move then the stars would appear out of place and Uriel's machine would spot the discrepancy. Our priest-scientist observers would know that something was terribly amiss.

When I checked with Robert Lomas, he replied that yes, indeed, Uriel's machine could be used to monitor changes within the earth. Although he noted that only the twelve firstmagnitude stars (the brightest stars) would be useful, those would still be enough to accomplish the geological task.

Based upon their studies of Freemasonry, Lomas and Knight had argued that geology was an ancient science like astronomy and geometry, so Rand's notion of Atlantean astronomers observing the heavens to determine the timing of the next catastrophe was a plausible one.

It should be mentioned that Lomas and Knight also accept the idea of catastrophes resulting from cometary impact. For the impact that produced so much damage in the Mediterranean area, which they believe to be the Biblical flood, they prefer the date of 3,200 BC rather than 2,200 BC. For the 'Atlantis flood', they prefer 7,640 BC rather than the 9,600 BC that Rand and I have been suggesting in this book.

An article on *Uriel's Machine* by Damian Thompson<sup>15</sup> quotes archaeologist Tim Schadler-Hall as saying that in East Yorkshire there is an unbroken geological record of centuries before and after 7,460 BC but there is no sign of the giant tidal wave that is supposed to have swept Britain clear of all life and produced the great salt lake of Salt Lake City.

Uriel's Machine leaves little doubt that a cometary impact could be calculated weeks or even months before it happened. For example, Donati's comet, named after the Italian astronomer Giovanni Battista Donati, was visible from June 1858 to April 1859, which seems to support the 'surveyor' theory. In any case, if the Atlanteans had studied geology because of earthquakes and floods, then their 'markers' could have been in place for decades or centuries.

As we read in the Kharsag tablets of the catastrophe that dispersed the 'civilisers', we find ourselves wondering what might have caused it. Could it have been one of these unexpected returns to ice age conditions that we have been discussing? That is possible, but human beings had survived ice age conditions for more than 100,000 years, and there seems no good reason why they should not have simply 'dug in' and waited for things to improve.

But what if these conditions were caused by a catastrophe such as a comet impact? In that case, we have to date it to the time of Plato's Atlantis, for the later catastrophe suggested by astronomer Bill Napier (2,200 BC) would have taken place well after the time of ancient Sumer and would postdate the Kharsag tablets. A 9,500 BC catastrophe would suggest that the whole 'Garden of Eden' period occurred a great deal earlier.

In From the Ashes of Angels, Andrew Collins has some interesting and important speculations. Collins was not entirely happy with O'Brien's assumption that Eden was in 'the mountain-girt valleys where modern Lebanon, Syria and Israel now adjoin'. O'Brien seems to have reached this conclusion because the Book of Enoch says that the rebel Watchers descended on Mount Hermon, near Damascus, but there is no definite indication of the whereabouts of Enoch's Garden of Eden. Collins discovered other Mesopotamian texts that spoke of an abode of the gods to the north. One Akkadian text of the third millennium BC said that 'Karsag Kurra' was a sacred mountain located immediately outside the northern limits of their country, Mesopotamia, which would seem to place it in Kurdistan. Collins went there to investigate.

One reason that O'Brien chose the vicinity of Mount Hermon was that it had cedar forests (the famous 'cedars of Lebanon'), with whose wood the civilisers built their settlement. Elsewhere in *The Genius of the Few*, O'Brien admits that the high mountain country where Kharsag was situated sounds like the Zagros Mountains of Luristan and Kurdistan. But he declares that the Zagros Mountains are covered with oak trees, and have no history of cedars – which seems to leave only Lebanon as the site of Kharsag.

In this, however, he was mistaken. Collins soon established that there *had* been cedar forests in the Zagros Mountains, and that they may have existed since the end of the Ice Age. Moreover, Collins pointed out that Genesis describes God planting a garden 'eastward, in Eden'. East of what? Mount Hermon is not east of anything except Lebanon and the Mediterranean. On the other hand, the whole area around Lake Van and Lake Urmia, where Kurdish and Armenian legends place both the Garden of Eden and the landing place of Noah's Ark, is to the east of Turkey. The earliest version of *Gilgamesh*, written in Sumerian, places a great cedar forest in the Zagros Mountains of Kurdistan.

Moreover, Collins learned about an ancient Anatolian (Turkish) city named Nevali Cori, whose carved columns at first sight looked like those of the vast courtyard called the Kalasasiya, at Tiahuanaco, in the Andes. They were the remains of a monolithic temple that seemed to be a ritual centre, parts of which were carbon-dated back to 8,400 BC. He would later come to suspect a connection between the Watchers of Enoch and the stories of Viracocha, the god who brought civilisation to Central and South America, and the cult of the plumed serpent Quetzalcoatl (the other name for Viracocha).

Collins went to the Kurdistan plateau in eastern Turkey in search of the Garden of Eden, and soon had no doubt that all the information about it in the Kharsag epic pointed to the Zagros Mountains. Rand disagreed. The blueprint suggests that the O'Briens got it right when they associated Kharsag with the Lebanese village of Ehdin, near Mount Hermon and Baalbek (see Chapter 8).

In his quest, Collins and a friend visited Cappadocia, in eastern Turkey, and discovered a kind of lunar landscape of hardened lava, mostly from the volcano of Erciyas Dag. The landscape is full of towers created by wind erosion. Early Christians tunnelled into them to make hermits' cells and chapels. This area was also where Catal Huyuk, one of the earliest cities in the world, flourished about 8,000 years ago.

After they looked at many of these early 'churches', the guide suggested that they might like to see the 'underground cities'. 'What underground cities?' Collins asked. The guide explained that they were made by Christians who were trying to escape persecution by Muslims in the time of Mohammed. He drove them to a village called Kaymakli, where a subterranean city had been discovered in 1964. It was a kind of underground tenement, with several levels and corridors 10 feet wide and 6.5 feet high. Doorways were closed by huge round stones that could be 'locked' from the inside. It seemed that the builders of these high-ceilinged rooms were (for that time) exceptionally tall. Another underground city had been discovered beneath the town of Derinkuyu, it had no fewer than eight 'storeys', although, in spite of ventilation shafts, it was completely invisible from the ground above. It was big enough to hold a population of 20,000.

As I read Collins's account, I recalled that I had seen something about these cities – there are thirty-six of them – in a book by Erich von Däniken called *According to the Evidence*. Predictably, von Däniken's theory was that the local inhabitants had been visited by extraterrestrials, who departed after threatening that they would return and punish those who did not continue to obey their orders, so the locals had retreated underground.

Even if the notion of extraterrestrials was accepted, this idea does not seem credible, since the inhabitants would have needed food, which had to be grown above ground, and cultivated fields – with cattle – would have revealed their whereabouts. The same applies to the guide's explanation that Christians had taken refuge in these cities to hide from Muslims. To 'hide' in such places would be simply to be caught like rats in a trap.

In fact, there could only be one purpose in building such a city underground: to escape the temperature of the air above ground. In stiflingly hot summers and freezing winters, the temperature in the underground cities remained around 8 degrees celsius.

Collins says there is geological evidence that Turkey was plunged into a mini-ice age for about 500 years in the middle of the ninth millennium BC. This made more sense. If the landscape was covered with snow and ice and scoured by freezing winds, an underground city would be as comfortable as a Hobbit hole.

The local archaeologist, Omer Demir, told Collins that he believed that the oldest parts of the 'city' dated to the late Palaeolithic Era, perhaps 8,500 BC. Older parts were hewn out with stone tools, not metal. Moreover, it had been made by two types of human being, and those who carved the oldest part were much taller than the others – again, they had made their ceilings higher.

We have seen that it is conceivable that the break-up of the Kharsag community through a return of ice age conditions could have occurred earlier than the O'Briens believed – that is, before 10,000 BC. O'Brien had worked out his date for the founding of Kharsag, about 8,200 BC, from the fact that the cedars of Lebanon had existed from about that time. If he was wrong about Kharsag being situated in Lebanon, then that date was purely arbitrary. If Kharsag was affected by the 9,600 BC catastrophe, and it had flourished for over 2,000 years (as O'Brien believes), that would push its foundation back to perhaps 11,500 BC.

Is it not possible that work began on the subterranean cities at that time? Collins cites a Persian legend in which a shepherd called Yima is told by God to build a 'var' – an underground city or fortress – to protect men and animals from freezing conditions brought about by an evil demon. Nearly 2,000 human beings are to be taken into the city for their protection.

Could this legend also be referring to the underground cities of Cappadocia? There was a strong connection between Cappadocia and Kurdistan, and also between Kurdistan and its neighbour Persia, in which case there is an arguable connection between these subterranean cities and the end of the last ice age.

Subsequently, the earth then had to contend with yet another catastrophe in a comet that split into 'seven burning mountains' and caused a disastrous flood, accompanied by worldwide volcanic activity. Collins argues that this catastrophe could be reflected in the words of a version of the Book of Enoch found among the Dead Sea Scrolls, which states that the rebel Watchers were finally destroyed by 'fire, naphtha and brimstone'.

There seems to be an obvious objection to this notion: surely the Kharsag epic would have mentioned the 'seven mountains'? But the Kharsag epic is an unfinished fragment, which ends (on tablets 8 and 9) with the long winter and the great storm. We do not know what might have been described on other tablets. Perhaps tablets 10 and 11 now lie in the basement of some Iraqi museum, or even underground, like the missing tablets of *Gilgamesh*, waiting for discovery by another George Smith.

I have already noted that Andrew Collins is inclined to suspect a connection between the 'civilisers' of Eden and the 'god' Viracocha, who brought knowledge to Central and South America. He also links them with ancient Egypt. Collins accepts – as I do myself – that Egyptian civilisation probably dates back thousands of years before the pharaohs.

Collins notes that among the Anannage who built Kharsag there is a council of seven, and that in the Edfu 'building texts' the Seven Sages are divine beings who organise the building of the temples and sacred places. Graham Hancock writes of them:

This context [describing the sages] is marked by a preponderance of 'Flood' imagery in which the 'primeval waters' (out of which the Great Primeval Mound emerged) are depicted as gradually receding. We are reminded of Noah's mountaintop on which the Ark settled after the Biblical Deluge, and of the 'Seven Sages' (Apkallu) of ancient Babylonian tradition who were said to have 'lived before the Flood' and to have built the walls of the sacred city of Uruk. Likewise is it an accident that in Indian tradition 'Seven Sages' (rishis) are remembered to have survived the Flood, their purpose being to pass down to future generations the wisdom of the antediluvian world? In all cases the sages appear as the enlightened survivors of a cataclysm that wiped the earth clean  $\dots$ <sup>17</sup>

Hancock says that the Seven Sages come from an island that was destroyed by a flood, and that the majority of its divine inhabitants were drowned. The Seven Sages then moved on to Egypt. We might bear in mind that the island called Dilmun, which appears in Sumerian and Akkadian mythology, is a paradise that sounds remarkably like a variant of the Garden of Eden. The Edfu texts and Pyramid texts tell us that these Seven Sages were also known as the 'followers of Horus' (*Shemsu Hor*) and that they rebuilt the world after the great catastrophe. Since we are dealing with the relatively small area of the Middle East, it seems, to say the least, not unlikely that the Seven Sages of Egypt are the seven councillors of Kharsag.

These speculations are related to Rand's observations on the geography of sacred sites (see Appendix 5). He notes that the O'Briens and Andrew Collins are in agreement that several sites in the Middle East were linked with the Shining Ones – Baalbek, Byblos and Ehdin in Lebanon, Jericho near Jerusalem, Catal Huyuk in Turkey, Edfu in Egypt and finally Nippur, the religious capital of ancient Sumer. He commented in an email to me:

If the Shining Ones were undertaking geological surveys at these sites before the Flood then they should fit into the Atlantis Blueprint.

Baalbek is perhaps the most impressive site in the Middle East because of the gigantic blocks of stone used in the construction of a platform that was later to become a temple dedicated to the Roman god, Jupiter. In John Anthony West's award-winning documentary *The Mystery of the Sphinx*, he showed just how difficult it was even for modern engineers using the largest cranes in the world to move objects weighing 200 tons. The blocks used in construction at Baalbek are much larger than those found in Egypt.

Andrew Collins comments on their sheer weight: 'An outer podium wall, popularly known as the Great Platform, is seen by scholars as contemporary to the Roman temples. Yet incorporated into one of its courses are the three largest building blocks ever used in a manmade structure. Each one weighs an estimated 1,000 tonnes apiece. They sit side-by-side on the fifth level of a truly cyclopean wall located beyond the western limits of the Temple of Jupiter. These three stones are called the Trilithon. Even if they did not exist and we were left with the six blocks of stone that lie beneath them, we would still be looking at blocks weighing in excess of 450 tonnes. The course beneath the Trilithon is almost as bewildering. It consists of six mammoth stones thirty to thirty-three feet in length, fourteen feet in height and ten feet in depth, each an estimated 450 tonnes in weight.'

Collins is highly sceptical of the claim by some scholars that the Romans were responsible for the Great Platform and remarks: 'Nowhere in extant Roman records does it mention anything at all about the architects and engineers involved in the construction of the Great Platform. No contemporary Roman historian or scholar comments on how it was constructed, and there are no tales that preserve the means by which the Roman builders achieved such marvellous feats of engineering.'

Instead, Andrew Collins looks to the mythology of the people who live in the Bequa'a Valley. Theirs is a very different tale: 'They say that Baalbek's first city was built before the Great Flood by Cain, the son of Adam, whom God banished to the "land of Nod" that lay "east of Eden", for murdering his brother Abel, and he called it after his son Enoch. The citadel, they say, fell into ruins at the time of the deluge and was much later re-built by a race of giants.'<sup>18</sup>

So, says Rand, according to local traditions there have been at least two ancient periods of construction at Baalbek: one well before the flood (since it was undertaken by Cain who flourished before Enoch who was in turn the greatgrandfather of Noah), the second long after the flood, when a race of giants occupied the site. Rand, like Collins, believes that, like so many sacred places around the world, Baalbek was simply appropriated by later generations, in this case Roman. Rand's next thought was to compare Baalbek's location to the Hudson Bay Pole:

I discovered that it was situated at 10 phi distance from the equator. I knew that the largest stones used in construction in the New World were in and around Cuzco, which also had been at a 10 phi latitude before the flood. Sitchin had commented upon the similarities between Baalbek and Cuzco and now we knew that both sites shared the same sacred latitude.

I was intrigued by this development and it occurred to me that the geological survey of Enoch's 'angels' might have marked off the distance to earlier positions of the earth's crust/mantle. I decided to see how Baalbek related to the Greenland Sea Pole (before 50,600 BC) and the Yukon Pole (before 91,600 BC) (see Appendix 4).

Rand's theory of sacred sites is based on the notion that, as Hapgood himself implies, the Atlanteans were a central part – perhaps the central part – of a worldwide maritime civilisation that extended as far as China, so it is highly probable that they had conducted a worldwide survey decades or centuries before the catastrophe of 9,600 BC. Rand suggests they were trying to understand the periodic earthquakes and volcanic activity that had been devastating their country for a long time (there is a persistent tradition that Atlantis suffered three catastrophes, and was destroyed by the third).

We have to suppose that the Atlanteans knew the earth's crust had been moving for a considerable time – Hapgood thinks 15,000 BC – and were aware of its rate of movement and direction. (O'Brien's suggestion that the 'civilisers' had carried their knowledge to Atlantis would certainly lend plausibility to this notion.) They also, if this theory is correct, knew the position of the North Pole before it began to move, and we have to suppose that they had built certain 'markers' – perhaps stone circles, Uriel's machines – to measure this movement. What Rand discovered, when he measured the position of Baalbek against previous poles, was unequivocal. The position of the Yukon Pole and the Greenland Sea Pole also gave significant figures.

This was when the mystical number seven showed up. During the Greenland Sea Pole Baalbek was located at 49 degrees north (7  $\times$  7). But the real surprise came when Rand compared Baalbek to the Yukon Pole. When the North Pole was situated in the Yukon, a time that reached back almost 100,000 years, Baalbek was located at exactly 7 degrees north.
## GOLDEN SECTION SITES

WHEN I FIRST read Rand's original outline of his theory, only one part caused me twinges of doubt: the section on Rennes-le-Château, the tiny French village in Languedoc where a poor village priest had discovered coded documents in a hollow pillar in his church and had suddenly become wealthy.

A year earlier, my friend Lynn Picknett had sent me the typescript of her book *The Templar Revelation* (1997) (co-authored with Clive Prince).<sup>1</sup> She seemed to feel that part of the modern 'evidence' was little more than a hoax.

The previous autumn, I had been sent for review a book called *The Tomb of God* (1996),<sup>2</sup> whose authors, Richard Andrews and Paul Schellenberger, had no doubts about the truth of the Rennes-le-Château saga and believed that their researches had revealed the burial site of Jesus Christ in the Pyrenees. A BBC programme on the book exploded their theory so savagely that the authors (who had taken part in it apparently under the belief that their book was being taken seriously) must have felt as if they had stood on a landmine. About this time I also read a book called *The Key to the Sacred Pattern* (1997)<sup>3</sup> by Henry Lincoln – the man who had started the avalanche of interest in Rennes-le-Château nearly thirty years before – and I realised that I was wrong: the mystery had not been exploded. Not only was the story of Rennes-le-Château as baffling as ever, but the geometry of the area provided some of the most convincing proof so far of Rand's 'geodetic' theory of sacred sites and his view that ancient people possessed sophisticated surveying skills.

In 1969, the name of Rennes-le-Château was unknown, even to most of the tourists who love Languedoc and its ancient historical sites. Most of those who went there made for the walled town of Carcassonne, the breeding ground of a medieval heresy called Catharism, which preached that 'this world' was created by the Devil and that everything to do with matter is evil (a creed also known as Manicheeism). The Cathars were bloodily suppressed when a huge army invaded the region in 1209, murdering them by the thousand. In 1244, they made their last stand in the citadel of Montségur, situated on a mountain top, and 200 of them were finally burned alive on a huge pyre.

In the last days of the siege, four men had escaped from the citadel by night, carrying the 'treasure' of the Cathars – two months earlier, another two Cathars had escaped with even more treasure. I had visited the citadel years ago, and can still recall that precipitous and exhausting climb. Was it possible that the parchment discovered in the church pillar had led the priest to the treasure of the Cathars, and that this had made him a wealthy man?

Henry Lincoln was a writer of television drama scripts when he first stumbled on the mystery in 1969. On holiday with his wife and children in a French farmhouse in the Cevennes, he picked up a paperback called *Le Trésor Maudit*<sup>4</sup> – *The Cursed Treasure* – by a man called Gérard de Sède. It told the story of the simple village priest called Bérenger Saunière, who was thirty-three years old when he came to Rennes-le-Château in 1885. He was very poor – the income on which he supported himself and a housekeeper was about six pounds sterling a year.

Some time thereafter, a wealthy female parishioner, the Countess de Chambord, gave Saunière 3,000 francs to repair the church – the date may have been 1886 or 1891, according to different accounts. It was during the repairs that a workman found four wooden cylinders containing rolls of paper inside a square Visigothic pillar that held up the altar stone. Two of the papers proved to be genealogies of local families, allegedly linking them with the Merovingians, a dynasty of kings that had ruled France – less than successfully – from the fifth to the eighth centuries AD. The other two were Latin texts from the New Testament, but written without spaces between the words.

They were fairly obviously in code – in fact, the code of the shorter text was so straightforward that Henry Lincoln worked it out at a glance as he looked at the reproduction in de Sède's book. Some letters were raised above the others, and when these were written down consecutively they read: 'A Dagobert II roi et à Sion est ce tresor et il est là mort' – 'This treasure belongs to King Dagobert II and to Sion, and he is there dead'. Sion was Jerusalem, and the last phrase could also mean 'and it is death'. Dagobert was a seventh-century French king of the Merovingian dynasty who had lived at Rennes-le-Château in the far-off days when it was a flourishing town. The author of these parchments was probably a predecessor of Saunière named Antoine Bigou, who had been curé of Rennes-le-Château at the time of the French Revolution.

Saunière took the parchments to his bishop, who was intrigued enough to send him to Paris to consult with various scholars. There he went along to the church of St Sulpice, and talked with its director, Abbé Bieil. He also met Bieil's nephew, a young trainee priest named Emile Hoffet, who was involved in a circle of 'occultists' who flourished in Paris in the 1890s (some of whom Huysmans portrayed in his 'Satanist' novel Là Bas). Hoffet introduced Saunière to a circle of writers and artists that included the poet Stéphane Mallarmé, the dramatist Maurice Maeterlinck, and the composer Claude Debussy. Saunière also – probably through Debussy – met the famous soprano Emma Calvé, and probably became her lover (he was far from ascetic).

Before leaving Paris, Saunière visited the Louvre and bought reproductions of three paintings, one of which was Nicholas Poussin's *Les Bergers d'Arcadie – 'The Shepherds of Arcadia' –* which shows three shepherds and a shepherdess standing in front of a tomb on which are carved the words 'Et in Arcadia Ego', usually translated 'I (death) am also in Arcadia'.

Back in Rennes-le-Château, three weeks later, he hired workmen to raise a stone slab set in the floor in front of the altar – it dated from around the time of Dagobert II. They discovered two skeletons and 'a pot of worthless medallions'. Saunière sent his helpers away, and spent the evening in the church alone. He then committed an odd piece of vandalism on a grave in the churchyard – that of a distinguished lady named Marie de Blanchefort – and obliterated its two inscriptions.

He was unaware that the inscriptions had already been published in a little book by a local antiquary. One contains the words 'Et in Arcadia Ego' (in a mixture of Greek and Latin letters) on either side. The other is curious in that it contains four unexplained lower-case letters, three e's, two p's and four capitals, TMRO. From the small letters only one word can be formed – épée, 'sword' – while from the capitals the only word that emerges is MORT, 'death'. *Epée* proved to be the 'key word' to decipher the second parchment Saunière had found in the column.

And suddenly Saunière was rich. He constructed a public road to replace the dirt road to the village, as well as a water tower. And he built himself a villa with a garden, and a Gothic

## GOLDEN SECTION SITES



The 'obliterated' tombstone.

tower to house his library. Distinguished visitors came regularly, including Emma Calvé and the Austrian Archduke Johann von Habsburg, the cousin of Emperor Franz-Josef. His many guests were superbly fed and wined by his young peasant housekeeper, Marie Denarnaud.

A new – and less friendly – bishop became curious about the source of Saunière's wealth. When Saunière refused to divulge its source – saying merely that it was from a wealthy penitent who insisted on anonymity – the bishop ordered Saunière's transfer to another parish. Saunière refused to be transferred, and another priest was appointed in his place. (Oddly enough, when the bishop took his complaint to Rome, the Pope found in Saunière's favour . . .) In 1905 the French government – which was anticlerical – began to make his life uncomfortable by accusing him of being an Austrian spy. It seems that part of his regular income came from Austria.

In 1917, Saunière died of cirrhosis of the liver; he was sixty-five. The priest who attended his deathbed is said to have been so shocked at his final confession that he refused to administer extreme unction.

His housekeeper lived on in the villa, and died in 1953. She had sold the villa in 1946; she told its purchaser that one day she would tell him a secret that would make him rich and powerful, but a stroke left her speechless.

This was the remarkable story that Henry Lincoln had read in Gérard de Sède's book. There were obviously many questions. Had Saunière found some of the treasure of the Cathars who died at Montségur? Or had he learned some secret that led certain wealthy patrons to wish to silence him with large sums of money? Was he a blackmailer, or simply a member of a small group who shared some closely guarded secret? There was yet another possibility – that the treasure might have been that of the Templars, the medieval order of knights who possessed immense wealth and influence during the twelfth and thirteenth centuries, and was destroyed virtually overnight.

The Templars are so called because their original headquarters was in the basement of Solomon's Temple in Jerusalem (or rather, the remains of the Temple, which was destroyed by the Romans in AD 70, only four years after Herod had rebuilt it). Jerusalem fell to Christian knights in 1099, as a result of the First Crusade. Twenty years later, nine French knights from the area of Troyes approached King Baldwin II of Jerusalem, and told him they had sworn to protect the roads and make them safe for Christian pilgrims; they asked if they could establish a home on the Temple Mount, and Baldwin gave them a plot of land that included the Temple's 'basement', which they turned into a stable.

Oddly enough, the nine knights showed no sign of organising themselves to protect pilgrims (and in any case nine men would hardly have formed an effective patrol). Instead they spent the next seven years excavating their 'stable', and scarcely ever ventured outside. They were obviously looking for something. One of their tunnels was found by Israeli archaeologists in the 1970s. But searching for what? When the Romans destroyed the Temple in AD 70, they had carried off its treasures. Could the remains of that treasure have been concealed under the Temple? Or were they looking for something else?

In *The Sign and the Seal* (1992),<sup>5</sup> Graham Hancock has an interesting speculation. As we saw in the last chapter, the Ethiopians claimed that the Ark of the Covenant had been taken to their country in the time of King Solomon, in the tenth century BC, but the truth is probably that it vanished from the Temple in the reign of a king named Manasseh (687–642 BC), who, according to the Bible, 'did evil in the sight of the Lord' and introduced a graven image into the Temple.

With remarkable detective work, Hancock traced the purported route of the Ark from Jerusalem to a church in Axum, in Ethiopia. The priests in charge of the 'Ark' have consistently refused to allow it to be examined, but a recent book alleges that they have admitted that what they guard is actually a box that houses post-Christian copies of the Tables of the Law brought down by Moses from Sinai.<sup>6</sup>

Hancock's suggestion is that the Templars were searching for the Ark, which legend declared had been hidden in a secret room below its sacred chamber when Babylonians burst into Solomon's Temple in 587 BC to destroy it and drag the Jews into their Babylonian captivity.

Why would the nine knights have wanted the Ark? Presumably because, in that age of faith, when holy relics were venerated (and brought immense wealth to the church or abbey that possessed them), the ownership of the world's holiest object would make the order that possessed it the most powerful in the world.

Whatever they were searching for, the knights do not seem to have found it. In 1126, seven years after starting their excavations, Hugh de Payens, their leader, returned to France. It looked as if the attempt to found an order had been a failure.

Then a rescuer appeared. Bernard of Clairvaux, later St Bernard, was a Cistercian and one of France's most powerful churchmen, even though he firmly refused to be promoted above the rank of abbot. He was also the nephew of one of the knights, André de Montbard, who had accompanied Payens back to France. Two years later, a synod was convened in the town of Troyes, whose purpose was to persuade the Church to back the founding of the Order of Knights Templar. This came about in 1128, when the 'Order of the Poor Soldiers of Christ and the Temple of Solomon' was founded and made answerable only to the Pope. And with the support of St Bernard, recruits and money poured in, until the Templars became the richest order in Europe.

What happened? An association that is about to dissolve itself in 1126 becomes rich and powerful in a few years. What did Hugh de Payens and André de Montbard say to St Bernard to enlist such support? Was it simply a friendly act on behalf of his uncle? Or did the knights tell Bernard of important and fascinating discoveries they had made under the Temple?

Hancock hazards the interesting guess that the knights had something to offer Bernard in return for his support: Gothic architecture. Before that time, the major style of church architecture was Romanesque, a style with rounded arches supported on short, thick pillars. This was for purely practical reasons. The sheer weight of the ceilings and upper levels of a church meant that the weight pushed downward on the pillars and tended to make the walls bulge outward so that they often collapsed. Then architects solved the problem. Ceilings were made thinner and supported on 'ribs', and the arches were made narrower and higher - typically Gothic. The first abbey to use this new Gothic style was St Denis in Paris, under a great innovator, Abbot Suger. The thinner walls - supported by flying buttresses - allowed more space for windows, one of the most famous examples being the stained glass of Chartres, built later in the century (with the active encouragement of St Bernard).

Hancock wonders if it is possible that the Templars learned the secret of Gothic architecture in the vaults of Solomon's Temple. This is not, of course, to suggest that Solomon's Temple was built in the Gothic style, but the Temple was famous for its beauty and harmony, and the knights may have stumbled upon some of the essential principles of Gothic architecture while they were there.

However, there is a problem of dating. According to *Encyclopaedia Britannica*, architects began to solve the problem of the arches in 1120, when the nine knights had been excavating for only two years. This does not invalidate the theory – St Denis, the first Gothic abbey, was not started until 1140. And as Rand pointed out, the decline of Gothic architecture in the next few centuries was as obvious and inexplicable as the decline of pyramid building in the centuries immediately after the Giza pyramids had been built. The implication would be that in both cases, some tremendous injection of energy and inspiration created almost super-human works of architecture and then ran out of steam.

Hancock has another, equally fascinating theory. The town of Troyes, in which the Templars received the support of the Church, was the home of the author Chrétien de Troyes, the poet who, between 1165 and 1182, was responsible for the first great literary treatments of the legend of King Arthur. He was the first to write about the Holy Grail – Hancock goes as far as to say that he invented the Holy Grail. Hancock suggests that the idea arose from the stories of the Ark of the Covenant, which Chrétien may have heard direct from Templar knights, and he cites the scholar Helen Adolf, who thought that another early Grail chronicler, Wolfram von Eschenbach, who wrote Parzifal, derived his version of the Grail - a stone - from the Kebra Nagast of Abyssinia. It is a fascinating idea, but seems to be contradicted by the opinion of various scholars, to the effect that stories of the Grail had been sung by minstrels long before Chrétien wrote them down.<sup>7</sup>

Why does this matter? It is important to bear in mind that the Templars were not simply seeking power – they soon acquired it in abundance – but that they began with a search for some mystery object, possibly the Ark, and that the Templar order was thereafter associated with the notion of a mystery, a belief that has persisted down to modern times.

The Second Crusade was initiated by Bernard of Clairvaux after the fall of Edessa in 1144, but it ended in failure; the Moslems under Saladin were to recapture Jerusalem in 1187. During the next century, seven more crusades failed to restore power to the Christians. The fall of Acre in 1291 completed their defeat, and the Knights Templar lost their raison d'être.

But they did not lose their power – or their wealth (based partly on exemption from taxes). With a new Grand Master, Jacques de Molay, they licked their wounds on the island of Cyprus and wondered what to do next. The problem was that Cyprus was insecure, with the Moslems raiding Limassol and taking captives who had to be ransomed. The Templars considered returning to France, but there were problems. King Philip the Fair (1265–1314) was in conflict with Pope Boniface VIII, and since the Templars regarded the Pope as their master, their return to France would be unwelcome to the king.

In fact, the whole order was unwelcome to the king, who felt they were – like their papal master – arrogant nuisances (this may have been because he had once applied to join them, and been rejected). When the Pope threatened to depose Philip, the king denounced Boniface as a heretic, and finally had him taken prisoner in his own house; Boniface died soon after being rescued.

When his successor, Boniface IX, showed signs of taking up the struggle where Boniface VIII left off, Philip arranged to have him poisoned, then had his own candidate, Archbishop Bertrand de Gotte of Bordeaux, placed on the papal throne. Philip laid down a number of preconditions for supporting Bertrand's candidacy, one being that the new Pope should move the seat of the papacy to France. Another precondition was held in reserve and has never been revealed. Most scholars have concluded that the secret clause included a stipulation that the Pope should not oppose his plan to arrest the Templars and seize their money.

Bertrand became Pope Clement V in 1305, and the king immediately began to plan one of the most amazing coups in history. It was to arrest all the Templars – 15,000 of them – and accuse them of heresy. It could be compared to a modern king plotting to arrest all the officers in the army, navy and air force.

Incredibly, it succeeded. Sealed orders went out about four weeks before the swoop, and the Templars were arrested on Friday 13 October 1307.\*

The Templars were accused of homosexuality, worshipping a demon called Baphomet and spitting on the cross. Under appalling tortures – such as being held over red hot braziers – many confessed, including the Grand Master Jacques de Molay himself. But at their sentencing on 18 March 1314, Molay withdrew his confession, declaring that it had been forced from him by torture. The king was so enraged at having his plans thwarted that he immediately ordered Molay and his friend Geoffrey de Charney, who also withdrew his confession, to be roasted alive over a slow fire.

This took place on the following day, on an island in the Seine called the Ile de Palais. It is said that Molay summoned the king and the Pope to meet him before the throne of God within a year. Whether this is true or not, he certainly called upon God to avenge his death. Within three months, both were dead – Philip gored by a boar during hunting, Clement of a fever.

The irony is that, in a sense, Philip had committed this act of savagery for nothing. He had been hoping to replenish his treasury – depleted by war – with the wealth of the Templars,

<sup>\*</sup>It has been stated that this is the reason that Friday the 13th is an unlucky day, but there is no evidence for this – Friday was considered an unlucky day by Christians because Jesus was said to have been crucified on a Friday, while the unlucky number 13 was the number present at the Last Supper.

but that wealth seems to have mysteriously disappeared. For example, the knights of Bezu (near Rennes-le-Château) avoided the trap and escaped with vast amounts of treasure. Could it be coincidence that the commander of these knights was called the Signeur de Gotte, and that he was related to the Pope, the former Bertrand de Gotte? Or, moreover, that the Pope's mother was a member of the Blanchefort family, who owned a château on the next hilltop to Bezu?

It is also known that on the day before the Templars were arrested, 12 October 1307, eighteen ships sailed out of La Rochelle, the Templars' port. No one knows what became of them; they vanished from history. But at least one of these ships seems to have made its way to Scotland, where part of the wealth it carried went into the building of a remarkable chapel called Rosslyn, near Edinburgh. (It is also worth bearing in mind that Hugh de Payens was married to a Scotswoman called Catherine de St Clair, whose descendants later built Rosslyn.)

Whether or not the wealth of Bérenger Saunière was part of a Templar treasure will never be known for certain, although Henry Lincoln is fairly sure he knows. What is certain is that there were two major Templar strongholds close to Rennes-le-Château – Bezu and Blanchefort – and that Philip the Fair failed to seize the wealth of either of them.

Back in 1969, after Henry Lincoln discovered Gérard de Sède's book on his holiday in the Cevennes, he returned to London and succeeded in interesting a friend at the BBC in the story. The two of them went to Rennes-le-Château, and even on that first visit it began to look as if they were being observed. For example, in the neighbouring village of Rennesles-Bains Lincoln found a spring called the Lover's Fountain; close by was a rock bearing a heart pierced by an arrow, and underneath it were the words E. Calvé, 1891. Emma Calvé was the beautiful soprano who allegedly counted Saunière among her many lovers, and 1891 was the year he is supposed to have discovered the parchments. Lincoln photographed the inscription, but when he returned on the morrow, to photograph it by better light, the inscription had been hacked from the rock.

Gérard de Sède had agreed to act as a consultant on the programme, and was able to provide the key to decoding the second mystery parchment. It was an incredibly complex code, which involved a technique known to cipher experts as the Vigenère process. The alphabet is written twenty-six times, the first beginning with A, the second B, the third C, and so on. The key words MORT EPEE are placed over the parchment, and the letters are transformed using the Vigenère table.

The 'noble Marie de Blanchefort' text (which Saunière had tried to destroy) is then used as another key phrase, and finally the letters are placed on a chess board and a series of knight's moves produces a message that may be translated: SHEP-HERDESS WITHOUT TEMPTATION TO WHICH POUSSIN AND TENIERS HOLD THE KEY PEACE 681 WITH THE CROSS AND THIS HORSE OF GOD I REACH THIS DEMON GUARDIAN AT MIDDAY BLUE APPLES.

This, presumably, is what led Saunière to the treasure, although it is hard to see how.

The Marie inscription ends with the letters P.S. This, Lincoln learned from de Sède, stood for an organisation called the Priory of Sion. In the Bibliothèque Nationale in Paris, Lincoln found that a number of pamphlets and documents had been deposited since 1956, many written under pseudonyms such as 'Anthony the Hermit'. One spoke about a secret order called the Priory of Sion, giving a list of its Grand Masters, which included the alchemist Nicolas Flamel (reputed to have made gold), Leonardo da Vinci, Isaac Newton, Claude Debussy and, more recently, Jean Cocteau. Saunière, we recall, had met Debussy on the trip to Paris. And according to these documents – collectively known as the *Secret Dossier* – the Priory of Sion was the inner hierarchy of the Knights Templar. And, the *Secret Dossier* claimed, the Priory continued to exist even after the Templars were destroyed.

This suggested a new possibility, noted by another investigator, Lionel Fanthorpe, as well as by Henry Lincoln: perhaps Saunière had not found a treasure, only a secret – a secret worth a great deal of money.

Many known facts support this conclusion. According to Henry Buthion, who owned the hotel that was once Saunière's Villa Bethanie, Saunière was often short of cash, and failed to pay 5,000 francs that he owed the makers of some expensive furniture he had ordered. He certainly died penniless, but that may have been because he simply allowed large sums of money to be paid direct to his housekeeper, Marie Denardaud. Still, a man with a hidden treasure does not run short of cash, even if he banks it.

Eventually, Lincoln's television programme was made and broadcast under the title *The Lost Treasure of Jerusalem*.<sup>8</sup> By then, so much material had come to light that it was clear that a second programme was going to be required.

Perhaps the most intriguing clue of all came soon after the programme was transmitted. A retired Church of England vicar wrote to tell Lincoln that the 'treasure' was not gold or jewels, but a document proving that Jesus was not crucified in AD 33, but had still been alive in AD 45.

Lincoln went to visit him. The clergyman obviously wished he had kept his mouth shut, but he finally admitted that his information had come from an Anglican scholar named Canon Alfred Lilley. And – Lincoln's heart must have leaped as he heard this – Lilley had maintained close contact with scholars based at St Sulpice, and had known Emile Hoffet, who had introduced Saunière to Debussy. This obviously raised a fascinating possibility. If Debussy was, indeed, a Grand Master of the Priory of Sion, could he have shared the belief that Jesus did not die on the cross? And was *that* Saunière's secret, which so shocked the priest who listened to his final confession? It certainly began to look more and more as if this was the answer. We may recall that when Saunière left Paris, he purchased some copies of paintings from the Louvre, among them *Les Bergers d'Arcadie*, which shows three shepherds and a shepherdess standing by a tomb bearing the words 'Et in Arcadia Ego'.

While they were filming the first programme, de Sède told Lincoln that the actual tomb used in the painting had been discovered at Arques, not far from Rennes-le-Château. In fact, the tomb, although it had no Latin inscription, was otherwise identical, even to the stone on which the shepherd is resting his foot in the painting.

Nicolas Poussin (1594–1665) was one of the most distinguished painters of his time; although born in Normandy it was in Rome that he won fame and spent most of his life. For a short time he had served Louis XIII and Richelieu. Poussin's *Les Bergers d'Arcadie* came into the possession of Louis XIV after his agents had been trying, with great tenacity, to lay their hands on it for some time, yet when the king finally obtained it, he kept it locked away in his private chambers; rumour has it that he was afraid that it might reveal some secret if it was displayed more publicly. The painting itself seems to offer no clues as to why the king wanted it so badly, or why he subsequently kept it from the eyes of the world.

What we do know, however, is that in 1656 the king's finance minister, Nicolas Fouquet, sent his own younger brother Louis to Rome to see Poussin, and that Louis then wrote to Fouquet:

He and I have planned certain things of which in a little while I shall be able to inform you fully; things which will give you, through M. Poussin, advantages which kings would have great difficulty in obtaining from him, and which, according to what he says, no one in the world will ever retrieve in centuries to come; and furthermore, it would be achieved without much expense and could even turn to profit, and they are matters so difficult to enquire into that nothing on earth at the present time could bring a greater fortune nor perhaps ever its equal  $\dots$ <sup>9</sup>

What can he have been talking about? 'Nothing on earth could ever bring a greater fortune' sounds like a treasure, except that he also says it could 'even turn to profit', which suggests that he means something else after all. What is certain is that the king, who was only five years old when he came to the throne, nursed an increasing dislike of his brilliant and ambitious finance minister. Fouquet became immensely wealthy and, according to his assistant Colbert, managed this by cooking the books every afternoon. In 1661, Louis had him arrested, and he was eventually imprisoned. (Some historians have suggested that he was the famous Man in the Iron Mask, but he died twenty-three years before the mysterious prisoner.)

Is it possible that when Fouquet sent his brother Louis to see Poussin it was with treasonous intent?

The Merovingian king Dagobert II, born in AD 651, was kidnapped as a child and taken to Ireland, while a usurping major-domo took his place. He returned to France – in fact, to Rennes-le-Château – married to a Visigoth princess named Giselle, and reclaimed the throne, but was murdered in 679 as he lay asleep under a tree. The Church certainly played some part in the assassination, but his major-domo, Pepin the Fat, was also involved. Pepin was the grandfather of the famous warrior Charles Martel, who turned back the Moslem invasion of France at the Battle of Poitiers. Martel's son, Pepin the Short, seized the throne and inaugurated the Carolingian dynasty, fathering its most famous member, the great Charlemagne.

The descendants of Dagobert were understandably resentful about being deprived of the throne, and there was always a movement in favour of their restoration, rather like that of the Jacobites in England. Similar to the Jacobites, they were a lost cause, but'one Merovingian descendant achieved a fame that rivalled that of Charles Martel or Charlemagne. He was Godfrey de Bouillon (1058–1100), Duke of Lorraine, the man who led the First Crusade and recaptured Jerusalem – the knight who became the first King of Jerusalem.

There can also be little doubt that he was the founder – or one of the founders – of another dynasty, the Priory of Sion, or, as it was first known, the 'Order of Our Lady of Sion'. Sion is another name for Jerusalem, and soon after the capture of Jerusalem an Abbey of Sion was built on the Temple Mount and its occupants were known as the Order of Our Lady of Sion. According to the *Secret Dossier*, the Order was founded in 1090, nine years before the fall of Jerusalem. Five of the nine original Templars were members. It seems probable that the Templar order sprang out of the Order of Sion.

Lincoln cites evidence to show that the two orders soon grew apart. It seems that the fabulous power, and wealth of the Templars made them headstrong, 'like unruly children'. Matters came to a head in 1187, when a Templar named Gerard de Ridefort led the knights into a rash encounter with the Saracens and lost Jerusalem – this time forever. At this point, it seems, the Order of Sion lost patience with the Templars, and broke with them. The Order now changed its name to the Priory of Sion. One of the major aims of the Priory was the restoration of the Merovingians to the throne of France. When the Templars were destroyed in 1307, the Priory continued to exist, no doubt because it was such a well-kept secret.

This could well explain why Louis XIV was anxious to get rid of Fouquet and to acquire Poussin's painting. If the 'secret that kings could not draw from him' was the secret of the Priory of Sion, Louis may well have been worried. His uncle, Gaston d'Orléans, had been married to the Duke of Lorraine's sister, and there was an attempt to depose Gaston's elder brother, Louis XIII, in favour of Gaston, which would have meant that Merovingian blood would once again have flowed in the veins of the kings of France. The attempt failed. But since Louis XIII was childless, it looked very much as if Gaston would nevertheless inherit the throne. Then, to everyone's amazement, Louis XIII produced a son – at least his wife, Anne of Austria, did. Many people believed that Cardinal Richelieu was the true father, or perhaps that he employed a 'stud', who some suggest was Richelieu's captain of musketeers, François Dauger, thus frustrating the designs of the Merovingians and the Priory of Sion.

François Dauger had two sons, called Louis and Eustache, and many people commented on their resemblance to Louis XIV, which would be understandable if, in fact, they were his half-brothers. Eustache was a ne'er-do-well, always in trouble. Both Louis and Eustache were eventually arrested, Louis for an affair of the heart, Eustache for general hellraising, but Louis was released and continued to rise in the world. Eustache disappeared, and may well have been the Man in the Iron Mask. (It was actually a velvet mask, and if indeed Eustache was the mystery prisoner, he may have been forced to wear it because of his resemblance to the king.) His offence may have been an attempt to blackmail the king – 'Release my brother or else . . .' – or he may have got involved with the Priory of Sion and the Merovingians, who would have been delighted to learn that Louis XIV had no right to be on the throne.

The Habsburgs were also members of the House of Lorraine, and therefore prime candidates for membership of the Priory of Sion, which sheds further light on the facts that one of Saunière's guests was Johann von Habsburg and that Saunière received money from Austria. It sounds as if his visit to St Sulpice introduced him to people who were willing to share their secret and give him generous financial support as the present incumbent of Dagobert's ancient stronghold...

This complex and fascinating story has another twist. Lincoln learned from the retired clergyman that the 'real treasure' was the knowledge that Jesus did not die on the cross, and this knowledge came from St Sulpice. If St Sulpice was the Paris headquarters of the Priory of Sion, then it may well be that Saunière's secret – the secret that shocked the priest who attended his deathbed – was that Jesus had not died on the cross, and therefore the Christian Church had been built on foundations of sand, since it was based on the notion that Jesus died to save man from the burden of original sin.

When Lincoln was working on the BBC programme *The Shadow of the Templars*, he was suddenly struck by a startling thought. He and two researchers, Richard Leigh and Michael Baigent, were joking about a legend that the mother of King Merovec, the founder of the Merovingian line, had been impregnated by a sea creature, and one of them joked that the story sounded 'fishy'. Suddenly Lincoln and Leigh looked at one another as they were seized with the same suspicion. Fish – the symbol of Christianity. Could the legend mean that the lady had been impregnated by . . . a symbol of Christianity, a direct descendant of Jesus?

The Merovingian kings claimed that they reigned 'by right of blood' – royal blood – not by being anointed by the Church. Was the bloodline that they were so proud of that of Jesus himself? In which case, who was Jesus's wife? In the village of Les Saintes Maries de la Mer, a yearly ceremony celebrates the arrival of Mary Magdalen in France, bearing the True Cross and the Holy Grail. The church in Rennes-le-Château is dedicated to her and has two statues of her carrying the cross and the Grail. Saunière built a library called the Tour Magdala – the Magdalen Tower. Mystics of the Middle Ages identified her with the planet Venus – the goddess of love.

Lincoln and Leigh were led to speculate that Jesus and Mary Magdalen had come to France and founded the bloodline of the Merovingians. Perhaps the tomb that Poussin painted was, in fact, the tomb of Jesus? It was this extraordinary speculation – and Lincoln insists that it is merely a speculation – that made *The Holy Blood and the Grail* (1982)<sup>10</sup> by Lincoln, Leigh and Baigent an instant bestseller.

By now Lincoln had learned, through the detective work of a BBC researcher, that the most important living member of the Priory of Sion was a man called Pierre Plantard. Plantard was indeed the name of a noble family of the Merovingian line. A meeting was arranged, and Lincoln invited Plantard to view the second Rennes-le-Château film, *The Priest, the Painter and the Devil*. He proved to be a kindly and courteous gentleman – born in 1920 – and a group of his followers were present. The closest seemed to be a marquis named Philip de Cherisey. Lincoln was to learn that de Cherisey was responsible for much of the *Secret Dossier* deposited in the Louvre.

Sitting behind them, Lincoln was pleased to observe that they became suddenly attentive when the film showed an image of one of the parchments, in which Lincoln had detected the form of a pentagram, a figure made by joining the points of a five-pointed star.

The pentagram is, of course, one of the most ancient magical symbols. I was once advised to draw one (mentally) on my gatepost if I wanted to deter unwelcome visitors – it had to be upside-down. Upright it is supposed to keep evil at bay; upside-down (like a man standing on his head) it is supposed to attract sinister forces.

What is its origin? No one is sure, although it played an important part in the geometry of Pythagoras. One of the most convincing explanations involves the planet Venus. If we imagine the earth as the centre of the solar system (as the ancients believed), it becomes obvious that there will be moments when every planet will be 'eclipsed' by the sun as it comes between the planet and the earth. Mercury, for example, is 'eclipsed' three times a year, and if we draw lines between these three points in the heavens they form an irregular triangle. Mars is 'eclipsed' four times, and the figure is an irregular rectangle. In fact, all the planets make irregular figures, except Venus, which makes a regular pentacle. If, as we have argued in this book, the ancients were studying the heavens much earlier than anyone supposed, it seems probable that Venus was associated with the pentagram at a very early date.<sup>11</sup>

In addition to the hidden pentagram (which was not a

regular one) in one of the parchments, Lincoln also noticed something odd about the geometry of Poussin's *Les Bergers d'Arcadie*. Looking for the 'secret' that seems to have alarmed Louis XIV, he noticed that the staff of the shepherd on the right is neatly cut in two by the shepherd's arm, and the distance from the top of the staff to the shepherd's pointed finger is precisely this same 'half measure'. He soon noticed other 'half measures' throughout the painting. The picture had obviously been designed geometrically. He showed the painting to Professor Christopher Cornford, of the Royal College of Art, who found something even more fascinating.

When Cornford reported to Henry Lincoln on Les Bergers d'Arcadie, he explained that he began by looking for one of two 'systems' in constant use by classical painters. One is a number system, based on Plato's *Timaeus* (a dialogue about the creation of the universe), which became highly influential in the Renaissance. The other is a far older system, a geometry based on the Golden Section. Cornford expected to find the *Timaeus* system in Poussin's painting, because the Golden Section system was then regarded as extremely old-fashioned, and in fact he did find traces of it. But the basic system used in *Les Bergers d'Arcadie* is the Golden Section. The painting is also full of pentagonal geometry.

Consider the following pentagram drawn in a circle:



235

A pentagram is the quintessential golden section geometric figure. In the diagram EF is a phi ratio of EB, and CF is a phi ratio of CA.

When Cornford looked more closely, he could draw a pentagram that *went outside* the painting.



In short, the pentacle was encoded into Poussin's painting.

That led Cornford to make an interesting suggestion. Could the phrase 'Poussin holds the key . . .' be anything to do with the landscape around Rennes-le-Château, which is where Saunière searched for the treasure? This led Lincoln to one of his most important discoveries. When he looked at a map of the Rennes-le-Château region, one thing was immediately obvious: three of its key sites – Rennes-le-Château, the Templar château of Bezu and the Blanchefort château – were three points of a triangle. And all were on hilltops.

When Lincoln drew the triangle on his map, and proceeded to measure its lines, he received a surprise. It was a precise isosceles triangle, that is, with two sides *exactly equal*. With Bezu at the apex of the triangle, the lines from Bezu to Blanchefort and from Bezu to Rennes-le-Château were equal.

This could not have been an accident. At some point in time, it seemed that someone had observed that the three hilltops made a precise triangle and, in due course, they had been chosen as part of a secret pattern. Lincoln found himself wondering if, by any remote chance, there were two more hilltops that would form the rest of a pentagram. Of course, he felt, that would be asking too much . . . yet when he studied the map, he was staggered to find that there *were* two such hilltops, in precisely the right places. The eastern one was called La Soulane, and the western one Serre de Lauzet. When the five hilltops were joined up, they formed an exact pentacle.

There was one more surprise to come. When Lincoln looked for the centre of the map, he found that it was marked by another hill, called La Pique. Although its summit looked on the map like the dead centre, it was actually 250 yards to the south-east of centre, but that was to be expected – after all, this was not a man-made landscape.

So this was the basic secret of Rennes-la-Château: that it was part of a sacred landscape. Perhaps this is why Rennes-le-Château was chosen by Dagobert as his home and why his son Sigisbert fled there after his father's murder. The royal blood of the Merovingians was associated with a *magic land-scape*.

Rand had first become intrigued by Rennes after reading *The Holy Blood and the Holy Grail.* It states that a few miles east of Rennes-le-Château lie the ruins of the Château of Blanchefort, ancestral home of Bertrand de Blanchefort, fourth Grand Master of the Knights Templar, who presided over the order in the mid-twelfth century.

It seems that Blanchefort 'commissioned certain mysterious excavations' in the mountain where his château stood, all under conditions of the greatest secrecy. In 1156 a contingent of German miners arrived to work the mountain, apparently for gold, but there couldn't possibly have been any gold left in the mountain of Blanchefort, as the Romans had exhausted the mines centuries earlier.<sup>12</sup> And they were 'forbidden to fraternise in any way with the local population and were kept strictly segregated from the surrounding community'. Lincoln hints that something else in the area had attracted the Grand Master. Rand naturally wondered if it might have anything to do with his blueprint of sacred sites.

He wrote: 'I agree with Lincoln's conclusion that the complexity of Rennes-le-Château is evidence that "... the ancient surveyors ... have left us the empirical reality of their amazing labours. They have left us the evidence of their skills and knowledge which, through many long centuries, has been lost and forgotten."<sup>13</sup> This dovetails with everything we've discovered about the Atlantis Blueprint.'

Lincoln also notes the importance of the Golden Section in the whole Rennes complex and links it to the planet Venus. He argues that the reason Venus is so widely worshipped in world mythology is because its orbit appears pentagonal to us on earth. The pentagon is the geometric figure that most conclusively registers the Golden Section. 100,000 years ago, during the Yukon Pole, Rennes was located at a Golden Section division of a line drawn from pole to pole.

It was not alone. Nanking, China, also fits this pattern exactly. The surprising fact is that both linkages occur only during the Yukon Pole. Nor is this the only connection between ancient Celts and China. In *Uriel's Machine*, Lomas and Knight examine the research of archaeologist Dr Elizabeth Wayland Barber, whose book *The Mummies of Urumchi* is a study of the mummified remains of several Caucasians found in the Chinese region of Xinjiang. Barber discovered plaid material with the mummies. She wrote: 'Not only does this woollen plaid look like Scottish tartans but it also has the same weight, feel and initial thickness as a kilt cloth.'<sup>14</sup>

Lomas and Knight comment:

Barber acknowledges that two unrelated people could come up with the same twill weave, plaids and tartans, but when she considered all the factors which had coincided, she was quite firm in her conclusion: It rules out coincidence. It seems certain, then, that these people had a direct connection with the population of the British Isles who also wove plaid and tartans, the people we now call the Celts.<sup>15</sup>

In *The New View Over Atlantis*, John Michell also makes the connection between the ancient Celts and China:

In China until recently, as long ago in Britain, every building, every stone and wood, was placed in the landscape in accordance with a magic system by which the laws of mathematics and music were expressed in the geometry of the earth's surface. The striking beauty and harmony of every part of China, which all travellers have remarked, was not produced by chance. Every feature was contrived. Where nature had placed two hills in discord, Chinese geomancers had the shape of one altered.<sup>16</sup>

The fact that Rennes-le-Château and Nanking are both located at a Golden Section division of the pole-to-pole distance is further support that either the Celts and Chinese shared knowledge, or, more likely, that their separate traditions are derived from a common source.

My own favourite story about Rand's researches concerns a pyramid, not in Egypt or Mexico, but in China.

In the summer of 1997, Rand was thinking about the Hudson Bay Pole and the orientation of Mexican religious sites to it. At this time, he heard from Laura Lee, friend and radio interviewer whose Seattle-based show is broadcast internationally, that the German writer Hartwig Hausdorf was going to appear on her programme to talk about ancient pyramids in China. Rand had no idea that there were pyramids in China.

Hausdorf, the author of *The Chinese Roswell*, had been influenced by Erich von Däniken's 'ancient astronaut' theory, and had travelled in China, Tibet and Mongolia searching for evidence of aliens visiting earth in the remote past. Hausdorf explained on the radio programme how, in the spring of 1945, an American air force pilot named James Gaussman was returning from Chungking when engine trouble forced him to a low altitude near Xian, in Shansi province. Directly below him he saw a white pyramid of 'colossal size'. He took some photographs, although these would not be published for another forty-five years. Two years later, in 1947, a pilot named Maurice Sheahan caught a glimpse of another enormous pyramid when he was flying over Shansi province, and again took pictures. Although these were published in the *New York Times* and other newspapers in March 1947, Chinese archaeologists denied that China had any pyramids.<sup>17</sup>

In 1962, a New Zealand airline pilot named Bruce Cathie was also informed by the Chinese that there were no pyramids in China. He was nevertheless able to confirm the existence of several of them, and in a book called *The Bridge* of Infinity<sup>18</sup> suggested that there are a network of pyramids over the surface of the earth whose purpose is connected with ley lines and earth energies. (His views have something in common with those of Christopher Dunn.)

In March 1994, Hausdorf succeeded in getting permission to visit Xian, a former imperial capital that is regarded as the cradle of Chinese civilisation. (Emperor Qin Shihuang, who built the Great Wall, has a tomb there, surrounded by 10,000 life-size terracotta soldiers.) He saw a number of pyramids on the plain, but they were not 1,000 feet high, as Gaussman had reported, only about 200 feet high, less than half the height of the Great Pyramid. They were flat-topped, and made of clay baked to the consistency of stone. Trees and other vegetation had been planted on them. Hausdorf realised that he was standing in a kind of crater at the top, suggesting that a chamber had collapsed.

On two subsequent visits, Hausdorf examined sixteen pyramids, and he claims to have counted a hundred. Professor Wang Zhijun, director of the Banpo Museum, who discussed

## GOLDEN SECTION SITES



The so-called 'White Pyramid' of China is located at a Golden Section division of the North Pole and equator distance.

them with him, seemed to feel that they might be part of a sacred system of feng shui lines, a Chinese variation of leys. The professor estimated that they dated from about 2,500  $_{BC}$  – the time of the pyramids of Giza. Hausdorf was unable to visit the White Pyramid of Xian himself, and admitted that he was not sure of its existence.

Rand was investigating phi sites when he heard about the White Pyramid. He found the city of Xian, in Shansi province, in his *Times Atlas*, but had no idea how far away the White Pyramid might be. As a speculation, he wondered if it might be a phi distance from the pole, and worked out that this should be 3,337.2 nautical miles, which would be 34 degrees, 23 minutes north.

A few days later, he rang Shawn Montgomery in Toronto to talk about his latest investigations. He mentioned the White Pyramid, and his difficulty finding its precise coordinates. 'Oh, I have that,' said Shawn. 'It's in Bruce Cathie's book. I'll get it for you.' And moments later, he was back with the location: 34 degrees, 26 minutes north – only 3 minutes (or 3 nautical miles) from Rand's location.

It seemed that Cathie had succeeded in getting his hands on some satellite photographs of the pyramids. What was even more exciting was that there was, in fact, another pyramid on the exact spot that Rand had calculated – 34 degrees, 23 minutes north. He points out that the Lebanese village of Ehdin, where the O'Briens located Kharsag, is also at this latitude and is 5 degrees east of Giza.

So again Rand's blueprint method pinpointed a sacred site.

But what was its location with regard to the old North Pole in Hudson Bay? Rand plugged the numbers into the 'How Far Is It?' site on the Web, and waited with his fingers crossed. When the answer appeared on the screen, he gave a chortle of delight. During the Hudson Bay Pole, the White Pyramid was at 5 degrees north, precisely the same latitude as Byblos, a city sacred to both the Egyptians and the Phoenicians.

Rand's email describing his find ended: 'It seems to me that the very position of the Chinese pyramids suggests an advanced knowledge of the earth's dimensions, coupled with an ability to determine these distances within very small margins of error.'

What is even more significant is that people in China had possessed this knowledge of the surface of the globe at a time when, according to historians, it was completely isolated from the rest of the world.

Rand told me his reason for searching for Golden Section sites:

The Golden Section is something that is consistent anywhere in the universe no matter what the number system (base 10, 12, 60 etc.). If an advanced civilisation was trying to make contact with future peoples they could never be sure that their weights and measures would be exactly the same as the ones that evolved long after they had perished.

Two things, however, would never change: the dimensions of the earth and the geometry of the Golden Section. The distance from the equator to the pole will always be the same no matter what number system you use and you will always be able to divide this distance by the Golden Section.

The geometry of Rennes-le-Château is, as we have seen, pentagonal, and pentagonal geometry is, as Lincoln points out, linked with phi, the Golden Section. Did this mean that the Rennes-le-Château site was 100,000 years old? Almost certainly not, since its pentagonal geometry is natural, not man-made. But Rand's blueprint theory suggests that Enoch's 'angels' (i.e., geologists), making their survey at the time of the Hudson Bay Pole, recognised that Rennes-le-Château was one of the most unusual sites in the world, not only because its geometry was pentagonal, reflecting the Golden Section, but also because it had been at a Golden Section site at the time of the Yukon Pole. It would certainly have deserved one of their 'markers', upon which later generations would build their sacred sites.

Other sacred sites match this pattern. Abydos, the 'birthplace of Osiris', Cuzco, in the Andes, and Nippur, the holiest Sumerian city, were all located at the equator during the Yukon Pole but must have been constructed only a few thousand years ago. Rennes-le-Château is in good company, but differs in one critical respect: being centred on a natural pentacle, it would inevitably be regarded as sacred.

This, then, was Rand's reason for including Rennes-le-Château in the blueprint; Lincoln's *Key to the Sacred Pattern* confirmed that it is one of the most remarkable sites in our book, a natural 'magic landscape'.

Oddly enough, M. Plantard refused to confirm Lincoln's insight. Although it was obvious that he and Cherisey were startled that Lincoln had discovered the pentagonal geometry in the Saunière parchments, Plantard would simply not enlarge. On the contrary, when Lincoln asked him about the hidden codes, Plantard made the incredible remark that the parchments were 'confections' concocted by his friend Cherisey for a ten-minute television film made some years previously.<sup>19</sup> Quite rightly, Lincoln refused to swallow this. The incredible complexity of the code left no doubt that it had taken a very long time and a great deal of skill to prepare.

There seems little doubt that it was the original aim of Plantard – and the 'Priory' – to bring this mystery to public attention. De Sède originally told Lincoln: 'We hoped it might interest someone like you.'<sup>20</sup> Yet now Lincoln had got his teeth into the subject, and had discovered the pentagonal geometry, Plantard seemed to feel he had been *too* successful and wanted to backtrack.

If so, he must have been delighted with the reaction to Andrews and Schellenberger's book *The Tomb of God*. The thesis of that book was that the real secret of Rennes-le-Château was the location of the tomb of Jesus, at the foot of a mountain called Pech Cardou, 3 miles east of Rennes-le-Château. The BBC programme about the book was, to put it mildly, somewhat sceptical, and took the view that Plantard was an impostor, and that the whole Rennes-le-Château mystery was a hoax – a major change of viewpoint since Lincoln's original programmes.

After I had watched the merciless debunking on television, I commented to my wife: 'Well, that looks like the end of the Rennes-le-Château mystery.' But on reflection, I saw that this is not so. The programme might have shown – or set out to show – that the Priory of Sion was a recent invention, that the parchments were probably forgeries of de Cherisey, and that Plantard was probably an impostor, but that still left the mystery untouched. How had Saunière become rich overnight? What had he discovered in the Visigothic pillar? The more I thought of it, the more I saw that the essence of the mystery remained, whether M. Plantard was an impostor or not.

But was he an impostor? Lynn Picknett and Clive Prince

laid out the case against him in The Templar Revelation. He came to prominence in occupied Paris in 1942, as the Grand Master of a quasi-Masonic order called the Order Alpha-Galates, which was 'markedly uncritical' of the Nazis - in fact, the Nazis seemed to approve of it. But then, they would have; part of Himmler's job was to establish that the Germans had a noble origin in the remote days of the Norse sagas and to create a modern mystical order with its roots in the Aryan past. Pierre Plantard, whom Picknett and Prince describe as 'a one-time draughtsman for a stove-fitting firm, who allegedly had difficulty paying the rent from time to time', then changed his name to Pierre Plantard de Saint-Clair. He played an important part in bringing about the return to power of General de Gaulle in 1958. In 1956, the Priory of Sion had begun depositing 'enigmatic documents' in the Bibliothèque Nationale. The implication was that these documents had been concocted as part of the 'hoax'.

In writing this chapter, I have reread Lincoln's four books – The Holy Blood and the Holy Grail, The Messianic Legacy (both with Leigh and Baigent), The Holy Place and Key to the Sacred Pattern – have studied again his television programmes on Saunière and the Priory, and reread such books as Picknett and Prince's The Templar Relevation, David Wood's Genisis<sup>21</sup> and Lionel and Patricia Fanthorpe's The Holy Grail Revealed.<sup>22</sup> And I can see no reason whatever for believing that the Priory of Sion is some kind of hoax, or that Pierre Plantard is not exactly who he says he is.

Lincoln himself certainly felt doubts; he describes, in *The Messianic Legacy*,<sup>23</sup> how he and his co-authors went along to see Plantard in Paris with the specific intention of confronting him with some major contradictions, including two apparently discrepant birth certificates, one of which named him as 'Plantard' and the other as 'Plantard de Saint-Clair'. Plantard, far from being embarrassed, answered each point with precise explanations: the birth certificate that gave his name simply as Plantard and also the profession of his father as a 'valet de *chambre*' was explained as the substitution of falsified information to deceive the Gestapo, which was common during the war. When Lincoln and his friends went to the Mairie to confront officials with this explanation, they readily agreed with Plantard.

Lincoln – and I in turn – concluded that Plantard really was Plantard de Saint-Clair, and that there is every probability that the story of the Priory of Sion is true, from its inception in 1090 to Jean Cocteau and Plantard. (In *The Shadow of the Templars*, Lincoln filmed inside the church of Nôtre Dame de France, near Leicester Square in London, which has a mural of the crucifixion by Cocteau, pointing out the irrelevant rose at the foot of the cross – symbol of the Templars – and other evidence that Cocteau was indeed a member of the Priory of Sion.)

Lincoln himself writes an introduction to one of the oddest, but most interesting, books about Rennes-le-Château, *Genisis*, by David Wood, who had made another curious discovery in the area: five churches (including Rennes-le-Château) fell on an exact circle. Wood found that these were connected by a pentacle geometry. Lincoln writes (in *Key to the Sacred Pattern*): 'It was now clear that my discovery of the Pentacle of Mountains was but the first glimpse of something much more complex. Here was proof that there had been a conscious and highly skilled geometric plan . . .' Oddly enough, Wood ignored the pentacle of mountains discovered by Lincoln.

Wood's book – and its sequel  $Geneset^{24}$  – are certainly impressive and ingenious, but his solution of the 'mystery' has more in common with Zechariah Sitchin than with Lincoln's painfully precise investigations. He finds a number code that points to the gods of ancient Egypt, and in a 'fairy story' printed as an epilogue to *Genisis* outlines his conclusions: 200,000 years ago, a super-race from the Sirius system came to our solar system in three huge space ships and colonised Mars. This super-race was called – the Elohim. Since water was scarce on Mars, they used earth as their 'farm', although its gravity was too high for their comfort. They created humanoid beings called Set, Osiris, Isis and Nephtys and an undersized 'runt' called Horus, and also a less intelligent type of creature called 'Watchers'. The base they made on earth was an island called Atlantis. They also created two subordinate (and even less intelligent) species called the Cains and the Seths, and cloned animals for their food. The supervisors – Osiris, Isis, etc. – were naturally regarded by these subordinates as gods.

Against the specific instructions of the Elohim, Isis created more of these subordinate creatures to reduce the workload of the Seths and Cains, and the experiment soon got out of hand. The Nephilim, who had been chosen to do the work of impregnating the female 'apes', found that they so enjoyed it that they began to do it on the sly, producing hideous malformed hybrids. At this point, the Elohim decided to wipe out most of the population of the earth with a comet, which caused havoc and destroyed Atlantis. Finally, with the help of the Egyptian 'gods', the survivors created the beginnings of the civilisation we know today . . .

Understandably, Lincoln wanted nothing to do with this speculative mythology, and decided not to endorse it, yet he had no doubt that some of Wood's geometrical discoveries were valid. Moreover, he was fascinated by Wood's discovery that the English mile, not the kilometre (as one would expect), had been used as the unit of measurement by whoever originally designed the gigantic pentagram connecting the French churches. When he checked this against his own geometry, he discovered that Wood seemed to be correct.

In 1991, Lincoln had been contacted by a Danish television producer who had been born on the island of Bornholm. Erling Haagensen had become fascinated by Bornholm's fifteen churches, which dated from the thirteenth century (the time of the Knights Templar); they often seemed to be associated with ancient megaliths – in fact, some megaliths were actually built into the church walls. Lincoln had been toying with the idea that perhaps some of the Rennes-le-Château pattern had been laid out in megalithic times, and when Haagensen told him that the geometry he had identified on Bornholm was pentacular, Lincoln became convinced that they were each 'uncovering a different portion of the same mystery'.

Moreover, Haagensen had found the English mile present in the Bornholm geometry. For example, if Haagensen's geometry was correct, the distance between two of the churches, Ibsker and Povlsker, should be exactly 7 miles. And it was.

Why the mile? In a chapter called 'The Measure', Lincoln lays out some curious but highly convincing facts. The French metre, which came into use in 1791, was one-10,000,000th of the distance from the North Pole to the equator. Lincoln shows that an old English measure called the rod, pole or perch (which is one-320th of a mile) is also, in a more primitive version which Lincoln calls the Cromlech Pole (198.41874 inches) a precise measure of the earth's surface: 1 Cromlech Pole multiplied by itself (i.e., squared) is 1 kilometre (39,370 inches), When this ancient pole (198 inches) is multiplied by 1.618, phi, using the Golden Section, the result is 320, the number of poles in 1 mile. So there is a mathematical connection between the British pole and the kilometre, and between the pole, multiplied by phi, and the mile.

Rand had emphasised again and again that the Golden Section is one of the most important keys to his geometry of sacred sites. He notes: 'I found that one of the Bornhold churches was 16:18 west of the Great Pyramid. This church (at Vestermarie) is supposed to have been built on top of a megalithic monument. During the Yukon Pole it joined Avebury, Stonehenge, London and others at latitude 30N.'

If the blueprint theory is correct, Rennes-le-Château and the pyramids of China were part of a worldwide web of religious sites. It also seems that whoever arranged the specific positioning of the sites was aware of the earlier crust movements that preceded the Hudson Bay Pole. Rand was also intrigued by an underwater site off the most westerly point of Japan. He writes:

In 1987, a scuba-diving instructor named Kihachiro Aratake was exploring the southern waters off the island of Yonaguni when he encountered a sight that left him breathless. Beneath the waters of the island lay a structure that seemed man-made. The ramifications of this discovery, if true, would force us to rewrite Asian prehistory. This is precisely what Professor Masaaki Kimura, a marine seismologist from the University of Ryukyus in Okinawa, believes must be done. He took up the case of the Yonaguni 'pyramid' in 1990 and has been a champion of its authenticity ever since. Joining him, and enthusiastically endorsing his views, are Graham Hancock and Santha Faiia.<sup>25</sup>

On the other side of the fence are those researchers such as John Anthony West and Robert Schoch, who believe that the structure beneath the water is a freak of nature, a natural formation. Professor Kimura counters these arguments by pointing to a 'wall' at the western edge of the monument which contains limestone blocks that aren't indigenous to the island.

Although he continues to believe that this is a natural anomaly, Schoch notes: 'Yonaguni Island contains a number of old tombs whose exact age is uncertain, but that are clearly very old. Curiously, the architecture of those tombs is much like that of the monument.'<sup>26</sup>

Rand's blueprint makes him think that Yonaguni is a significant sacred site because it was located at the all important 10 phi latitude during the Yukon Pole, thus joining, Nanking, Rennes-le-Château and Rosslyn Chapel at a golden section division of the Yukon Pole.

But, as we will see, the 'blueprint' shows that many sites can be aligned not only to the Hudson Bay Pole but also to the much older Yukon Pole. This might suggest a tradition that extends back at least 100,000 years.

Although Rand believes that, since modern humans have been around for more than 100,000 years, the idea of a 100,000-year-old civilisation is a possibility, he thinks it far more possible that the links to the Yukon Pole were established by scientists using geological evidence before the flood, about 12,000 years ago.

In other words, just as Charles Hapgood had used applied geology in the 1950s to determine the position of earlier poles, so also might the Atlantean 'surveyors' have discovered the former latitudes of the Yukon Pole and placed their bases where these intersected with the Hudson Bay Pole (which was 'their' pole immediately before the flood).

Henry Lincoln cites a remarkable book called *Historical* Metrology (1953)<sup>27</sup> by a master engineer named A.E. Berriman, an erudite volume covering ancient Egypt, Babylon, Sumer, China, India, Persia and many other cultures. It begins with the question 'Was the earth measured in remote antiquity?' and sets out to demonstrate that indeed it was. It argues that ancient weights and measures were derived from measuring the earth – which, of course, means in turn that ancient people had already measured the earth.

The book must have struck Berriman's contemporaries as hopelessly eccentric. He says that one measure was a fraction of the earth's circumference, that a measure of land area (the acre) was based on a decimal fraction of the square of the earth's radius, and that certain weights were based on the density of water and of gold. It sounds almost as if Berriman is positing the existence of some ancient civilisation that vanished without a trace, except for these ancient measures.

This, of course, is consistent with Hapgood's comment that history does not necessarily proceed steadily in a forward direction; it might pause, or even backtrack. This might also be the basis of his strange assertion about a science that dates back 100,000 years.
Henry Lincoln had established contact with a Norwegian, Harald Boehlke, who had also made some strange discoveries about Norwegian distances. Norway was pagan until 1,000 years ago. With the coming of Christianity, scattered trading posts disappeared and gave way to larger centres which became cities. Boehlke's researches seemed to establish that these new cities - Oslo, Trondheim, Bergen, Stavangar, Hamar, Tonsberg - were placed in what looked like quite arbitrarily chosen spots, for example, Oslo is in what was simply a backwater, while no one has the slightest idea why Stavangar was chosen as a cathedral town. But distances seem chosen for some mathematical reason: Oslo to Stavangar, 190 miles; Oslo to Bergen, 190 miles; Tonsberg to Stavangar, 170 miles; Tonsberg to Halsnoy, 170 miles; and so on. Moreover, the position of the old monasteries again shows a pentagonal geometry. It looks as if the Church was using some secret geometrical knowledge in creating the new Christian Norway.

Lincoln also identified a 'church measure' of 188 metres, and appealed in a French magazine for further examples of it, as well as of pentagonal geodesics. A mathematics teacher named Patricia Hawkins, who lived in France, was able to find no fewer than 162 'church measures' linking churches, hilltops and the roadside crucifixes called calvaries in the Quimper area of Brittany.

Lincoln begins the last chapter of Key to the Sacred Pattern:

We are confronting a mystery. The structured landscape of Rennes-le-Château and its association with the English mile (as well as the mile's apparent link with the dimensions of the Earth) are easily demonstrated, with a multitude of confirming instances. The measure and the geometry are evident. The patterns are repeatable. The designs are meaningful. All this was created in a remote past, upon which the phenomenon is shedding a new light.<sup>28</sup> He pleads for historians and archaeologists to turn their attention to the evidence.

By 'patterns', Lincoln is not simply talking about the pentacle of mountains or the circle of churches. His own study of the Rennes-le-Château area revealed many patterns that could only have been created by deliberate intent. The 'holy place' of his title is 'the natural pentagon of mountains, and the artificial, structured Temple that was built to enclose it.'

I must admit that I only have to see a map covered with lines drawn all over it to groan and close the book, but Lincoln soon had me convinced. For example, he has a diagram centred on the church at Rennes-le-Château, with lines drawn from it to surrounding villages, churches and castles. Straight lines ran from some distant church or château, straight through the church at Rennes-le-Château and out the other side to another château or church.



One of his most convincing discoveries is of a grid pattern. When lines were drawn connecting various sites, they were found to run parallel to one another - not only from left to right, but up and down. The lines were the same distance apart:



Moreover, the unit measure on this grid is the English mile – the point David Wood had also made about the geometry of the area. (Lincoln prints lists of distances that are in miles: for example, Rennes-le-Château to Bezu, precisely 4 miles; Rennes-le-Château to Soulane, precisely 4 miles.)

He also made a discovery that may throw a new light on Saunière's unexplained fortune. Many of his alignments went through the tower Saunière had built as his library, the Magdala Tower, which was placed as far to the west as Saunière could go – he built it on the edge of a sheer drop.

Furthermore, not long before his death in 1917, Saunière had commissioned another tower, 60 metres high. We do not know where it was to be located, but Lincoln points out that one of the most important alignments of the area is the 'sunrise line', which runs from Arques church, through Blanchefort, to Rennes-le-Château. This line was the one that first got Lincoln looking for English miles. It was *almost* 6 miles long. If it was to be exactly 6 miles long, it would end on the slope below the Magdala Tower, but since it is on a slope below the Tower it would have to be higher than the Tower if the landmarks – Blanchefort and Arques church – were to be seen from its summit. Is this where Saunière meant to build his new tower? If so, it underlines the fact that the whole area has been deliberately laid out with a geometrical logic that reminds one of the streets of New York.

Soon after Saunière had discovered the parchments, he spent a great deal of time rambling around surrounding hillsides, claiming he was collecting stones to built a grotto. Most commentators suspect that he was looking for treasure, but there is now a more likely possibility: that on his trip to Paris he had learned the secret of the geometry of the 'Temple', and he was now familiarising himself with it. Then he built the Magdala Tower, completing the 'sunrise' alignment, going as far west as he could – the slope of the landscape frustrated him. It seems highly probable that, twenty-five years later, he prepared to build a second tower, 60 metres high, which would complete the 'sunrise line'. It sounds as if Saunière's discovery of the parchments led to his being appointed custodian of the 'Temple', with the money that went with that role.

What Lincoln has done, with his thirty-year investigation of Rennes-le-Château, is to demonstrate the existence of some ancient science of earth measurement. Since medieval times, this science seems to have been in the custody of the Church (and we must naturally suspect the involvement of the Templars), but Lincoln is inclined to believe that it may be far older – dating back to the age of the megaliths. This immediately reminds us of Alexander Thom and his 'Stone Age Einsteins', while Rand's evidence suggests that we may be looking at dates thousands of years before Stonehenge or Carnac.

Berriman seems to be making the same point in *Historical* Metrology. His argument that prehistoric measurement was geodetic in origin – that is, was derived from the size of the earth – is powerfully expanded at the very beginning of Chapter 1.

He points out that although the Greeks did not know the size of the earth, the earth's circumference happens to be precisely 216,000 Greek stade (the Greek stade is 600 Greek feet, and the Greek foot is 1.15 times as long as the British foot).

If we want to find out how many Greek stades there are to one degree of the earth's circumference, we divide 216,000 stade by the 360 degrees in a circle, and the answer, significantly, turns out to be 600 – the same as the number of feet in a stade.

If we then divide by 60 - to get the number of stade in 1 minute of the circumference – we get 10 stade. Change this to Greek feet – 6,000 - and divide again by 60, to find the number of Greek feet in 1 second, and we see that it is precisely 100.

This simply cannot be chance. Distances do not normally work out in neat round figures. It is obvious that (a) the Greeks took their stade from someone else, and (b) that someone else knew the exact size of the earth. Berriman is full of these puzzling facts – for example, the area of the great bath of Mohenjo Daro, in the Indus Valley, is 100 square yards.

Here is another curiosity: the Romans had a land measure called a jugerum, which is five-eighths of an English acre (as it lo - the French metre is five-eighths of an English mile) and exactly 100 square English 'poles'. Again, we are faced with the idea that ancient measures are not dependent on the whim of some ancient king's land surveyor, but on a tradition stretching back into the dim past, and based on an exact knowledge of the size of the earth.

Lincoln has an amusing but fascinating speculation about this 'English connection'. Early in his investigation into Rennes-le-Château, he went to the Bibliothèque Nationale with Gérard de Sède, who suggested he should request a book called *Le Vraie Langue Celtique* (*The True Celtic Tongue*)<sup>27</sup> by the Abbé Henri Boudet, priest of nearby Rennes-le-Bains and a close friend of Saunière. In fact, there is strong evidence that Boudet was Saunière's paymaster. Plantard's grandfather visited Boudet in 1892, and Boudet not only passed on more than 3.5 million gold francs to Saunière (or rather, to Saunière's housekeeper, Marie Denardaud), but more than 7.5 million gold francs to Bishop Billard, the man who appointed Saunière and who was obviously in on the secret. Since a gold franc was worth thirty-five modern francs and there are about nine francs to the pound sterling, Saunière received more than the equivalent of  $\pounds$ .13 million (over \$20 million) and his bishop more than twice that amount.

Lincoln was able to obtain Boudet's book, and found it baffling as well as funny. Boudet seemed to think that the original language of mankind before the Tower of Babel was English – or rather, Celtic. This part of Boudet's book Lincoln describes as 'linguistic tomfoolery', and since Boudet was known to be an intelligent man Lincoln suspects he had his tongue in his cheek. But the volume developed into something far more interesting as he went on to discuss the complex megalithic structures of the area. The subtitle of the book is *The Cromlech of Reines-les-Bains* – a cromlech is a megalith made up of a large flat stone resting on two upright stones, rather like a huge dining table.

It looks as if Boudet's job was simply to hint at the mystery of the whole area, and imply that it dated back to megalithic times, but Lincoln is also inclined to suspect that his intention was also to tell his reader that one major key to the secret of the area lies in English – perhaps in English measures, such as the English mile. Was Boudet hinting that the original measures of mankind are English – such as the mile?

In summary, the Rennes-le-Château area certainly qualifies as one of Rand's sacred sites. It differs from all the others in being centred on a natural pentacle. Lincoln is certain that it has been sacred for at least 1,000 years, for the 'temple' – consisting of churches, castles and villages – must have been designed at least 1,000 years ago. (Rand, of course, believes it was recognised as a sacred site during the Hudson Bay Pole.)

That raises an obvious question. The pentacular structure of the mountains of the area can only be seen from the air or on a good map, but we know that there were no good maps 1,000 years ago, except portolans, which covered the sea. Land maps were crude in the extreme. We have also seen Hapgood's evidence that there were maps – even of Antarctica before the ice – that dated from thousands of years before Christianity.

## WHAT THE TEMPLARS FOUND

I N MAY 1996, I was in Edinburgh with my wife; we had been invited to lunch by Graham Hancock's uncle, Jim Macaulay. In the bar of his golf club, he said, 'I'd like to take you to a special place this afternoon.'

'What is it?'

'It's called Rosslyn Chapel. It was built by a Templar in the mid-fifteenth century.' He reminded me that this date was more than a century after the Templars had been arrested by Philip the Fair. 'The French Templars were arrested in 1307. Many escaped to Scotland.'

My wife Joy is the historian in our family, and she asked Jim what was special about the place.

'Well, there's a sculpture of a corncob – about half a century before Columbus discovered America.'

By the time we arrived at the chapel we were expecting something quite unusual. We were not disappointed. To begin with, the style of Rosslyn was impressively Gothic. The ticket office was also a bookshop, and I bought a couple of pamphlets about Rosslyn, including Robert Brydon's *The*  Guilds, the Masons and the Rosy Cross.<sup>1</sup> I noticed that they also had for sale a book called The Hiram Key, by Christopher Knight and Robert Lomas. I had heard about it already – in fact, had been warned about it. My own book From Atlantis to the Sphinx was due to be published that weekend, but Keeper of Genesis by Robert Bauval and Graham Hancock had already appeared, and I had been told that The Hiram Key, on a related theme, was due out about the same time. Literary editors of newspapers might decide to review all three in the same article, and so cut down the amount of space available to each, so I considered The Hiram Key as a potential rival. But that didn't prevent me from buying a copy for Joy to read on the train.

Rosslyn turned out to be a very strange place, and Jim Macaulay was an excellent guide. This Christian chapel seemed to be half pagan. To begin with, its decoration seemed to be devoted to various kinds of vegetation, a riot of carved flowers and fruits, and, as Jim pointed out, the pagan figure known as the Green Man seemed to be everywhere. In mythology he represents the rebirth of vegetation every spring, and pagan festivals revolved around him. What was he doing in a Christian church?

In my book *Mysteries*,<sup>2</sup> written twenty years earlier, I had discussed the ancient religion of the moon goddess Diana, which had been driven out by Christianity yet had refused to die. An eccentric scholar named Margaret Murray had even suggested that witchcraft was really a religion based on this ancient worship of Diana, and that witch trials in which the Devil is described as having presided over a Witches' Sabbat were really pagan fertility rituals, presided over by a high priest dressed as the god Pan, with a goat's feet and horns.

I found myself wondering if William St Clair (or Sinclair, as it was spelled later), the man who had built Rosslyn, was as pious a Christian as he was supposed to be. There was obviously some mystery attached to the place. There could be no possible doubt about the representation of sweetcorn, or of the plant called aloes cactus, also a native of America, which looks rather like a lily and has a bitter flavour.

We left Rosslyn after a couple of hours, feeling oddly disturbed; there was definitely something peculiar about the place. Jim dropped us off at the train back to Glasgow, where I was lecturing that evening. On the journey, I began to read a book that Jim had lent me called Time Stands Still, by Keith Critchlow,<sup>3</sup> while Joy read The Hiram Key. I could see immediately why Jim had lent me the book. In From Atlantis to the Sphinx, I speculated about a civilisation that predated the 'Atlantis catastrophe', and at the beginning of Time Stands Still Critchlow speaks about Alexander Thom's investigations into ancient megaliths then goes on to talk about certain Babylonian clay tablets that had been consigned to a dusty shelf in the Plimpton Library in New York. Labelled 'Commercial Tablets', they had recently proved to contain some extremely interesting numbers: pairs of Pythagorean triplets, that is, numbers referring to Pythagorean triangles.

The simplest Pythagorean triangle, where the square on the hypotenuse equals the sum of the square on the other two sides, has sides of 3, 4 and 5 units. When squared, these numbers turn into 9, 16 and 25 – and, of course, 9 plus 16 equals 25. On these Babylonian tablets, only two of the three numbers were given. But these were enormous numbers, such as 12,709, 13,500 and 18,541. How did the Babylonians – or the Sumerians, who probably originated the numbers – manage to square numbers such as 18,541? Their number system was particularly crude, as complicated as Roman numerals. Critchlow concludes that 'actual numbers conveyed some sort of immediate perception of the general relationships existing between these numbers'.<sup>4</sup>

Some people – known as calculating prodigies – have this odd ability to do enormous sums in their heads. A five-yearold child named Benjamin Blyth, out walking with his father one morning, asked him what time it was and his father told him, 'Ten minutes to eight.' A hundred yards later, Benjamin said, 'In that case I have been alive . . .' and named the number of seconds, about 158 million. Back at home, his father did the calculation on paper, and said, 'No, you were wrong by 172,800 seconds.' 'No I wasn't,' said the child, 'you've forgotten two leap years.'<sup>5</sup>

Many of these calculating prodigies are very young, and their powers disappear as they grow up (Benjamin Blyth became a perfectly normal – that is, non-prodigious – adult). We cannot imagine such odd powers, but they obviously come naturally. Is it possible that our Sumerian – or even remoter – ancestors could somehow see these immense numbers in their heads as if they were in front of their noses? The psychiatrist Oliver Sacks mentions two mentally subnormal calculating twins in a New York psychiatric hospital, who saw a box of matches fall off a table, *and had counted them before they hit the floor*. Could the ancient people who created the Nineveh constant have been like that?

The Hiram Key is equally fascinating, and nothing if not controversial. It reinforced the suspicion in my mind that William St Clair may have been the guardian of some curious – and non-Christian – mystery.

Robert Lomas and Christopher Knight are both Freemasons, and I knew little about Freemasonry. I knew that Masons are believed to have started in the guilds of the Middle Ages, such as the stonemasons who built Chartres. With so much cathedral building going on, there was plenty of work for everybody, and stonemasons travelled from place to place, having a secret handshake by which they recognised one another.

Masonry began to reach the general consciousness in the mid-seventeenth century, when it seems to have been involved with the strange affair of the Rosicrucians. This began in 1614 with the publication of a pamphlet called *Fama Fraternitas* (or 'Fraternal Declaration') of the Meritorious Order of the Rosy Cross. This purported to describe the life of a fifteenth-century mystic-magician called Christian Rosenkreuz, who lived to be 106 and whose body was preserved – undecayed – in a mysterious tomb for the next 120 years. The pamphlet went on to invite all interested parties to join the Brotherhood, and told them that they only had to make their interest known (by word of mouth or in writing) and they would be 'contacted'. Hundreds of people published their willingness to join, but, as far as is known, no one ever received a reply.

The Fama was followed by two more 'Rosicrucian' works, the Confessio (1615), and a larger work called The Chemical Wedding (1616), which both increased the Rosicrucian fever. The author is believed to have been a Protestant theologian named Johann Valentin Andrae, who is most certainly the author of The Chemical Wedding although he denied writing the other two. He seems to have started as an idealistic young man who hoped to launch a new spiritual movement, since – like so many other people at that period – he felt that it was time for a new beginning.

It seems that in Scotland and in England an organisation that called itself the Freemasons came into being around 1640. The Catholic Church came to detest it, but in the early days - particularly in Scotland - there seemed to have been as many Catholics as Protestants in the organisation. Freemasonry was basically about the brotherhood of man. In War and Peace the hero, Peter Bezukhov, feels spiritually and emotionally drained, until he meets a Freemason who renews his faith in life. The Mason tells him: 'No one can attain to truth by himself. Only by laying stone on stone, with the cooperation of all, by the millions of generations from our forefather Adam to our own times, is that temple reared which will be a worthy dwelling place of the Great God.' He goes on to explain that the chief object of the order is the 'handing down of a great mystery, which has come down from the remotest ages'. Peter becomes a Mason by going through incredibly strange and complicated rituals that involve a symbolic death and rebirth, and he ends up feeling completely refreshed, 'as if he had come back from a long journey'. Mozart, of course, underwent the same rituals, and put them into *The Magic Flute*.

The implication of all this is that Freemasonry was a secret society whose purpose was to produce in its members the sense of a great religious conversion. It can be seen that it involves a certain paradox. Andrae wrote the Rosicrucian pamphlets as a kind of 'hoax' (as he himself later put it), yet he also intended to cause a spiritual revolution. Nietzsche said, 'The great man is the play actor of his own ideals.' Andrae hoped to create greatness by creating high ideals. Nevertheless, a cynic might say that Freemasonry was the unintended outcome of a hoax.

Knight and Lomas had a far more interesting and exciting view of Freemasonry. Modern Freemasons are inclined to believe that the curious ceremony of initiation – with a noose round the neck, a slipper on one foot and the other trouser-leg rolled up to the knee – and the incomprehensible questions and answers are pure invention. As Lomas and Knight studied the ceremonies involved in the thirty-three degrees of Masonry, they increasingly began to feel that its roots lie in the remote past – and not merely two or three centuries ago, but a thousand years or more. As their research project progressed, they quickly concluded that Freemasonry can trace its origins at least to the Knights Templar, and that the most interesting mystery is precisely what those original nine knights discovered below the Temple in Jerusalem.

Although the Templars were on the surface an organisation created by a few Crusaders in the hope of achieving power and influence, behind them lies a strong sense of particular knowledge, of possession of some secret tradition. Did Philip the Fair really destroy them simply because he wanted their wealth? Or did this motive happen to fit in with some other motive shared by the Church?

Again, if the Church persecuted the Templars simply because Philip persuaded Pope Clement V to help him seize their wealth, why did its hostility persist for so long? After all, Philip had been regarded as an enemy of the Church (which excommunicated him) and that feeling must have been strengthened by his later demand that its centre of power should be moved from Rome to Avignon. The Templars, in fact, had been servants of the Pope. After Philip's death, you might expect a back-swing of sympathy for them, so why did the Church genuinely seem to detest them and to want to stamp them out like plague rats?

Lomas and Knight set out to try and uncover the origin of Freemasonry and began by rejecting the stonemason theory, on the grounds that there were no stonemasons' guilds in England. They mention the interesting fact that Solomon's Temple was not, as most of us naturally assume, some huge building covering many acres, but smaller than Solomon's harem, about the size of an ordinary church, say the size of Rosslyn Chapel. Turning their attention to the Templars, they conclude – as we did in the last chapter – that Hugh de Payens and his knights spent years excavating beneath the remains of the Temple, searching for something specific, something whose presence they suspected in advance.

For what? Lomas and Knight believe the knights found a treasury of ancient scrolls that had been deposited there before the destruction of the Temple by the Romans in AD 70. The scrolls were the scriptures and secret rituals of a Jewish religious community called the Essenes. When the Jewish revolt against the Romans broke out in AD 66, their books were hidden away in the Temple and in caves by the Dead Sea. The latter were discovered by an Arab shepherd in 1947, who took them home with him, and fortunately decided against using them as fire-lighters. They became famous worldwide as the Dead Sea Scrolls.

Lomas and Knight believe that the scrolls hidden in the Temple were even more important. Lomas speculates: 'They knew that they had found something of immense significance that was probably very holy, so they decided to get them translated . . . The man with the solution was Geoffrey de St Omer, the second in charge to Huges de Payen . . .' Geoffrey took some of the scrolls back to an old priest called Lambert, now known as Lambert of St Omer. 'Today, one of the most famous of all Lambert of St Omer's works is his hasty copy of a drawing that depicts the Heavenly Jerusalem.'

This drawing, made around 1120, shows the basic symbols of Freemasonry five centuries before Freemasonry is supposed to have been founded. Moreover, the symbolism also leaves Lomas and Knight in no doubt that the drawing originated in the Temple, and that it was one of the things found by the Templars.

The notion of a Heavenly Jerusalem (or New Jerusalem), they point out, was found in the Dead Sea Scrolls, based on Ezekiel's vision. They conclude: 'With the discovery of the Heavenly Jerusalem Scroll . . . we were now certain that the Templars did find the secrets of their Order inscribed upon the scrolls buried by the Nasoreans (or Essenes of Qumran . . .)'

Unlike Graham Hancock, Lomas and Knight do not suggest that the scrolls contain the secret of Gothic architecture, but they do argue that the tremendous explosion of cathedral building all over Europe, and particularly in France (80 cathedrals and 500 abbeys), was the direct result of that vision of the Heavenly Jerusalem the Templars brought back with them from the remains of Solomon's Temple.

Lomas and Knight researched Palestine in the time of Jesus, and their conclusions make it clear why the Templars were later persecuted as heretics. Jesus was a member of the sect known as the Essenes, whose 'lost scriptures' we know as the Dead Sea Scrolls. The original Essenes were orthodox Jews who disagreed with the teachings of the priests in control of the Temple. In protest they withdrew to Qumran where they lived strictly ascetic lives. Their leader was Jesus's younger brother James, also known as the 'Teacher of Righteousness.' Both Jesus and his cousin John the Baptist were regarded by the Essenes as messiahs who were expected to lead the people in revolt against the Romans and establish the Kingdom of God. After the death of John the Baptist, Jesus became more radical, and spent the period of his year of ministry gathering followers. Convinced that the time for action had finally come, and that God would support the revolt, Jesus rode into Jerusalem on an ass, fulfilling the prophecy of Zachariah that the king would arrive on a donkey. He caused a riot in the Temple by attacking the money-lenders, then withdrew to the nearby village of Bethany to await the revolt that he believed would soon follow.

But there was to be no uprising, at least not yet. The Romans arrested Jesus and his brother James. Lomas and Knight believe that James was actually the character known as Barabbas (which is not a proper name, but a title meaning 'son of the father'). James was released; Jesus was crucified.

Afterwards, when the body of Jesus disappeared from his tomb, it gave rise to the story that Jesus had risen from the dead. The Essenes believed that this was a sign of the fulfilment of Jesus's mission as the Messiah. So Christianity was born.

The new religion was further transformed with the coming of Paul who, around AD 60, had a vision on the road to Damascus, and as a result became the chief exponent of a new kind of Christianity. It is important to note, Lomas and Knight point out, that this Damascus would not have been the Damascus in Syria, where Paul would have had no authority, but rather Qumran, which was also known as Damascus.

James and his followers must have been incredulous when their chief persecutor arrived at Qumran, declared himself a Christian, and began asking questions about James's brother Jesus. But their relief would later turn to rage when they heard the kind of 'Christianity' Paul was preaching – that Jesus had died on the cross as a scapegoat for the sins of mankind, and that anyone could become free of original sin by accepting Jesus as the Son of God. The Qumran Christians began to refer to Paul as 'the spouter of lies'.

By a historical accident, it was Paul's version of Christianity that survived. The reason for the triumph of Christianity was entirely political. In AD 66 there was another Jewish revolt, prompted partly by the murder of James, who was thrown from the top of the Temple by the priests. It was at that point, Lomas and Knight believe, that the Qumranians decided to hide their scriptures until peace was restored. The less important ones were hidden in the Dead Sea caves. The more important ones were hidden in the Temple, where the Templars would find them eleven centuries later.

The revolt failed. The Roman general Vespasian stamped it out with incredible brutality, also destroying most of the 'Christians'. But by that time, Paul was abroad, preaching his own version of Christianity to the gentiles. And this, ironically, was the version that went on to conquer the world.

By AD 300 the Roman empire was falling to pieces, overstretched by its conquests and its need for huge armies. The emperor Constantine had an inspiration. About one in ten of his subjects were Christians. If he made Christianity the religion of the Roman empire, he would have a supporter in every town and village, and a fellow emperor in every city large enough to have a bishop. (Constantine himself never became a Christian – he remained a worshipper of the sun god Sol Invictus.)

His solution worked, and Christianity held together the Roman empire for another two centuries. But by now the Christian Church had taken over the reins of power. Lomas and Knight quote Pope Leo X, a contemporary of Henry VIII, as saying: 'It has served us well, this myth of Christ'.

And now we can see the possible religious reasons why the Church was so anxious to destroy the Templars. They were the direct descendants of the Jerusalem Church of Qumran. They knew the truth about the original Christianity of the Essenes, how this had been hijacked by St Paul, and how this new version of Christianity had become the religion of the Roman Empire.

It is, perhaps, this horrible secret that was part of the deathbed confession that Beranger Saunière passed onto his priest. If so, then it is not surprising that the priest was so deeply shocked by what he heard.

Rand believes that the sensational find beneath the Temple had little to do with Jesus. He thinks that King Philip and his puppet, Pope Clement V, tried to destroy the Templars for strictly secular reasons. The King was jealous of their power and deeply in debt to the order. He used the charge of heresy as a ploy to cancel his debts and seize the Templar gold. He was not one to worry over theological issues but rather a passionate egoist who only wanted to fan the flames of his own glory. Religion was simply a weapon he wielded like a club to strike down those who did not bow before him.

Rand believes the Templars discovered ancient maps beneath Solomon's Temple which they used to position their important bases at locations that mirror the geography of the Yukon Pole. It seems that Rennes-le-Château is not the only site associated with the Templars and the pole of nearly 100,000 years ago. Rand explains that it wasn't until 1127, after the original members of the order had returned to France, that Hugh de Payens began his search for new recruits for a new order. In January 1128, he acquired official recognition for the Templar Order from the Church and he became the first Grand Master. That same year de Payens visited Henry I of England, and was given a royal welcome. The following year, 1129, the first Templar site in England was founded in London on the site of what is now Holborn Underground station.<sup>6</sup>

When Rand compared London's co-ordinates to the Yukon Pole he discovered that it was within half a degree of 30 degrees north during the Yukon Pole. This is, of course, the latitude of the Great Pyramid today. And London wasn't the only British sacred site associated with the Templars to share this latitude. Among them were Glastonbury, Stonehenge, Bath, Avebury, Old Sarum and Tintagel.<sup>7</sup>

Tintagel is, of course, associated with King Arthur, his Knights of the Round Table and the quest for the Holy Grail. Rand noted that it is 36 degrees west of the Great Pyramid, one tenth of the distance around the globe. During the Yukon Pole, Tintagel was located at 29 degrees, 59 minutes north, precisely the latitude of the Great Pyramid today.

Moving east from Tintagel we encounter Glastonbury. John Michell writes: 'Glastonbury has been described as Britain's only true national shrine, the omphalos or Temple of Britain and the English Jerusalem.'<sup>8</sup> Like Tintagel, Glastonbury was located at 30 degrees north during the Yukon Pole.

Avebury and Stonehenge are so close to each other that for the purpose of the blueprint they, along with Old Sarum, constitute a single cluster of sacred sites at 30 degrees north during the Yukon Pole. Avebury, like Tintagel, was located at 29 degrees, 59 minutes north, suggesting an ancient link between the two sites. Nigel Pennick notes: 'Several researchers, including Keith Critchlow and John Michell, have drawn attention to another curious coincidence at Stonehenge. According to their calculations, the underlying geometry and dimensions of the henge have an exact parallel in St Mary's Chapel at Glastonbury, which is the reputed site of the earliest Christian chapel.'<sup>9</sup>

Between 1199 and 1254 the Templars had their English headquarters at Baldock, now in Hertfordshire.<sup>10</sup> When Rand compared this site to other sacred places he noted that its relationship to the Yukon Pole was precisely the same as a particular Asian site. Once again, as with the case of Rennes-le-Château and Nanking covered in the last chapter, there was a geodetic connection between a European sacred site and an Asian site, and in this case between the ancient city of Pyongyang in North Korea and the Templar's English headquarters at Baldock.<sup>11</sup>

Korea has many ancient monuments that are falling into ruin.<sup>12</sup> Pyongyang, the capital of North Korea, is now a busy industrial city but at one time contained pyramids. Korean history is divided into three periods or kingdoms. The earliest was associated with the gods and was called Koguryo. Sarah Milledge Nelson writes of this period:

At least two social classes existed in Koguryo from the beginning; a noble class that lived well and an underclass which may have been made up of conquered peoples. The upper class were 'fond of constructing palatial build-ings'<sup>13</sup> lived luxuriously with clothes of embroidered silk and gold and silver ornaments, and were buried in large lavish tombs. Huge Koguryo palaces and tombs have been unearthed in both China and Korea.<sup>14</sup>

The kingdom known as Choson in Pyongyang dates to 2,333 BC, a time very close to the building of the Great Pyramid of Egypt. Korean legend tells how Prince Hwanung descended upon Mount Taebaeksan with 3,000 servants, bringing the gifts of civilisation and building a great city.<sup>15</sup>

Pyongyang's co-ordinates are 39 degrees north, 125 degrees, 47 minutes east. During the Hudson Bay Pole, Pyongyang was located at 12 degrees north (along with Babylon in the Middle East and Nikko in Japan). During the Greenland Sea Pole the city was located at 30 degrees north along with the Xi'an pyramids. And finally, and most remarkably, Pyongyang was also at 30 degrees north during the Yukon Pole. Pyongyang's latitudes through time went from 30 degrees north to 30 degrees north to 12 degrees north. This made the North Korean capital what Rand calls a 'geological marker', of which there are only a few others in the world: Aguni, Byblos, Cuzco, Jericho, Nazca, Pyongyang and Xi'an. These cities were all built at the intersection of sacred latitudes. It seems that ancient surveyors of Europe, Asia and South America used their knowledge of the earth's geological past and their ability to calculate vast distances with extreme accuracy to position geological markers that in time became sacred sites.

Rand found other Templar sites that seemed to demonstrate knowledge of the former position of the poles. La Rochelle, the main port for the Templars in France – the place where the famous fleet was said to have disappeared – and Montségur were both located on the Tropic of Cancer during the Yukon Pole. The Templars operated out of Rhodes which had been at 10 degrees north during the Yukon Pole while Jerusalem had been 5 degrees north. The more he studied their past, the more he became convinced that the Templars had obtained maps of the world of nearly 100,000 years ago from beneath King Solomon's Temple.

But the most startling site turned out to be a tiny chapel in Scotland south of Edinburgh: Rosslyn.

William St Clair built Rosslyn two centuries before the first Templars are recorded in England. How do we know that St Clair was a Templar? Lomas and Knight uncovered much evidence at Rosslyn, which they describe in their books *The Hiram Key* and *The Second Messiah*.<sup>16</sup> One of the most convincing pieces of evidence is a carving they found on the wall outside Rosslyn.

It depicts a freemason ceremony, with the candidate blindfolded and with a noose round his neck. The man who holds the rope is a Templar, with the cross on his tunic, leaving no doubt that St Clair was a Templar, and that the Templars were also Freemasons. In fact, Lomas and Knight believe that the building of Rosslyn marks the first appearance of Freemasonry in the UK.

Lomas and Knight began to look into the history of the St Clairs of Rosslyn. It seemed that William de St Clair was a Norman who came over at around the same time as William the Conqueror in 1066. He was known as William the Seemly. His son Henri went off on the First Crusade in 1095, and fought alongside Hugh de Payens, marching into Jerusalem with him, while Hugh married Henri's niece, Catherine St Clair. The connection of the St Clairs with the Templars was very close indeed.



An outline of the carving at Rosslyn showing a Knight Templar initiating a candidate into Freemasonry.

Why did the St Clairs call their home Rosslyn? A little research revealed that they didn't. The chapel, like the castle, was then called Roslin (as the village is today). In the 1950s the name had been changed to Rosslyn to pull in the tourists because it sounded more 'olde worlde'. Village names usually have meanings. Lomas and Knight checked a Scottish Gaelic dictionary and found that 'Ros' meant knowledge, and 'linn' meant generation. They consulted modern Gaelic speakers and learned that a better translation would be 'ancient knowledge passed down the generations', which sounded exactly what they were hoping for – the place had been specifically named by the Gaelic-speaking Henri St Clair to hint at the Templars' secret.

The dates did not fit, though. Henri had returned from the First Crusade about 1100, eighteen years before Hugh de Payens and his knights moved into the Temple and began their search.

Yet surely the name Roslin, with its implication of ancient knowledge, could not be coincidence? The two authors had already wondered precisely why the nine knights went to Jerusalem. Were they merely seeking treasure? Or did they already have an idea of what they were looking for? The name Roslin suggested that the answer was yes. Studying the chapel more closely, the authors found something even more exciting. One of the pillars had a tableau that showed a figure - presumably a knight - holding up a cloth in both hands. On the cloth there was a bearded face. The head of the figure holding the cloth had been hacked off, presumably to disguise his identity. Nearby was a frieze showing the crucifixion, yet it did not seem to be Jesus's crucifixion. To begin with, the people shown were in medieval garb, and some were hooded - members of the Inquisition. Another frieze showed Templars with an executioner next to them.

The face on the cloth, the authors felt, bore a resemblance to that of Jacques Molay, the Grand Master of the Templars. Molay had not been tortured in the torture chamber of the Inquisition, but in the Paris headquarters of the Templars. The rack and suspension chains would not have been available. Lomas and Knight argue that Molay was, in fact, tortured by being crucified.

The inquisitor William Imbert, a devout Catholic, would have been horrified to learn that the Templars denied that Christ was the son of God. And he would have felt that the Templars' use of a ceremony of resurrection in their rituals was simply blasphemous. It would have been highly appropriate to torture Molay by nailing him to a door. Lomas and Knight believe that Rosslyn provides the evidence that this is what happened.

After Molay had confessed to whatever the Inquisitors had accused him of, he was taken down and wrapped in a piece of cloth. He was laid on his bed in this 'shroud', his body streaming with perspiration and blood containing a high lactic acid content. The authors suggest that the blood and perspiration 'fixed' Molay's image on the cloth, in a process similar to that which creates the image of flowers pressed between the pages of a book. (In *The Second Messiah*, they include an appendix by an expert on photography, Dr Alan Mills, on the chemistry of this process.) The piece of cloth, they believe, is now known as the Holy Shroud of Turin, the shroud that is supposed to contain the image of Jesus.

What evidence is there that the figure on the Shroud of Turin is Jacques Molay? To begin with, there is the interesting fact that in 1988 carbon-14 dating revealed that the fabric of the shroud was woven between AD 1260 and 1390, which conclusively rules out the possibility that the shroud was used to wrap the body of Jesus. But these dates do cover the arrest and torture of Jacques Molay.

There is an even more powerful piece of circumstantial evidence. The shroud belonged to the family of Geoffrey de Charney, who was roasted to death with Jacques Molay in 1314. In 1356, England's Black Prince routed France's John II, son of Louis X, at Poitiers. And another Geoffrey de Charney, probably the grandson of Geoffrey's brother Jean, died beside his king. Later, when Geoffrey's widow Jeanne de Vergy was searching through her husband's effects, she found a piece of cloth, about 14 feet long, with the brown image of a man on it – a man with a bearded face. Both his front and his back were visible, and bloodstains indicated that he had been crucified with nails through the wrists.

The Romans carried out most crucifixions with nails through the wrists, for the palm is not strong enough to support the weight of a body and tends to tear open via the fingers. Jesus must have been crucified in this way.

Not unnaturally, Jeanne was inclined to believe she was looking at an image of Jesus, and since she had been left penniless by her husband's death she decided to put the 'Holy Shroud' on display in the church at Lirey, built by her husband. It drew an unending stream of pilgrims and – presumably – solved Jeanne's financial problems. Henry of Poitiers, the Bishop of Troyes, declared it to be a fake that had been 'made by human hands', and tried to seize it. He was unsuccessful, but in 1532 the shroud was almost destroyed in a fire, and molten silver burned a number of holes into it. Luckily, they missed the central image, and when the cloth had been repaired by nuns it looked as good as new. It was moved to Turin Cathedral in 1578.

More than five centuries later, on 25 May 1898, it was again put on public display, and a photographer named Sendono Pia was commissioned to photograph it. And when he looked at the negative, he was amazed to see that he was now looking at a real face, which could only mean that the brown image itself must have been a negative that had now become positive.

Clearly, the Bishop of Troyes was wrong; this was not a forgery, for it had not been painted. The 'miraculous' reversal of a negative left most pious Catholics in no doubt that this was an image of Christ himself. A majority of believers still hold this view.

Lynn Picknett and Clive Prince have even developed a highly original theory that the image in the shroud *is* a photographic negative, and that the photographer was Leonardo da Vinci himself, who filmed his own image on the shroud by a process he had invented.<sup>17</sup> The dates, of course, are all wrong, since Leonardo was not born until 1452, almost a century after the shroud had first been exhibited, but they argue that Leonardo swapped his self-portrait for the original shroud.

Alan Mills, the photographic expert, believes that immense physical stress caused the release of oxygen-free radicals in Molay, arguing that these 'photographed' the image on the shroud, which then developed during the fifty years the cloth was stored. Lomas and Knight theorise that after the torture of Jacques Molay and Geoffrey de Charney, the two men were sent back to Charney's family to be nursed back to health, but it seems equally possible that the shroud was simply taken back to Charney's home by relatives who came to visit him – and Molay – during their next seven years in prison. Lomas and Knight argue that, as the shroud became a famous relic, the Bishop of Troyes did his best to suppress it, afraid that enough people knew it to be an image of the murdered Jacques Molay to create the danger of a cult of 'the second messiah', which might cause serious embarrassment to the Church. So the Bishop of Troyes announced that it was a forgery, and that the forger had been caught and the shroud destroyed. In fact, the shroud was hidden and put on exhibition again in 1389, when the fuss had died down.

The Rosslyn image of the headless man holding a cloth that contains a representation of a bearded head certainly supports the theory that the shroud contained an image of Jacques Molay. Lomas and Knight found an extremely interesting piece of evidence in the twenty-seventh degree of Freemasonry, a ritual concerning the false condemnation of the Templars and their denial of the cross. The nineteenthcentury occultist A. E. Waite had written a book about the Templars, but expressed distaste at this ritual, on the grounds that the cross used in it – a cross of Lorraine – had two sets of initials on it, IN and IBM. Waite had been told that these stood for Jesus of Nazareth and Jacques Burgundus Molay. So the Freemason tradition appears to suggest that Molay was crucified. That there was some kind of cult of the Master of the Templars is evidenced by an event that happened in 1793, during the French Revolution; as Louis XIV was about to be guillotined, a member of the crowd shouted, 'Jacques Molay is avenged!'

One major mystery of Freemasonry still intrigued Lomas and Knight: why did the murder of Hiram Abif, the architect of Solomon's Temple, play such an important part? In fact, it is the central legend of Freemasonry, and every Mason 'becomes' Hiram Abif as he undergoes a ritual murder and resurrection in his initiation ceremony. As Hiram Abif is resurrected, certain words are spoken aloud. They sound like gibberish: 'Ma'at-beb-men-aa, Ma'at-ba-aa.' But Christopher Knight happened to know that 'ma'at' is an ancient Egyptian word. It meant originally 'ordered and symmetrical', like the base of a temple. Then it came to mean righteousness, truth and justice, concepts that play such a central role in Freemasonry. Knight realised that the 'gibberish' is ancient Egyptian, meaning 'Great is the Master of Ma'at, great is the spirit of Ma'at.'

In the Old Testament Hiram is referred to as 'Hiram the King of Tyre' (I Kings), and also as 'Hiram of 'Tyre', son of a Tyrian bronzeworker (II Chronicles). It seems that he was not just the architect of the Temple, but the master builder who directed operations. He was attacked and killed by three of his own workers, who struck him three blows, apparently because he refused to divulge the secret signal that would have enabled them to claim a higher rank than they actually possessed (and thus higher wages). It all sounds highly unlikely – surely workers on the Temple could not get away with such a crudely conceived swindle? Lomas and Knight suspected that the story of Hiram Abif concealed some important historical truth.

Why is the ritual of Freemasonry so full of hints that its origin lies in ancient Egypt, and why is the Great Pyramid one of its central symbols? The forefathers of modern America, all Freemasons, were responsible for placing the pyramid symbol on dollar bills. Since there are so many connections between Jews and Egyptians in the Old Testament, Lomas and Knight felt that the answer probably lay in historical events involving both nations, which would have occurred long before Solomon built the Temple. According to the Book of Genesis, the Jews came into existence after Jacob had wrestled with the angel and his name was changed to Israel. His twelve sons gave their names to the twelve tribes of Israel. The date seems to have been some time in the middle of the sixteenth century BC.

The Jewish historian Josephus had identified the so-called Hyksos, or Shepherd Kings, with the Hebrews of the Old Testament. The Hyksos were, in fact, a mixed group of Semitics and Asiatics who moved into Egypt around 1,750 BC – not as warriors, but as refugees from drought. They seized power around 1,630 BC and ruled until they were thrown out 108 years later, as a result of a revolt that began at Thebes (now Luxor). Although modern scholars do not feel that Josephus was completely accurate, there seems little doubt that the ancestry of the Jews includes the Hyksos. The Hyksos kings ruled northern Egypt (Lower Egypt), but Thebes was ruled by a traditional pharaoh, Sequenenre, whose eldest son inaugurated the revolt.

Lomas and Knight were inclined to wonder: was there an Egyptian pharaoh to whom the story of Hiram Abif might apply?

Indeed, there was – and only one. It was Sequenenre himself. It seemed that the Hyksos pharaoh of this time was called Apophis or Apopi. Knight remembered a book of Egyptian liturgies called *The Book of Overthrowing Apopi*, which is full of magic spells to get rid of him. Moreover, the Hyksos kings increased their unpopularity by worshipping the storm god Set, whom most Egyptians regarded as the god of evil.

When a pharaoh ascended the throne, he went through a ceremony whose purpose was to make him into a god – specifically, into Horus, son of Osiris. When he died, he became Osiris, and there was an important ceremony called 'the Opening of the Mouth', when his mouth was levered open with an adze so that his soul could rejoin his fellow gods in heaven and take on the task of interceding for his people. Apopi would have wanted to know the secret ceremony because after two centuries the Hyksos had been thoroughly 'Egyptianised'; they believed that the ritual would turn the pharaoh into a god. They saw themselves as upstarts, but they wanted to become truly Egyptian, and the pharaoh Apopi naturally wanted to become a god.

Sequenenre was murdered with blows on the head; we know that from his mummy. Lomas and Knight include a gruesome photograph of it with gashes on the skull and one eye missing. The person with the most obvious motive for murdering him would be the Hyksos pharaoh Apopi.

If Sequenenre was the original of Hiram Abif, then the secret that the three murderers tried to force from him would be the ritual to make a newly crowned pharaoh into Horus.

In the scenario of Lomas and Knight – based on Masonic ritual – Sequenenre was approached by three men, called Jubela, Jubelo and Jubelum, whose task was to make him divulge the secret ritual. He refused, probably with some angry and contemptuous words – kings do not like being threatened – whereupon the three ruffians went beyond their instructions and killed him with three blows. (This is also a basic part of the Masonic tradition – they were not instructed to kill Hiram Abif, but only to force the secret from him.)

Lomas and Knight even add the fascinating speculation – based on Sequenenre's dates – that Apopi's 'grand vizier', who was behind the plot to force Sequenenre to divulge the secret ritual, was Joseph, son of Jacob, whose brothers sold him into slavery. They go further and speculate that two of the murderers were Joseph's brothers Simeon and Levi. The third murderer, they believe, was a young priest of Sequenenre's temple, dragged into the plot with the threat that Apopi meant to destroy Thebes and that the only way of averting this would be to divulge the 'god-making' ritual.

Lomas and Knight discovered some extraordinary physical evidence to support their theory. As well as the proof of violent blows on the mummified head of Sequenenre, entombed beside the pharaoh was another mummy whose state had baffled Egyptologists. Although the flesh had been mummified by the dry air of the tomb, the inner organs had not – as was usual – been embalmed. He had been castrated, and his face bore an expression of agony. He had clearly been wrapped in bandages while still alive, and died of suffocation.

There could be little doubt that this was one of the murderers of the pharaoh. The fact that he was killed so horribly and buried beside Sequenenre suggested that he was not a Hyksos but some member of the pharaoh's entourage who was being punished for treachery. The other two murderers – foreigners – would simply have been executed.

But why the castration? Because when the god Horus avenged the murder of his father Osiris in a battle with Set, Horus lost an eye and Set lost his testicles. So to punish a treacherous priest in this way would be oddly appropriate, particularly since Sequenenre had lost his eye.

Sequenenre's son Kamose avenged his father's murder by fomenting the rebellion that drove the Hyksos out of Egypt. Kamose became the founder of a new Egyptian dynasty, and the ritual of the murder and resurrection of Osiris, which would be used at his coronation, would be enriched by a new level of meaning – the death and resurrection of Sequenenre.

If Lomas and Knight are correct in believing that the pharaoh who made Joseph the governor of Egypt was Apopi – and the dates seem to support it – then the murder of Sequenenre was of even deeper significance, for Joseph's father Jacob became Israel, the founder of the Jewish people. If Joseph and his family were among the Hyksos who were driven out of Egypt, then the murder of Sequenenre also led to the creation of the Jewish nation, which would help to explain why it was regarded as so important by the Jews that it was transformed into the murder of Hiram Abif, the architect of Solomon's Temple.

In researching the history of Freemasonry, Lomas and Knight seem to have made a string of extraordinary discoveries. The claim that Freemasonry originated in Egypt would seem to have a sound factual foundation. With the murder of Hiram Abif six centuries later, Egyptian mythology was metamorphosed into Jewish mythology, implying that some form of Freemasonry had survived from the time of Sequenenre and involved a ritual death and resurrection. Lomas and Knight produce compelling evidence to suggest that the ritual was one of the secrets of the Essenes that was hidden beneath the Temple after the crucifixion of Jesus, in whose story resurrection also plays a central part. The Essenes, who guarded the secret, were wiped out by Titus, and the Temple was destroyed. Lomas writes of a ritual of Freemasonry that 'has a retrospect that tells of the fall of the Nasoreans in AD 70, and how the progenitors of Freemasonry left Jerusalem at that time to spread across Europe'. He also says that these survivors 'believed they were preserving the bloodlines of the two Messiahs of David and Aaron, who would one day arrive and establish the kingdom of God on earth'. Jesus, whom the Baptist Mandaeans (descendants of the Essenes) regard as an impostor, was raised to the status of a god by St Paul, and when Constantine used Christianity to bind his collapsing empire together, the resurrection became the Church's most powerful claim to supernatural authority.

As to the Templars, we can make one of two assumptions: either the nine original Templars were among the descendants of the 'progenitors' who left Jerusalem after the destruction of the Temple and went back with the specific intention of finding the Essene documents, or they were looking for treasure and found instead the Essene scrolls.

Lomas and Knight have no doubt that the former is the correct version of events. In fact, they believe that the First Crusade was deliberately planned to retake Jerusalem so that the knights could undertake the search for the Essene scrolls. When they were found, the illustration of the 'Heavenly Jerusalem', identified by the old scholar, Lambert of St Omer, revealed that the knights had found what they were looking for, and the scrolls became the foundation of the power and wealth of the Knights Templar. Somehow, though, the Church and the King of France learned the Templars' most carefully guarded secret – they were not Christians, in that they believed Jesus to be a man, not the son of God. This served Philip the Fair as an excuse to arrest the Templars and seize their wealth. But he failed because someone – probably Pope Clement – tipped off his relative at Blanchefort, and the Templar fleet – of eighteen ships – escaped from La Rochelle with the Templar treasure.

Where did they go? The corncobs and aloes in Rosslyn suggests that some of them sailed for America. Other Templars went to Scotland, where an abbey named Kilwinning had been built in the first great days of Templar power, around 1140.<sup>18</sup> It was just south of Glasgow, and was the Templars' major centre. This would be a natural refuge, particularly since the St Clair family lived not far away, in Roslin. Robert the Bruce, King of Scotland, had been excommunicated by the Pope, so Templars had nothing to fear in Scotland.

One of the main arguments of *The Hiram Key* is that Rosslyn Chapel was built in deliberate imitation of Herod's Temple and as the home of the precious scrolls, which were the most important 'treasure' of the Templars. They argue that even the unfinished outer wall at Rosslyn, which looks as if the building was simply abandoned at that point, was a replica of an unfinished wall in Herod's rebuilding of Solomon's Temple.

In 1447, while Rosslyn Chapel was being built, there was a fire in the keep of Roslin Castle. William St Clair was frantic until he learned that his chaplain had managed to salvage four great trunks full of charters, whereupon, says the record, 'he became cheerful'. Lomas and Knight point out that it sounds odd to value four trunks of 'charters' more than his castle keep – not to mention his wife and daughter, who were also inside. If these trunks contained the secret scrolls from Jerusalem, which would have been buried in Rosslyn Chapel, his curious priorities become understandable.

We should now be able to see the connection between the Templars and the mystery of Rennes-le-Château. If Pierre Plantard de St Clair is a descendent of the man who built Rosslyn, then he is also a Templar. The confession that so shocked the local priest who attended Sauniére's death bed was certainly that Sauniére did not believe that Jesus was the son of God, but was simply a man. And this would be consistent with Henry Lincoln's suggestion that Jesus came to France with Mary Magdalene, and that his descendents were the Merovingian kings.

But this, as Lincoln admits, is pure supposition. The truth may be simpler: that the Merovingian kings were, in fact, also heirs to the secret known to the Templars, the secret contained in the Essene scrolls. If this Merovingian connection is not an invention of Plantard and the Priory of Sion, then it seems to follow that the Merovingians were an important 'missing link' between the Essenes and the Templars.

We can see why Nicolas Poussin talked about a great secret that kings would have difficulty drawing from him. He must have felt that this knowledge – that Jesus was a man, and that therefore the power of the Church was based upon completely false claims – was dynamite that could cost him, and others privy to the secret, their lives.

As I read Lomas and Knight on Hiram Abif, I found myself thinking about another interesting connection. Hiram came from Tyre. And having visited Tyre on a trip to the Lebanon, I knew that it was a Phoenician city, and that the Phoenicians were not worshippers of Yahweh. Why should Solomon want a Phoenician architect? Presumably because Hiram of Tyre was the best man for the job. But the chief Phoenician god was Baal or Bel, whom the authors of the Old Testament regard with suspicion and dislike, and their leading female deity was Astarte, also called Ashtoreth and Ishtar.

Rand's research led him to believe that the Templars were the heirs to ancient geographic knowledge once possessed by the Phoenicians. He writes:

It was their colony in Carthage that indicated that the Phoenicians had once possessed ancient maps that depicted the earlier poles. During the Hudson Bay Pole latitude 30 degrees north crossed Tunisia at Carthage. This city is presumed to have been established in the ninth century BC but may be much older. The Phoenicians, the ancient world's most advanced sea power, may have had access to ancient maps that revealed an ancient site beneath Carthage. They may have selected this place for reasons that may go back to the time of Atlantis. Its location on the east coast of a tiny peninsula on the Tunisian coast would have presented ancient astronomers with an ideal view of the northern sky from latitude 30 degrees. The Mediterranean Sea would have acted as a perfect reflection of the heavens and the horizon would be undisturbed by mountains.

On the west coast of Africa there is another Phoenician city which the Romans regarded as the oldest city in the world. Little remains of Lixus, but it was once a Phoenician colony on the Atlantic coast of Africa. Certainly the most amazing Phoenician city was Byblos which, like Pyongyang in Korea and Cuzco in the central Andes, was linked by sacred latitudes to both the Hudson Bay and Yukon Poles. Byblos was sacred to both the Phoenicians and the Egyptians. For the Phoenicians it was the oldest city in the world and for the Egyptians it was the place that the god Osiris came to rest after his evil brother Seth locked him in a casket and set him adrift upon the waters of the Mediterranean Sea.

Byblos, along with the megalithic structures at nearby Baalbek, made Rand suspect that there had been an ancient maritime power operating worldwide out of this ancient port in Lebanon. Baalbek, as we have seen, may well have been a site constructed by the Fallen Angels that we met in Chapter 7.

Rand knew that the largest stones used in construction in the New World were in and around Cuzco, which also had been at a 10 phi latitude before the flood. Sitchin in *Lost Realms* had commented upon the similarities between Baalbek and Cuzco.<sup>19</sup> We know now that both sites shared the same sacred latitude (10 phi) before the flood. And it was this latitude where the city of Tiahuanaco at Lake Titicaca was founded. One of the myths associated with Tiahuanaco and Lake Titicaca concerns the god who came from the south after a flood and gave his children a device that led them to Cuzco.

In *When the Sky Fell*, Rand and Rose were fascinated by the myths of the people of the central Andes. They wrote:

The famous Peruvian historian, Garcilasso de la Vega, son of a Spanish conquistador and an Inca princess, asked his Inca uncle to tell him the story of his people's origins. How had Lake Titicaca become the source of their civilisation? The uncle explained: 'In ancient times all this region which you see was covered with forests and thickets, and the people lived like brute beasts without religion nor government, nor towns, nor horses, without cultivating the land nor covering their bodies . . . [the sun-god sent a son and daughter to] . . . give them precepts and laws by which to live as reasonable and civilised men, and to teach them to dwell in houses and towns, to cultivate maize and other crops, to breed flocks, and to use the fruits of the earth as rational beings.'

The 'gods' who brought agriculture to the vicinity of Lake Titicaca were said to have come 'out of the regions of the south' immediately 'after the deluge'. In other words, agriculture was introduced to Lake Titicaca by people who already possessed the skills and who had been forced to leave their homeland when a flood destroyed their southern land.<sup>20</sup>

In his classic work *History of the Conquest of Peru*, William Hickling Prescott told the legend of how Cuzco evolved into one of the most sacred cities of the Andes. This is a tale that tantalises us with the suggestion that some sort of time or survival capsule was planted at Cuzco before the flood. Prescott relates how Cuzco became a sacred city after the flood had subsided.

The Sun, the great luminary and parent of mankind, taking compassion on their degraded condition, sent two of his children, Manco Capac and Mama Oello Huaco, to gather the natives into communities, and teach them the arts of civilised life. The celestial pair, brother and sister, husband and wife, advanced along the high plains in the neighbourhood of Lake Titicaca, to about the sixteenth degree south. They bore with them a golden wedge, and were directed to take up their residence on the spot where the sacred emblem should without effort sink into the ground. They proceeded accordingly but a short distance, as far as the valley of Cuzco, the spot indicated by the performance of the miracle, since there the wedge speedily sank into the earth and disappeared for ever. Here the children of the Sun established their residence.<sup>21</sup>

Lost Realms also drew attention to an amazing geometric fact: 'Maria Schulten de D'Ebneth . . . in her book La Ruta de Wirakocha . . . drew lines showing that a 45-degree line originating at Tiahuanacu, combined with squares and circles of definite measurements, embraced all the key ancient sites between Tiahuanacu, Cuzco, and Quito in Ecuador including the all-important Ollantaytambu.<sup>'22</sup>

Why would the builders of these ancient sacred sites want to connect these four cities geometrically? What do Tiahuanaco, Cuzco, Ollantaytambo and Quito have in common?

Charles Piazzi Smyth believed that the Great Pyramid should be the site of the prime meridian. As we have seen, Tiahuanaco lies 100 degrees west of the Great Pyramid. And Quito, at the equator, lies 110 degrees west of Giza. This would seem to indicate that Tiahuanaco and Quito were constructed after the Giza Prime Meridian was established.

So it seemed that ancient Egypt and Peru had a powerful geodetic link. Several authors had speculated upon the mythological
connection between the Egyptian god, Osiris, and the god, Viracocha, of the people of the central Andes.<sup>23</sup> Osiris was believed to have travelled around the globe bringing civilisation to many nations.

Viracocha was the 'god' who brought agriculture and civilisation to the Andes. He was tall, of pale complexion, bearded and dressed in a long white robe. The myths tell us that this stranger came from the south and settled among the native people of Lake Titicaca some time after the flood. He brought instruction in the arts of agriculture, animal husbandry, medicine, metallurgy and even writing, which the Inca claim was later forgotten. Two groups of men accompanied him on his mission. One group were huaminca, 'faithful soldiers', and another hayuaypanti, meaning 'shining ones', who spread the word of Viracocha throughout the world.<sup>24</sup>

The 'golden wedge', which Sitchin calls a 'golden wand', seems to be a kind of homing device that led the Children of the Sun directly to Cuzco as if towards a beacon situated beneath the ground. In 1575, Cristobal de Molina offered the following Andean prayer to the sun-god Viracocha:

> Oh! Day-King, Sun, my Father! May there be a Cuzco: may the Capable One be he who measures.<sup>25</sup>

Shining ones appeared in the Andes and in the mountains of the Middle East after the flood. And in both cases, their great concern was with measurement. Did ancient Andean mythology point to Cuzco as a sacred site? Is there a rational explanation beneath the mythological record? Was there some sort of technological or scientific reason for the 'golden wedge'? And what does it all have to do with 'measures'? The 'golden wedge' of Cuzco, the 'omphalos' of Delphi and the 'cording of the Temple' in ancient Egypt are all part of a mysterious web which spans the globe, a pattern that tempts us to believe that the sacred sites that haunt our landscape are not scattered across the earth at random but are rather part of a deliberate design.

The significant line discovered by Maria D'Ebneth that connected Tiahuanaco and Cuzco extended all the way to the equator where it intercepted Quito, the northern capital of the Inca empire. Before the Earth's mantle/crust shifted position, Quito was located at 30 degrees north. The Inca Trail, which is one of the great wonders of the ancient world, ran from Cuzco in the south to Quito in the north. This link between Cuzco and Quito is quite literal. One can still walk the Inca Trail from Cuzco to Quito today.

Prescott's *History of the Conquest of Peru* records that the Inca were desperate to maintain the Cuzco–Quito connection. Huayana Capac, the father of the last Inca, Atahuallpa, died around 1525, some seven years before Pizarro's arrival brought an end to that great empire. When Huayana Capac died 'his heart was retained in Quito, and his body, embalmed after the fashion of the country, was transported to Cuzco, to take its place in the great temple of the Sun, by the side of the remains of his royal ancestors'.<sup>26</sup>

Atahuallpa was eventually murdered by Pizarro, but before he died he 'expressed a desire that his remains might be transported to Quito, the place of his birth, to be preserved with those of his maternal ancestors'.<sup>27</sup> Pizarro refused this request and instead buried the remains of the last Inca in a Christian cemetery. 'But from thence, as is reported, after the Spaniards left Caxamalca, they were secretly removed, and carried, as he had desired, to Quito.'<sup>28</sup>

Prescott tells us that

the royal edifices of Quito, we are assured by the Spanish conquerors, were constructed of huge masses of stone, many of which were carried all the way along the mountain roads from Cuzco, a distance of several hundred leagues.

And while the capitals of Christendom, but a few

hundred miles apart, remained as far asunder as if seas had rolled between them, the great capitals of Cuzco and Quito were placed by the high roads of the Incas in immediate correspondence.

Quito, which lay immediately under the equator, where the vertical rays of the sun threw no shadow at noon, was held in especial veneration as the favoured abode of the great deity.<sup>29</sup>

It would seem that information buried at Cuzco before the displacement may have provided the people of ancient America with a blueprint for laying out their post-flood sacred sites. This blueprint linked Cuzco to Tiahuanaco and Cuzco to Quito and so the 45-degree 'ley line' that connects these ancient sacred sites begins to make geodetic sense. Ollantaytambo and Machu Picchu are so close to Cuzco that they should be considered a group, with Cuzco at the centre being the 'navel of the world'. The monuments at Ollantaytambo were constructed with the largest stones used in the New World. Sitchin links Ollantaytambo with ancient Baalbek in Lebanon:

The many similarities we find between Ollantaytambu and Baalbek include the origin of the megaliths. The colossal stone blocks of Baalbek were quarried miles away in a valley, then incredibly lifted, transported, and put in place to fit with other stones of the platform. At Ollantaytambu too the giant stone blocks were quarried on the mountainside on the opposite side of the valley. The heavy blocks of red granite, after they had been quarried, hewed, and shaped, were then transported from the mountainside, across two streams, and up the Ollantaytambu site; then carefully raised, put precisely in place, and finally fused together.<sup>30</sup>

Little could Sitchin suspect that Ollantaytambo and Baalbek are the same distance from the Hudson Bay Pole and share the 10 phi latitude. The fact is that the largest stones used in construction in both the Old and New World are found at the same distance to the Hudson Bay Pole. This worldwide geodesic pattern repeatedly emphasises the importance of the geometric notion of the Golden Section married to the number 10.

When the people of ancient Israel conquered 'Canaan' they were occupying the homeland of the Phoenicians, who regarded themselves as the heirs of the much earlier maritime Byblos culture. The Phoenicians had drawn upon the Byblos for their art, culture and architecture. The Israelites respected the achievements of the Phoenicians and drew upon their architecture in the building of King Solomon's Temple.

In *The Temple and the Lodge*<sup>31</sup> Michael Baigent and Richard Leigh assert that 'modern archaeological research confirms that Solomon's Temple . . . bears an unmistakable resemblance to the actual temples built by the Phoenicians . . . It is even possible to go a step further. Tyrian temples were erected to the Phoenician mother goddess Astarte . . . hilltops and mountains – Mount Hermon for example – abounded with her shrines.' And they point out that King Solomon is also described (I Kings 3) as offering 'sacrifice and incense on the high places'.

They draw attention to the fact that Solomon's religion was not strictly orthodox. When he grew old 'his wives swayed his heart to other gods . . . Solomon became a follower of Astarte' (I Kings 11). They even state that the famous Song of Songs is a hymn to Astarte. They then ask the question: 'Was [the Temple] dedicated to the God of Israel, or was it dedicated to Astarte?'

This may seem academic until we recall that Astarte was known to the Greeks as Aphrodite, the goddess of love (from which we get the term aphrodisiac), and to the Romans as Venus. And Henry Lincoln, for one, believes that the planet Venus was the reason that the pentacle is perhaps the most important of magic symbols. So the man who built Solomon's Temple was a worshipper of Venus, and his employer also had leanings in that direction.

When we recall that the geometry of Rennes-le-Château is pentacular, we can suddenly see another connection with Solomon's Temple and the Templars. The whole area has connections with Merovingians and Templars and the religion of gnosticism. The kind of gnosticism that led to the extermination of the Cathars was a belief that matter is created by the Devil and spirit by God, so 'this world' is evil. But according to Lomas and Knight the Essenes had a different version of gnosticism. 'Gnosis' means knowledge, and the Essenes held that when a man awakens to 'gnosis', he is 'resurrected'. Priests and saviours become unnecessary, because he now possesses the 'knowledge' himself. Such a position is, of course, anathema to all forms of established religion that depend on priestly authority, for it makes them unnecessary. It could be compared to Quakerism, with its belief in the 'inner light', and also to Buddhism, with its concept of enlightenment.

In reading Lomas and Knight, I had been particularly interested in Kilwinning, the original Templar abbey built in Scotland, for Rand had included it among his sacred sites. Recognising the importance of the Golden Section in their positioning, he had tried measuring the Golden Section from the North Pole (34 degrees, 23 minutes north), and had discovered two other important sacred sites at this latitude, the Chinese pyramids and Ehdin (the O'Briens' Eden). Measuring the Golden Section from the equator (55 degrees, 37 minutes north), he could find nothing in North America or Asia, but he found Kilwinning only 3 minutes of a degree away, at 55 degrees, 40 minutes north. And when he learned (from The Holy Blood and the Holy Grail) about Kilwinning, he checked its position compared to the Great Pyramid, and found that it was 36 degrees - one-tenth of 360 degrees, the total distance around the earth. When he learned that Kilwinning was reputed to be built on an ancient pagan site, he was further encouraged.

He checked Rosslyn's latitude; it was 55 degrees, 52 minutes

### THE ATLANTIS BLUEPRINT

north, only 15 minutes out – not bad, but still 17 miles too many. Then he checked its location with regard to the Hudson Bay Pole. It was precisely 50 degrees north. In an email telling me of this discovery, Rand wrote:

What made Rosslyn so special was its position relative to today's North Pole and the North Pole during the Hudson Bay Pole. Stand outside Rosslyn Chapel facing north-west and raise your right arm so the tip of your index finger is pointing to the North Pole. Now raise your left arm and point at the Hudson Bay Pole. An angle is formed by the tips of your fingers and your nose This angle is precisely 50 degrees. Rosslyn was formerly at 50 degrees north and the angle difference between it, the North Pole and the Hudson Bay Pole is exactly 50 degrees. This made it a 50/50 site, and indicates that accurate geodetic and geological information was used in its location.

If the Templars deliberately sited Rosslyn on a phi latitude that was also a '50/50 site', then it looked as if they must also have had knowledge of this worldwide grid of sacred sites.

For me, this was further confirmed by Lomas and Knight's reference to the prophet Enoch. In *The Hiram Key* there are merely three brief references to him. Towards the end of *The Second Messiah*, there is a passage about the thirteenth degree of Scottish Freemasonry, which

tells how, in times long before Moses and Abraham, the ancient figure of Enoch foresaw that the world would be overwhelmed by an apocalyptic disaster through flood or fire, and he determined to preserve at least some of the knowledge then available to man, that it might be passed on to future civilisations of survivors. He therefore engraves in hieroglyphics the great secrets of science and building on to two pillars: one made of brick and the other of stone. The Masonic legend then goes on to tell how these pillars were almost destroyed, but sections survived the Flood and were subsequently discovered – one by the Jews, the other by the Egyptians . . .

So, according to the Masons, the origins of Freemasonry – the two pillars that play a central part in its rituals – can be traced back to Enoch.

When I first read *The Hiram Key* I assumed that this was simply another more or less fictional attempt to establish the ancient origins of Freemasonry, but by the time I finished *The Second Messiah*, it seemed to me that Lomas and Knight had made an extremely plausible case for the Egyptian origin of Freemasonry and for secret knowledge that could be traced through Solomon's Temple, the Essenes and the Templars. The notion that the Book of Enoch might be involved came as no surprise. Rand's *When the Sky Fell* had already left me in no doubt that ancient memories of the Great Flood have survived down the millennia.

Lomas and Knight emphasise that the tradition of Enoch and the flood is of central importance to Freemasonry, and in their third volume, *Uriel's Machine*, Enoch is virtually the central figure. As already noted, Lomas and Knight believe that the flood was caused by the impact of a comet in 7,640 BC, and that the ancients were able to anticipate this impact by using 'Uriel's machine'. There are also no fewer than thirtytwo references to the planet Venus, which, they explain, 'symbolises rebirth in Judaism, Freemasonry and many other ancient traditions'.

There is, then, a convergence of Masonic tradition and other arguments about ancient civilisation. It was Rand who pointed out one of the most fascinating implications of the Templar tradition of an important discovery in the remains of Solomon's Temple: the evidence that part of the Templar fleet that left La Rochelle in 1307 made its way to America. (Of course it is believed that the Vikings had found their way to America centuries before Columbus, but they did not cross the Atlantic, but stuck to the coast of Greenland.) Before Columbus 'discovered' America, did one of the Templar ships that had sailed to America later return to Scotland?

The corncobs in Rosslyn suggest that some of the Templars sailed for America. Lomas and Knight mention that Westford, Massachusetts, has an image of a Templar knight carved on a slab of rock, while at Newport, Rhode Island, there is a curious tower constructed in the manner of Templar round churches.

But it is unlikely that Templars fleeing from imminent arrest and torture would set sail across the Atlantic unless they knew where they were going. How could they have known about America? The only answer can be that they had a map or maps. Could they have obtained such maps from the 'treasure' that Hugh de Payens and the knights discovered in 1126 in the basement of the Temple in Jerusalem?

In *The Hiram Key*, Lomas and Knight comment: 'Josephus . . . observed that the Essenes believed that good souls have their habitation beyond the ocean . . . across the seas to the west.' This land is marked by the star that the Mandaeans of Iraq called 'Merica', and which Lomas and Knight suggest is Venus. They believe that it was from this star that America took its name – not from the explorer Amerigo Vespucci.

In short, what the Templars discovered in Jerusalem included the knowledge contained in Hapgood's 'maps of the ancient sea kings'.

294

# 10 The Legacy

A s YOU FLY east from La Paz in the Bolivian Andes, the dense green of the jungle suddenly gives way to open grasslands that extend as far as the eye can see. This is the swampy flood plain of the Mamoré River, a tributary of the Amazon, which is underwater one half of the year and bone dry the other half. The few inhabitants simply have to move to higher land during the flood season.

In 1962, an American student at the University of California, Berkeley, Bill Denevan, who realised that many areas of this immense land are virtually unknown, persuaded the pilot of a Bolivian airliner to divert north over the Moxos Plain, an area called Beni. Suddenly he was goggling with excitement, rushing from side to side of the plane with his camera. What he saw below him was a landscape in two shades of green, the lighter green lying on the surrounding darker green in short, broad strokes, as if an abstract painter had taken a whitewash brush and slapped a green-tinted wash over the flat landscape in V-shaped patterns. The lighter green, he realised later, was raised fields, in effect platforms of earth that had once been surrounded by flood-filled ditches. Looking ahead, a distance of perhaps 50 miles, he could see another light green patch of landscape about the size of a fairly large village. It was all around him – a landscape with circular fields and raised mounds of tree-covered earth, and straight lines that ran towards the horizon for hundreds of miles. There were also square lakes, obviously man-made.

What excited Denevan was its sheer scale. Whoever had civilised this vast landscape had spread their raised fields, ditches and reservoirs over thousands of acres. Yet no one had ever heard of a great civilisation in the Amazon. Columbus, of course, had not penetrated this far, and when the Spanish Conquistadores arrived in the late 1600s they had found nothing to indicate the presence of an ancient people – just a few thousand Indians who were forcibly converted to Christianity.

When Denevan returned to the United States, he tried to interest archaeologists in this vanished people but failed completely. No one believed him. Eventually, an archaeologist named Oscar Saavedra, from the region's largest town, Trinidad, began to explore the ancient landscape. He soon realised that the fields ran to hundreds of thousands, that there were thousands of forest-covered mounds to which the inhabitants retreated during floods, and that there were over a thousand miles of causeways. As Saavedra penetrated the waterways with their overhanging trees in a motor-driven boat, he was actually travelling through a man-made waterscape that extended for hundred of thousands of square miles, as far as the borders of Bolivia and Brazil. These canals often connected rivers on the great swampy plain, so that the whole area might be compared to Venice, but thousands of times / larger.

There are also earthworks that depict people and animals that have been compared to the Nazca lines, one anthropomorphic figure being 2 kilometres from head to toe. It is believed that these various structures were built by the Paititi tribe 5,500 years ago,<sup>1</sup> but Denevan dismisses this estimate as grossly exaggerated.

Then how old is it? Ceramic heads and utensils that farmers found in their fields could not be dated, but other artifacts could be carbon-dated to 5,000 BC. Denevan's own feeling is that an age of a couple of thousand years is closer to the truth. Even so, it would be as old as anything then known in South America. (No one believed that Tiahuanaco, that other great Bolivian civilisation, could be dated any further back than a few centuries BC.)

What had happened to the builders? Some pieces of evidence suggested that their descendants had still been around in large numbers when Columbus crossed the Atlantic in 1492, but by the time the Spaniards arrived two centuries later they had all but vanished. It was easy to see why no one had noticed them. Their lives appeared to be a continuous battle against nature, although their agriculture must have been capable of supporting a population that could easily have run to millions. (Historians have calculated that North and South America before 1492 might have contained 100 million people.)<sup>2</sup> When they vanished, the land quickly returned to nature.

Denevan's theory is that they may have been killed off by diseases brought by the white man, such as smallpox, measles and influenza, which swept across the continent like the Black Death, wiping out 90 per cent of the population.

What particularly interested me about the agricultural and forest-covered mounds in the Amazon was that this settlement answered a question that Rand and I had been asked repeatedly: if there *are* vanished civilisations, then where are the traces of their existence?

Rand always made the same reply. They might be lost under the sea, or the ice of Antarctica. Or they might by lying unnoticed under our noses, as the Moxos civilisation of the Amazon went unnoticed before Denevan persuaded the pilot to fly over it. Even around Tiahuanaco, which has been known since the time of the Conquistadores, no one suspected the sheer size of the civilisation that surrounded the present ruins, though the immense stone blocks of its port area – some weighing over 400 tons – which once looked out across Lake Titicaca, ought to have alerted scholars to the possibility that this was once a city on the scale of ancient Rome or the sacred Mexican city of Teotihuacan rather than an isolated town in the middle of a plain.

Not only were such sites found all over the world, but Rand's theory offered him a means of locating them. His method had led him to pinpoint Lubaantum, the Maya sacred centre in Belize, by looking for a specific spot 120 degrees west of the Great Pyramid and at a 10 phi longitude north of the equator. He had also discovered three immensely important sites at polar Golden Section latitudes (i.e., the Golden Section measured from the poles rather than from the equator). They were Baalbek, Ehdin (the O'Briens' Garden of Eden), and the Chinese pyramids. Tracing this line on to the east of China, he found that it passed through another sacred site of immense importance: Isé, in Japan (to which I had dedicated a page in my Atlas of Sacred Sites). He continued along the line and found a group of islands located on his 'sacred latitude': the Canary Islands, 700 miles off the coast of Spain, at 45 degrees west of the Great Pyramid - that is, one-eighth of the distance around the world. And they were, of course, 'phi sites'.

The Canaries are most commonly regarded as a holiday destination, but not as the location of any sacred temples or pyramids. Rand, though, recollected reading something about them in a book by the Norwegian explorer Thor Heyerdahl.

In 1969, twenty years after *The Kon-Tiki Expedition*<sup>3</sup> had become an international bestseller, Heyerdahl again set out to prove that ancient seamen could have crossed vast oceans – this time, from Egypt to America. He succeeded – at the second attempt – in a boat built of papyrus reeds. In his book *The Ra Expeditions*,<sup>4</sup> describing these ocean voyages, he pauses to speak about the mystery of the natives of the Canary Islands, the Guanches. The Guanches were discovered by the Spaniards who sailed in the wake of Columbus, and who, in the typical manner of the Conquistadores, virtually exterminated them. They were tall, blue-eyed and blond, and are described by *Encyclopaedia Britannica* as of the Cro-Magnon type. One authority compares them to the natives of Muges, in Portugal, whose origins can be traced to about 8,000 BC.<sup>5</sup>

How did they get there? They must have come by sea, yet they were farmers and sheep breeders and possessed no boats. In fact, they detested the sea. Heyerdahl's suggestion is that the Guanches arrived on boats of papyrus reeds, like the *Ra*, and never mastered the technique of making wooden craft with joined planks. Another oddity was that they practised mumification and cranial trepanning, as in ancient Egypt and Peru. Were they, as Heyerdahl suggests, sailing across the Atlantic, on their way to America, when they discovered the Canaries, and decided to settle there?

Another authority on the Guanches, the Brazilian Dr Arysio Nunes dos Santos, has pointed out that their language is related to the 'Dravidian' family of languages from India,<sup>6</sup> but what would Aryan types from India be doing in the Canaries? Santos advances the theory that they were natives of Atlantis, escaping after the great catastrophe, and that Atlantis was somewhere in the region of Indonesia. Santos may, of course, be mistaken in calling the homeland of the Guanches 'Atlantis', but he could still be correct about where they came from, and when. At all events, Heyerdahl bore in mind the mystery of the Guanches. And when, in 1998, a native of the Canaries told him about black stone pyramids, he hastened to go and see for himself.

The pyramids – eight of them – were discovered near the town of Guimar, on Tenerife. They had six steps, and bore a distinct resemblance to the step pyramids of South America. One was even in the centre of the town, but no one had paid it much attention because it looked like a series of terraces with a flat top. Heyerdahl recognised it for what it was, persuading a Norwegian businessman to buy the pyramids and set up a museum.

If Rand is correct, some of the Guanches preferred to remain on the Canaries because they are at a sacred latitude and longitude, a suitable spot for settling and for building temples to the sun.

The Moxos Plain of Bolivia and the Guimar pyramids on Tenerife are two examples of civilisations that vanished – or at least, retreated into unrecognisability. Heyerdahl had found yet another in northern Peru, when he was looking for evidence of ancient seafaring that might prove his theory that natives of South America sailed across the Pacific.<sup>7</sup>

One day in March 1987 Heyerdahl was driving north from the ruins of Chan Chan, the former capital of the Chimu Indians, which is near the coastal city of Trujillo. Driving along the Pan-American Highway, he was looking for a solitary pyramid that he had once seen in the middle of the desert. He was unsuccessful, but he bumped into an old friend, the museum director Christopher Donnan, who was excavating a pre-Inca city called Pacatnamu, and told him a curious tale about robbery and violence.

A month earlier, on 6 February 1987, a group of tomb robbers dug their way into a small pyramid near a village called Sipan, near Chiclayo. To call it a pyramid would strike the visitor to Sipan as an exaggeration, for the three pyramids of Sipan look more like weathered hills scored with hundreds of water channels. The people of the area, however, know they are ancient tombs, and that small artifacts they find there, such as beads, can be sold to foreign tourists for a few pesos. Some of these amateur tomb robbers had sunk a shaft from the top of one of the pyramids, called Huaca Rajada, then dug outwards from it.

The looters often spent all night searching the tunnels made of adobe bricks and found nothing, but on this occasion they were in luck. In a groove between two bricks, their leader – an unemployed lorry driver named Ernil – found eight hammered gold beads. On the black market they were worth around \$17 each. Eagerly, Ernil drove a tyre-iron into the ceiling – and was knocked to the floor by a landslide of rubble and sand. When ten fellow thieves rushed up to see what had happened, they found that the prone Ernil was covered with golden artifacts, obviously worth a fortune. Ernil had punctured the floor of a burial chamber, and it proved to be full of gold and silver knives, gold masks, chains of beads and statuettes of jaguars and horned monsters.

The looters carried off eleven rice sacks filled with treasure. There was enough gold to make them all rich. Unfortunately, they quarrelled during the division of the spoils. One man was killed with three gunshots to the chest. Another of the looters took to his heels and called the police. Not long afterwards, Ernil was killed when the police came to try and arrest him.

The local museum curator, Walter Alva, was called in to examine the captured loot. He realised immediately that the robbers had found the Peruvian equivalent of Tutankhamen's tomb, although these magnificent artifacts were not as old as those of the boy pharaoh. They had been created by a civilisation of Indians called the Moche, who flourished from about AD 100 to AD 700. Then they abruptly vanished. The reason for their disappearance was a mystery until the late 1990s, when it was realised that there had been a forty-year drought in Peru in the sixth century AD. The heavy rains caused by El Niño ceased, and the Moche starved. This was the same drought that, archaeologists speculate, led the Indians of the Nazca Plains of Peru to create their vast menagerie of animals - monkeys, whales, spiders, birds - visible only from the air, in a vain attempt to persuade the gods to send back the rain.

Regrettably most of the treasure of the Huaca Rajada had already been sold by the time the police went to arrest Ernil. Walter Alva told the story to Thor Heyerdahl as the two stood at the bottom of the robbers' shaft, and he permitted Heyerdahl to examine a superb gold mask, with eyes made of blue lapis lazuli. As Heyerdahl looked at it, he thought again about the legends of the gods who came to South America, bringing civilisation with them.

While the Mexicans believe that the god Quetzalcoatl came from the east, the Peruvians in the Lambayeque Valley, where the pyramids are situated, have a legend of a king called Naymlap, who arrived from the west on a balsa wood raft and led his followers inland for a mile, where he built palaces at a place called Chot. Like Quetzalcoatl and Kon Tiki, he was worshipped as a god, and when he died his followers buried him in a pyramid and announced that he had flown away. A Jesuit priest named Cabello, who recorded the ancient tradition, declared that Naymlap was succeeded by eleven generations of kings, who were also buried in pyramids.

This all came to an end when the last of the kings, Fempellec, was seduced by a demon in the guise of a beautiful woman. After that, the gods sent storms, followed by the Great Drought. To propitiate them, Fempellec was tied up and thrown into the sea, but it was too late to avert catastrophe.

After the Moche came conquerors called the Chimu, who built Chan Chan, and were in turn conquered by the Incas, whose civilisation was so vast that it needed two capital cities. But the Inca empire lasted for a mere century before the arrival of the Spaniards, who brought this cycle of great civilisations to an end.

As Heyerdahl stared at the blue-eyed mask, Alva told him of more pyramids, about 130 miles north, at a place called Túcume, and offered to take him there. And so, at dusk on that March day, Heyerdahl found himself looking at seventeen pyramids that might have been mistaken for natural hills, scored into runnels by El Niño. In fact, photographs make them look rather like the giant hills of china clay waste in the St Austell area of Cornwall where I live.

As far as archaeology was concerned, these were virgin territory. Heyerdahl decided there and then that, for the next year or so, Túcume would be his home, until the pyramids had given up their secrets.

It was a risky venture for the seventy-three-year-old Norwegian. To begin with, Peru was full of terrorist guerrillas who called themselves the Shining Path; they had even stolen the telephone lines connecting Túcume to civilisation. And then the villagers of Túcume regarded the pyramids as their own property; Heyerdahl was an intruder, and a naked dead man, found shot in the head at the foot of one of the pyramids, may have been intended as a warning. They also accused this foreign intruder of being a thief – they were soon telling a story about how Heyerdahl had found a duck and twelve ducklings in pure gold and sold them. As soon as it became clear that Heyerdahl was providing the villagers with the employment they so badly needed, though, hostility turned to friendliness and they even ceased to steal from him.

Heyerdahl and his team found no treasure comparable to that uncovered at Sipan by Ernil and his fellow thieves, but early in 1992 he found something that meant even more to the explorer. One of the archaeologists, Alfredo Narvaez, was told about a small pyramid that had been penetrated by looters. Narvaez found a looters' pit with two spiny trees growing in its centre. As a workman was clearing these away, he saw that one tree had the form of a cross, which is regarded as sacred by the locals. The workman made an offering to the tree, and asked it to help them find 'beautiful things'.

One week later, they had uncovered a wall decorated with a frieze showing a raft made of balsa wood. Here was evidence not only that the people who built the pyramids were seafarers, but that they used the same type of raft that had once carried Thor Heyerdahl across the Pacific to Polynesia.

And so, with the balsa frieze of the Moche and the step pyramids of Tenerife, Heyerdahl felt that he had established evidence that ancient voyagers were plying the Pacific and the Atlantic long before Columbus – a view, of course, that accords perfectly with that of Ivar Zapp and George Erikson. As soon as I read Heyerdahl's *Pyramids of Túcume*,<sup>8</sup> I emailed Rand to ask whether the site had any significance for our Atlantis blueprint. Regrettably, the answer finally turned out to be no. But while searching his atlas for Túcume Rand noticed Trujillo, where Heyerdahl had been staying when he learned of Túcume, and which fits the pattern perfectly. Rand wrote:

Trujillo is a Giza Prime Meridian site, being 110 degrees west of the Great Pyramid. It shares this longitude with Quito (the northern end of the Inca trail) and North Bimini. It is midway between Tiahuanaco (100 degrees west of Giza), being 10 degrees to its east, and four sites a further 10 degrees to the west (at 120 degrees): Copan, Lubaantum, Quiriga and Chichen Itza.

By the time of his next email Rand had located Túcume and seen that it is several hours to the north of Trujillo. Trujillo, Peru's third largest city, is close to the huge Chimu ruins of Chan Chan, covering 11 square miles, as well as the two other major sites of the Huaca Esmeralda and Huaco del Dragon, and 6 miles to the south are the magnificent pyramids of the Sun and Moon, the former the largest in Peru, which were built 700 years earlier by the Moche. Trujillo could indeed be regarded as a major sacred site. What is significant is that Rand had identified Trujillo as a sacred site before he knew of these temples and pyramids, and this sprang out of the discovery he had made while studying the Giza prime meridian.

Heyerdahl had come upon an other equally striking piece of evidence. In September 1976, the mummy of Rameses II, the last of the great Egyptian pharaohs, who died in 1,213 BC, arrived in Paris, to form the centrepiece of an exhibition at the Museum of Mankind. Rameses had spent much of his life battling the Hittites, and the great hall of columns in the temple at Karnak is perhaps his finest memorial.

When the mummy was examined, it was found to be

deteriorating. Scientists were asked to repair the damage. One of these was Dr Michelle Lescot, of the Natural History Museum, who found herself examining a piece of mummy bandage under an electron microscope.<sup>9</sup> To her astonishment, she recognised grains of tobacco, which seemed odd, for tobacco first came to Europe from South America in the time of Christopher Columbus.

The announcement of her find caused a storm. Egyptologists declared that the tobacco grains must have come from the pipe of some modern scientist who was smoking as he studied the mummy, so Dr Lescot took samples from deep inside the mummy. Again she found tobacco grains. Still the 'experts' refused to admit it. They said the grains probably came from some other plant, such as henbane, which was a member of the tobacco family. Dr Lescot knew they weren't, but decided not to press her point.

Fifteen years passed, then, in 1992, German researchers in Munich began studying the materials used by the ancient Egyptians in mummification. Since they wanted to find out whether any drug was present, they turned to a forensic scientist whose expertise had often been called upon by the police in cases of suspicious deaths. Her name was Dr Svetlana Balabanova, of the Institute of Forensic Medicine in Ulm.

Dr Balabanova was not asked to study the mummy of anybody as distinguished as a great pharaoh; this was a mere priestess called Henut Taui, who died around 1,000 BC in Thebes. Her tomb was plundered by robbers in the nineteenth century, and the mummy was sold to Ludwig I, Bavaria's art-loving monarch, who gave it to the museum in Munich. Dr Balabanova tested the mummy with a method that depends on antibody reactions, and also through a machine that analyses the molecular weights of substances and shows them in the form of a graph. Both methods showed that the mummy not only contained nicotine, but also the drug cocaine.<sup>10</sup> Cocaine is native to the Andes. When the tired traveller arrives at a hotel in La Paz or Cuzco, he is given a cup of tea made from coca leaves, which instantly relieves the dizziness resulting from the high altitude. It looked as if the Egyptians had known about its preservative properties more than 3,000 years ago.

Lescot's findings suggested that the Egyptians must have been in contact with the natives of the east coast of America, but if Balabanova was correct, it looked as if the ancient Egyptians had made it as far as the opposite coast too. As Heyerdahl knew, the ancient Peruvians also mummified their dead.

The reception of Svetlana Balabanova's analyses was even stormier than in the case of Michelle Lescot. She received abusive and insulting letters, accusing her of being a fantasist. She replied by publishing her figures and graphs, at which the archaeological establishment fell back upon its second line of defence – contamination. When Balabanova replied that, as a forensic scientist, that was the first thing she had ruled out, they came up with another explanation: the mummy was a 'forgery', a fake concocted by enterprising Arabs. Other tests, including carbon-dating, proved that to be untrue.

Embarrassed by this publicity, the museums concerned were inclined to try and forget the whole thing. But Dr Balabanova refused. She went on testing mummies, and she regularly found traces of tobacco and cocaine. The sceptics continued to insist that it must be some other type of tobacco, native to Europe and long extinct, but that failed to explain the cocaine.

Someone else recalled that in 1975 Roman jars had been found off the coast of Brazil in a bay known as the Bay of Jars.<sup>11</sup> In fact, jars had been turning up there for centuries, almost certainly from a sunken Roman galley. Since Roman historians would probably have mentioned trans-Atlantic voyages if they had known about them, we can probably assume that the galley was swept out to sea by storms and carried across the Atlantic by the same westward currents that had carried Heyerdahl's *Ra*. In the case of the Egyptians, the sheer quantity of 'cocaine mummies' ruled out this explanation.

Since Egyptologists have found no other signs of tobacco or cocaine in ancient Egypt, we may probably assume that there was no regular trade in these commodities. They must have been brought to Egypt at great expense for preserving the mummies of kings and queens and guaranteeing their immortality. We must face the conclusion that the Egyptian priests were aware of the great continent across 3,000 miles of ocean, and knew that it could be reached by taking advantage of the currents. Unless they landed on the east coast, and trekked across forests and prairies and mountains to reach Peru, we must also assume they sailed around the Cape of Storms (unless they took the even longer route across the Pacific). There could hardly be stronger evidence of Hapgood's ancient ocean-going civilisation.



While examining the subject of America, it is interesting to consider Hapgood's *Maps of the Ancient Sea Kings* for its account of 'the remarkable map of Hadji Ahmad', which appeared in Turkey in 1559.

We note that the shape of Europe is not particularly accurate – the Mediterranean, for example, is entirely the wrong shape, and it is not clear whether the body of water running south from it is supposed to be the Red Sea or the Persian Gulf. Hapgood points out that the coast of Africa does not compare in accuracy with the Piri Reis map of nearly half a century earlier.

On the other hand, the American continent is so accurate that we could easily mistake it for a modern map. It is hard to believe that Columbus had arrived a mere sixty-seven years earlier. How had the mapmaker gained such accurate knowledge, when the continent was still mostly a vast wilderness? Above all, how had the Pacific coast been drawn with such precision? Pizarro and his Conquistadores had landed on the coast of Peru as recently as 1532, a mere twenty-seven years earlier. There was little time for such knowledge of detail to have been developed.

A further oddity of this Hadji Ahmad map is that it shows Asia and Alaska joined together. It does not, admittedly, show Beringia, the land bridge across the Bering Strait, which was submerged by the sea at the end of the last Ice Age, but if the two continents had been separate, as they are today, it would have been easy enough to indicate this with a narrow gap between them.

Hapgood quoted an Oxford scientist, Derek S. Allan,<sup>12</sup> who pointed out that what is now the island of Novya Zemlya is shown as being joined to the Siberian coast, and that what are now the New Siberian Islands are shown as an area of dry land.

Hapgood was, of course, quite certain that portolans such as the Hadji Ahmad map were based on far earlier maps that date back to a long-forgotten civilisation of 'ancient sea kings' – in fact, to Atlantis. Robert Temple disagrees, and in the 1998 edition of *The Sirius Mystery* puts forward his own interesting theory.<sup>13</sup> He accepts that ancient maps of Antarctica – such as the Piri Reis map, the Oronteus Finnaeus map, the Philip Buache map – show an Antarctica without ice, but he argues that they were not made by 'Antarcticans' (i.e., Atlanteans). His own view is that the maps are 'survivals of knowledge left by visiting extraterrestrials who were able to detect the true continental outline of Antarctica through the ice' from their orbiting spacecraft.

Rand has pointed out the objection to this theory. If Temple's spacemen surveyed Antarctica when it was under its present sheet of ice (say 600 BC), why did their survey (in the Hadji Ahmad map) show no gap between Asia and Alaska? Surely the most logical answer is that the maps were made when Lesser Antarctica and Beringia were free of ice?

Rand has here drawn attention to an important fact that Hapgood preferred to leave unstated. A map that seems to show Asia and Alaska joined together must have been made long before Hapgood's 'worldwide maritime civilisation' of 7,000 BC; it would need to have been drawn around 12,000 BC or earlier. In other words, Hapgood is implying that at least some of the portolans originated before the 'catastrophe' that Plato speaks of.

The quest of this book begins, in effect, in 1966, when Hapgood concluded *Maps of the Ancient Sea Kings* by stating that the portolans established that there must have been a worldwide maritime civilisation in 7,000 BC. If there was a *worldwide* civilisation 9,000 years ago, then it must have had origins that go back at least some time before that.

We know that Hapgood was keeping something back: his belief that Plato's Atlantis was a true story, and that therefore a maritime civilisation had existed since well before 10,000 BC. This notion accords with the views of Neil Steede and Oswaldo Rivera, the Director of Bolivian Archaeology, that Tiahuanaco may be as much as 12,000 years old. (Steede has since revised his estimate downward to 9,000 BC – which would be, of course, after the flood.)

We may also recall Robert Bauval's view that the ancient Egyptians regarded the Nile as a reflection of the Milky Way, and placed the pyramids accordingly. And in *The Sacred Valley of the Incas: Myths and Symbols*, Fernando Salazar explains in detail how the valley of the Vilcanota River, which includes Machu Picchu and Ollentaytambo, was carefully landscaped to reflect the Milky Way, and that the astronomical knowledge encoded in it extends back to the building of Tiahuanaco. Whenever we look into the distant past, we seem to discover that ancient peoples possessed a sophisticated astronomy.

Rand's Atlantis blueprint – particularly the fact that a series of American sites are linked to a Giza prime meridian – carries Hapgood's argument one step further. If Tiahuanaco was built – as Steede now believes – around 9,000 BC, then we must suppose the Giza meridian was also in use at that time. It is, in fact, Rand's view that the Giza meridian must be 'postflood' because all the meridians link to the North Pole.

Rand's blueprint obviously goes further than Hapgood for, if he is correct, Tiahuanaco was only one of a worldwide web of religious sites. It also seems to emerge that whoever did the 'siting' was aware of the earlier crust movements that preceded the Hudson Bay Pole. Rand's blueprint shows that many sites can be aligned on the two earlier poles, suggesting some tradition that extends back at least 100,000 years.

Let me try to give an overall picture of the theory that is beginning to emerge. The notion that our ancestors were ignorant cavemen is a misconception - they were far more intelligent than we give them credit for. Our mistake lies in identifying intelligence with the left brain. There is a deeper, more intuitive kind of intelligence, which is almost beyond our comprehension.

Compared to the intelligence of early man, the intelligence

of modern man is like a microscope compared to a telescope. Modern man *narrows* his senses to study minutiae. Our remote ancestors widened their perceptions to try to understand the cosmos. This explains, for example, why the precession of the equinoxes has been known for hundreds of generations.

Enormous and catastrophic crust movements also gave ancient man an urgent reason for studying the earth under his feet. A fairly simple 'predicter' built of posts, a 'Uriel's machine', would have served his purpose.

The 'blueprint' recognises that, while there are more than sixty sacred sites related to the Hudson Bay Pole, there are eight that are related to the Hudson Bay Pole and, at the same time, to the Yukon Pole: Byblos, Jericho, Nazca, Cuzco, Xi'an, Aguni, Pyongyang and Rosslyn Chapel.

We believe that the 'great catastrophe' took place about 9,600 BC, and that the North Pole then moved to its present position. Which implies, of course, that Atlantis (or whatever we choose to call this earlier civilisation) existed for some time before 9,600 BC. How long before? It must surely have been a long time, since the Atlanteans established more than sixty sacred sites all over the world.

Looking through the sacred sites, Rand noted that Avebury, Abydos and Nippur represented a special case. Most people are familiar with Avebury because it is 'next door' to Stonehenge, but not all of us are aware of the significance of Nippur and Abydos.

Nippur was the religious capital of the Sumerians and is where the epic of *Gilgamesh* was discovered at the end of the nineteenth century by the Babylonian Expedition from the University of Pennsylvania. Christian and Barbara Joy O'Brien, whom we met in Chapter 7, base much of their research on their translation of the Kharsag Epic, another remarkable piece of Sumerian mythology discovered at the holy city of Nippur.

The 'Osireion', a key building at Abydos (the birthplace of Osiris), was discovered in 1903 and excavated in 1913–14.

Like the Temple in front of the Great Sphinx, it was built using massive stones, many weighing 100 tons. Professor Naville, of the 1914 Egypt Exploration Fund that undertook the excavation, wrote: 'I should even say that we may call it the most ancient stone building in Egypt.'

Like the eight sites listed above, Avebury, Abydos and Nippur were linked to the Yukon Pole, but they were also, Rand observed, all slightly misaligned to the Hudson Bay Pole.

Was it possible, he wondered idly, that these three had been the 'original' sacred sites? He had already told me he suspected that the time of the Yukon Pole was regarded by later generations as a kind of Golden Age, so it would be natural that the original 'markers' should have been related to it.

He had another reason for believing these three sites to be unique. When he studied their latitudes, he realised they were all one degree 'out' when compared with the other seven earlier sites mentioned above. According to Rand's calculation, for example, in order to match the pattern of the other seven sites, Avebury should have been at 45 degrees north, but was actually at 46. Abydos and Nippur should both have been at 10, but were actually at 11.

Supposing that, during the time when Avebury, Abydos and Nippur were the only sacred sites, something extraordinary happened; some cosmic event, like a close encounter with a comet, that caused a one-degree shift in the earth's crust. We must bear in mind that one degree on the surface of the earth is about seventy miles. And if it happened fairly quickly, the result must have been fairly traumatic – although, of course, nothing like the 30-degree slide of 9,600 BC.

Such an 'earlier shift', which Rand refers to as the 'Xevent', could explain why Avebury, Abydos and Nippur were misaligned by one degree. The X-event would have acted, as he put it, as a 'kick in the ass', and sixty-six more 'catastrophepredictors' were hastily established to supplement the initial three at Avebury, Abydos and Nippur. I asked Rand: 'When do you think this X-event occurred?' His answer was: 'I don't know. All I know is that it was before 9,600 BC.'

Without a date and physical evidence to substantiate the Xevent, Rand admits that this idea of 'early-warning' bases must remain pure speculation. But he points out that Enoch seemed to have foreknowledge of the coming flood when he spoke to Noah. That knowledge could plausibly have come from changes in the position of Avebury, Abydos and/or Nippur following a one-degree 'mini-displacement'.

Rand also believes that his blueprint theory can find the lost city of Atlantis.

In the second half of the 1980s the study of 'mitochondrial DNA' (DNA inherited only from females) led to the discovery that modern humans all sprang from one 'mitochondrial Eve' about 200,000 years ago. The footprints of an anatomically modern woman were discovered in South Africa in 1997; she had walked across the Langebaan Lagoon 117,000 years ago. In short, there is now a consensus that modern humans emerged before 100,000 years ago.



100,000 years ago the Arctic Circle was centred upon the Yukon Pole.

The usual date given for the emergence of Cro-magnons is about 40,000 years ago, when they appeared in Europe. Where were they between 100,000 years and 40,000 years ago?

Rand's suggested answer is Lesser Antarctica. According to Hapgood's *The Path to the Pole*, the North Pole was in the Yukon 100,000 years ago. Note that the Antarctic Circle extended towards southern Africa where, we know, the remains of anatomically modern humans were found. The presence there of seashells, along with the human fossils dating to 92,000 years ago, means our ancestors knew how to exploit the ocean from an early date. But how could they have travelled from southern Africa to South America and Antarctica?

Thor Heyerdahl demonstrated that the ocean currents act as silent conveyor belts, like the moving sidewalks in airports. If modern humans were exploiting sea resources on the shores of South Africa during the Yukon Pole, then it is entirely predictable what would happen to them when – as was bound to



100,000 years ago, the ocean currents in the South Atlantic would have carried people from South Africa to America and Lesser Antarctica.



The 'Atlantis Channel' separated mainland Antarctica from the islands lying towards South America.

happen – some were swept out to sea. We know that Japanese sailors made their way across the wider Pacific Ocean, landing in California and eventually finding their way to Arizona.<sup>14</sup> In 1999 fossils discovered in Brazil proved to belong to an Australian Aborigine.<sup>15</sup>

Ocean currents in the southern hemisphere move in a counter-clockwise direction. The following map shows the ocean and wind patterns prior to 91,600 BC:

People on boats or rafts could have been carried from South Africa, up the west coast of the continent, and across the South Atlantic, to Brazil or Argentina – and to the ice-free regions of Lesser Antarctica. At this time there would have been a channel between the mainland and Antarctica's chain of islands, which Rand calls the 'Atlantis Channel'. This would have had an impact upon the ocean and wind currents because it would have allowed passage into the Pacific side of Lesser Antarctica.

Now we have a scenario whereby modern humans were transported by ocean currents to Lesser Antarctica before the crust displacement of 91,600 years ago. With the Greenland displacement of 50,600 years ago, humans suddenly reappeared in Africa, Asia and Australia. After each displacement, people spread across the world, which may not be a coincidence. Around 91,600 BC, after a crust displacement, we find the fossil remains of humans in South Africa. The 50,600 BC displacement brought a sudden influx of people into Asia and even Australia. With the last displacement of 9,600 BC a flood of humans arrived in both North and South America, as well as (if Schwaller de Lubicz is right) Egypt. The last wave of refugees carried rich tales of a lost island paradise in the south that was destroyed by a flood.

Is it not possible, Rand asks, that modern humans evolved on Lesser Antarctica during the 40,000 years of silence in the fossil record? If so, then we should find there the remains of modern humans dating back 50,000 or possibly 125,000 years or more.

Lomas and Knight have constructed 'Uriel's machine' for studying the heavens, and they also deduced, from the words of the prophet Enoch, at what latitude the machine must have been located in 'paradise'. Their analysis of this data shows, they believe, that Enoch was taken to a place between the range of latitudes 51 and 59 degrees north.<sup>16</sup> They rule out the southern hemisphere because 'the first thing we could be reasonably certain of was that his latitude must be north of the equator, because the only land at these latitudes to the south would place him in Chile, Argentina, Tasmania or New Zealand, which all seemed equally improbable'.<sup>17</sup>

Rand points out that there would have been plenty of inhabitable land on Lesser Antarctica that would fall within these latitudes.

The authors settle on latitude 55 degrees north, which takes them to Scotland and, of course, Rosslyn Chapel. There is an unusual astronomical fact about 55 degrees that captures their imagination: 'We found it very interesting that the rising points of the sun at the summer solstice and winter solstice form a perfect right-angle at the latitude of 55 degrees North, forming a "square year".<sup>18</sup>

In this book we have noted that 55 degrees, 37 minutes north is a phi distance from the equator to the North Pole. Rand suggests that Lomas and Knight have found the correct latitude at which Enoch saw Uriel's machine, but Rand argues that it was on Lesser Antarctica, and that the original device may date back almost 100,000 years. (And if this assertion seems breath-taking, bear in mind that Uriel's machine is actually a simple arrangement of posts or standing stones for studying the heavens, and that this book has tried to demonstrate that ancient man has been studying the stars for tens of thousands of years.)

Rand says:

In November 1999 Rose showed me a journal article called 'Active volcanism beneath the West Antarctic ice sheet and the implications for ice-sheet stability'.<sup>19</sup> She thought I might be interested because of my concern for the safety of the Lesser Antarctic ice sheet. The article spoke of possible volcanoes under the ice which were undermining the stability of the ice sheet.

Then I came to the following words: 'Strikingly circular features in the Landsat images from ice stream E in West Antarctica might also be interpreted as volcanic constructs.' I was immediately alerted because this 'strikingly circular feature' was near the coast along the Ross Sea. We know that Plato's city of Atlantis was immense and circular in design and that it was carved from a small hill that stood on a plain near the ocean's shore. All these details we outlined in *When the Sky Fell*.<sup>20</sup> Now it seemed we might have stumbled upon the city of Atlantis by accident.

The authors of the article wrote: 'This depression is underlain by a peak in the subglacial topography that is associated with a unique magnetic signature' and brought to my mind that one of the features of Plato's Atlantis was encircling metal walls.

The authors offered the location of the 'volcano': 'Located northwest of the Whitmore Mountains (81:52:05 S, 111:18:10 W), this feature is near the proposed southern flank of the rift system, and is 100–200 km east and inslope of the initiation of ice streaming. The subglacial peak, which is 6 km wide at the base, rises 650 m above the surrounding topography to within 1,400 m of the ice surface.'<sup>21</sup>

Here, Rand points out, we have mountains, a rising hill on a plain and even possibly Plato's hot springs that could be the source of the 'initiation of ice streaming'.

The location of the satellite image turns out to be at 55 degrees 15 minutes south during the Yukon Pole, between Lomas and Knight's ideal of 55 degrees and the blueprint Golden Section latitude of 55 degrees, 37 minutes. Is the 'strikingly circular' structure beneath 1,400 metres of ice in Lesser Antarctica the lost city of Atlantis? The search for the lost city is a quest that has been abandoned. But the Atlantis blueprint offers a key to unlock this possible site. Like Rennes-le-Château, Nanking, Rosslyn Chapel and the 'pyramid' off the waters of Yonaguni, the ringed structures glimpsed beneath the ice of Antarctica are linked by a phi latitude to the Yukon Pole. Was the city constructed, tens of thousands of years later, to commemorate the first settlement of those early men on Antarctica?

Is there a lost city beneath the ice of Antarctica?

## Appendix 1

## BLUEPRINTS FROM ATLANTIS

#### RAND FLEM-ATH

In November of 1993 I received a fax from John Anthony West that started me on a four-year quest. The article that slipped through the fax machine that day had been written by an Egyptian-born construction engineer by the name of Robert Bauval. Little did I suspect that Bauval would soon become known for his revolutionary theory that the pyramids of Egypt were a mirror image of the constellation of Orion (see *The Orion Mystery*). However, in the article I read that day Robert had taken his idea even further. He revealed that not only the pyramids but also that most famous of all sculptures, the Sphinx, was orientated to the constellation of Orion as it appeared in 10,500 BC (see *The Message of the Sphinx*).

John followed up his fax with a telephone call – one of our earliest conversations. He had read the original manuscript of our book *When the Sky Fell* (see website at www.flem-ath.com) and had volunteered to write an Afterword. Our theory that Antarctica could hold the remains of Atlantis was framed by the concept of a geological phenomenon known as earth crust displacement about which I had spent years corresponding with Charles Hapgood. I had concluded, based on extensive research into the origins of agriculture and the late Pleistocene extinctions, that 9,600 BC was the most probable date of the last displacement.

After discussing details about the Afterword for *When the Sky Fell*, John, in his usual direct manner, asked me: 'If Bauval is right that the Sphinx points to a date of 10,500 BC how do you reconcile that date with your time period of 9,600 BC for the last displacement of the earth's crust?'

John had put his finger on a very important point. If the Sphinx had been built before the crustal displacement, as Bauval's data indicated, then the monument's orientation would have been changed as the earth's crust shifted, resulting in a misalignment. But the fact remains that the Sphinx – indeed the whole Giza complex – is precisely aligned with the earth's cardinal points. 'Either Bauval's calculations of the astroarchaeology are incorrect or your date of 9,600 BC is wrong,' John said. 'How sure are you of that date? Could you be wrong by 900 years?'

'John,' I replied, 'a host of archaeological and geological radiocarbon dates indicate unequivocally that the last catastrophe occurred in 9,600 BC. I'm sticking with that. Perhaps the ancient Egyptians were memorialising an earlier date that was tremendously significant to them, not necessarily the date that the Sphinx was carved.'

In October of 1996 Robert Bauval and I continued the friendly debate at a conference in Boulder, Colorado. I was convinced that the Sphinx was constructed immediately after 9,600 BC and explained why. 'Imagine,' I began, 'that an asteroid or giant comet hit the United States today, utterly destroying the entire continent and throwing the whole culture back to the most primitive of living conditions. Then imagine that a team of scientists, perhaps safely under the ocean in a submarine, survived the cataclysm and decided to commemorate their nation and leave a message for the future by constructing a monument aligned to the heavens. What date would they choose to mark the memory of the United States of America? Would it be 1996, the year that their world ended? I don't think so. I believe that they would orientate their monument to 1776 – the date that the nation was born. And, in the same way, I think that although the Sphinx was created around 9,600 BC it is orientated to 10,500 BC because that date was significant to their culture.'

Now it happens that inconsistencies and puzzles in science are like oxygen to my blood! My entire philosophy of science is predicated on the motto that anomalies are gateways to discovery. I usually conduct my research in a methodical and painstaking (some might say obsessive!) manner. However, over the past twenty years of investigating the problem of Atlantis and the earth's shifting crust I have discovered again and again that chance plays a critical role in discovery.

Between writing novels, Rose works part-time at the local university library and her serendipitous approach to research ideally balances my own meticulous methods. I can't begin to count the number of times that she has brought home a book that turned out to be *exactly* what I needed. So when she presented me with *Archaeoastronomy in Pre-Columbian America* I eagerly flipped it open.

Written in 1975 by Dr Anthony F. Aveni, one of the leading astroarchaeologists in the world, the book dropped a critical piece of the puzzle that I was trying to solve right into my lap. It appears that almost all of the major megalithic monuments of Meso-America are oriented *east* of true north. Aveni wrote that the people of Meso-America did 'tend to lay out many of their cities . . . oriented slightly east of true north . . . Fifty of the fifty-six sites examined align east of north.'

However, I found Aveni's explanation for this alignment wanting. He believes that the 'Street of the Dead', the famous avenue at Teotihuacan (near Mexico City) is the key to the whole mystery of why the monuments are strangely misaligned. This street, which runs directly toward the Pyramid of the Moon, is misaligned 15.5 degrees *east* of north. Because it points within one degree to the Pleiades constellation (a set of stars important to Meso-American mythology) Aveni views this skewed alignment as a kind of template, a master plan, for the rest of the megaliths throughout Meso-America. While this is true for Teotihuacan's Street of the Dead it is *not true* for the other sites that Aveni lists in his book. His argument that the other forty-nine sites are merely inadequate copies of the holy alignment of Teotihuacan rang hollow.

I had a different idea. A theory based on the science of geodesy, the study of the measurement of the shape and size of the earth. In addition to astronomical observatories, what if these Mesoamerican sites were *also* part of a vast geographical survey? My study of ancient maps had convinced me that the Atlanteans had mapped the world. What if the orientations of the most ancient cities of Mexico were remnants of a lost science – the science of geography? What if the alignment of the ancient cities were a stone stencil – a precise blueprint of a pre-deluge earth?

Teotihuacan lies upon the longitude of 98 degrees, 53 minutes west. If we subtract the 15 degrees by which it is 'misaligned' we get a location of 83 degrees, 25 minutes west – *less than half a degree off* Charles Hapgood's location of the North Pole prior to 9,600 BC.

In other words, the Street of the Dead was 15.5 degrees west of the longitude that Hapgood had calibrated for the old pole.

When I made this discovery I was naturally very excited. Could it be that the ancient monuments of Mexico were orientated to the pole *before* the last earth crust displacement? The implications were profound. Such an orientation would point to the existence of a civilisation which must have held scientific knowledge of the earth's geography. They also must have possessed sophisticated surveying methods that they put to use in America *before* the earth's crust shifted.

I soon discovered that several important Meso-American sites (Tula, Tenayucan, Copan and Xochicalco, for instance) matched my geodetic theory. Each of their misalignments when subtracted from their current longitude yielded the longitude of the North Pole *before the last earth crust displacement* (83 degrees west). What if, I wondered, there were other sites in the Old World that were orientated to the old pole?

I began to research sites in Iraq, cradle of the most ancient civilisations.

Unlike Meso-America, these sites had not been studied in relation to their *misalignment* to the earth's cardinal points. I had to piece together the evidence from site to site, from author to author. But the tedious task was worth it to obtain the startling result. I soon discovered that many of the oldest sites in the Middle East are *west* of today's North Pole. Like the ancient sites of Meso-America they were orientated to the old pole.

The ancient city of Ur, its ziggurat (a stepped pyramid symbolising a sacred mountain) and its shrine to the moon god Nanna are
orientated west of north (towards the 'old pole' in the Hudson Bay).

Without control of the holy city of Nippur no ruler could rightfully claim to be the King of Sumeria. The remains of the city lie south of Baghdad where some of the most famous tablets in archaeology were unearthed at the turn of century. The tablets disclosed the Sumerian belief in the existence of a long-lost island paradise called Dilmun. The myth of Dilmun, which we show in *When the Sky Fell* is remarkably similar to the mythology of the Haida people of British Columbia, relates how the island paradise is destroyed by the god, Enlil, in a great flood. Enlil's incredible power is honoured at Nippur with a temple and a ziggurat which is skewed *west of north*.

The ziggurat and 'White Temple' of the Sumerian city of Uruk also point to Hudson Bay rather than true north. The more I looked, the more ancient sites I found in the Middle East that pointed to the North Pole *before* the last earth crust displacement. Perhaps the most poignant is Jerusalem's 'Wailing Wall', the only remains of Herod's Temple, built upon the site of Solomon's Temple.

I now knew that I was looking at a unique geodetic phenomenon that demanded exploration. My next step was to calculate the former latitudes of the key megalithic and sacred sites of the world. If the latitudes were located at significant numbers then I could be sure that I really was on to something.

The first site I measured was, of course, the eternally compelling Great Pyramid at Giza. I calculated its co-ordinates against 60 degrees north, 83 degrees west (the Hudson Bay Pole). Giza had been 4,524 nautical miles from the Hudson Bay Pole, which meant its latitude was at 15 degrees north prior to 9,600 BC. I found it odd that Giza, which today lies at 30 degrees north (one-third of the distance from the equator to the Pole), should have been so neatly at 15 degrees north (one-sixth the distance) before the last earth crust displacement. So I decided to study Lhasa, the religious centre of Tibet, because I knew that this city, like Giza, lies at 30 degrees north today.

Lhasa's co-ordinates are 29 degrees 41 minutes north, 91 degrees 10 minutes east, which calculated at 5,427 nautical miles from the Hudson Bay Pole. The distance from the equator to the pole is 5,400 nautical miles (90 degrees times 60 seconds = 5,400), so Lhasa had

rested just 27 nautical miles (less than half a degree) off the equator during the reign of Atlantis. This was getting spooky. The earth crust displacement had shoved Giza from 15 degrees to 30 degrees while moving Lhasa from 0 degrees to 30 degrees. Was this coincidence?

The coincidence started to become extreme when I compared the location of Giza and Lhasa (and a host of other ancient sites) with the position of the crust over *three earth crust displacements*. I was amazed to discover that latitudes like 0 degrees, 12 degrees, 15 degrees, 30 degrees, 45 degrees came up again and again. Each of these numbers divides the earth's geography by whole numbers. This seemed way beyond chance so I christened them 'sacred latitudes'. Most of these sites will be familiar to anyone who takes an interest in archaeology or the sacred sites of the world's major religions. All of these places are within 30 nautical miles (a day's walk) of sacred latitudes and are thus more accurately aligned geodetically than Aveni's astronomical calculations.

### Sacred latitudes when the Pole was at Hudson Bay (60 degrees north, 83 degrees west)

- 0° Lhasa, Aguni, Mohenjo-Daro, Easter Island
- 5° Byblos, Xi'an
- 10° Ur/Uruk/Eridu, Thebes/Luxor, Ise, Susa
- 12° Babylon, Pyongyang
- 15° Giza Pyramids, Jericho/Jerusalem, Ashur, Nazca
- 30° Carthage, Quito
- 45° Copan, Marden

Note: Cities connected by '/' are located so close together that they yield the same results.

### Sacred latitudes when the Pole was at the Greenland Sea (73 degrees north, 10 degrees east)

- 0° Quito
- 10° Cuzco/Machu Picchu/Ollantaytambo
- 12° Angkor
- 30° Xi'an, Pyongyang
- 45° Giza Pyramids, Nippur, Dahshur, Saqqara

### Sacred latitudes when the Pole was in the Yukon . (63 degrees north, 135 degrees west)

- 0° Byblos, Machu Picchu/Cuzco/Ollantaytambo, Nazca, Abydos
- 5° Tiahuanaco, Jericho/Jerusalem, Nippur, Babylon, Susa
- 10° Rhodes (Knossos, on the island of Crete, is off by 41 nautical miles)
- 12° Gozo (Malta)
- 15° Lalibala
- 20° Xi'an, Aguni
- 30° Avebury/Stonehenge, Glastonbury, Pyongyang

The careful reader will note that several of these sites show up in more than one table. They are actually situated at the crossing points of two (even three) sacred latitudes. For example, Giza lies at the intersection of 15 degrees (Hudson Bay Pole) and 45 degrees north (Greenland Sea Pole) and today is at 30 degrees north. Lhasa, which today is near 30 degrees north, was at the equator during the Hudson Bay Pole and only 32 nautical miles from 30 degrees north during the Greenland Sea Pole.

Other sacred interconnections include:

Byblos (0° and 5°)	The most sacred city of the Phoenicians.
Machu Picchu/ Cuzco (0° and 10°)	A mountain-based ark in the high Andes and the holiest city of the Incas.
Nazca (0° and 15°)	Gigantic drawings visible only from the air.
Aguni (0° and 20°)	Underwater 'wall' off Japan's island of Okinawa.
Quito (30° and 0°)	Equatorial city at the north end of the Inca Trail.
Pyongyang (30° and 30° and 12°)	Capital of North Korea. Once had pyramids.
Susa (5° and 45° and 10°)	Sacred centre of Jewish learning in Iran. Capital of Elam. Prophet Daniel buried here.

Jerusalem (5° and 15°)	A site sacred to Judaism, Christianity and Islam.
Xi'an (20° and 30° and 5°)	The Chinese pyramids are located here.
Nippur (5° and 45°)	Documents relating to the lost island paradise of Dilmun were recovered from this Sumerian city.
Babylon (5° and 12°)	Site of the famous 'hanging gardens', one of the Seven Wonders of the World. Known for astronomy and astrology.

So what was going on here?

I believe that sometime before the devastating earth crust displacement, scientists in Atlantis recognised that the increasing earthquakes and rising ocean level that they were experiencing were a warning of a coming geological catastrophe. Trying to preserve their civilisation from this unavoidable disaster, they became obsessed with discovering exactly what had overtaken the globe in the remote past.

Teams of geologists fanned across the planet with a mission to gauge the *former* positions of the earth's crust. If they could determine exactly how far the crust had shifted in the past they might have some idea of what they could expect to face in the future. In the process of their investigations they left geodetic *markers* at the points they considered critical to their calculations.

After the earth crust displacement that destroyed Atlantis, the old calibrations were rediscovered by survivors who knew nothing of that forgotten and desperate geographic survey. They naturally believed that these marvellous geodetic markers from those who had gone before were messages from the gods. The sites became sacred – cities were built around them (it's no accident that 'Teotihuacan' is an Aztec term for 'Place of the Gods') and their very practical purpose was lost.

Further generations continued to worship at these huge shrines but eventually the winds of time began to erode the original structures. New altars were built on top of the remnants of the artifacts left by the surveyors from Atlantis. But during each reconstruction whispers from the past compelled the new architects to preserve the original orientations – orientations that pointed to the Hudson Bay Pole – to the time when Atlantis thrived.

The secrets buried beneath the slowly crumbling cities remained hidden for thousands of years. Eventually some intrepid souls in Egypt, Mesopotamia, India, China and America had the courage to begin excavations. The story of the remarkable discoveries uncovered by those who dared to dig under holy sites is only now emerging. The secret mission of the Knights Templar in Jerusalem is but one of these fascinating accounts.

I believe we can explain the enigmatic location of the ancient megaliths in a way that finally makes sense of their puzzling misalignments. These sacred sites, which we sense contain clues to our true history, continue to draw visitors who marvel over their awesome construction feats and wonder at the intelligence and vision of our anonymous ancestors. But my explanation covers only the tip of a very deep iceberg. There are many more sites that can be discovered using simple calculations derived from latitude changes after crustal displacements: not the least of which are sites on Atlantis itself, the island continent of Antarctica.

I never thought to find another adventure to compare with my eighteen-year search for Atlantis. But the unique placement of the earth's most sacred sites has emerged as a mystery that compels me with the same kind of fascination as that journey did. I hope to share this quest within the pages of a new book, *Finding the Future: Blueprints from Atlantis* (original working title), which will lift the veil from these ancient sites to reveal concealed time capsules – messages, records, and even blueprints – from Atlantis.

LETTER TO RAND FLEM-ATH FROM CHARLES H. HAPGOOD, 16 October 1982

Hapgood was living at 103 Davis Street (rear) in Greenfield, Massachusetts, 01301, while Rand and Rose were living at Flat 9, 9 Eldon Grove, London NW3.

I seem to have misunderstood you. The Path of the Pole is the second edition of Earth's Shifting Crust. I am working on the third edition now, and hope it will be published next year. The first edition is unobtainable, and I was flattered to learn its is [sic] a collector's item selling for about \$100.00. However, I get no financial benefit, from that.

From the edition you have, no doubt you have realized that the way crust displacement affects evolution is that it is an accelerating factor. It opens new habitats, it clears ecological niches, it increases selection pressure. Biologists have recognized that climatic change is the leading factor in evolution and a few have realized that crust displacement at relatively short intervals provides that factor. It is unnecessary to have recourse to recondite factors to explain evolution. In some cases particular forms of life have endured for hundreds of millions of years without change. Look at the coelcanth, at the Komodo dragon lizard. There is no reason for it: it is just accident. And species don't change unless they have to, and they don't die out without specific cause.

I believe that a displacement, once started, will continue until the mass of equilibrium is balanced. It then stops and a new movement awaits the development of another imbalance creating another centrifugal effect. The new movement will be in a direction unrelated to the last one; moreover there is no predetermined distance for the crust to travel. That is determined by the quantity of the centrifugal momentum acting on the crust in each case.

From examining hundreds of myths of earth upheaval I am convinced of one simple truth, that in the main they are not myths, not psychological developments, but accounts of real events, elaborated just as any event not accounted for will be accounted for by ad hoc rationalizing. Most of the catastrophe myths (for example, about Atlantis) don't bring in supernaturalism. I have recently concluded that a 'drag effect' would operate whereby the movement of the rigid crust would set in motion movements of the deeper layers, which would continue long after the movement of the crust stops, producing long-continued turbulence at the surface. Though the movement of the crust is slow there would be plenty of violent episodes, enough for any catastrophist. I think another movement has started; unfortunately for another ice age, starting several thousand years from now. A movement of the whole crust is what creates the plates and powers all their movements originally, though their movements continue long afterwards.

Your article in the Anthropological Journal<sup>1</sup> offers some good topics for discussion. I hope you don't mind my making some suggestions. On page 4 you use the phrasing, 'shifting of various parts of the earth's crust at different times, over the earth's axis'. I think it would be clearer for most people if you said 'shifting of the entire earth's crust as a unit over its semi-molten interior'.

In light of the theory of crustal displacement the western hemisphere is at a disadvantage because of geography. In the eastern hemisphere migration can occur in many different directions in accordance with the climatic changes. In the Americas the opportunities for migration are much more limited. It is not safe to depend on considerations of elevation,<sup>2</sup> because elevations can change greatly in a displacement. For example, it is certain that the elevations of the Andes were increased since agriculture was introduced. Thus we find agricultural terraces at present above the line of eternal snow, and marine fauna in Lake Titicaca.

Furthermore, there is evidence that the last displacement of the crust moved both American continents southward about 30 degrees, and absolutely devastated life and civilization on them, while climatic change was much less drastic in the Old World, and more avenues of escape existed. I have found evidence of the ancient existence of agricultural cultures in the United States, in Mexico and in South America.

Furthermore, in recent exciting discoveries I believe I have convincing evidence of a whole cycle of civilization in America and in Antarctica,<sup>3</sup> suggesting advanced levels of science that may go back 100,000 years. I think setting any date for the beginning of agriculture is premature, anywhere on earth.<sup>4</sup>

A good deal of the evidence I have on this will be included in the new edition of ESC.<sup>5</sup>

Finally, I am sure you realize that I am not suggesting a sudden displacement of the crust.<sup>6</sup> I think it would take at least four thousand years. There could be very violent episodes during this time, such as the upheaval of the Andes must have been: but not mountain-high tidal waves.<sup>7</sup>

Of course, another angle that must be carefully calculated is that in any displacement maximum movement of the crust would occur along a central meridian of travel, and movement on either side would be proportional to distance from this meridian,<sup>8</sup> that is, to longitude, diminishing to zero at 90 from the meridian.

One of your references has great interest to me: Langway and Hansen, 1973.<sup>9</sup>

With best regards,

Sincerely,

Charles Hapgood

# SACRED SITES LINKED TO THE HUDSON BAY POLE (60 DEGREES NORTH, 83 DEGREES WEST)

RAND FLEM-ATH

These sacred sites are all within half a degree (30 nautical miles) of the former sacred latitude listed in the last column in the second table. Because so much of the world is ocean, some sites make it to this list that are the closest islands (marked with an asterisk\*). Sometimes the exact co-ordinates could not be found and in these cases we put in brackets the closest known city, town or village.

We have also included two Egyptian sacred sites that were at latitude 14 degrees north since this number is so closely associated with Osiris.

#### Sacred sites linked to the Hudson Bay Pole, by latitude

Phi Equator (55:37)	Bimini (North), Ojai
50	Chichen Itza, Dunecht,
	Kilwinning/Loanhead/Rosslyn,
	Newgrange/Knowth/Tara, Uxmal
45	Canterbury, Copan/Quirigu, Marden
Phi Pole (34:23)	Canary Islands, Meknes
30	Carthage, Quito
25	Constantinople, Troy
25	Constantinople, Troy

Phi Pole/Pole (21:15)	Catal Huyak, Chavin, Knossos, Praisos,
	Rhodes
10 Phi (16:11)	Alexandria, Baalbek, Cuzco, Ehdin,
	Machu Picchu, Ollantaytambo, Paracas,
	Sidon
15	Ashur, Gilgal, Giza Pyramids, Heliopolis,
	Jarmo, Jericho/Jerusalem, Nazca
12	Babylon, Kish, Pyongyang
10	Eridu/Ur/Uruk/, Ise, Karnak, Kumasi,
	Kyoto Heian, Lagash, Luxor/Thebes,
	Naqada, Nara, Susa
5	Byblos, Elephantine, Lalibala, Raiatea*,
	Tahiti*, Xi'an
0	Aguni, Easter Island, Lhasa, Mohenjo-
	Daro

ole
ay P
n Ba
iospn
le H
o th
÷.
stance
diŝ
eir
th
by
q
measure
es)
ordinate
ŏ
vith
Ś
sites
bacred

Nite 1	Constande/Latitude	Distance from 111 1 vie (nantical miles)	Former Latitude
4	Jong Francisco - 200	( reduced reces)	
	26:35N/127:13E	5,411	5,400 = Equator
	31:13N/29:53E	4,428	4,429 = 10  phi
	35:29N/43:14E	4,503	4,500 = 15N
	34:00N/36:12E	4,431	4,429 = 10  phi
	32:33N/44:25E	4,687	4,680 = 12N
	25:46N/79:14W	2,059	2,063 = Phi Equator
	26:59N/49:40E	5,101	5,100 = 5N
	28:30N/14:10W	3,315	3,337 = Phi Pole
	51:17N/1:05E	2,707	2,700 = 45N
	36:54N/10:16E	3,623	3,600 = 30N
Konya)	37:51N/32:30E	4,143	4,126 = Phi Pole/Pole
	9:18S/77:19W	4,157	4,126 = Phi Pole/Pole
	20:40N/88:32W	2,370	2,400 = 50N
	14:52N/89:10W	2,719	2,700 = 45N
	13:32S/71:57W	4,433	4,429 = 10  phi
	29:45N/31:14E	4,539	4,560 = 14N
	57:10N/2:25W	2,378	2,400 = 50N
	27:05S/109:20W	5,371	5,400 = Equator
	34:19N/35:57E	4,408	4,429 = 10  phi
	20:05N/32:53E	5,093	5,100 = 5N
	30:50N/46:02E	4,815	4,800 = 10N

APPENDIX 3

		Distance from HB Pole	
Sacred Site	Longitude/Latitude	(nautical miles)	Former Latitude
Gilgal	31:59N/35:27E	4,521	4,500 = 15N
Giza	29:59N/31:08E	4,524	4,500 = 15N
Heliopolis	30:03N/31:15E	4,523	4,500 = 15N
Ise	34:29N/136:41E	4,817	4,800 = 10N
Jarmo (Chamchl)	35:32N/44:50E	4,533	4,500 = 15N
Jericho	31:52N/35:27E	4,527	4,500 = 15N
Jerusalem	31:47N/35:13E	4,526	4,500 = 15N
Karnak	25:44N/32:39E	4,787	4,800 = 10N
Kilwinning	55:40N/4:42W	2,376	2,400 = 50N
Kish	32:33N/44:39E	4,692	4,680 = 12N
Knossos	35:18N/25:10E	4,098	4,126 = Phi Pole/Pole
Knowth	53:43N/6:30W	2,404	2,400 = 50N
Kyoto Heian	35:00N/135:45E	4,803	4,800 = 10N
Lagash (Tello)	31:37N/46:09E	4,774	4,800 = 10N
Lalibala	12:01N/39:05E	5,683	5,700 = 5S
Lhasa	29:41N/91:10E	5,427	5,400 = Equator
Loanhead	55:53N/3:09W	2,408	2,400 = 50N
Luxor	25:41N/32:24E	4,783	4,800 = 10N
Machu Picchu	13:08S/72:30W	4,407	4,429 = 10  phi
Marden	51:11N/0:30E	2,696	2,700 = 45N
Meknes	33:54N/5:37W	3,309	3,337 = Phi Pole
Mersea Island	51:48N/0:55E	2,671	2,700 = 45 N
Mohenjo-Daro	27:17N/68:14E	5,389	5,400 = Equator

## THE ATLANTIS BLUEPRINT

4,800 = 10N	4,800 = 10N	4,500 = 15N	2,400 = 50N	2,063 = Phi Equator	4,429 = 10  phi	4,429 = 10  phi	4,126 = Phi Pole/Pole	4,680 = 12N	3,600 = 30N	5,700 = 5S	4,126 = Phi Pole/Pole	2,400 = 50N	4,560 = 14N	4,429 = 10  phi	4,800 = 10N	5,700 = 5S	2,400 = 50N	4,800 = 10N	3,900 = 25 N	4,800 = 10N	4,800 = 10N	2,400 = 50N	5,100 = 5 N
4,780	4,806	4,499	2,408	2,084	4,414	4,431	4,131	4,708	3,613	5,654	4,119	2,408	4,533	4,437	4,785	5,641	2,407	4,790	3,889	4,811	4,782	2,395	5,120
25:52N/32:41E	34:55N/135:49E	14:53S/74:54W	53:43N/6:21W	34:27N/19:15W	13:14S/72:17W	13:50S/76:11W	35:08N/26:07E	39:00N/125:47E	0:14S/78:30W	16:50S/151:30W	36:15N/28E	55:52N/3:13W	29:51N/31:14E	33:32N/35:22E	32:12N/48:20E	17:37S/149:27W	53:34N/6:35W	25:41N/32:40E	39:55N/26:17E	30:56N/46:08E	31:18N/45:40E	20:21 N/89:46W	34:26:05N/108:52:12E
Naqada	Nara	Nazca	Newgrange (Drogheda)	Ojai	Ollantaytambo	Paracas	Praisos (Crete)	Pyongyang	Quito	*Raiatea (South Pacific)	Rhodes (approx.)	Rosslyn	Saqqara	Sidon	Susa	*Tahiti	Tara	Thebes	Troy	Ur of the Chaldees	Uruk	Uxmal	Xi'an (China) Pyramid

335

SACRED SITES LINKED TO THE YUKON POLE (63 DEGREES NORTH, 135 DEGREES WEST)

RAND FLEM-ATH

The Yukon Pole is more than 100,000 years old, although this does not necessarily mean that a civilisation existed at this time, as the locations of these sites might well only be geological markers left by Enoch's 'angels' a mere 12,000 years ago. On the other hand, it is possible that a civilisation at this time might have initiated the Uriel machines to 'reveal all the secrets of the depths of the earth'.

#### Sacred sites linked to the Yukon Pole, by latitude

Phi Equator (55:37)	City of Atlantis (South)
Phi Pole (34:23)	Kilwinning, Rosslyn
30°	Avebury, Baldock, Barbrook, Bath,
	Glastonbury, London, Old Sarum, Mersea
	Island, Pyongyang, Rollright Stones,
	Royston, Stonehenge, Tintagel,
	Vestermarie
Phi Pole/Pole (21:15)	Nanking, Rennes-le-Château
20	Aguni (Japan), No. 6 Pyramid (China)
10 Phi (16:11)	Lixus, Yonaguni
15	Abdera, Meknes

#### APPENDIX 4

12	Gozo, Samos
10	Knossos, Raiatea
5	Alexandria, Babylon, Bassae, Jericho,
	Jersualem, Susa, Tiahuanaco
0	Abydos, Byblos, Cuzco, Machu Picchu,
	Nazca, Ollantaytambo, Tongatapu

The sacred sites in the following table are all within half a degree (30 nautical miles) of the former sacred latitude listed in the last column. Because so much of the world is ocean, some sites make it to this list that are the closest islands (marked with an asterisk\*). Sometimes the exact co-ordinates could not be found and in these cases we put in brackets the closest known city, town or village. Baalbek was exactly on the sacred number 7.

		Distance from Yukon	
Sacred Site	Longitude/Latitude	(nautical miles)	Former Latitude
Abdera	40:56N/24:59E	4,506	4,500 = 15N
Abydos	26:11N/31:55E	5,427	5,400 = Equator
Aguni	26:35N/27:13E	4,204	4,200 = 20N
Alexandria	31:13N/29:53E	5,116	5,100 = 5N
Avebury	51:27N/01:51W	3,601	3,600 = 30N
Baalbek	34:00N/36:12E	4,980	4,980 = 7N
Babylon	32:33N/44:25E	5,083	5,100 = 5N
Baldock	51:59N/0:12W	3,595	3,600 = 30N
Barbrook	51:13N/3:52W	3,585	3,600 = 30N
Bassae	31:57N/35:46E	5,101	5,100 = 5N
Bath	51:23N/2:22W	3,598	3,600 = 30N
Byblos	26:59N/49:40E	5,411	5,400 = Equator
Cuzco	13:32S/71:57W	5,424	5,400 = Equator
Glastonbury	51:09N/2:43W	3,606	3,600 = 30N
*Gozo (Victoria)	36:03N/14:14E	4,692	4,680 = 12N
Jericho	31:52N/35:27E	5,105	5,100 = 5N
Jerusalem	31:47N/35:13E	5,109	5,100 = 5N
Kilwinning	55:40N/4:42W	3,329	3,337 = Phi Pole
*Knossos	35:18N/25:10E	4,841	4,800 = 10N
Lixus	35:12N/6:10W	4,435	4,429 = 10  phi
London	51:30N/0:10W	3,623	3,600 = 30N

Sacred sites (with co-ordinates) measured by their distance to the Yukon Pole

## THE ATLANTIS BLUEPRINT

Machu Picchu	13:08S/72:30W	5,389	5,400 = Equator
Meknes	33:54N/5:37W	4,518	4,500 = 15N
Mersea Island	51:48N/0.55E	3,616	3,600 = 30N
Nanking	32:03N/118:47E	4,126	4,126 = Phi Pole/Pole
Nazca (town)	14:53S/74:54W	5,429	5,400 = Equator
Nippur	32:10N/45:11E	5,106	5,100 = 5N
Old Sarum	51:06N/1:49W	3,621	3,600 = 30N
Ollantaytambo	13:14S/72:17W	5,400	5,400 = Equator
Pyongyang	39:00N/125:47E	3,595	3,600 = 30N
No. 6 Pyramid (China)	34:23:25N/108:44:12E	4,230	4,230 = 20N
*Raiatea	16:50S/151:30W	4,842	4,800 = 10N
Rennes-le-Château	42:55:44N/2:15:45E	4,139	4,126 = Phi Pole/Pole
Rollright Stones	52:00N/1:35W	3,575	3,600 = 30N
Rosslyn	55:52N/3:13W	3,339	3,337 = Phi Pole
Royston	52:03 N/0:01 W	3,594	3,600 = 30N
Stonehenge	51:11N/01:51W	3,616	3,600 = 30N
Samos	13:42N/26:59E	6,133	6,120 = 12S
Susa	32:12N/48:20E	5,101	5,100 = 5N
Tiahuanaco	16:38S/68:40W	5,671	5,700 = 5S
Tintagel	50:41N/4:46W	3,601	3,600 = 30N
Tongatapu (Nuku'alofa)	21:09S/175:14W	5,384	5,400 = Equator
Vestermarie	55:07N/14:50E	3,590	3,600 = 30N
Yonaguni	24:29N/123E	4,423	4,429 = 10  phi

APPENDIX 4

339

# TRACING LOST SITES

RAND FLEM-ATH

Authors of UFO books are fond of the expression 'back-engineered'. They believe that the US government possesses at least one flying saucer and has hired experts to try to understand the underlying science of the alien crafts. This process is called 'back-engineering'. I'm not saying that a flying saucer actually exists, tucked in a secret hangar somewhere. Indeed, all my research is based upon the assumption that the past can be understood without reference to aliens or UFOs. But I do think that the idea of 'back-engineering' is appropriate to our search for lost sacred sites.

By back-engineering the Atlantis blueprint we can retrace the steps of the survivors of the flood. Hapgood's *Maps of the Ancient Sea Kings* shows maps that illustrate the shape of the continents and their positions before the displacement. Refugees from the deluge realised that to make use of this critical information they would have to update the latitudes that had been dramatically changed by the displacement. Giza, for instance, had moved from 15 degrees north to 30 degrees north. By surveying the planet from key points such as Giza, the survivors could overlay their accurate maps of the pre-flood world on to the new latitudes. This took them to specific places – places that eventually became sacred sites to following generations. The Atlantis blueprint reveals several important sites (Copan, Quito, for example) that are linked in three ways. First, they are linked by a significant measurement to the Giza prime meridian. Copan, for example is 120 degrees west of the Great Pyramid (WGP). Second, they are located at a sacred latitude (Copan is at 15 degrees north). And third, they were also located at a sacred latitude during the Hudson Bay Pole (HBP) (Copan was at 45 degrees north). Perhaps we can extrapolate from this knowledge to find other sacred places that have remained hidden through time?

One of the most intriguing lost sites suggested by the blueprint is at 16:11S/58:52W on the border between Bolivia and Brazil, where Colonel Fawcett believed he had found the ruins of an Atlantean city. This site is promising because it lies one-quarter the distance around the globe from the Giza prime meridian and shares its latitude with Tiahuanaco. It also follows the pattern of Rosslyn Chapel (50/50 site) and Canterbury (45/45 site) in being also located at an angle that lies at a 12/12 intersection of the current and former pole.

Another site, in California, mirrors Fawcett's lost Brazilian city. The blueprint has led us to megalithic structures at 100, 110, 120, 130 and 140 degrees west of the Great Pyramid (WGP), and that's what led us to look for Brazilian sites at 90, 80 and 72 degrees WGP. If we look to the west and north we find that the 150 degrees WGP measurement cuts through southern California. The most promising latitude is the Polar Golden Section (PGS) division at 34:23N. The PGS denotes the latitude of Baalbek; Pyramid No. 6 in the Chinese province of Xi'an; Ehdin of the Kharsag epic; and one of the most sacred sites in Japan, the Shinto Temple at Ise.

During the Hudson Bay Pole, this same Californian site was located at 55:16N, which is less than half a degree from the perfect Equatorial Golden Section (EGS) latitude of 55:37N. So the mystery site in California was a double Golden Section site, being at a PGS position today and an EGS position before the flood. And it is linked to the Great Pyramid at Giza. Moreover, Kilwinning (55:40N) and Rosslyn (55:52N) are near this latitude today. Before the flood the California site shared its latitude with a tiny island off the south coast of Florida called 'North Bimini' (55:41N during the HBP). North Bimini is a site favoured by Edgar Cayce for Atlantis. It is at 110 WGP, sharing that longitude with the northern Inca capital of Quito. When I realised this I searched a map of California for a location that was at 150 WGP at the Golden Section latitude of 34:23N. The closest city was called 'Ojai'.

I had never heard of it.

I've since discovered that Ojai (pronounced Oh-Hi) was immortalised in Frank Capra's classic 1937 film *Lost Horizon*. Capra needed the most beautiful setting that he could find to represent 'Shangri-La', the lost Tibetan city. In choosing Ojai for the site of his lost paradise, Capra was following in the footsteps of others who believed that the Ojai Valley was sacred. The Chumash people, who occupied large parts of southern California before the arrival of the white man, considered the Ojai Valley to be sacred. They called it the 'Valley of the Moon', and believed that it was 'an entry point into the land of the spirits'. As time went by Ojai became increasingly associated with spiritualism.

One of the most fascinating philosophers of the twentieth century was closely linked to the city. Born in India in May 1895, when he was eleven years old he was 'discovered' by a member of the Theosophical Society, who brought the boy to the attention of Annie Besant, a well-known leader of the Theosophical Society. She brought the boy to England and educated him there. His name was Jisshu Krishnamurti and he became a spokesperson for a radical free school of thought that advocated eliminating eventually all organised religion. His motto became 'Truth is a pathless land'.

In 1922, Krishnamurti made a visit to Ojai and fell in love with the valley, making it his life-long home. In an interview published in the *Ojai Valley News*, Krishnamurti said, 'The feeling you have is of a sacred place . . .' And 'in India, in Greece and other civilizations, when they find a beautiful spot like this, they put up a temple'.

Although there are no megalithic structures here, Ojai joins a select number of sites around the world that are linked by Golden Section divisions of the earth's dimensions (see table opposite).

## Golden Section latitudes today, during the Hudson Bay Pole and during the Yukon Pole

\* = Giza Prime Meridian Site

\*\* = City of Atlantis (see Chapter 10)

Phi Latitudes	Today	Hudson Bay Pole	Yukon Pole
10 Phi (16:11N)	Lubaantum* (16:17N)	Baalbek* (16:09N)	Yonaguni (16:17N)
	Tiahuanaco* (16:38N)	Paracas (16:09N)	Lixus (16:05N)
	Raiatea* (16:50S)	Cuzco (others – see Chapter 2) (16:07N)	
Pole to Pole (21:15N)	Wabar Tektite (21:30N)	Catal Huyak (21:26N)	Nanking (21:14N)
	Chichen Itza* (20:40)	Chavin de Huantar* (21:26N)	Rennes-le- Château (21:01N)
Pole to Equator (34:23N)	Xi'an pyramids (34:22N)	Canary Islands* (34:45N)	Rosslyn (34:23N)
	Ehdin* (34:19N)		Loanhead (34:21 N)
	Baalbek* (34:00N)		Kilwinning <sup>3</sup> (34:31N)
	Ise .(34:29N)		Tikal (34:31N)
	Ojai* (34:27N)		Nikko (34:03N)
Equator to Pole (55:37N)	Kilwinning* (55:40N)	North Bimini* (55:41)	
	Rosslyn (55:52N)		
		Ojai* (55:16N)	Atlantis** (55:15S)

155

## Lost sacred sites linked simultaneously to the Giza prime meridian (GPM), the current and the former position of the earth's crust/mantle

\*EGS = Equatorial Golden Section or 55:37N \*\*10 phi = 10 phi or 16:11N

Greenwich	GPM	Other Sites Today	Hudson Bay Pole	Other Hudson Bay Pole Sites
16:11S/58:52W (Brazil/Bolivia,	90W	Tiahuanaco (100W)	12N	Babylon/Kish Pyongyang
one of Fawcett's Atlantean Cities)				
34:27N/ 119:15N (Ojai, California)	150W	Ise, Xi'an, Baalbek, Ehdin (5E)	EGS*	North Bimini
45N/91:08E (Mongolia/ China)	60E	Lhasa (60E)	15N	Giza Nazca Jericho/ Jerusalem
20N/46:08E (Saudi Arabia)	15E	Ur (15E)	Equator	Easter Island Mohenjo-Daro Lhasa Aguni
15N/1:08E (Sahara Desert)	30W	Canterbury (30W)	10 phi**	Baalbek Cuzco Ollantaytambo Paracas Sidon Nineveh Machu Picchu Ehdin

# Spending Time and Wasting Space: How Ice Core Dating Went Wrong

RAND FLEM-ATH

Imagine that you have just returned from a visit to Disney World in Florida where you purchased a ticket in the state lottery. You get a phone call and are told that you have won \$3,000,000! Your life has just changed. But wait, there is a problem. When you go to collect they tell you that the real figure is \$400,000. Okay – it's a disappointment, but you really can't be too sad. Finally the cheque arrives in the mail and it reads \$122,000. What would your reaction be? Wouldn't you want to investigate?

I tell this brief story for a serious purpose. Over the past couple of years 'experts' in ice core dating have claimed that the ice sheet on Lesser Antarctica is at least 3,000,000,<sup>1</sup> or 400,000,<sup>2</sup> or 122,000<sup>3</sup> years old, and therefore the theory of earth crust displacement has been falsified. People could never have lived in Lesser Antarctica a mere 12,000 years ago. But which date is the correct one? Something is very wrong here.

To find out what it is we must begin with a basic logical tool discovered by the Greek philosopher Pythagoras (circa 600 BC). He is generally regarded as the first European to claim that the earth is round and that it can be divided into climatic zones (polar, temperate and equatorial). He also introduced the notion of 'antipodes' – that people could live on the opposite side of the earth. The Greek word for 'feet' is '*pode*' and so Pythagoras called land in the southern hemisphere antipodes because the feet of the people living there were pointing in a direction that was counter to the northern hemisphere. 'Antipodes' means 'counter-footed'. This notion of antipodes is a fundamental logical tool for evaluating the reliability of the ice dating method.

Geologists almost never tire of repeating the phrase first coined by James Hutton that 'the present is the key to the past'. It remains a central concept in geology. If we wish to understand the past we must first understand the present. This is good advice and provided we remember that rates of change can vary without violating physical laws, it is advice that we need to take seriously. Today we do not find ice sheets accumulating in temperate zones (except in mountain ranges), nor do we find temperate-adapted animals living in polar zones. What we find instead is ice accumulating at the poles and only a small range of polar-adapted animals living within the polar zones.

When we look at Lesser Antarctica through the lens of ice core dating we get one set of 'facts', but when we compare these results with the evidence of the antipodes to Lesser Antarctica then other, contradictory facts emerge. What we find from the ice core dating is that Lesser Antarctica has been covered in ice for at least 122,000 years, if not more. But when we shift our attention to the opposite side of the globe and look at Siberia, Beringia and Alaska, we do not find equivalent ice sheets. Instead we find evidence of many large mammals such as horses, bison and rhinoceros swarming over grasslands. How can one part of the globe be under ice for at least 122,000 years while the exact opposite of the globe has no ice and large mammals (dating from 11,000 to 70,000 carbon-14 years ago)? This does not compute. Either the evidence from the north is wrong, or the evidence from the south is wrong.

What the 'ice core experts' are proposing is something for which we have no experience in the present: they claim that at one time, one side of the globe was under ice, while simultaneously, on the exact opposite side of the globe, large mammals were roaming on ice-free grasslands. Where on earth today can we find such a combination? We can't. If Siberia/Beringia/Alaska demonstrates evidence from a wide variety of dating methods and they all point to this area being much warmer before 9,600 BC, then we have every right to assume that the same must have been the case on Lesser Antarctica. It is simple logic as old as Pythagoras.

But the real problem that I have with those who cite ice core dating as the final word on the age of the Lesser Antarctic ice sheet is that these same people have nothing whatsoever to say about how the ice got there in the first place. They think that ice ages are simply about time and temperature changes and so they ignore the simple facts about where the ice formed and where it is today. What explanation do they offer for the fact that central Greenland and Greater Antarctica, which together hold more than 90 per cent of the world's ice, are situated in polar deserts?

The quest to solve the mystery of the ice ages has been one of the longest unsolved problems in science. Geology had been the darling of scientists in the nineteenth century, when giants such as James Hutton and Charles Lyell threw back the curtain of the earth's past to reveal time scales that staggered the public's imagination and shocked representatives of the Church. By challenging the Church's blind faith in the story of the flood and by stretching the time scale beyond the rigid confines of a world supposedly created in 4,004 BC, the uniformitarian geologists made a dramatic and lasting impact upon human consciousness.

During this time there was no challenge like geology. It was science's vanguard. Upon its foundations the likes of Charles Darwin built his radical theory of evolution. These were geology's heady days, but now the very science that once challenged the past with relentless observation and merciless logic has lost its way.

When Louis Agassiz first proposed the idea that the world had once experienced an ice age, the geological establishment laughed. Today there is no doubt that ice sheets have covered huge tracts of Europe and more than half of North America. But despite the fact that this theory is now entrenched in academic halls and is referred to daily by professors of geology, the actual cause of the ice ages remains an unsolved mystery.

Each year we are assured that this rather embarrassing state of affairs will be rectified and geology will be rid of its most persistent problem. But no one has yet been able to account for all the significant facts. When a problem such as this persists it often requires an entirely new perspective to initiate change. We believe that the problem of the ice ages has remained such a thorn in the side of geologists because it has been misconceived ever since Lyell took it over from Agassiz and transformed it into a uniformitarian theory.

Uniformitarianism is a research tradition in geology that continues to hold sway despite the fact that its logical inconsistencies were exposed in 1965. In that year, Stephen Jay Gould wrote one of his earliest published papers, entitled 'Is Uniformitarianism Necessary?'. Gould applied logic to the problem and was able to show that this idea was actually two ideas parading as one.

The early uniformitarians, like Hutton and Lyell, argued that science must not rely upon the assumption that changes of the earth could be explained through the actions of supernatural forces. They put forward a very important principle that became one of the key foundations of modern science: the idea that physical laws are invariant. What this means is that the laws of gravity, the dynamics of physics, are constant in the universe and do not change through time or space. The principle of invariance became one of the pillars not only for geology but also for science itself. It is an act of faith to believe that physical laws do not vary through time and space, but it is an act of faith that seems entirely reasonable to most scientists. We also support this notion but the problem arises when the second of uniformitarianism's dual ideas is brought into the equation.

That is the notion of gradual change. This is a theory of the earth, not a general principle of science, but uniformitarians often didn't appreciate the distinction. For them, anyone who challenges the idea of gradual change must also be challenging the notion of the invariance of physical laws. By separating the geological theory of gradualism from the scientific principle of invariance, Gould showed that uniformitarianism was ill conceived from the outset. His argument can be summarised by saying that 'invariance is true but gradualism is false'.

We need to go back to 1837 when the ice ages were first proposed by Agassiz to see how his idea was transformed into the uniformitarian theory that it is today. This historical review can help us see how ice core dating is ultimately flawed.

From the outset, Agassiz envisioned the ice ages as events that were suddenly thrust upon the earth:

A sudden intense winter, that was to last for ages, fell upon our globe; it spread over the very countries where these tropical

animals had their homes, and so suddenly did it come upon them that they were embalmed beneath masses of snow and ice, without time even for the decay which follows death.

Agassiz believed that the ice ages fanned out from the North and South Poles and engulfed the globe. This raised a troublesome problem. If the overall temperature of the earth had suddenly dropped, then how could the tropical animals have survived to the present day? Agassiz could not answer this question with logic, so he made a fatal error. He adopted the idea of 'special creation', which is the notion that after each catastrophic ice age God intervened in the process of evolution by repopulating the world with fresh tropical animals. By accepting the idea of 'special creation' Agassiz violated the prized principle of invariance.

Science simply would not have it.

And science was right.

As time went on, Agassiz's theory of sudden ice ages followed by special creations was replaced by Lyell's slow, gradual ice ages, which simply ignored the problem of tropical animals. This proved to be the better tactic and as a result Agassiz's catastrophic theory was absorbed into uniformitarian geology.

The problem of tropical animals is one that is still with us. And there is the equally troublesome problem of evaporation. In order to have snowfall you must first have moisture in the air and this in turn is dependent upon evaporation in the tropics. If the overall temperature of the earth falls with each ice age then the tropics also should be cooler. But if the tropics are cooler then this means there is less evaporation, and less evaporation ultimately means less snowfall. The creation of ice sheets requires substantial evaporation in the tropics. So what we really need is a theory that can provide evaporation in the tropics at the same time as snow is accumulating as ice sheets. A mantle displacement can explain these problems by replacing the simple presupposition of stable latitudes with the notion of variable latitudes. By treating the climatic zones (polar, temperate, tropical) as constants and the earth's mantle as the variable, the issue of the survival of tropical animals and the problem of evaporation in the tropics, during so-called ice ages, is resolved.

So why didn't the tropical animals disappear? And how did the snow form in the first place if the tropics were cooler? These are two simple questions that have never been properly answered by proponents of the theory that the ice ages are the result of an overall drop in the earth's temperature.

The unsolved problem is the basic unit of science, yet geology continues to ignore these two problems. For the past couple of decades scientists have repeatedly relied upon ice core dating as a tool to gauge the temperature changes that they insist must have happened to cause the ice ages. But their logic is fundamentally flawed.

The ice ages are not only about time and temperature.

They are also about space. It is really rather shocking to note that in all the discussion about the age of the ice sheets and the temperatures of the past, there is nothing said about where the ice sheets formed. It's as if this question has no bearing upon the problem. This is a ludicrous state of affairs. PhDs parading around the globe, attending conference after conference and presenting ice core evidence, all ignore the simple fact that central Greenland and eastern Antarctica, where over 90 per cent of the world's ice resides, are both polar deserts! It simply doesn't snow where the ice is! This emperor definitely has no clothes.

Some have likened ice core dating to the rings of a tree that can be counted one by one to arrive at a history of the past. There are similarities, but there are also significant differences. As each new layer of ice is laid down it adds its weight to those beneath. This does not happen with tree rings, which respond to light. Ice cores are the result of falling snow. Light is a very regular feature, unlike snowfall, which is unpredictable. The weight of each new layer of ice adds pressure to the layers beneath. This results in distortions and melting of evidence. Ice at the bottom of the ice sheet is squeezed outwards and disappears.

The thickest ice sheet on Greenland is at 72N/38W, where the ice is almost 2 miles deep. The cross-polar point from Greenland's thickest ice sheet is 72N/142E. The closest land is the New Siberian Islands (75N/140E). If we were to accept that ice core dating from Greenland was a true indicator of temperature worldwide, then the New Siberian Islands should also be under ice and could never have supported large mammals such as mammoths, lions, rhinos, bison and horse.

There is no logical reason whatsoever to prefer the ice core dating from Greenland over the physical remains of extinct mammals from the New Siberian Islands as the criteria with which to estimate the



The thickest ice on Antarctica is antipodal to the thickest ice on Greenland. The cross-polar point to the thickest ice on Greenland is on the new Siberian Islands, which were formerly the home of a host of temperate-adapted animals. The antipodal point to the New Siberian Islands is Lesser Antarctica, which would have enjoyed a temperate climate 12,000 years ago.

world's temperature during the late Pleistocene. But this is exactly what the ice core experts do. They assume that latitudes can change only very gradually. Sudden changes such as those envisioned with a mantel displacement are beyond their consideration. They say everything must be linked to what they find on Greenland. Russian scientists, however, have seen the remains of horses, bison, etc. in Siberia and they cannot accept that the American scientists' methodology is sound.

And it isn't.

What the advocates of ice core dating have been doing is extrapolating data collected on Greenland and Greater Antarctica to the rest of the world. They have replaced investigation with extrapolation. They simply assume what they are logically obliged to prove.

# THE MECHANICS OF MANTLE DISPLACEMENT

RAND FLEM-ATH

The science journal *Nature* ran a cover story on 18 July 1996 called 'Rotation of the inner core'.<sup>1</sup> Hardly a bestseller, this report nevertheless can explain the most perplexing problem for the earth crust displacement theory.

I first became aware of this problem just after Rose and I had done a publicity tour for the publication of *When the Sky Fell*. We had accepted an invitation to give a talk at the local bookstore in the small town of Ladysmith, British Columbia, where we live. After the talk and slide show we answered a few questions and then chatted with those still remaining. A man asked, 'How would your theory explain the hot spot under Hawaii?'

After having answered literally thousands of questions about the theory this was the first time that I came across a question that baffled me. I said, 'What do you mean?'

'Well,' he replied, 'my impression was that the Hawaiian islands were formed by a hot spot beneath the crust. As the crust moves gradually over the hot spot the rising magma pushes the crust upwards, forming islands. Since this has taken millions of years to achieve it seems to contradict your idea that the crust as a whole displaces.' I had to admit that this sounded reasonable and I said that I would have to investigate the matter in more detail because his question went straight to the heart of the theory. It seemed to be an unfailing arrow.

I did investigate the problem but it wasn't until 1996 when the *Nature* article came out that I thought I might have an answer to this vexing question. In 1997, Arthur Logtenberg from Eindhoven, Holland, asked on our website<sup>2</sup> for my ideas on the *Nature* article, which had said that the heavy solid iron core of the earth was rotating '100,000 times faster than the fastest relative motion of the tectonic plates of the lithosphere'. What this meant was that the inner core had its own spin and axis that was only related to but not exactly the same as the spin and axis of the rest of the planet. It seemed to me that everything 'above' the inner core was vulnerable to a displacement relative to the inner core. I called this idea a mantle displacement because the mantle is the thickest part of the earth above the inner core.

This notion of a deeper level displacement offered a solution to the hot spot problem. If the displacements were that much deeper, then it didn't matter if there was a 'hot spot' beneath Hawaii, because it would move along with the rest of the mass of the earth that was displacing over the inner core.

In the summer of 1997 the question of the Hawaiian hot spot came up again. Rick Monteverde of Honolulu asked, 'Could it be that the entire globe simply shifted, interior as well as crust?' I replied: 'The Hawaiian island chain was produced by a "hot spot" beneath the surface of the crust. This poses a more serious problem for the earth crust displacement theory since a movement of the crust should result in the hot spot showing up somewhere else beneath the earth's crust. It is because of this problem that I have considered the movement of the entire mantle as a solution. A displacement of the earth's mantle (something Hapgood was considering when he wrote his last letter to me in October 1982 just weeks before he died in an automobile accident) is a much more satisfying explanation for the rapid changes and at the same time can account for the movement of the Hawaiian "hot spot" (it simply shifts along with the mantle).'

But there was still the problem of what forces might have caused the mantle displacement. In August 1997, Robert K. Morgan of San Diego asked, 'What forces would combine to break the earth's crust free of the underlying mantle?' I replied, 'In When the Sky Fell (Chapter 4, "Why the Sky Fell"), we review Hapgood's adoption of the idea that the weight of the ice caps positioned lop-sided to the earth's axis was one possible force. We also put forward two astronomical factors as additional contributing forces to the displacement of 9,600 BC. The earth's orbit was much more elliptical than it is today and thus the gravitational influence of the sun would "pull" with greater force at the immense (antipodal) ice sheets. But perhaps most importantly, the angle of the earth's tilt was at its extreme of 24.4 degrees (it goes through a 41,000-year cycle ranging from 22.8 degrees to 24.4 degrees – today we are at around 23.5 and declining – in other words it's getting safer). This meant that the entire earth's mass was tilted to a greater degree. This would add momentum to the centrifugal thrust of the antipodal ice sheets.'

### **An Extraterrestrial Solution**

During the rest of 1997, while I was busy trying to unravel the Atlantis blueprint, I had temporarily to leave the question of the causes of the mantle displacement. Then in the spring of 1998 I received a letter from Donald Tim Seitz Sr, who had written a scientific paper for the Royal Astronomical Society of Canada entitled 'A Probable Cause of Crustal Shifts of the Earth: A Comet approaching the centre of mass of the Earth–Moon Gravitational System'. This appeared in *Regulus*, the journal of the society, in April 1998.

Donald had put his finger on a solution and though I was now convinced that it was a mantle rather than a crustal displacement, his theory worked perfectly. What he argued was that we tend to forget that our moon is quite large and has its own gravitational pull. If a comet or asteroid or any other extraterrestrial object is on a collision course with the earth then the force of the object is not necessarily directed to the centre of the earth, as we would normally think. The position of the moon at the point of impact upon the earth is a very important factor because its gravitational field will redirect the main thrust of the impact towards the mantle rather than the inner core of the planet.

Let's consider three cases.

If the moon is directly behind the earth when the comet collides then the force of the comet will be directed straight through the earth to the centre of the inner core. In effect, the moon doesn't matter in this case.

If the moon is between the earth and the comet then the moon will take the impact, saving the earth.

Let us imagine, however, that, as the comet is approaching, the moon is off to one side of the earth. Under these conditions the force of the comet is directed towards the upper mantle, which is the centre of gravity of the earth-moon gravitational system. This could very well dislodge the entire mantle. Donald Seitz's theory seems to be the missing piece in the puzzle of why the displacements occur.

There are a multitude of forces at work to cause a mantle displacement. The antipodal weight of the asymmetrical ice caps is one factor. The shape of the earth's orbit is another, because it brings the planet closer to the biggest gravitational force in our area of space, namely the sun. The tilt of the earth is another factor, which like the ice sheets and the shape of the orbit is an entirely predictable phenomenon.

These factors all appeared in *When the Sky Fell* but they really only set the stage for a potential displacement that must, after all, have been a mantle displacement. These astronomical preconditions are insufficient on their own to account for all the facts. When we learn, however, that the inner core has its own rotation and its own axis then the possibility for solving the hot spot problem is at hand. The discontinuity between the inner core and the rest of the mass of the planet allows us to postulate a mantle displacement, and Donald Seitz's breakthrough that the earth and the moon form a kind of 'gravity well' seems to be the final piece in the puzzle. What remains a mystery is where the comet or comets came from, where they hit the earth, how big they were, and whether others will follow in the future.

#### **A Terrestrial Alternative**

Another possibility for the cause of the mantle displacement could be the discrepancy that grows between the axis of the inner core and the axis of the rest of the planet. Today there is a 10-degree difference between the two and it is possible that at 9,600 BC, when the earth's whole axis was angled at its maximum of 24.4 degrees, the difference between it and the inner core's axis was dangerously pronounced. The earth's axis is governed by the pull of the sun, moon and other planets and follows a regular 41,000-year cycle. The peak of that cycle was reached at 9,600 BC, at which time the planet's whole axis began to decline after increasing for thousands of years.

The classic work on this subject was published in *Science* in 1976: 'Variations in the Earth's Orbit: Pacemaker of the Ice Ages' by J. D. Hays, J. Imbrie and N. J. Schackleton.<sup>3</sup> They showed that geological/climatic patterns coincide with the periods when the earth's tilt reaches its maximum of 24.4 degrees. The last time this occurred was around 9,600 BC, exactly the time period when Plato's 'legend' of Atlantis places the flood. When we combine this theory with the recent revelations about the inner core having its own axis, we have a much simpler idea than an extraterrestrial impact theory.

After reaching its peak angle of tilt at 24.4 degrees, in a sense the axis heads back to where it had been. The inner core is very dense and thus has more mass than the rest of the planet. Perhaps when the rest of the planet's mass starts moving towards the axis of the inner core it creates an overwhelming attraction and the mantle displaces abruptly. The axis of the inner core and the axis of the rest of the mass of the earth are reunited abruptly and catastrophically. This, no doubt, would begin slowly, but would build momentum, resulting, in the final stages, in a rapid displacement. There would be plenty of warnings, observable by any scientifically advanced civilisation experiencing it.

The arguments in favour of the 'terrestrial' force compared to 'extraterrestrial' are considerable.

The 'extraterrestrial' impact theory of a mantle displacement is unnecessarily complex. So many factors have to coincide that one can't help doubt that this idea is ad hoc and prone to constant revision and exceptions. How big must a comet or asteroid be to displace the mantle? Why would these extraterrestrial objects collide with earth on a regular basis? Where is the moon relative to the incoming object? More importantly, an impact theory of displacement really doesn't dovetail with the discoveries that the earth's geological and climatic upheavals coincide with the earth's axis tilt.

I feel certain Charles Hapgood would agree that the terrestrial model is the better theory. It explains the placement of the ice sheets and coincides with the timing developed by Hays, Imbrie and Schackleton. Hapgood seemed to be heading in this direction when he wrote to me: 'I have recently concluded that a "drag effect" would operate whereby the movement of the rigid crust would set in motion movements of the deeper layers, which would continue long after the movement of the crust stops, producing long-continued turbulence at the surface.' This indicates that Hapgood was constantly reappraising his theory and making modifications in light of new evidence. The fact that the inner core has its own axis and rotates faster than the rest of the earth's mass would surely have been factors that he would have wanted to incorporate into his theory.

For these reasons I conclude that the force that caused the mantle displacement is tied to the dynamics of the inner core of the planet coupled with the gradual oscillations of the planet's tilt cycle. Both factors can potentially reunite when the tilt of the outer earth reverses its gradual drift away from the inner core and results in a catastrophic reunion whereby both axes are brought together. The axis of the inner core and the rest of the planet are temporarily reunited and may even contribute to a regeneration of the earth's magnetic field. At this point, the pull of the sun, the moon and the rest of the planets in our solar web once again begins to gradually separate the mantle's axis from the inner core's axis and the whole cycle begins again. If this theory is correct, we can be assured that we have thousands of years (about 29,400) before another mantle displacement occurs.

# Notes

### Preface

- 1. Pennick, Sacred Geometry, 1980, p. 43.
- 2. Cathie, The Harmonic Conquest of Space.
- 3. Michell, City of Revelation, p. xiii.
- 4. Knight and Lomas, Uriel's Machine, pp. 363-4.
- 5. Flem-Ath, Rose, Field of Thunder, Stoddart, Toronto, 1997.

#### Chapter 1: Hapgood's Secret Quest for Atlantis

- 1. This account of Hapgood's death is based upon a letter to Rand from Charles's cousin Beth Hapgood (2 April 1998).
- 2. Hapgood, Earth's Shifting Crust, Pantheon, New York, 1958.
- 3. 'Plate tectonics and earth crust displacement both share the assumption of a mobile crust. The ideas are not mutually exclusive but rather complementary. Plate tectonics explains long-term, slow changes like mountain building, volcanic activity, and local earthquakes. Earth crust displacement accepts that these processes are gradual but posits a much more dramatic and abrupt movement of the crust that can explain different problems such as mass extinctions, glaciation patterns, and the sudden rise of agriculture. In stark contrast to plate tectonics'
slow motion of individual plates, an "earth crust displacement", as postulated by Hapgood, abruptly shifts all the plates as a single unit. During this motion the core (the heavy bull's eye of the planet) doesn't change, leaving the earth's axis unaltered.' Flem-Ath, Rand and Rose, *When the Sky Fell*, p. 3.

- 4. Hapgood, Charles H., Maps of the Ancient Sea Kings: Evidence of Advanced Civilization in the Ice Ages, Chilton Books, Philadelphia/New York, 1966.
- Hapgood, Charles H., *The Path of the Pole*, Chilton Book Company, Philadelphia/New York/London, 1970 (a revised edition of *Earth's Shifting Crust*, 1958).
- 6. Charles H. Hapgood Archives, Yale Collection of American Literature, Beinecke Rare Book and Manuscript Library.
- 7. Churchward, James, *The Lost Continent of Mu: The Motherland* of Man, William Edwin Rudge, New York, 1926.
- 8. Settegast, Mary, *Plato Prehistorian*, Lindisfarne Press, New York, 1990.
- 9. Donnelly, Ignatius, Atlantis: The Antediluvian World, Harper & Brothers, New York, 1882.
- 10. Donnelly, Ignatius, Ragnarok: The Age of Fire and Gravel, Harper & Brothers, New York, 1883.
- 11. Furneaux, p. 316.
- 12. Wegener, Alfred, *The Origin of the Continents and Oceans*, 1915, reissued in 1966 by Dover, New York.
- 13. Albert Einstein Archives, Department of Manuscripts and Archives, The Jewish National and University Library (Hapgood Correspondence, 24 November 1952).
- 14. Albert Einstein Archives, Department of Manuscripts and Archives, The Jewish National and University Library (Hapgood Correspondence, 8 May 1953).
- 15. Einstein, 'Confidential Report on Candidate for Fellowship'.
- 16. Ma, Ting Ying H., *Research on the Past Climate*, published by the author, Taipei, Taiwan, May 1952.
- 17. Reprinted in full in White, Pole Shift.
- 18. Mallery, pp .40-6.
- 19. Tompkins, Secrets of the Great Pyramid, p. 201.
- 20. Needham, Joseph, Science and Civilisation in China (three volumes), Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1959.
- 21. Hapgood, Maps of the Ancient Sea Kings, p. 193.

- 22. Pauwels, Louis, and Jacques Bergier, *The Morning of the Magicians*, Stein and Day, New York, 1964.
- 23. Shklovskii, Joseph, and Carl Sagan, Intelligent Life in the Universe, Holden Day, San Francisco, 1966.
- 24. In the map on pp. 32-3 of Maps of the Ancient Sea Kings, Hapgood numbers this 93.
- 25. Berlitz, Charles, Atlantis: The Eighth Continent, Putnam, New York, 1984.
- 26. See Appendix 2.

#### Chapter 2: The Blueprint

- 1. US Naval Support Force, *Introduction to Antarctica*, US Government Printing Office, Washington, DC, 1969, centrepiece.
- 2. Plato, Laws, Vol. I, Book III.
- 3. Flem-Ath, Rand, 'A Global Model for the Origins of Agriculture'.
- 4. Flem-Ath, Rand and Rose, 'The Earth Science Revolution and Pre-History'.
- 5. Hapgood, Charles, letter to the Flem-Aths, 3 August 1977.
- Watkins, N. D., and J. D. Kennett, 'Antarctic Bottom Water: Major Change in Velocity during the Late Cenozoic between Australia and Antarctica', *Science*, Vol. 173, 27 August 1971, pp. 813–18; Ledbetter, M. T., and D. A. Johnson, 'Increased Transport of Antarctic Bottom Water in the Vema Channel during the last Ice Age', *Science*, Vol. 194, 19 November 1976, pp. 837–9.
- 7. Warren, William Fairfield, Paradise Found: The Cradle of the Human Race at the North Pole, Boston, 1885.
- 8. Tilak, Bal Gangadhar, The Arctic Home in the Vedas, Poona, India, 1903.
- 9. Hapgood, Maps of the Ancient Sea Kings, see n. 23 on p. 229.
- 10. Kuhn, Thomas S., *The Structure of Scientific Revolutions*, second edition, University of Chicago Press, Chicago, 1970.
- 11. Flem-Ath, Rand and Rose, When the Sky Fell, p. 46.
- Schwaller de Lubicz, Rene, The Temple of Man: Sacred Architecture and the Perfect Man, translated by Robert and Deborah Lawlor, Inner Traditions International, Rochester, VT, 1998.

- 13. Fulcanelli, The Mystery of Cathedrals, Pauvert, Paris, 1925.
- 14. Schwaller de Lubicz, Rene, Sacred Science: The King of *Pharaonic Theocracy*, translated by André and Goldian VandenBroeck, Inner Traditions International, Rochester, VT, 1988, originally published in French in 1961 by Flammarion.
- West, John Anthony, Serpent in the Sky: The High Wisdom of Ancient Egypt, second edition, Quest Books, Wheaton, IL, 1993.
- Hancock, Graham, The Sign and the Seal: The Quest for the Lost Ark of the Covenant, Simon & Schuster, New York, 1992.
- Roberts, Paul William, 'The Riddle of the Sphinx', Saturday Night, March 1993.
- 18. Hancock, Graham, Fingerprints of the Gods: A Quest for the Beginning and the End, Heinemann, London, 1995.
- 19. Bauval, Robert, and Adrian Gilbert, The Orion Mystery: Unlocking the Secrets of the Pyramids, Doubleday Canada, Toronto, 1994.
- 20. Wilson, Colin, From Atlantis to the Sphinx: Recovering the Lost Wisdom of the Ancient World, Virgin, London, 1996.
- Hancock, Graham, and Robert Bauval, Keeper of Genesis, Heinemann, London, 1996 (in the US Message of the Sphinx, Crown, New York, 1996).
- Barnes, John, 'Ancient purity and polygot programs', Sunday Times, 4 November 1984, Computing Section, p. 13; Mylrea, Paul, 'Computer helps preserve ancient Aymara language', as printed in The Nanaimo Free Press, 21 November 1991, p. 8.
- 23. Posnansky, Vol. 1, p. 2.
- 24. Aveni, Anthony F., Archaeoastronomy in Pre-Columbian America, University of Texas Press, Austin and London, 1975.
- 25. Tompkins, Peter, with Livio Catullo Stecchini, Secrets of the Great Pyramid: Two Thousand Years of Adventure and Discoveries Surrounding the Mystery of the Great Pyramid of Cheops, Galahad Books, New York, 1971.
- 26. Tompkins, Peter, Mysteries of the Mexican Pyramids, Harper & Row, New York, 1976.
- See, for example, Michell, John, *The New View Over Atlantis*, Thames and Hudson, London, 1995 (originally published as *The View Over Atlantis* by Sago Press, UK, 1969).

- 28. Knight, Christopher, and Robert Lomas, *The Hiram Key*, Arrow, London, 1996.
- 29. Reproduced in full in Appendix 1.
- 30. Wilson, Colin, Alien Dawn, Virgin, London, 1998.

#### Chapter 3: The Giza Prime Meridian

- Smyth, Charles Piazzi, 'What Shall be the Prime Meridian for the World?', Report of the Committee on Standard Time and Prime Meridian, International Institute for Preserving and Perfecting Weights and Measures, Cleveland, OH, June 1884, pp. 1-56.
- 2. Wilson, Colin, The Atlas of Holy Places and Sacred Sites, Penguin Studio, London, 1996.
- 3. Wilson, Colin, and Damon Wilson, Unsolved Mysteries Past and Present, NTC/Contemporary Publishing, Chicago, 1992.
- 4. Mitchell-Hedges, F. A., *Danger My Ally*, originally published in 1955, reissued in 1995 by Adventures Unlimited, USA.
- 5. Fawcett, Exploration Fawcett, p. 3.
- 6. Fawcett, Exploration Fawcett, p. 2.
- 7. Wilkins, Harold, *Mysteries of Ancient South America*, Rider & Co., London, 1946, pp. 41-6.
- 8. Wilkins, Mysteries of Ancient South America, p. 40.
- Fleming, Peter, Brazilian Adventure, Jonathan Cape, London, 1933, reissued in 1999 by The Marlboro Press/Northwestern, Evanston, Illinois.
- 10. Fawcett, P. H., *Exploration Fawcett*, arranged from his manuscripts by Brian Fawcett, Hutchinson, London, 1953.
- 11. Fawcett, Exploration Fawcett, p. 122.
- 12. Fawcett, Exploration Fawcett, p. 263.
- 13. Fawcett, Exploration Fawcett, p. 243.
- 14. Fawcett, Exploration Fawcett, p. 260.
- 15. Fawcett, Exploration Fawcett, p. 269.
- 16. Fawcett, Exploration Fawcett, p. 269, footnote.
- 17. Fawcett, Exploration Fawcett, p. 289.
- 18. Fawcett, Exploration Fawcett, p. 293.
- 19. Fawcett, Exploration Fawcett, p. 304.
- 20. Wilkins, Mysteries of Ancient South America, p. 66.
- 21. The use of satellites for archaeology is increasing each year. See,

for example, Dowling, Kenven, 'Secret pyramids under the sand', http://express.lineone.net/express/00/01/10/news/n3120sandsd.html (10 January 2000).

### Chapter 4: Thoth's Holy Chamber

- 1. Mendelssohn, Kurt, *The Riddle of the Pyramids*, Praeger, New York, 1974.
- 2. Seiss, J. A., Miracle in Stone, of the Great Pyramid of Egypt, Porter & Coates, Philadelphia, 1877–1878.
- 3. Davidson, David, The Great Pyramid, Its Divine Message, Williams & Norgate, 1932.
- 4. West, Serpent in the Sky, p. 1.
- 5. Petrie, William Matthew, *The Pyramids and Temples of Gizeh*, Field & Tuer, London, 1883.
- 6. Dunn, The Giza Power Plant, see all of Chapter 3.
- 7. The Mystery of the Sphinx.
- 8. West, The Traveler's Key to Ancient Egypt, pp. 412-18.
- Baigent, Michael, Richard Leigh and Henry Lincoln, *The Holy Blood and the Holy Grail*, revised edition, Corgi Books, London, 1996 (originally Jonathan Cape, London, 1982).
- 10. Dunn, Christopher, The Giza Power Plant: Technologies of Ancient Egypt, Bear & Co., Santa Fe, New Mexico, 1998.
- 11. Bauval and Gilbert, The Orion Mystery, pp. 45-6.
- 12. In a book called *Hall of the Gods* (1998), which was withdrawn from publication.
- Hancock and Bauval, *Keeper of Genesis*, Arrow edition, 1997, p. 314.
- 14. Bauval, Secret Chamber, pp. 14 and 28.
- Hancock and Bauval, *Keeper of Genesis*, Arrow edition, 1997, p. 285.
- 16. Tomas, p. 109.
- 17. Kronzek, p. 5.
- 18. Ellis, Normandi, Awakening Osiris, Phanes Press, Grand Rapids, MI, 1988, as cited in Hancock and Bauval, Keeper of Genesis, Arrow edition, 1997, p. 339.
- 19. Furlong, p. 111.
- 20. As reproduced from McCollum in Toth, pp. 35-6.
- 21. Temple, The Crystal Sun, plate 30 and caption on pp. 216-17.

22. Dolphin, L. T., and A. H. Moussa, et al., *Applications of Modern Sensing Techniques to Egyptology*, SRI International, Menlo Park, California, 1977, as reproduced in Cayce, p. 137.

#### Chapter 5: 6,000 Degrees Celsius

- 1. Barnes and Barnes, pp. 10–11.
- 2. Clayton, P. A., and L. J. Spencer, 'Silica-glass from the Libyan Desert', *The Mineralogical Magazine*, 23, 501-8, 1934.
- 3. Wilson, From Atlantis to the Sphinx, p. 37.
- Charles H. Hapgood Archives, Yale Collection of American Literature, Beinecke Rare Book and Manuscript Library (Dolphin to Lee Hammond, 24 January 1957).
- Charles H. Hapgood Archives, Yale Collection of American Literature, Beinecke Rare Book and Manuscript Library (Dolphin to Charles Hapgood, 23 May 1957).
- Charles H. Hapgood Archives, Yale Collection of American Literature, Beinecke Rare Book and Manuscript Library (Hapgood to Charles B. Hitchcock of the American Geographical Society, 1 January 1959).
- 7. White, Pole Shift, gives the entire text of the broadcast.
- 8. Wilkins, p. 183.
- Charles H. Hapgood Archives, Yale Collection of American Literature, Beinecke Rare Book and Manuscript Library (Hapgood to Charles B. Hitchcock of the American Geographical Society, 1 January 1959).
- 10. Shawn Montgomery is currently researching the story of Royal Raymond Rife, an obscure American scientist who invented a revolutionary microscope. Details regarding his research can be sought at *www.writersblot.com*.
- 11. 1979 brochure released by Yull Brown in Christopher Bird, 'The Saga of Yull Brown - Part III', *Explore!*, Vol. 3. No. 6, 1992, p. 51.
- 12. Verne, Jules, *The Mysterious Island*, 1874, as reprinted in Bird, 'The Saga of Yull Brown Part I', pp. 49–50.
- 13. Hapgood, Dolphin and Rennell were focused on gold (100 per cent pure) and glass (tektites). It is interesting to note that the ancient Egyptians believed that gold and glass were part of the alchemist's trade. 'In the ancient world alchemy was referred to

simply as "the sacred art". It flourished in the first three centuries AD in Alexandria, where it was the combined product of glass and metal technology, a Hellenistic philosophy of the unity of all things through the four elements (earth, air, water, fire), and "occult" religion and astrology. How the technology of coloring glass and goldsmithing – kept secret in certain families – became involved with esoteric philosophy is a long story.' Maybury-Lewis, p. 183.

- 14. Bird, 'The Saga of Yull Brown Part I'.
- 15. Shawn Montgomery, 'Notes on Brown's Gas for Rand Flem-Ath'.
- 16. Sitchin, Zecharia, *The Lost Realms*, Bear & Company, Santa Fe, New Mexico, 1990.
- 17. Kolata, Alan L., Valley of the Spirits: A Journey into the Lost Realm of the Aymara, John Wiley & Sons, Inc., New York, 1996.
- Mysterious Origins of Man, The. Hosted by Charlton Heston.
  B. C. Video Inc., 1-800-846-9682 or P. O. Box 97, Shelburne, VT, 05482, 1996.

Chapter 6: Ancient Voyagers

- 1. Zapp and Erikson.
- 2. Watkins, Alfred.
- 3. Heyerdahl, Thor, *The Kon-Tiki Expedition*, London, 1950, reissued in 1996 by Flamingo.
- 4. Lewis, David, We, The Navigators, 1972, reissued in 1991 by University of Hawaii Press.
- 5. Zapp, Ivar, and George Erikson, Atlantis in America, Adventures Unlimited, USA, 1998.
- 6. Knight and Lomas, Uriel's Machine, p. 106.
- 7. Cremo and Thompson, Forbidden Archaeology, p. 198.
- 8. Needham, Vol. 4, p. 542.
- 9. Barber.
- 10. Marshack.
- 11. 'When the Sahara Was Green', p.206.
- 12. Moran and Kelley.
- 13. Graves, Robert, *The White Goddess*, Farrar, Straus and Giroux, New York, 1948, reissued in 1999 by Faber & Faber, London.

- 14. Bailey, Jim, *The God-Kings and the Titans*, Hodder & Stoughton, London, 1973.
- 15. Fox, Hugh, Gods of the Cataclysm: A Revolutionary Investigation of Man and His Gods Before and After the Great Cataclysm, Harper's Magazine Press, New York, 1976.
- 16. Bailey, Sailing to Paradise, p. 25.
- Patten, Donald, The Biblical Flood and the Ice Epoch: A Study in Scientific History, Pacific Meridian Publishing Co., Seattle, WA, 1966.
- 18. Chatelain, Maurice, *Our Cosmic Ancestors*, Light Technology Publications in USA, paperback edition, 1988, reissued in 1996.
- 19. Frawley, David, Gods, Sages and Kings: Vedic Secrets of Ancient Civilization, Passage Press, Salt Lake City, Utah, 1991.
- 20. Frawley, p. 185.
- 21. Sellers, Jane B., The Death of Gods in Ancient Egypt, Penguin Books, London, 1992.
- 22. Email from Sellers to Flem-Ath, 29 March 2000.
- 23. Wilson, Colin, Starseekers, Hodder & Stoughton, London, 1980.
- 24. Schwaller de Lubicz, Rene, Sacred Science: The King of Pharaonic Theocracy, translated by André and Goldian VandenBroeck, Inner Traditions International, Rochester, VT, 1988, originally published in French as Le Roi de la theocractie Pharaonique in 1961 by Flammarion.
- 25. Lash, John, The Skies in Memory (a work in progress).
- 26. Tompkins, Mysteries of the Mexican Pyramids, p. 301.
- 27. Chatelain, p. 50.
- 28. Morley, Sylvanus Griswold, Introduction to the Study of Maya Hieroglyphics, Dover Books, New York, 1975.
- 29. Chatelain, p. 54.
- 30. McCrone, John, 'Fired Up', New Scientist, 20 May 2000.
- 31. Calder, Nigel, Timescale, p. 241.
- 32. Wilson, From Atlantis to the Sphinx, pp. 50-52.

#### Chapter 7: Fallen Angels

- 1. Book of the Secrets of Enoch, p. 2.
- 2. Book of the Secrets of Enoch, p. 4.
- 3. Moorehead, Alan, *The Blue Nile*, Harper & Row Publishers, New York, 1962.

- 4. Collins, Andrew, with additional research by Richard Ward, From the Ashes of Angels: The Forbidden Legacy of a Fallen Race, Michael Joseph, London, 1996.
- 5. Book of the Secrets of Enoch, The, translated by W. R. Morfill and edited with an introduction by R. H. Charles, Clarendon Press, Oxford, 1896.
- 6. Book of the Secrets of Enoch, pp. 9-11.
- 7. O'Brien, Christian and Barbara Joy, The Genius of the Few, p. 90.
- 8. Charles, R. H., *The Book of Enoch*, Oxford University Press, Oxford, 1912, Chapter 61, Stanza 5.
- 9. Barton, George Aaron, Miscellaneous Babylonian Inscriptions, 1918.
- 10. O'Brien, Christian and Barbara Joy, The Shining Ones.
- O'Brien, Christian and Barbara Joy, The Genius of the Few: The Story of Those Who Founded the Garden in Eden, Turnstone Press Limited, Wellingborough, Northamptonshire, UK, 1985.
- 12. O'Brien, Christian and Barbara Joy, The Shining Ones.
- 13. Knight and Lomas, Uriel's Machine, pp. 236-7.
- 14. Hawkins, Gerald, Stonehenge Decoded, Doubleday, New York, 1965.
- 15. Daily Telegraph, 7 August 1999.
- 16. Daniken, Erich von, According to the Evidence: My Proof of Man's Extraterrestrial Origins, Book Club Associates, London, 1978.
- 17. Hancock and Bauval, Keeper of Genesis, pp. 200-201.
- 18. Rand to Colin quoting Collins, Andrew, 'Baalbek: Lebanon's Sacred Fortress', New Dawn, No. 43, July-August 1997: http://www.newdawnmagazine.com.au/Resources/arts/43c.html.

## Chapter 8: Golden Section Sites

- 1. Picknett, Lynn, and Clive Prince, The Templar Revelation: Secret Guardians of the True Identity of Christ, Simon & Schuster, New York, 1997.
- 2. Andrews, Richard, and Paul Schellenberger, *The Tomb of God: The Body of Jesus and the Solution to a 2,000-Year-Old Mystery*, Little, Brown & Company, London, 1996.
- 3. Lincoln, Henry, Key to the Sacred Pattern: The Untold Story of Rennes-le-Château, St Martin's Press, New York, 1998.

- 4. Sède, Gérard de, Le Trésor maudit, Editions J'ai Lu, Paris, 1968.
- 5. Hancock, Graham, The Sign and the Seal: The Quest for the Lost Ark of the Covenant, Simon & Schuster, New York, 1992.
- 6. Grierson and Munro-Hay.
- 7. Weston, Jessie L., From Ritual To Romance, Chapter 14; Loomis, Roger, introduction to Chrétien's 'Perceval, or the Story of the Grail', Mediaeval Romances (Modern Library).
- 8. Lincoln, Henry, *The Lost Treasure of Jerusalem*, broadcast on BBC2 on 12 February 1972.
- 9. Lincoln, Key to the Sacred Pattern, p. 69.
- Baigent, Michael, Richard Leigh and Henry Lincoln, *The Holy Blood and the Holy Grail*, London, originally Jonathan Cape, London, 1982, revised edition published by Corgi, 1996.
- 11. 'Only one planet describes a precise and regular geometric pattern in the sky – and that planet is Venus . . . and the pattern that she draws as regular as clockwork every eight years is a pentacle.' Lincoln, *The Holy Place*, p. 69.
- Baigent, Leigh and Lincoln, *The Holy Blood and the Holy Grail*, 1996 revised edition, p. 92, which cites a letter to Lincoln from Abbé Mazières in notes, p. 517.
- 13. Lincoln, Key to the Sacred Pattern, p. 218.
- 14. Knight and Lomas, Uriel's Machine, p. 307, quoting from E. W. Barber, The Mummies of Urumchi, Macmillan, London, 1999.
- 15. Lomas and Knight, Uriel's Machine, p. 307.
- 16. Michell, The New View Over Atlantis, pp. 62-3.
- 17. New York Times, 28 March 1947, cited in Hausdorf, p. 112.
- 18. Cathie, Bruce, *The Bridge to Infinity*, America West, Bozeman, Montana, 1995.
- 19. Lincoln, Key to the Sacred Pattern, p. 148.
- 20. Lincoln, Key to the Sacred Pattern, p. 15.
- 21. Wood, David, Genisis: The First Book of Revelations, Baton Press, Tunbridge Wells, UK, 1985.
- 22. Fanthorpe, Lionel and Patricia, *The Holy Grail Revealed*, Newcastle Publishing, North Hollywood, 1982.
- 23. Baigent, Michael, Richard Leigh and Henry Lincoln, The Messianic Legacy, Jonathan Cape, London, 1986.
- 24. Wood, David, and Ian Campbell, Geneset Target Earth, Bellevue Books, Sunbury-on-Thames, UK, 1994.
- 25. Hancock and Faiia, pp. 212-21.

- 26. Schoch, p. 111.
- 27. Berriman, A. E., Historical Metrology, Dent, New York, 1953.
- 28. Lincoln, Key to the Sacred Pattern, pp. 215-16.
- 29. Henry Lincoln informs us that there are only two known copies of this book, both of which are now missing from the libraries that list them in their catalogues. See Lincoln, *Key to the Sacred Pattern*, pp. 69–70.

## Chapter 9: What the Templars Found

- 1. Brydon, Robert, The Guilds, the Masons and the Rosy Cross, Friends of Rosslyn, Edinburgh, 1984.
- Wilson, Colin, Mysteries: An Investigation Into The Occult, The Paranormal & The Supernatural, Putnam, New York, 1978.
- 3. Critchlow, Keith, *Time Stands Still*, Gordon Fraser, London, 1979.
- 4. Critchlow, pp. 8–9.
- 5. Myers, F. W. H., *Human Personality and its survival of Bodily Death*, University Books, New York, 1961, pp. 75-6.
- 6. Picknett and Prince, The Templar Revelation, p. 97.
- British sacred sites (listed from west to east) on latitude 30 degrees north during the Yukon Pole. (30N = 3,600 nautical miles from the pole.)

Sacred Sites	<i>3,600 = 30N</i>	Error
Tintagel	3,601	1
Glastonbury	3,606	6
Bath	3,598	2
Avebury	3,601	1
Stonehenge	3,616	16
Old Sarum	3,621	21
Rollright Stones	3,575	25
Baldock	3,595	5
London	3,623	23
Royston	3,594	6
Mersea Island	3,616	16

- 8. Michell, The Dimensions of Paradise, p. 28.
- 9. Pennick, The Ancient Science of Geomancy, p. 99.
- 10. Pennick, The Subterranean Kingdom, pp. 133-4.
- 11. Baldock and Pyongyang were both exactly 3,995 nautical miles from the Yukon Pole at latitude 29:55N.
- Jang-jin, Hwang, 'Law proposed to preserve megalithic culture', Korea Herald, 25 February 1999: http://www.koreaherald.co.kr/ kh0225/m0225c01.html (1 March 1999).
- 13. Parker, E. H., 'On Race Struggles in Korea', Transactions of the Asiatic Society of Japan, 23 (1890), pp. 137-228.
- 14. Nelson, p. 210.
- 15. University of California, Learning about Korea, series 1: http://www.lib.berkeley.edu/EAL/ealknote.html (8 May 2000).
- Guignebert, The Jewish World in the Time of Jesus, 1935, p. 200.
- 17. Daraul: Secret Societies, Tandem 1965, p. 79.
- 18. Furneaux: The Other Side of the Story, London 1953, p. 132.
- 19. Wilson, A Criminal History of Mankind, 1983, p. 222.
- 20. Knight, Christopher, and Robert Lomas, The Second Messiah: Templars, the Turin Shroud and the Great Secret of Freemasonry, Century, London, 1997.
- 21. Picknett and Prince, Turin Shroud: In Whose Image?
- 22. Tailby.
- 23. Sitchin, The Lost Realms, p. 202.
- 24. Flem-Ath, Rand and Rose, When the Sky Fell, p. 28.
- 25. Prescott, History of the Conquest of Peru, Book 1.
- 26. Sitchin, The Lost Realms, pp. 203-4.
- 27. See, for example, Hancock, Fingerprints of the Gods, p. 230.
- 28. Hancock, Fingerprints of the Gods, p. 49.
- Cuzco creation myth translated by Christobal de Molina (1575), quoted in Christian and Barbara Joy O'Brien, *The Shining Ones*, p. 533.
- 30. Prescott.
- 31. Prescott.
- 32. Prescott.
- 33. Prescott.
- 34. Sitchin, Zecharia, The Lost Realms, p. 202.
- 35. Baigent and Leigh, Temple and the Lodge, p. 126.

#### Notes

#### Chapter 10: The Legacy

- 1. Swaney, Deanna, The Lonely Planet Guide to Bolivia.
- 2. Wright, p. 4; Thorton, pp. 22-25.
- 3. Heyerdahl, Thor, *The Kon-Tiki Expedition*, London, 1950, reissued in 1996 by Flamingo.
- 4. Heyerdahl, Thor, *The Ra Expedition*, George Allen & Unwin, London, 1971.
- 5. Santos, Arysio Nunes dos, on his website: http://www.atlan.org/ articles/guanches/ (28 May 1999).
- 6. Santos, Arysio Nunes dos.
- 7. Heyerdahl, Thor, Daniel H. Sandweiss and Alfredo Narvaez, *The Pyramids of Tucume: The Quest for Peru's Forgotten City*, Thames and Hudson, London, 1995.
- 8. Heyerdahl, Thor, The Ra Expedition.
- 9. Flem-Ath, Rand and Rose, 'Contact'.
- 10. Balabanova, S., F. Parsche and W. Pirsig, 'First Identification of Drugs in Egyptian Mummies', *Naturwissenschaften* 79, 358, 1992.
- 11. Collins, Gateway to Atlantis, pp. 147-8.
- 12. Hapgood, Maps of the Ancient Sea Kings, p. 83, footnote.
- 13. Temple, The Sirius Mystery, pp. 20-21
- 14. Davis, Nancy Yaw, 'The Zuni Enigma', New England Antiquities Research Association, Vol. XXVII, Nos. 1 & 2, Summer/Fall 1992. Thanks to Ray Beaumont at the Frontier School Division No. 48 in Winnipeg, Manitoba, for bringing this article to Rand's attention.
- 15. Newton.
- 16. Knight and Lomas, Uriel's Machine, p. 151.
- 17. Knight and Lomas, Uriel's Machine, p. 146.
- 18. Knight and Lomas, Uriel's Machine, p. 172.
- Blankenship, Donald D., Robin E. Bell, Steven M. Hodge, John M. Brozena, John C. Behrendt and Carol A. Finn, 'Active volcanism beneath the West Antarctic ice sheet and the implications for ice-sheet stability', *Nature*, Vol. 361, 11 February 1993, pp. 526-9.
- 20. Flem-Ath, Rand and Rose, When the Sky Fell, pp. 107-9.
- 21. Blankenship, et al.

Appendix 2: Letter to Rand Flem-Ath from Charles H. Hapgood, 16 October 1982

- Flem-Ath, Rand, 'A Global Model for the Origins of Agriculture', *The Anthropological Journal of Canada*, Vol. 19, No. 4, 1981, reprinted in 1995 as an appendix in *When the Sky Fell*.
- 2. Rand noted (following the work of Vavilov) in the above paper that the earliest experiments with agriculture seem to correspond with land that is 1,500 metres above ocean level.
- 3. Charles knows from Rand and Rose's first letter to him in April 1977 that they believe that Atlantis was Antarctica before the last displacement.
- 4. Charles is referring to Rand's article. Rand knows and believes that agriculture began in Atlantis (Antarctica) many thousand of years earlier but he cannot say this in his article and expect to be published in a scientific journal.
- 5. The whereabouts of this manuscript is a mystery. Rand and Colin have communicated with Hapgood's relatives and friends and have been unable to locate this important unpublished manuscript.
- 6. Rand and Colin both disagree with Hapgood on this point (see *When the Sky Fell* and *From Atlantis to the Sphinx*).
- 7. Rand had written about the correlation between altitude (1,500 metres above ocean level) and agricultural origins: 'This might be explained by crustal displacement, which would surely result in fantastic tidal waves. Any survivors would have a strong motive for staying in high mountains.' Charles took this to mean that Rand was advocating the notion of 1,500-metre-high tidal waves but what Rand meant was that any tidal waves would have the consequence of making the survivors afraid to live near the ocean.
- Rand and Rose developed this idea in When the Sky Fell (pp. 49–51), calling this longitude (83 degrees west and 97 degrees east) the 'line of greatest displacement'.
- 9. Langway, C. C., Jr. and Lyle Hansen, 'Drilling through the Ice Cap: Probing Climate for a Thousand Centuries', in Richard Lewis and P. M. Smith, *The Frozen Future: A Prophetic Report* from Antarctica, Quadrangle Books, New York, 1973. Rand,

who now has little faith in the ice core dating method, included this book in his list of references because it contained the words 'from Antarctica'. It was his own joke on the scientific journal that was publishing his article. Rand wanted to include the idea of Atlantis but knew that any mention of the 'A' word would doom any chances of getting published. The next best thing would be to get in the words 'from Antarctica'. Charles's remarks here are a sort of wink: 'I know why you included that reference.'

## Appendix 6: Spending Time and Wasting Space: How Ice Core Dating Went Wrong

- 1. For the date of 3,000,000 years for the Lesser Antarctic ice sheet, see Robert M. Schoch, Voices of the Rocks: A Scientist Looks at Catastrophes and Ancient Civilizations, Harmony Books, New York, 1999.
- 2. For the date of 400,000 years for the Lesser Antarctic ice sheet, see *Atlantis Reborn*, BBC2, 4 November 1999, transcript at *http://www.bbc.co.uk/horizon/atlantis2\_script.shtml*.
- For the date of 122,000 years for the Lesser Antarctic ice sheet, see Paul LaViolette, *Earth Under Fire: Humanity's Survival of* the Apolcalypse, Starburst Publications, Schenectady, New York, 1997.

## Appendix 7: The Mechanics of Mantle Displacement

- Song, Xiaodong, and Paul G. Richards, 'Seismological evidence for differential rotation of the Earth's inner core', *Nature*, Vol. 382, 1 January 1996, pp. 221–4.
- 2. http://www.flem-ath.com.
- Hays, J. D., J. Imbrie and N. J. Schackleton, 'Variations in the Earth's Orbit: Pacemaker of the Ice Ages', Science 194 (1976), pp. 1,121-32.

## BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Alford, Alan, Gods of the New Millennium: Scientific Proof of Flesh and Blood Gods, Hodder & Stoughton, London, 1996.
- Alford, Alan, The Phoenix Solution: Secrets of a Lost Civilisation, Hodder & Stoughton, London, 1998.
- Allan, D. S., and J. B. Delair, Cataclysm!: Compelling Evidence of a Cosmic Catastrophe in 9500 BC, with a foreword by Rand Flem-Ath, Bear & Company, Santa Fe, New Mexico, 1997, first published under the title When the Earth Nearly Died, Gateway Books, Bath, UK, 1995.
- Andrews, Richard, and Paul Schellenberger, The Tomb of God: The Body of Jesus and the Solution to a 2,000-year-old Mystery, Little, Brown & Company, London, 1996.

Ardrey, Robert, African Genesis, Atheneum, New York, 1961.

- Ashe, Geoffrey, Dawn Behind the Dawn: A Search for the Earthly Paradise, A John Macrae Book/Henry Holt and Company, New York, 1992.
- Atlantis Reborn, BBC2, Thursday 4 November 1999, transcript at http://www.bbc.co.uk/horizon/atlantis2\_script.shtml.
- Aveni, Anthony F., Archaeoastronomy in Pre-Columbian America, University of Texas Press, Austin, 1975.

- Baigent, Michael, Richard Leigh and Henry Lincoln, The Holy Blood and the Holy Grail, revised edition, Corgi Books, London, 1996 (originally Jonathan Cape, London, 1982).
- Baigent, Michael, and Richard Leigh, The Temple and the Lodge, Corgi, London, 1992.
- Baigent, Michael, Ancient Traces, Mysteries in Ancient and Early History, New York, Viking, 1998.
- Bailey, Jim, The God-Kings and the Titans, Hodder & Stoughton, London, 1973.
- Bailey, Jim, Sailing to Paradise: The Discovery of the Americas by 7000 BC, Simon & Shuster, New York, 1994.
- Balabanova, S., F. Parsche and W. Pirsig, 'First Identification of Drugs in Egyptian Mummies', *Naturwissenschaften*, 79, 358, 1992.
- Barber, John, 'Oriental Enigma', *Equinox*, No. 1, January–February 1990.
- Barnes, John, 'Ancient purity and polygot programs', Sunday Times,4 November 1984, Computing Section, p. 13.
- Barnes, Virgil E. and Mildred A., *Tektites*, Stroudsburg, Hutchinson & Ross, Inc., Dowden, PA, 1973.
- Barton, George Aaron, *Miscellaneous Babylonian Inscriptions*, New Haven, Yale University Press, 1918.
- Bauval, Robert, and Adrian Gilbert, *The Orion Mystery: Unlocking* the Secrets of the Pyramids, Doubleday Canada, Toronto, 1994.
- Bauval, Robert, Secret Chamber: The Quest for the Hall of Records, Century, London, 1999.
- Bellamy, H. S., Built Before the Flood: The Problem of the Tiahuanaco Ruins, London: Faber & Faber Limited, 1943.
- Berlitz, Charles, Atlantis: The Eighth Continent, Putnam, New York, 1984.
- Berriman, A. E., Historical Metrology, Dent, New York, 1953.
- Besant, Annie, and C. W. Leadbeater, Occult Chemistry: On the Chemical Elements, Theosophical Publishing House, London, 1919.
- Bird, Christopher, 'The Saga of Yull Brown Part I', Raum und Zeit, Vol. 3., No. 2, 1992, pp. 49–50. (Thanks to Shawn Montgomery for sending Rand this article.)
- Blankenship, Donald D., Robin E. Bell, Steven M. Hodge, John M. Brozena, John C. Behrendt and Carol A. Finn, 'Active volcanism

beneath the West Antarctic ice sheet and the implications for ice-sheet stability', *Nature*, Vol. 361, 11 February 1993, pp. 526-9.

- Book of the Secrets of Enoch, The, translated by W. R. Morfill and edited with an introduction by R. H. Charles, Clarendon Press, Oxford, 1896.
- Bortoft, Henri, The Wholeness of Nature: Goethe's Way of Science, Lindisfarne Press, Hudson, NY, 1996.
- Bradley, Michael, Grail Knights of North America: On the Trail of the Grail Legacy in Canada and the United States, Hounslow Press, Toronto/Oxford, 1998.
- Bringhurst, Robert, A Story as Sharp as a Knife: The Classical Haida Mythtellers and Their World, Douglas & McIntyre, Vancouver/Toronto, 1999.
- Brydon, Robert, *The Guilds, the Masons and the Rosy Cross,* Friends of Rosslyn, Edinburgh, 1984.
- Butler, Alan, and Stephen Dafoe, The Warriors and the Bankers: A History of the Knights Templar from 1307 to the Present, Templar Books, Belleville, Ontario, 1998.
- Calder, Nigel, Timescale, Viking, New York, 1983.
- Cann, R., M. Stoneking and A. Wilson, 'Mitochondrial DNA and Human evolution', *Nature*, pp. 325:31-36, 1987.
- Cathie, Bruce, *The Bridge to Infinity*, America West, Bozeman, Montana, 1995.
- Cathie, Bruce, The Harmonic Conquest of Space, Nexus Magazine, 1995.
- Cayce, Edgar Evans, with Gail Cayce Schwartzer and Douglas G. Richards, *Mysteries of Atlantis Revisited*, New York, St Martin's Paperbacks, 1988, with a 1997 update.
- Charles, R. H., *The Book of Enoch*, Oxford University Press, Oxford, 1912.
- Chatelain, Maurice, *Our Cosmic Ancestors*, Light Technology Publications in USA, paperback edition 1988, reissued in 1996.
- Churchward, James, The Lost Continent of Mu: The Motherland of Man, William Edwin Rudge, New York, 1926.
- Cieza de Leon, Pedro de, *The Incas of Pedro de Cieza de Leon*, 1553, translated by H. de Onis and edited by V. von Hagen, University of Oklahoma Press, Norman, 1959.

- Clayton, P. A., and L. J. Spencer, 'Silica-glass from the Libyan Desert', *The Mineralogical Magazine*, 23, 501-8, 1934.
- Clube, Victor, and Bill Napier, *The Cosmic Winter*, Universe Books, New York, 1990.
- Collins, Andrew, with additional research by Richard Ward, From the Ashes of Angels: The Forbidden Legacy of a Fallen Race, Michael Joseph, London, 1996.
- Collins, Andrew, 'Baalbek: Lebanon's Sacred Fortress', New Dawn, No. 43, July-August 1997: http://www.newdawnmagazine.com.au/ Resources/arts/43c.html.
- Collins, Andrew, Gods of Eden: Egypt's Lost Legacy and the Genesis of Civilisation, Headline, London, 1998.
- Collins, Andrew, Gateway to Atlantis: The Search for the Source of a Lost Civilisation, Headline, London, 2000.
- Cremo, Michael, and Richard L. Thompson, Forbidden Archaeology: The Hidden History of the Human Race, Bhaktivedanta Institute, San Diego, 1993.
- Cremo, Michael (ed.), Forbidden Archaeology's Impact, Bhaktivedanta Book Publishing Inc., San Diego, 1998.
- Critchlow, Keith, Time Stands Still, Gordon Fraser, London, 1979.
- Däniken, Erich von, Chariots of the Gods?: Unsolved Mysteries of the Past, G. P. Putnam's, New York, 1968.
- Däniken, Erich von, According to the Evidence: My Proof of Man's Extraterrestrial Origins, Book Club Associates, London, 1978.
- Davidson, David, The Great Pyramid, Its Divine Message, Williams & Norgate, 1932.
- Davis, Nancy Yaw, 'The Zuni Enigma', New England Antiquities Research Association, Vol. XXVII, Nos. 1 & 2, Summer/Fall 1992.
- Dolphin, L. T., and A. H. Moussa, et al., Applications of Modern Sensing Techniques to Egyptology, SRI International, Menlo Park, California, 1977.
- Donnelly, Ignatius, Atlantis: The Antediluvian World, Harper & Brothers, New York, 1882.
- Donnelly, Ignatius, Ragnarok: The Age of Fire and Gravel, Harper & Brothers, New York, 1883.
- Dowling, Kenven, 'Secret pyramids under the sand': http://express. lineone.net/express/00/01/10/news/n3120sands-d.html (10 January 2000).

- Dunn, Christopher, The Giza Power Plant: Technologies of Ancient Egypt, Bear & Company, Santa Fe, New Mexico, 1998.
- Einstein, Albert, correspondence with Charles H. Hapgood, Albert Einstein Archives, Department of Manuscripts and Archives, The Jewish National and University Library.
- Einstein, Albert, in John Simon Guggenheim Memorial Foundation, 'Confidential Report on Candidate for Fellowship', dated 18 November 1954 and received at the Foundation on 20 November 1954.
- Eliade, Mircea, Shamanism: Archaic Techniques of Ecstasy, translated from the French by Willard R. Trask, Pantheon Books, New York, 1964.
- Ellis, Normandi, Awakening Osiris, Phanes Press, Grand Rapids, 1988.
- Ellis, R., *Thoth: Architect of the Universe*, Edfu Books, Dorset, UK, 1997.
- Falkner, R. O., *The Ancient Egyptian Coffin Texts*, Oxford University Press, Oxford, 1969.
- Fanthorpe, Lionel and Patricia, *The Holy Grail Revealed*, Newcastle Publishing, North Hollywood, 1982.
- Fawcett, P. H., *Exploration Fawcett*, arranged from his manuscripts by Brian Fawcett, Hutchinson, London, 1953.
- Fix, William R., *Pyramid Odyssey*, John Wiley & Sons Canada Limited, Toronto, 1978.
- Flem-Ath, Rand and Rose, 'The Earth Science Revolution and Pre-History', July 1977 (unpublished paper for Charles Hapgood).
- Flem-Ath, Rand, 'A Global Model for the Origins of Agriculture', The Anthropological Journal of Canada, Vol. 19, No. 4, 1981, reprinted in 1995 as an appendix in When the Sky Fell.
- Flem-Ath, Rand and Rose, When the Sky Fell: In Search of Atlantis, Stoddart, Toronto, 1995.
- Flem-Ath, Rand, Atlantis and the Earth's Shifting Crust (video), LL Productions, Bellevue, Washington, USA (1-800-243-1483 in the US and 425-455-1053 outside the US), 1995.
- Flem-Ath, Rand and Rose, 'Contact', New Dawn Magazine, 1997.
- Flem-Ath, Rand, 'Blueprints from Atlantis', Atlantis Rising, February 1998.

Flem-Ath website: www.flem-ath.com.

Flem-Ath, Rose, Field of Thunder, Stoddart, Toronto, 1997.

- Fleming, Peter, *Brazilian Adventure*, Jonathan Cape, London, 1933, reissued in 1999 by The Marlboro Press/Northwestern, Evanston, Illinois.
- Fowden, Garth, *The Egyptian Hermes*, Princeton University Press, New Jersey 1993.
- Fox, Hugh, Gods of the Cataclysm: A Revolutionary Investigation of Man and His Gods Before and After the Great Cataclysm, Harper's Magazine Press, New York, 1976.
- Frawley, David, Gods, Sages and Kings: Vedic Secrets of Ancient Civilization, Passage Press, Salt Lake City, Utah, 1991.

Fulcanelli, The Mystery of Cathedrals, Pauvert, Paris, 1925.

- Furlong, David, The Keys to the Temple: Pyramids, Ley Patterns and the Atlantean Heritage, Piatkus, London, 1997.
- Furneaux, Rupert, *The World's Strangest Mysteries*, Ace Books, New York, 1961.
- George, Andrew, *The Epic of Gilgamesh: A New Translation*, Allen Lane/The Penguin Press, London, 1999.
- Graves, Robert, *The White Goddess*, Farrar, Straus and Giroux, New York, 1948, reissued in 1999 by Faber & Faber.
- Great Builders of Egypt, The, a documentary made for A&E by Greystone Communications Inc., 1998. Produced by Louis C. Tarantino, Lauren E. Herz and Cathy Ward. Broadcast on A&E, 7 February 1999.
- Grierson, Roderick, and Stuart Munro-Hay, The Ark of the Covenant, Weidenfeld & Nicolson, London, 1999.
- Hall, Edward, *The Dance of Life*, Anchor Press/Doubleday, Garden City, New York, 1983.
- Hall, Manly Palmer, *The Secret Teachings of All Ages*, The Philosophical Research Society Inc., Los Angeles, 1977.
- Hancock, Graham, The Sign and the Seal: The Quest for the Lost Ark of the Covenant, Simon & Schuster, New York, 1992 (1993 edition).
- Hancock, Graham, Fingerprints of the Gods: A Quest for the Beginning and the End, Heinemann, London, 1995.
- Hancock, Graham, and Robert Bauval, Keeper of Genesis,

Heinemann, London, 1996 (paperback edition published by Arrow, 1997; in the US published as *Message of the Sphinx*, Crown, New York, 1996).

- Hancock, Graham, The Mars Mystery: The Secret Connection Between Earth and the Red Planet, Crown, New York, 1998.
- Hancock, Graham, and Santha Faiia, *Heaven's Mirror: Quest for the Lost Civilization*, Michael Joseph, London, 1998.
- Hapgood, Charles H., The Earth's Shifting Crust, Pantheon, New York, 1958.
- Hapgood, Charles H., Maps of the Ancient Sea Kings: Evidence of Advanced Civilization in the Ice Ages, Chilton Books, Philadephia/New York, 1966.
- Hapgood, Charles H., The Path of the Pole, Chilton Book Company, Philadelphia/New York/London, 1970 (a revised edition of Earth's Shifting Crust, 1958).
- Hapgood, Charles H., Charles H. Hapgood Archives, Yale Collection of American Literature, Beinecke Rare Book and Manuscript Library.
- Hapgood, Charles H., letter to the Flem-Aths, 3 August 1977.
- Hapgood, Charles H., letter to Rand Flem-Ath, 16 October 1982.
- Hapgood, Elizabeth (Beth), Letter to Rand Flem-Ath, 2 April 1998.
- Hausdorf, Hartwig, *The Chinese Roswell*, New Paradigm Books, Boca Raton, Florida, 1998.
- Hawkins, Gerald, Stonehenge Decoded, Doubleday, New York, 1965.
- Hayes, Mike, The Infinite Harmony, Weidenfeld & Nicolson, London, 1994.
- Hays, J. D., and N. J. Schackleton, 'Variations in the Earth's Orbit: Pacemaker of the Ice Ages', *Science*, 194, 1976, pp. 1,121-32.
- Heyerdahl, Thor, *The Kon-Tiki Expedition*, London, 1950, reissued in 1996 by Flamingo.
- Heyerdahl, Thor, The Ra Expedition, George Allen & Unwin, London, 1971.
- Heyerdahl, Thor, Early Man and the Ocean, Doubleday, Garden City, NY, 1979.
- Heyerdahl, Thor, Daniel H. Sandweiss and Alfredo Narvaez, Pyramids of Tucume: The Quest for Peru's Forgotten City, Thames & Hudson, London, 1995.

How Far Is It?: http://www.indo.com/distance/.

Ivimy, John, The Sphinx and the Megaliths, Turnstone, London, 1974.

- Jang-jin, Hwang, 'Law proposed to preserve megalithic culture', Korea Herald, 25 February 1999: http://www.koreaherald.co.kr/ kh0225/m0225c01.html (1 March 1999).
- Jaynes, Julian, The Origin of Consciousness in the Breakdown of the Bicameral Mind, Houghton Mifflin, New York, 1976.
- Jung, Carl, Memories, Dreams, Reflections, Vintage Books, New York, 1961.
- Keller, Werner, *The Bible as History*, originally published in German in 1978 as *Und die Bibel hat doch recht* by Econ Verlag GmbH, translated by William Neil, second edition, Morrow, New York, 1981.
- Kenyon, Kathleen, Beginning in Archaeology, Phoenix, 1953.
- Kerisel, Jean, 'The Pyramid of Cheops: Further Research', October/December 1992, extract from his paper in *Revue Française d'Egyptologie*, 1993.
- Kirkpatrick, Sidney D., Lords of Sipan: A True Story of Pre-Inca Tombs, Morrow, New York, 1992.
- Knight, Christopher, and Robert Lomas, *The Hiram Key*, Arrow, London, 1996.
- Knight, Christopher, and Robert Lomas, The Second Messiah: Templars, the Turin Shroud and the Great Secret of Freemasonry, Century, London, 1997.
- Knight, Christopher, and Robert Lomas, Uriel's Machine: The Prehistoric Technology that Survived the Flood, Century, London, 1999.
- Kolata, Alan L., Valley of the Spirits: A Journey into the Lost Realm of the Aymara, John Wiley & Sons, Inc., New York, 1996.
- Kramer, Samuel Noah, *History Begins at Sumer*, Thames & Hudson, London, 1958, reissued in 1981 by the University of Pennsylvania Press, Philadelphia.
- Krings, M., et al., 'Neanderthal DNA sequence and the origins of modern humans', *Cell*, 90, pp. 19–30, 1997.
- Kronzek, Allan Zola, The Secrets of Alkazar: A Book of Magic, Four Winds Press, New York, 1980.

- Kuhn, Thomas S., The Structure of Scientific Revolutions, second edition, University of Chicago Press, Chicago, 1970.
- Langway, C.C. Jr., and Lyle Hansen, 'Drilling through the Ice Cap: Probing Climate for a Thousand Centuries', in Richard Lewis and P. M. Smith, *The Frozen Future: A Prophetic Report from Antarctica*, Quadrangle Books, New York, 1973.

Lash, John, The Skies in Memory, a work in progress.

- LaViolette, Paul, Earth Under Fire: Humanity's Survival of the Apocalypse, Starburst Publications, Schenectady, New York, 1997.
- Lawton, Ian, and Chris Ogilvie-Herald, Giza: the Truth, Virgin, London, 1999.
- Lawlor, Robert, Sacred Geometry: Philosophy and Practice, Thames and Hudson, London, 1982.
- Lawrence, T. E., Seven Pillars of Wisdom, Jonathan Cape, London, 1952.
- University of California, Learning about Korea, series 1: http://www.lib.berkeley.edu/EAL/ealknote.html (8 May 2000).
- Ledbetter, M.T., and D. A. Johnson, 'Increased Transport of Antarctic Bottom Water in the Vema Channel during the last Ice Age', *Science*, Vol. 194, 19 November 1976, pp. 837–9
- Lehner, Mark, The Complete Pyramids, Thames and Hudson, London, 1997.
- Lewis, David, We, The Navigators, 1972, reissued in 1991 by University of Hawaii Press.
- Lincoln, Henry, The Holy Place: Discovering the Eighth Wonder of the Ancient World, Arcade Publishing/Little, Brown & Company, New York, 1991.
- Lincoln, Henry, Key to the Sacred Pattern: The Untold Story of Rennes-le-Château, St Martin's Press, New York, 1998.
- Loomis, Roger, introduction to *Chrétien's 'Perceval, or the Story of the Grail'*, Mediaeval Romances (Modern Library) Columbia University Press, New York, 1952.
- Ma, Ting Ying H., *Research on the Past Climate*, published by the author, Taipei, Taiwan, May 1952.
- Magnus, Rudolf, Goethe as Scientist, translated by Heinz Norden, Henry Schuman, New York, 1949.

- Mallery, Arlington, Lost America: The Story of the Pre-Columbian Iron Age in America, Overlook Co., Washington, DC, 1951.
- Marshack, Alexander, *The Roots of Civilisation*, McGraw-Hill Book Company, New York, 1972.
- Marx, Robert F., and Jenifer G. Marx, In Quest of the Great White Gods: Contact Between the Old and New World from the Dawn of History, Crown, New York, 1992.
- Marris, Sarah, *Curse of the Cocaine Mummies*. Written and directed by Sarah Marris. Produced by Hilary Lawson and Maureen Lemire. Narrated by Hilary Kilberg. A TVF Production for Channel Four in association with the Discovery Channel, 1997.
- Maybury-Lewis, David, Millennium: Tribal Wisdom and the Modern World, New York, Viking, 1992.
- McCollum, Rocky, The Giza Necropolis Decoded, Michigan, 1975.
- McCrone, John, 'Fired Up', New Scientist, 20 May 2000.
- Mead, G. R. S., Thrice Great Hermes: Studies in Hellenistic Theosophy and Gnosis, Samuel Weiser Inc., North Beach, Maine, 1992.
- Mendelssohn, Kurt, The Riddle of the Pyramids, Praeger, New York, 1974.
- Michell, John, City of Revelation, Ballantine Books, New York, 1972.
- Michell, John, The Earth Spirit: Its Ways, Shrines and Mysteries, Crossroads, New York, 1975.
- Michell, John, Megalithomania, Cornell University Press, Ithaca, New York, 1982.
- Michell, John, The Dimensions of Paradise: The Proportions and Symbolic Numbers of Ancient Cosmology, Harper & Row, San Francisco, 1988.
- Michell, John, At the Center of the World: Polar Symbolism Discovered in Celtic, Norse and Other Ritualized Landscapes, Thames and Hudson, London, 1994
- Michell, John, *The New View Over Atlantis*, Thames and Hudson, London, 1995, (originally published as *The View Over Atlantis* by Sago Press, UK, 1969).
- Mitchell-Hedges, F. A., *Danger My Ally*, originally published in 1955, reissued in 1995 by Adventures Unlimited, USA.
- Moran, Hugh A. and Kelley, David, The Alphabet and the Ancient Calendar Signs, Palo Alto Daily Press, 1969.

Morfill, W. R., *The Book of the Secrets of Enoch*, translated by W. R. Morfill and edited with an introduction by R. H. Charles, Clarendon Press, Oxford, 1896.

Montgomery, Shawn, 'Interview with Yull Brown', June 1996.

- Montgomery, Shawn, 'Notes on Brown's Gas for Rand Flem-Ath', 30 January 1997.
- Moorehead, Alan, *The Blue Nile*, Harper & Row Publishers, New York, 1962.
- Mylrea, Paul, 'Computer helps preserve ancient Aymara language', as printed in *The Nanaimo Free Press*, 21 November 1991, p. 8.
- Mysterious Origins of Man, The. Hosted by Charlton Heston. B.C. Video Inc., 1-800-846-9682 or P. O. Box 97, Shelburne, VT, 05482, 1996.
- Mystery of the Sphinx, The. Copyright The Sphinx Project, Inc., Magic Eye/North Tower Films Production, 1993.
- Narby, Jeremy, The Cosmic Serpent: DNA and the Origins of Knowledge, Jeremy Tarcher/Putnam, New York, 1998.
- Needham, Joseph, Science and Civilisation in China (five volumes), Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1959.
- Nelson, Sarah Milledge, *The Archaeology of Korea*, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1993.
- Newton, Gregg, 'Ancient Skull: An Americas Mystery', Reuters, 21 September 1999: http://abcnews.go.com/sections/science/Daily News/luiza990921.html (26 September 1999).
- North, John, Stonehenge: Neolithic Man and the Cosmos, HarperCollins Publishers, London, 1996.
- O'Brien, Christian and Barbara Joy, The Genius of the Few: The Story of Those Who Founded the Garden in Eden, Turnstone Press Limited, Wellingborough, Northamptonshire, UK, 1985.
- O'Brien, Christian and Barbara Joy, *The Shining Ones*, Dianthus Publishing Limited, Kemble, Cirencester, Gloucestershire, UK, 1997.
- Oppenheimer, Stephen, Eden in the East: The Drowned Continent of Southeast Asia, Weidenfeld & Nicolson, London, 1998.
- Ovchinnikov, Igor V., Anders Gotherstroms, Galina P. Romanova,

Vitaliy M. Kharitonov, Kerstin Lidens and William Goodwin, 'Molecular analysis of Neanderthal DNA from the northern Caucasus', *Nature*, Vol. 404, 30 March 2000, pp. 490–93.

- Patten, Donald, The Biblical Flood and the Ice Epoch: A Study in Scientific History, Pacific Meridian Publishing Co., Seattle, WA, 1966.
- Pauwels, Louis, and Jacques Bergier, *The Morning of the Magicians*, Stein and Day, New York, 1964.
- Pennick, Nigel, The Ancient Science of Geomancy: Living in Harmony with the Earth, CRCS Publications, Sebastopol, California, and Thames and Hudson Ltd., London, 1979.
- Pennick, Nigel, Sacred Geometry: Symbolism and Purpose in Religious Structures, Harper & Row, San Francisco, 1980.
- Pennick, Nigel, The Subterranean Kingdom: A Survey of Man-made Structures Beneath the Earth, Turnstone Press Limited, Wellingborough, Northamptonshire, 1981.
- Petrie, William Matthew, The Pyramids and Temples of Gizeh, Field & Tuer, London, 1883.
- Picknett, Lynn, and Clive Prince, *Turin Shroud: In Whose Image?*, Acacia Press, Melbourne and Los Altos, California, 1994.
- Picknett, Lynn, and Clive Prince, *The Templar Revelation: Secret Guardians of the True Identity of Christ*, Simon & Schuster, New York, 1997.
- Picknett, Lynn, and Clive Prince, *The Stargate Conspiracy*, Little, Brown & Company, 1999.
- Plato, *Timaeus and Critias*, translated by Desmond Lee, Harmondsworth, Middlesex, Penguin, 1977.
- Posnansky, Arthur, *Tihuanacu, the Cradle of American Man*, translated by James F. Shearer, Austin, 1945.
- Prescott, William Hickling, History of the Conquest of Peru: http://sunsite.doc.ic.ac.uk/public/media/literary/collections/project\_gutenberg/gutenberg/etext98/hcpru10.txt.
- Rehlen, Merritt, 'Voices from the Past', Natural History, March 1987.
- Reymond, E. A. E., Mythical Origin of the Egyptian Temple, Manchester University Press, Barnes and Noble Inc., New York, 1969.

- Roberts, Paul William, 'The Riddle of the Sphinx', Saturday Night, March 1993.
- Ruby, Robert, Jericho: Dreams, Ruins, Phantoms, Henry Holt & Company, New York, 1995.
- Rux, Bruce, Architects of the Underworld: Unriddling Atlantis, Anomalies of Mars, and the Mystery of the Sphinx, Frog Limited, Berkeley, California, 1996.
- Salazar, Fernando, *The Sacred Valley of the Incas: Myths and Symbols*, Chelsea Green Publishing Company, Post Mills, VT, 1990.
- Santillana, Georgio de, and Hertha von Dechend, Hamlet's Mill: An Essay Investigating the Origins of Human Knowledge and its Transmission through Myth, Nonpareil Books, Boston, 1977 (originally 1969).
- Santos, Arysio Nunes dos, website: http://www.atlan.org/articles/ guanches/ (28 May 1999).
- Schoch, Robert M., Voices of the Rocks: A Scientist Looks at Catastrophes and Ancient Civilizations, Harmony Books, New York, 1999.
- Schwaller de Lubicz, Rene, Sacred Science: The King of Pharaonic Theocracy, translated by André and Goldian VandenBroeck, Inner Traditions International, Rochester, VT, 1988, originally published in French in 1961 as Le Roi de la theocractie Pharaonique by Flammarion.
- Schwaller de Lubicz, Rene, *The Temple of Man: Sacred Architecture* and the Perfect Man, translated by Robert and Deborah Lawlor, Inner Traditions International, Rochester, VT, 1998.
- Sède, Gérard de, Le Trésor maudit, Editions J'ai Lu, Paris, 1968.
- Seiss, J. A., Miracle in Stone, of the Great Pyramid of Egypt, Porter & Coates, Philadelphia, 1877–8.
- Seitz, Donald Tim (Senior), 'A Probable Cause of Crustal Shifts of the Earth: A Comet Approaching the Centre of Mass of the Earth-Moon Gravitational System', Regulus, Ontario, April 1998.
- Sellers, Jane B., The Death of Gods in Ancient Egypt, Penguin Books, London, 1992.
- Sellers, Jane B., email to Rand Flem-Ath, 28 July 2000.
- Shklovskii, Joseph, and Carl Sagan, *Intelligent Life in the Universe*, Holden Day, San Francisco, 1966.

- Sitchin, Zecharia, *The 12th Planet*, Santa Fe, New Mexico, Bear & Company, 1976.
- Sitchin, Zecharia, The Wars of Gods and Men, Avon, New York, 1985.
- Sitchin, Zecharia, *The Lost Realms*, Bear & Company, Santa Fe, New Mexico, 1990.
- Sitchin, Zecharia, Genesis Revisited, Bear & Company, Santa Fe, New Mexico, 1991.
- Smyth, Charles Piazzi, *The Great Pyramid: Its Secrets and Mysteries Revealed*, Crown, New York, 1978 (originally published 1880).
- Smyth, Charles Piazzi, 'What Shall be the Prime Meridian for the World?', Report of the Committee on Standard Time and Prime Meridian, International Institute for Preserving and Perfecting Weights and Measures, Cleveland, OH, June 1884, pp. 1-56.
- Song, Xiaodong, and Paul G. Richards, 'Seismological evidence for differential rotation of the Earth's inner core', *Nature*, Vol. 382, 1 January 1996, pp. 221–4.
- Sullivan, William, Secret of the Incas: Myth, Astronomy, and the War Against Time, Crown, New York, 1997.
- Swaney, Deanna, *The Lonely Planet Guide to Bolivia*, Lonely Planet, London, 1996.
- Taylor, John, The Great Pyramid: Why Was It Built? & Who Built It?, Longmans, Green, London, 1864.
- Tailby, S. R., A Brief History of Lodge Mother Kilwinning No. 0, Kilwinning, 1944.
- Temple, Robert, The Sirius Mystery: New Scientific Evidence for Alien Contact 5,000 Years Ago, Arrow, London, 1998 (originally published in 1976).
- Temple, Robert, The Crystal Sun: Rediscovering a Lost Technology of the Ancient World, Century, London, 2000.
- Thom, A., *Megalithic Sites in Britain*, Oxford University Press, Oxford, 1968.
- Thorton, Russell, American Indian Holocaust and Survival, University of Oklahoma Press, Norman, 1987.
- Tilak, Bal Gangadhar, The Arctic Home in the Vedas, Poona, India, 1903.

- Tomas, Andrew, Atlantis From Legend to Discovery, Robert Hale, London, 1972.
- Tompkins, Peter, Mysteries of the Mexican Pyramids, Harper & Row, New York, 1976.
- Tompkins, Peter, with Livio Catullo Stecchini, Secrets of the Great Pyramid: Two Thousand Years of Adventure and Discoveries Surrounding the Mystery of the Great Pyramid of Cheops, Galahad Books, New York, 1971.
- Torkain, M., email to Rand Flem-Ath, 13 March 1998.
- Toth, Max, *Pyramid Prophecies*, Warner Destiny Books, New York, 1979.
- Tyler, Major F. C., OBE, *The Geometrical Arrangement of Ancient Sites*, Simpkin Marshall Ltd, London, 1939.
- University of California, Learning about Korea, series 1: http://www.lib.berkeley.edu/EAL/ealknote.html (8 May 2000).
- US Naval Support Force, *Introduction to Antarctica*, US Government Printing Office, Washington, DC, 1969.
- Velikovsky, Immanuel, Worlds in Collision, Doubleday, New York, 1950.
- Wallace-Murphy, Tim, and Marilyn Hopkins, Rosslyn: Guardians of the Secrets of the Holy Grail, Element, Shaftesbury, Dorset, 1999.
- Warren, William Fairfield, Paradise Found: The Cradle of the Human Race at the North Pole, Boston, 1885.
- Watkins, Alfred, The Old Straight Track: Its Mounds, Beacons, Moats, Sites and Mark Stones, Methuen & Co. Ltd, Great Britain, 1925, reissued in 1974 by Abacus, London.
- Watkins, N. D., and Kennett, J. D., 'Antarctic Bottom Water: Major Change in Velocity during the Late Cenozoic between Australia and Antarctica', *Science*, Vol. 173, 27 August 1971, pp. 813-18.

Watson, Lyall, Supernature, Anchor Press, Garden City, NY, 1973.

- Wegener, Alfred, The Origin of the Continents and Oceans, 1915, reissued in 1966 by Dover, New York.
- West, John Anthony, Serpent in the Sky: The High Wisdom of Ancient Egypt, second edition, Quest Books, Wheaton, IL, 1993.

- West, John Anthony, in *Mystery of the Sphinx*, video, NBC, directed by Bill Cote, 1993.
- West, John Anthony, *The Traveler's Key to Ancient Egypt*, Quest Books Edition, Wheaton, Illinois, 1995 (originally published 1985).
- Weston, Jessie L., From Ritual To Romance, Cambridge University Press, 1920.
- 'When the Sahara Was Green', *The World's Last Mysteries*, Reader's Digest, Pleasantville, New York, 1977.
- White, John, Pole Shift, Doubleday, New York, 1980.
- Wilkins, Harold T., Mysteries of Ancient South America, Rider & Company, London, 1946.
- Wilkins, Harold T., Secret Cities of Old South America: Atlantis Unveiled, Library Publishers, New York, 1952.
- Wilson, Colin, Mysteries: An Investigation into the Occult, the Paranormal and the Supernatural, Putnam, New York, 1978.
- Wilson, Colin, Starseekers, Hodder & Stoughton, London, 1980.
- Wilson, Colin, and Damon Wilson, Unsolved Mysteries Past and Present, NTC/Contemporary Publishing, Chicago, 1992.
- Wilson, Colin, From Atlantis to the Sphinx: Recovering the Lost Wisdom of the Ancient World, Virgin, London, 1996.
- Wilson, Colin, The Atlas of Holy Places and Sacred Sites, Penguin Studio, London, 1996.
- Wilson, Colin, Alien Dawn, Virgin, London, 1998.
- Woolley, Sir C. Leonard, Ur of the Chaldees, Ernest Benn, London, 1929.
- Wood, David, Genisis: The First Book of Revelations, Baton Press, Tunbridge Wells, Kent, 1985.
- Wood, David, and Ian Campbell, *Geneset Target Earth*, Bellevue Books, Sunbury-on-Thames, 1994.
- Wright, Ronald, Stolen Continents: The 'New World' Through Indian Eyes, Penguin Books, London, 1992.
- Zapp, Ivar, and George Erikson, Atlantis in America, Navigators of the Ancient World, Adventures Unlimited Press, 1998.
- Zink, David, *The Stones of Atlantis*, Prentice-Hall Canada, Toronto, 1978.

# INDEX

Page numbers in **bold** denote illustration.

A'a'tam, 36 Abydos, 243, 313; Osireion, 180, 311-12 Abyssinia, 184–5, 223; visited by Bruce, 184–8, 189 Acosta, Jorge, 133 acoustics: and pyramids, 98–9, 100 - 1Adolf, Helen, 223, 348–9 Agassiz, Louis, 347 Agatharchides of Cnidus, 20, 95 agriculture, 36, 285, 330 Aguni, 311, 325 Akapana pyramid (Tiahuanaco), 136 - 7Al-Mamun, 87–8 Alaska, 22 alchemy, 115, 128, 364–5n Alexander VI, Pope, 63 Alexandria, 18, 19, 20, 22

Alien Dawn (Wilson), 62 Allan, Derek S., 308 Alva, Walter, 301–2 Alvarez, Diego, 70 Amantia, 3 America: alignment of sites east of true north, 321; as Atlantis claim, 147-8; and Chinese connections, 155-6; discovery of first human being in, 148; discovery of Japanese pottery in, 149; links with Asia, 148–9, 157-8; similarities between ancient Indian culture and, 156; sites linked to Giza prime meridian, 310; sources of tin and copper, 154; and Templars, 293-4; see also individual countries Anannage, 195, 196, 210 Andes, 285, 287, 329

Andrae, Johann Valentin, 262, 263Andrews, Richard and Schellenberger, Paul: The Tomb of God, 215, 244 angels: in Book of Enoch, 189-90; with measuring cords in Book of Enoch, 193, 200, 203; see also Watchers Angkor Wat (Cambodia), 136 Anglo-American Corporation, 134 Antarctic Circle, 37, 39, 314 Antarctica, 8-9, 57, 309; and existence of seafaring civilisation, 17-18; identification of Atlantis with, 32-5, 38-9, 40-1, 53, 110-11, 147, 182; mapping of, 21-2; similarity of Kircher's map of Atlantis with map of ice-free, 32, 34; slipping of into Antarctic Circle, 39; world seen as from, 34, 35; see also Lesser Antarctica 'antipodes', 345-6 Antoni, Joao, 73 Anunnaki see Anannage Apollo, xx, xxi Apopi (Apophis), 278, 279, 280Appleby, Nigel, 103 Arabian Nights, The, 144 Aratake, Kihachiro, 249 Araucanians, 36 Archaeoastronomy in Pre-Columbian America (Aveni), 55, 57, 321 Archimedes, 118 Arctic Circle, 37–8

Arctic Home in the Vedas, The (Tilak), 40 Ark of the Covenant, 184, 186, 187, 221, 223 Arnold, Kenneth, 142 Aryans, 156 Ashurbanipal, 159, 160, 161 'Asian diffusion' theory, 148-9, 157-8, 165 Assyrians 159-60, 161, 162 see also Nineveh Astarte, 290 'astral planes', 195 astronauts, ancient, 25-7, 53, 94, 164, 239, 309 astronomy, 163; ancient people's possession of sophisticated, 310; and Maya, 151-2, 172-3, 175, 179; and navigation, 146-7, 175-6; and Sumerians, 162; see also zodiac(s) Atahuallpa, 288 Athens, 4, 5 'atl', 147, 156 Atlahuac, 147 Atlanteans: and geology, 200, 201, 213 Atlantis: The Eighth Continent (Berlitz), 28 Atlantis: describing of by Plato, 3-5, 5-6, 27, 34, 35, 41, 147; destruction of, 7, 8-9, 75, 147, 201; escaping of Atlantians to South America, 75, 78; identification of Antarctica with, 32-5, 38-9, 40-1, 53, 110-11, 147, 182; is America claim, 147-8; location of, 6, 7, 27-8, 147, 317-18; studies on, 6 - 7

#### INDEX

Atlantis in America (Zapp and Erikson), 147 Atlantis At Last! (Flem-Aths) 41, 42, 43 see also When the Sky Fell 'Atlantis Channel', 315 Atlantis Rising (magazine), 61-2 Atlantis, The Antediluvian World 6, 40 'Atlantis of the True Ocean' (Flem-Ath), 35 Atlas of Sacred Sites (Wilson), 65 atomic power: knowledge of by ancient people, 115-16, 118 Auchinloss Brown, Hugh, 8, 9 Augustine, St, 56, 85 Australia: glass, 114 Avebury, 269, 311, 312, 313 Aveni, Dr Anthony, Archaeoastronomy in Pre-Columbian America, 55, 57, 321 Aymara, 53, 54 Azores, 6, 7 Aztecs, 53, 130, 134; and calendar, 151-2, 156 Baalbek (Lebanon), 211-13, 214, 284, 289-90, 298 Babylon, 326 Babylonians, 162, 260 Bacairy, 77 'back-engineering', 340 Bahia, 70, 77, 81 Baigent, Michael, 98, 99-100, 233Baigent, Michael and Leigh, Richard: The Temple and the Lodge, 290

Bailey, James: The God-Kings and the Titans, 153-4, 157 Bain, Professor George W., 16 Balabanova, Dr Svetlana, 305 Baldwin II, King, 220 balsa rafts, 145 Barber, Dr Elizabeth Wayland, 238 Barber, John, 153 bark cloth, 157–8 Barnes, Virgil E., 110, 112 Barton, George Aaron, 194, 197, 198 Bath, 269 Bauval, Robert, 54–5, 98, 310, 319; The Orion Mystery, 51-2, 54-5; Secret Chamber, 104 Bauval, Robert and Hancock, Graham: Keeper of Genesis, 52, 54, 59, 61, 100, 103 Bay of Jars, 306 Bellomo, Randy, 177--8 Benben, 97 Bequa Valley, 212 Beresovka mammoth, 14 Bergers d'Arcadie, Les (Poussin), 218, 229, 235-6 Bergier, Jacques, 25, 26 Beringia, 308 Berlitz, Charles: Atlantis: The Eighth Continent, 28 Bernard of Clairvaux, 221-2, 224 Berriman, A.E.: Historical Metrology, 250, 254-5 Bertrand de Gotte of Bordeaux see Clement V, Pope Besant, Annie, 342 Bezu: knights of, 226

Biblical Flood and the Ice Epoch, *The* (Patten), 155 Bieil, Abbé, 217 Bigou, Antoine, 217 Billard, Bishop, 256 Biot, Jean-Baptiste, 169 Bird, Christopher, 126–7, 128 Blanchefort, Bertrand de, 237 Blavatsky, Madame, 2 Blue Nile, The (Moorehead), 184 Blyth, Benjamin, 260-1 Boehlke, Harald, 251 Bolivia, 74, 295–7, 300 Boniface IX, Pope, 224–5 Boniface VII, Pope, 224 Book of Enoch, 181–2, 188–93, 203, 206, 293; angels with measuring cords, 193, 200; and Book of the Heavenly Luminaries, 201; discovery of by Bruce, 182, 184, 187, 188-9; and Garden of Eden, 192-3, 199-200, 206; hell in, 192; story, 189-91; versions of, 191-2, 209; and Watchers, 189–90, 197 Book of Overthrowing Apopi, The, 278 Book of Sothis, The, 104 Bornholm: churches, 247–8 Boswell, James, 188 Botta, Paul Emile, 158–9, 160 Boudet, Abbé Henri, 255-6 Bouillon, Godfrey de, 231 Bourberg, Brasseur de, 131 Brazil: discovery of lost city by Portuguese bandeiristas, 71-4, 76; Fawcett's expedition to discover lost city, 74-8, 79, 80–2, 341; and Portuguese treasure hunters, 69-71

Bridge of Infinity, The (Cathie), 240, 242British Israelites, 93-4 Bronze Age, 154, 157 Brown, Yull, 119, 120, 121, 122, 123-6, 127, 128, 130-1 Brown's Gas, 119, 120-2, 125-9, 130-1, 133, 136 Bruce, James, 182-8; background, 182-3; and Book of Enoch, 182, 184, 187, 188-9; consul at Algiers, 183-4; death, 188; explorations, 183; goes to Abyssinia, 184-8; and Kebra Nagast, 185–7; leaves Abyssinia, 188, 189; reaction to travels, 188; seeks source of the Nile, 184, 185; *Travels to* Discover the Source of the Nile, 188 Buache, Philip: map of, 21, 22, 53, 309 Buddhism, 291 Building Texts (Edfu temple), 99, 210 buildings: and feng shui, xxi-xxii; importance of placement of by ancients, xxi Burdett, W.G., 74 Burney, Sidney, 68 Business International, 43 Buthion, Henry, 228 Byblos, 211, 242, 284, 290, 311, 325 Byron, Lord, 190 Cahto, 36 Cain, 212

calculating prodigies, 260-1
Calder, Nigel: Timescale, 179 calendars, 149-51; and Aztecs, 151-2; Egyptian, 150; Mayan, 149, 150–1, 152–3, 161, 175; similarity between Hindu and Aztec, 156 California, 38, 341-2 Calvé, Emma, 218, 226 Campbell, James Hunter, 9, 15, 16 Canary Islands, 298–301 cannibalism, 176, 179 Cano, 144 Canterbury, 84–5 Cappadocia, 207; underground cities of, 209 Capra, Frank, 342 Carboniferous Period, 13, 16 Carro, Humberto, 144, 145 Carthage, 60, 283-4 Catal Huyuk (Turkey), 207, 211 catastrophes, 36, 156, 204, 205, 209, 311, 329 Catharism, 216 cathedral building, 265 Cathie, Bruce, xxiii; The Bridge to Infinity, 240, 242 Caviglia, Giovanni, 89 Celts, ancient: connection with China, 238–9 Champollion, 158 Chan Chan, 304 Charlemagne, 230 Charles II, King, 63 Charnay, Desiré, 132 Charney, Geoffrey de, 225, 274, 275 Chartres, 222, 261 Château of Blanchefort, 237

Chatelain, Maurice, 161-5, 172, 173, 175, 180 Chavin, 155-6 Chefren, 49 Chefren pyramid, 51, 52 Chemical Wedding, The, 262 Cheops (Khufu), 20, 86, 90–1, 103, 107 Cherokee, 36 Chesowanja (Kenya), 177 Chesterton, G.K., 81 'chi', xxii Chimu, 302 China: connection with America, 155-6; connection with ancient Celts, 238-9; and feng-shui, xxi-xxii; and lung mei, 142; pyramids in, 239-42, 291, 298 Chinese lunar zodiac: deriving of Hebrew and Greek alphabets from, 152–3 Chinese Roswell, The (Hausdorf), 239 Chou-kou-tien (China): finds made in caves near, 176 Christianity, 266-8, 281 Chumash people, 342 church architecture, 222 'church measures', 251 Churchward, James, 3 City of Revelation (Michell), xxiii–xxiv civilisation: beginnings of, 178-80, 311; Hapgood's worldwide maritime, 18, 21-3, 118–19, 144, 157, 175, 178, 213, 309 civilisers, 197, 199, 205, 210 Clayton, Patrick Andrew, 112, 113

Clement V, Pope, 225, 263, 268, 281 Climate and Time (Croll), 11 - 12cocaine: found in mummies, 305-6 Cocos Island, 143 Cocteau, Jean, 246 coin tossing, origins of, xix-xx Colbert, 230 Collins, Andrew, 206-7, 208, 210, 212; From the Ashes of Angels, 190, 193-4, 198, 205-7 Columbus, Christopher, 146, 296, 297, 308 comet: catastrophes resulting from, 204, 205, 209; as explanation for destruction of Atlantis, 7; and mantle displacement, 354-5 Conan Doyle, Sir Arthur: The Lost World, 74 Confessio, 262 Constantine, 267, 281 Copan, 57, 66, 341 Copper Age, 157 corals, 16 'cording of the temple', xxiii cords, knotted, xxiii, 193, 203 Cornford, Professor Christopher, 235, 236 Costa Rica, 145; landing of Columbus, 146; stone balls of, 140-1, 142-4, 178 Crantor, 4 Criminal History of Mankind, A, 176 Critchlow, Keith, 260, 269 Critias, 4 Critias (Plato), 5-6

Croll, James: Climate and Time, 11 - 12Cromlech Pole, 248 Crusades, 224 crust displacement see earth crust displacement Crystal Skull see Skull of Doom Cuiaba, 81 Cursed Treasure, The (de Sède), 216 - 17Cuzco, xxi, 243, 284-6, 325: connection with Quito, 288-9; evolving into sacred city, 285-6; and 'golden wand', 286, 287; related to both Hudson Bay and Yukon Poles, 288, 311; similarities between Baalbek and, 213; 10 phi site, 213 Cyrus, King, 160 Dagobert II, King, 217, 230, 237 Däniken, Erich von, 25-6, 53, 132, 163, 175, 239; According to the Evidence, 208 Danley, Tom, 97-8, 100 Dart, Raymond, 154 Dauger, Eustache, 232 Dauger, François, 232 Dauger, Louis, 232 Davidson, David: The Great Pyramid: Its Divine Message, 93 de Cherisey, Philip, 234, 243, 244 de la Vega, Garcilasso, 285 de Molina, Cristobal, 287 de Montbard, André, 222 de St Omer, Geoffrey, 264-5 de Sède, Gérard, 216-17, 226, 227, 229, 244

de Souza, Dom Francisco, 70 - 1Dead Sea Scrolls, 191, 209, 264, 265 Death of Gods in Ancient Egypt, The (Sellors), 167 D'Ebneth, Maria Schulten de, 286, 288 Debussy, Claude, 218, 227, 228 Dechend, Hertha von, 166 Dee, Dr John, 187 Deli, xxi Delphi, xxiii; and *omphalos* rock, xx–xxi Demir, Omer, 208 Denardaud, Marie, 219, 220, 228, 256 Dendera zodiac, 167-8, 168 - 72Denevan, Bill, 295-6, 297 Derinkuyu, 207 Diana, 259 Dias, Roberio, 70-1 Dilmun, 210, 323 Djedi, 103 Dobecki, Thomas, 107 Dolphin, Dr John R.V., 114, 115, 134 Dom Pedro II, King, 70 Dome of the Rock (Jerusalem), 56 Domingo, Frank, 49 Donati's comet, 205 Donnan, Christopher, 300 Donnelly, Ignatius, 6-7; Atlantis, The Antediluvian World, 6, 40; Ragnarok, The Age of Fire and Gravel, 6-7 Dorland, Frank, 69 D'Orléans, Gaston, 231-2

Dravidians, 156 Dulcert Portolano, 22 Dunn, Christopher, 95, 97, 100-2, 240 Earll, F.N., 24 Earth Chronicles (Sitchin), 195 earth crust displacement, 1, 2, 9, 10-11, 15, 16, 29, 41-2, 43, 319-20, 328-30, 352-3; and ancient surveys, 200, 326; effect on evolution, 328-9; and Einstein, 10-11, 16; and mantle displacement, 352-7; and movements of poles, 38, 9; 600BC as date of last, 316, 320; and spread of people across the world, 316 earth measurement, ancient, 250, 254 - 5Earth's Shifting Crust (Hapgood), 1, 2, 11, 15, 16, 24, 29, 36 Easter Island, 65, 66, 204; statues of, 25, 26; and stone spheres, 143 Eckert, Allan: The Hab Theory, 8 Eckholm, Gordon, 157, 174-5 eclipses, 153, 173, 234 Ecuador, 118, 149, 286 Eden, 197-8, 199, 205, 210 Eden in the East (Oppenheimer), 165 Edfu temple, 99, 100, 211; Building Texts, 99, 210 Edison, Thomas, 9, 123 Edwards, Professor I.E.S., 90, 118

Eggebrecht, Dr Arne, 129

Egypt (Egyptians), ancient, 4, 44-9; beginnings of civilisation, 48-9, 210; and Brown's Gas, 130; and calendar, 150; connection between gods of Mexico and gods of, 134-5; connection between Jews and, 277-8; and electroplating, 129; and Freemasonry, 277, 280-1, 293; geometry and knowledge of phi, xxii-xxiii, 45-7, 95; knowledge of worldwide geography and size of earth, 20–1, 58; link between Peru and, 286-7, 306-7; and precession of equinoxes, 167, 168, 169-70; preservation of legacy of earlier civilisation, 103; and pyramids see pyramids; regarding of Nile as reflection of Milky Way, 310; sophistication of knowledge and advanced technology, 94-5, 96; study of Luxor temple by Schwaller, 45–7; use of powdered metallurgy, 117, 118 Ehdin, 207, 211, 242, 291, 298 Einstein, Albert, 1, 10–11, 15 - 16electroplating, 129 Ellis, Ralph, 98 Emiliani, Cesare, 13 energy: placement of sacred sites and earth's, xxiii Enlil, 194, 197, 198, 199, 323 Enoch, 181–2, 187, 191, 192–3, 199, 199–200, 201, 203, 292–3, 313, 316, 317

Eratosthenes, 19 Erikson, George, 147, 303 Eschenbach, Wolfram von, 223 Essene scrolls, 264-5, 267, 281, 283 Essenes, 264, 265-6, 280-1, 291, 294 Estrada, Emilio, 148-9 Ethelbert, 85 Ethiopia, 221 Exploration Fawcett (Fawcett), 74, 75, 78, 82 Facsimile-Atlas, 19 Falashas, 184, 187 Fama Fraternitas, 261–2 Fanthorpe, Lionel, 228 Fawcett, Brian (son), 74, 77 Fawcett, Percy Harrison, 69–70, 74-82; and Atlantis, 75; background, 74-5; death of, 77-8; disguising of location of lost city of, 80–1, 82; expedition to discover lost city in Brazil, 74-8, 79, 81-2, 341; and Giza meridian, 81 feng shui, xxi-xxii Fibonacci, 46-7 Fibonacci spiral, 105, 108 Fingerprints of the Gods (Hancock), 50-1, 52-3, 61, 132 Finnaeus, Oronteus: map of, 21, 53, 309 fire, making of, 177–8 First Crusade, 220, 281 'First Time', 52, 54, 99 Flem-Ath, Rose, 31, 35, 38, 41, 55, 62 Fleming, Peter, 74 Fleming, Sir Alexander, 32

- *Flood*, *The* (TV programme), 61
- Flores, 175–6, 177, 179
- flying saucers 142, 195–6, 340 see also astronauts, ancient
- Forbes, R.J., 154
- forges, portable, 136
- Fouquet, Nicolas, 229, 230, 231
- Fox, Hugh: Gods of the
- Cataclysm, 154, 155–6
- Frawley, David, 165
- Freemasons, 183; beliefs and purpose of, 262–3; and Egypt, 277, 280–1, 293; and Enoch, 187, 292–3; initiation ceremonies, 263, 276–7; and murder of Hiram Abif, 276–7; origins, 261–2, 264, 293; and Templars, 263, 271; and thirteenth degree of Scottish, 292–3; twenty-seventh degree ritual, 276
- From the Ashes of Angels (Collins), 190, 193-4, 198, 205-7
- From Atlantis to the Sphinx (Wilson), 52, 61, 131, 165-6, 179, 259, 260
- Fulcanelli: The Mystery of Cathedrals, 47
- Furlong, David: The Keys to the Temple, 105
- Galapagos Islands, 143 Garfield, President, 93 Gateway of the Sun (Tiahuanaco), 135, 137 Gaussman, James, 240 *Geneset* (Wood), 246
- Genisis (Wood), 246-7

- Genius of the Few (O'Briens), 196-7, 206
- Geological Society of America, 49
- geology, xxii, 157, 204, 347
- geomancy, xxii, xxiii, xxiv
- geometry: and Egypt xxii–xxiii, 45–7, 95
- Gilbert Islands, 146
- Gilgamesh, 194, 206, 210, 311, 323
- Giza complex, 47, 136; building of pyramids, 54; change in latitude due to crust displacement, 204, 323, 325, 340; phi relationship between pyramids, 105, 106, **109**; and reflection of stars of Orion's Belt, 51–2, 54, 55, 103, 319; and Sphinx *see* Sphinx; and Thoth's Holy Chamber, 102–4, 105, 107–8; and 28 degrees, 58–9, 82, 108; underground tunnels, 107; *see also* Great Pyramid
- Giza Necropolis Decoded, The (McCollum), 105, 106, 108
- Giza Power Plant, The (Dunn), 102
- Giza prime meridian, 63, 64, 85, 102, 286; linking of American sites to, 310; linking of sacred sites to, 65–7, 78, 80–1, 341, 344
- Gladstone, William, 6
- glass: and alchemists, 115; in Libyan Desert, 110–13, 114–15, 119, 131, 134 Glastonbury, 269 gnosticism, 291

- God-Kings and the Titans, The (Bailey), 153–4, 157
- gods, xix-xx, 53-4, 131, 133, 198
- Gods of the Cataclysm (Fox), 154, 155–6
- Gods, Sages and Kings, 166
- gold: production of with Brown's gas, 130
- gold mining, 134
- Golden Section, 45–6, 290; in *Les Bergers d'Arcadie*, 235; and location of sacred sites, 45–6, 242–3, 248, 249, 291, 298, 342, 343; in nature, 46; and Rennesle-Château, 238, 239, 243; see *also* phi
- Gothic architecture, 222-3, 265
- Gould, Stephen Jay, 348
- gradualism, theory of, 348
- Graves, Robert: The White Goddess, 152

'great constant of the solar system', 162

- Great Flood, 155, 156, 165, 187, 191, 204, 293
- Great Platform (Baalbek), 211-12
- Great Pyramid, 26, 51, 82, 86–102, 106, 107, 298; acoustics and 'sonic' purpose, 97–8, 100–2; anomalies, 91–2; breaking into by Al-Mamun, 87–9; building of, 52, 54; cross section of, 90; exploration of by Howard-Vyse, 129; and Freemasonry, 277; as a giant resonator theory, 102; latitude of, 268, 323; making it impregnable to tomb robbers by Cheops, 90–1; mathematical and technological knowledge

revealed by, 58, 94; mystery of Grand Gallery, 92; mystery of how builders moved blocks up slope, 95–6; and polar circumference of earth, 20, 58; precision of, 97; and prime meridian, 63, 64, 65-7, 286; purpose of, 86; reasons for not placing King's chamber directly above Queen's Chamber, 89-91; and religious cranks, 93–4; as a tomb theory, 86, 87, 89; 28 degree angle between old and present North Pole, 58-9, 82; see also Giza complex Great Pyramid, Its Divine

Message, The (Davidson), 93 Greaves, John, 89

- Greeks, ancient, xx, 156: alphabet derived from Chinese lunar zodiac, 152–3; and Atlantis, 4–5; and calendar, 149–50; and measurement of earth, 255
- Green Man, 259
- Greenland, 350, 351
- Greenland Sea Pole, 213, 214,
- 270, 316; sacred latitudes, 324 Greenwich, 63, 64–5

Gregory the Great, Pope, 56, 85

- Guanches, 298-9, 300
- Guimar pyramids (Tenerife), 299–300

Guzman, Rojas de, 53

Haagensen, Erling, 247–8 *Hab Theory, The* (Eckert), 8 Habsburg, Johann von, 232 Hadji Ahmad map, 22, **307**, 308

- Haimanouit, Tecla, 185
- Halifax, Lord, 183
- Hamlet's Mill (Santillana and Dechend), 166–7
- Hancock, Graham, 59; *Fingerprints of the Gods*, 50–1, 52–3, 61, 132, 174; and Flem-Ath, 52–3; on Seven Sages, 210; *The Sign and the Seal*, 50, 221; and Templars, 222–3
- Hancock, Graham and Bauval, Robert see Bauval, Robert and Hancock, Graham
- Hapgood, Charles, xxv, 1–2, 177-8: and achieving of high temperatures, 117-18; and 'ancient astronauts' theory, 26–7; attempts at getting research grants, 15; background, 2; contact with Dolphin over Libyan Desert glass, 116; correspondence with Flem-Ath, 38–9, 328–30; death, 1, 43; and earth crust displacement see earth crust displacement; Earth's Shifting Crust; hostility towards by critics, 27; and ice ages, 11, 13–15; and location of Atlantis, 27, 'maps of the ancient sea kings' 116, 294 see also Maps of the Ancient Sea Kings; The Path of the Pole, 2, 16, 24, 36, 38, 43, 314; and Piri Reis map, 18, 20, 21; and quest for causes of destruction of Atlantis, 7-9; reaction to book by academics and ignoring of, 24-5, 42; wanting to investigate Rocks of

St Peter and St Paul as site of Atlantis, 27-8, 41; worldwide maritime civilisation theory, 18, 21–3, 118–19, 144, 157, 175, 178, 213, 309 harmony, law of, 47 Harrison, John, 21 Hausdorf, Hartwig, 239-41 Hawaiian Islands, 352–3 Hawkins, Gerald, 201-2 Hawkins, Patricia, 251 Heaven and Earth (Byron), 190Heavenly Jerusalem, 265, 281 Hebrew alphabet: derived from Chinese lunar zodiac, 152–3 hell, 192 Henry of Poitiers see Troyes, Bishop of Henut Taui, 305, 306 'Hermetic Writings', 104 Herodotus, 86, 87, 95, 107 Hesiod, 150 Heyerdahl, Thor, 26, 145-6, 154, 298, 299–300, 301–3, 314 Hill, J.R., 129 Hilprecht, Professor Herman V., 194Hindu lunar zodiac, 152 Hipparchus, 169, 170 Hiram Abif, 276–7, 278, 279, 280, 283Hiram Key, The (Knight and Lomas), 61, 259, 261, 271, 277, 282, 292-3, 294 Hishin-Uwo, xxi Historical Metrology (Berriman), 250, 254-5 History of the Conquest of Peru (Prescott), 285, 288-9

Hitchcock, Charles B., 116, 118 Hoffet, Emile, 217-18, 228 Holy Blood and the Grail, The, 233, 237 Holy Grail, 223, 233, 269 Holy Shroud of Turin, 274–6 Homo erectus, 176-8; and intelligence, 176-7, 178; and making of fire, 177-8; possession of language, 176, 177, 178; as sailor, 178; tools of discovered in Flores, 175–6, 179 Homo sapiens, 177, 178–9 Horus, 278, 280 Howard-Vyse, Colonel, 97, 101, 129 Hrdlicka, Ales, 148 Huaca Rajada, 300–1 Huayana Capac, 288 Hudson Bay Pole, 11, 270, 283, 290; comparison of Baalbek to, 213; line from centre of spiral to Great Pyramid points directly towards, 108, 109; linking of Mexican sacred sites to, 55-6, 56-7, 58, 239, 321, 322; linking of sacred sites to, 56-7, 58, 59-60, 61-2, 83-4, 249, 311, 322-3, 331-5; longitude and latitude, 56; movement of North Pole to, 36, 38; sacred latitudes, 324; shift of North Pole to current position from, 200; 10 phi sites during, 65, 67; and White Pyramid, 242 humans, modern: emergence and evolvement of, 313-14, 316; see

also Homo erectus

Hutton, James, 347, 348 Hyksos, 277–8, 280 ice ages, 13–15, 36, 205, 348–50; causes of, 11–13, 43, 347–8; end of, 201 ice core dating, 345-51 Iliad, 198–9 Imbert, William, 273 Inca Trail, 288 Incas, 134, 288, 302 India: covering of by ice in, 13, 39, 40; and Dravidians, 156 Indonesia, 158 Intelligence: of ancient ancestors, 310-11 Intelligent Life in the Universe (Shklovkii and Sagan), 25-6 Introduction to Antarctica (pamphlet), 34 Iraq, 322–3 iron smelting, 117, 129 Isé (Japan), 298 Isimila (Tanzania), 179 Israelites, 290 Izarari, 77–8 Jacob, 280 James (brother of Jesus), 265, 266, 267Japan, xxi, pottery, 148–9 Java, 176, 177 Jeffreys, Sir Harold, 42 Jehovah's Witnesses, 93

402

Jericho, 5, 211, 311

Jerusalem, 220, 224, 231, 326;

Heavenly, 265, 281; 'Wailing

Dome of the Rock, 56;

Wall', 60, 323; see also

Solomon's Temple

Jesus, 265–7, 281; in France, 283; as a man, 282, 283; and Merovingians, 233, 283; not dying on cross, 228, 232, 233 Jews, 264; connection with Egyptians, 277–8; and Essenes, 264, 280-1, 291, 294 John the Baptist, 266 Joseph, 279, 280 Josephus, 277, 278 Joy, Barbara, 195 jugerum, 255 Kalapalo, 77 Kalasasaya, 135, 138, 139 kamal, 144-5 Kamose, 280 Kaymakli, 207 Kebra Nagast (Book of the Glory of the Kings), 185-7, 223 Keddie, Grant, 148 Keeper of Genesis (Bauval and Hancock), 52, 54, 59, 61, 100, 103 Kelley, David, 149, 151–2, 153, 156 Kelley, Edward, 187 Kennedy, President, 28 Kerisel, Jean, 107 Key to the Sacred Pattern, The (Lincoln), 216, 217, 243, 246, 251 - 2Keys to the Temple (Furlong), 105 Kharsag epic, 195, 196, 197, 199, 205, 206, 207, 208–9, 209, 210, 211, 242, 311 Kilwinning Abbey (Scotland), 282, 291Kimura, Professor Masaaki, 249

King Solomon's Temple see Solomon's Temple Kircher, Athanasius, 32, 33, 34 Knight, Christopher and Lomas, Robert: and Freemasonry, 263-4, 276, 277; The Hiram Key, 61, 259, 261, 271, 277, 282, 292-3, 294; The Second Messiah, 271, 274; and Shroud of Turin, 276; Uriel's Machine, 147, 155, 201-5, 238-9, 293 Knights Templars see Templars Koguryo, 270 Kolata, Alan L.: The Tiwanaku, 137 *Kon-Tiki*, 146, 154 König, William, 129 Koobi Fora (Kenya), 177, 178 Kore Kosmou, 104 Korea, 269-70 Krishnamurti, Jisshu, 342 Kuhn, Thomas S.: The Structure of Scientific Revolutions, 42 Kurdistan, 206, 207, 209 Kutenai, 36 Kuyunjik, 159, 160–1, 194 La Rochelle, 271 Lake Titicaca, 36, 53, 135, 285, 287, 330 Lambert of St Omer, 265, 281 language, 179 Lash, John, 167–8, 168–73 latitude 58, 60, 65 see also sacred latitudes Laurence, Richard, 189 law of harmony, 47 Laws (Plato), 36

403

Layard, Henry, 160 Le Plongeon, Augustus, 3 Leakey, Louis, 177 Lebanon, 206, 207, 209, 211 Lee, Laura, 239 legends, 198–9 Leigh, Richard, 233, 290 Lemuria, 2, 9 Leo X, Pope, 267 Lescot, Dr Michelle, 305 Lesser Antarctica, 18, 314, 315, 316, 317–18, 345, 346–7 Lewis, David: We, The Navigators, 146 ley lines, 57, 141-2, 240, 289 Lhasa, 65, 204, 323-4, 325 Lhote, Henry, 150 Libyan Desert glass, 110–13, 114-15, 116, 119, 131, 134 Lilley, Canon Alfred, 228 Lincoln, Henry, 231, 237, 238, 251, 283, 290; investigation into Rennes-le-Château, 216, 226-9, 233-4, 253; The Key to the Sacred Pattern, 216, 217, 243, 246, 251-2; The Messianic *Legacy*, 245; and Wood, 247 Lixus, 284 Logtenberg, Arthur, 353 Lomas, Robert and Knight, Christopher see Knight, Christopher and Lomas, Robert London, 268 Long Count (calendar), 151 longitude, 23, 58, 65 Lost Horizon (film), 342 Lost Realms (Sitchin), 132-3, 286 Lost Treasure of Jerusalem, The, 228

Lost World, The (Conan Doyle), 74 Lothrop, Samuel K., 141, 143, 144Louis XIII, King, 63, 231, 232 Louis XIV, King, 229-30, 231, 276Lubaantum, 66, 67-8, 85, 298 Ludendorff, Dr Hans, 138 Ludwig, Brian, 178 lung mei, 142 Luxor temple, 45–7 Lyell, Charles, 347, 348, 349 Ma, Ting Ying H., 16 Macaulay, Jim, 258, 259 McCollum, Rocky: The Giza Necropolis Decoded, 105, 106, 108 McCrone, John, 177 Machu Picchu, 289 Maeterlinck, Maurice, 218 Magdalene, Mary, 233, 283 magicians: and misdirection, 104 Mallarmé, Stéphane, 218 Mallery, Captain Arlington H., 17, 117, 118 mammoths, 14 Manasseh, 221 mantle displacement, 349, 351; mechanics of, 352-7 maps, 17-24, 257; accuracy of ancient, 18, 21; Athanasius Kircher, 32, 33, 34; evidence supporting existence of remote ancient civilization, 18-23, 23-4; Hadji Ahmad, 22, 307, 308; making of, 20; and Nordenskiold, 18–19;

Menzies, Robert, 92, 93

Oronteus Finnaeus, 21, 53, 309; Philip Buache, 21, 22, 53, 309; Piri Reis see Piri Reis map; portolans based on maps made much earlier, 18–19, 22, 308 - 9Maps of the Ancient Sea Kings (Hapgood), 1, 23–4, 25, 27, 32, 40, 57-8, 144, 201, 308, 340 Marcellinus, Ammianus, 104 Mariette, Auguste, 168 Mars, 234 Marshack, Alexander, 149 Martel, Charles, 230 Masons see Freemasons mastodons, 15 Mata Menge (Flores), 175-6 Matin des Magiciens, Le, 25 Matto Grosso, 79 Maya (Mayans), 3, 25, 158; achievements, 174; and astronomy, 151-2, 172-3, 175, 179; and calendar, 149, 150-1, 152-3, 161, 175; connection between Assyrians of Nineveh and, 162; connection with Sumerians, 165, 175; knowledge of the wheel, 174–5; mathematical abilities and numbers, 161–2, 164, 172, 179, 180; use of Brown's Gas, 130 measurement, of earth, 250, 254 - 5measures, ancient, 250, 252-3 megalithic yard, 202 Meggars, Betty, 149 Mehler, Stephen, 102 Mendelssohn, Kurt: The Riddle of the Pyramids, 87 Menkaura pyramid, 51

Mercator, Gerardus, 19–20 Mercury, 234 Merovingians, 231, 232, 233, 237, 283, 291 Mertz, Henriette, 28 Mesopotamia, 158-9, 193-4 Messianic Legacy, The (Lincoln), 245 metallurgy, 116-17; powdered, 117, 118 Methuselah, 191 Mexico: connection between gods of Egypt and gods of, 134-5; linking of sacred sites to Hudson Bay Pole, 55-6, 56-7, 58, 239, 321, 322; and Teotihuacan see Teotihuacan; and Tula see Tula Michael, Ras, 185, 187 Michell, John, 269; City of Revelation, xxiii-xxiv; and ley lines, 57, 141, 142; The New View Over Atlantis, 239 Michrowski, Professor Andrew, 120 - 1, 127Milankovich, Milutin, 12, 43 mile, English, 247, 248, 251, 253 Milky Way, 166, 310 Mills, Alan, 275 mining, ancient, 154, 157 Miracle in Stone (Seiss), 93 Miscellaneous Babylonian Inscriptions, 195 Mitchell-Hedges, Anna, 67-8 Mitchell-Hedges, F.A. 'Mike', 67,68 Moche, 301, 302, 304 Molay, Jacques de, 224, 225, 273-4, 275, 276

Montgomery, Shawn, 119–20, 122, 126, 128-9, 130-1, 136, 241 - 2monument builders, ancient, 202 - 3moon, 354-5; calendar based on, 149 - 50Moore, Thomas, 190 Moorehead, Alan: The Blue Nile, 184 Moran, Hugh, 152 Morley, Sylvanus Griswold, 174 Morwood, Mike, 176, 179 Mount Hermon, 206, 290 Moxos Plain (Bolivia), 295-7, 300 Mozart, 263 Mu, 2, 3 Muges (Portugal), 299 mummies: finding of tobacco and cocaine, 304-6, 307 Mummies of Urumchi, The, 238 - 9Muribeca, mines of, 70, 71, 73, 81 Murray, Margaret, 259 Mysteries of Ancient South America (Wilkins), 71, 79, 117 - 18Mysteries of the Mexican Pyramids (Tompkins), 57, 164, 172 - 3Mysteries (Wilson), 259 Mysterious Island, The (Verne), 122 - 3Mysterious Origins of Man, The (tv programme), 138 Mystery of Cathedrals, The (Fulcanelli), 47 Mystery of the Sphinx, The (documentary), 97, 211

Naacal, 3 Nafqua, 77 Nanking, 238, 239 Napier, Bill, 205 Naqada, 113–14 Narvaez, Alfredo, 303 Nasoreans, 281 navigation: and astronomy, 146–7, 175–6; and kamal, 144-5; and sighting stones, 146–7; and stone balls, 143-4 Naville, Professor, 312 Naymlap, 302 Nazca (Peru), 26, 311, 325 Needham, Joseph: Science and Civilisation in China, 22, 148 Nelson, Sarah Milledge, 270 Nevali Cori (Turkey), 206-7 New Mexico, 148 New Siberian Islands, 350 New View Over Atlantis, The (Michell), 239 Ngwenya iron mine (Swaziland), 154 Nickell, Joe, 68, 69 Nietzsche, 263 Nile: seeking of source of by Bruce, 184, 185 Nimrud, 160 Nineveh, 159, 160-1; constant, 161-4, 164-5, 172, 180, 261; discovery of, 160; tablets of, 161 Ninlil, 197, 198, 199 Nippur: clay cylinder, 193-5, 197, 311; tablets of Gilgamesh, 60, 194, 311, 323; temple of Bel, 194

Nippur, xxi, 211, 243, 312, 313, 326 Niven, William, 3 Noah, 191, 203, 210 Nordenskiold, Adolf Erik, 18-19 North America: in Ice Age, 36 North Bimini, 341 North Pole, 36–7, 169; movements of to different positions, 10-11, 36-8; paradise in, 40; relationship between old and current as factor for location of sacred sites, 82-3, 83-5; shift from Hudson bay to present position, 200; see also Greenland Sea Pole; Hudson Bay Pole; Yukon Pole Norway, 251 Novya Zemlya, 308 O'Brien, Christian and Barbara, 182, 193, 195-6, 209, 242, 311; Genius of the Few, 196-7, 197-8, 205-6; The Shining Ones, 199 ocean currents, 314-15 Ojai, 342 Okanagan, 36 Old Sarum, 269 Ollantaytambo, 286, 289-90 Olmecs, 144, 165 Omphalos, xx-xxi 'Opening of the Mouth' ceremony, 278 **Oppenheimer**, Robert, 15

Oppenheimer, Stephen: Eden in the East, 165 Order Alpha-Galates, 245 Order of Our Lady of Sion 231

see also Priory of Sion Origin of the Continents and Oceans, 9 Orion Mystery, The (Bauval), 51-2, 54-5 Orion's Belt, 166; Giza complex and reflection of stars of, 51-2, 54, 55, 103, 319 Oronteus Finnaeus map, 21, 53, 309 Osireion (Abydos), 180, 311-12 Osiris, 54, 167, 278, 280, 284, 287 Our Cosmic Ancestors (Chatelain), 163-4, 164-5 painters, ancient, 235 Paititi tribe, 296-7 Palmar Sur, 143 Pangaea, 9 Paradise Found (Warren), 40 Paraguassu, 70 Parahyba (Brazil), 154 Parrot, André, 196 Path of the Pole, The (Hapgood), 2, 16, 24, 36, 38, 43, 314 Patten, Donald: The Biblical Flood and the Ice Epoch, 155 Paul, 266-7 Pauwels, Louis and Bergier, Jacques, 25, 26 Payens, Hugh de, 226, 268, 271, 294 Peking man, 176, 179 pendulum, 202 penicillin, 32 Pennick, Nigel, 269; Sacred Geometry: Symbolism and Purpose in Religious Structures, xxii-xxiii

pentacle, 290 pentagon, 238 pentagram, 234-5, 235-6, 237 Pepin the Fat, 230 Pepin the Short, 230 Persia, 209 Peru: connection with China, 155-6; link with Egypt, 286-7, 306-7; Nazca lines, 26; pyramids, 300-3, 304; rafts used, 145-6; Trujillo, 304 Petrie, Sir Flinders, 96, 97, 113 - 14pharaohs: and ceremonies, 278 phi 65 see also Golden Section; 10 phi sites Philip Bauche map, 21, 22, 53, 309 Philip the Fair, King, 224–6, 263-4, 281 Phoenicians, xxiv, 156, 283-4, 290 Pia, Sendono, 275 Picknett, Lynn and Prince, Clive, 275; The Templar Revelation, 215, 244-5Piri Reis map, 17–20, 22, 23, 24, 26, 53, 308, 309; accuracy of, 21; errors in, 19; and evidence of 'ancient astronauts', 25; and mysterious island, 21, 27, 41; and suggestion of existence of sophisticated seafaring civilisation, 17-18 Pizarro, Francisco, 145, 288, 308 Plantard, Pierre, 234, 243-4, 244-6, 282Plato: Critras, 5-6; describing of Atlantis, 3-5, 5-6, 27, 34, 35, 41, 147; Laws, 36; Timaeus, 3, 4, 38, 235

Pleiades, 55 Pleistocene, 12 Plutarch, 167 Poiseidon (Neptune), 5 Polynesians, 143 portable forges, 136 portolans, 18-19, 21-3, 24, 257, 308 - 9Posnansky, Professor Arthur, 50-1, 53-4, 57, 135, 137-8 Poussin, Nicholas, 229-30, 231, 233, 283 powdered metallurgy: used by Egyptians, 117, 118 precession of the equinoxes, 51-2, 54, 162, 166-70, 172, 173, 311 Prescott, William Hickling: History of the Conquest of Peru, 285, 288-9 prime meridian, 63-4; and Giza see Giza prime meridian; and Great Pyramid, 63, 64, 65-7, 286; Greenwich as, 63, 64-5; sites of, 63-4; Washington DC conference on (1884), 64–5 Prince, Clive, 215, 275 Priory of Sion, 227-8, 231, 232, 234, 244, 245, 246 Proclus, 4 Psalmanazar, George, 188 Ptolemy, 19 Puma Punku, 135 Pyongyang (Korea), 269–70, 311, 325 pyramids: acoustic properties and sound, 98-9, 100-1; age of Egyptian, 52, 54; Canary Islands, 299-300; in China, 239-42, 291, 298; Egyptian

pyramids as representation of constellation of Orion, 51–2, 54, 55, 103, 319; in Peru, 300-3, 304; purpose of, 87; Pyongyang (Korea), 269-70; revealing of technical advancement, 96; in Tiahuanaco, 136–7; as tombs, 86-7; underwater at Yonguni, 249; see also Giza complex; Great Pyramid Pyramids and Temples of Gizeh, The (Petrie), 96 Pyramids of Túcume (Heyerdahl), 304 Pythagoras, 45, 234, 345-6 Pythagorean triangle, 260 Python, xx-xxi Qin Shihuang, Emperor, 240 Quakerism, 291 Quetzacoatl, 131, 302 Quiriga (Guatemala), 164, 172, 180 Quito, 60, 65, 66, 78, 80, 286, 288-9, 325 Qumran, 265, 266 Ra Expeditions, The (Heyerdahl), 298 Ragnarok, The Age of Fire and Gravel, 6-7 Raiatea, 65 Rameses II, mummy of, 304-5 Rameses IX, tomb of, 44–5 Rassam, Hormuzd, 160-1 Rawlinson, Henry, 161 Reinel Chart, 21 Reis, Piri: map of see Piri Reis map

Rennell, Francis James, 113, 114, 115, 116, 118, 134 Rennes-le-Château, 215-20, 226-7, 230; association with English mile, 251, 253; German miners near, 237–8; and Golden Section, 238, 239, 243; mystery of, 215-20; part of sacred landscape, 237; patterns created by deliberate intent, 252-4; and pentagonal geometry, 236-7, 243, 244, 246, 257; as sacred site, 256-7; and Templars, 220, 282 Rennes-les-Bains, 226 Reymond, E.A.E., 100 Rhodes, 271 Riddle of the Pyramids, The (Mendelssohn), 87 Ridefort, Gerard de, 231 Rimell, Raleigh, 76 Rivera, Dr Oswaldo, 136, 138–9, 309 Robert the Bruce, 282 Roberts, Paul, 50 Rockefeller, Nelson, 28 Rocks of St Peter and St Paul, 27, 28, 41 Romans, 150, 212, 221, 253, 264, 267 Romantics, 190 Rosenkreuz, Christian, 261-2 Rosetta Stone, 158 Rosicrucian pamphlets, 261–2, 263 Rosslyn Chapel (Scotland), 258-60, 271-3, 316; building of, 226, 258, 271, 282; corncobs, 259, 294; 50/50

Rosslyn Chapel - continued sacred site, 291-2; headless face on cloth, 273, 276; history of St Clairs, 271-2; related to Yukon Pole, 249, 271, 311 Rowlett, Ralph, 177 Russell, Charles Taze, 93 Rutherford, 'Judge', 93 Saavedra, Oscar, 296 Sacks, Oliver, 261 sacred latitudes, 60-1, 200, 270, 298, 323-6, 341 Sacred Science (Schwaller), 47–8, 168 sacred sites, xxi, 135, 201, 211, 243, 326-7: built on older religious sites, 56; connection between European and Asian, 269-70; geodetic links between, 216, 288-9; Golden Section and location of, 45-6, 242-3, 248, 249, 291, 298, 342, 343; linkage to Giza prime meridian, 65-7, 78, 80-1, 341, 344; linkage to Hudson Bay Pole, 56-7, 58, 59-60, 61-2, 83-4, 249, 311, 322-3, 331-5; linkage to Yukon Pole, 249-50, 269, 270, 311, 312, 336-9; misalignment of in Mexico, 55-6, 57, 58; part of a deliberate pattern, 287-8; reasons for placement of, xiii-xxiv; and 10 phi latitude, 65-7, 78-9, 85, 213, 249, 284, 298 Sacred Valley of the Incas (Salazar), 310 Sagan, Carl, 25

Sahara Desert, 23, 116 Said, Boris, 97 Sailing to Paradise (Bailey), 154 St Clair, Henri, 271, 272 St Clair, William, 261, 271, 282 St Denis, 223 St Paul's Cathedral: Whispering Gallery, 101 St Sulpice, 232-3 Salazar, Fernando: Sacred Valley of the Incas, 310 San Andreas Fault, 200 Sanderson, Ivan, 14, 27, 28 Santillana, George and Dechend, Hertha von: Hamlet's Mill, 166 Santos, Dr Arysio Nunes dos, 299 Sargon II, palace of, 159 Saunière, Bérenger, 216-20, 226-7, 232, 236; death and final confession, 219-20, 268, 282; and Magdalan Temple, 233, 253, 254; secret of, 228-9, 233, 268; unexplained fortune, 218-19, 226, 244, 253, 256 Sbeta, Ali, 110 Schadler-Hall, Tim, 205 Schnell, Martin, 119 Schoch, Robert, 48-9, 50, 180, 249 Schumann Resonance, 100 Schwaller de Lubicz, René, 44-8, 94, 150, 168, 169 Science and Civilisation in China (Needham), 22, 148 Science (journal), 39 Sclater, P.L., 2, 9 Scotland: and Freemasonry, 262; and Templars, 282

Second Crusade, 224 Second Messiah, The (Knight and Lomas), 271, 274 Secret Chamber (Bauval), 104 Secret Dossier, 227-8, 231, 234 Secrets of Alkazar, The, 104 Secrets of Enoch, The, 192 Seiss, Joseph: Miracle in Stone, 93 Seitz Sr, Donald Tim, 354, 355 Sellers, Jane B., The Death of Gods in Ancient Egypt, 167 Sennacherib, 159 Sequenenre, 278-80 Serpent in the Sky (West), 48, 94, 168 Seven Sages, 210-11 Shadow of the Templars, The (TV programme), 233, 246 Shaker, Emil, 99 Sheahan, Maurice, 240 Sheba, Queen of, 186 shifting crust theory see earth crust displacement Shining Ones, 196-7, 197-8, 199, 211 Shining Ones, The (O'Briens), 199 - 200Shklovkii, Joseph: Universe, Life, Mind, 25Shroud of Turin see Holy Shroud of Turin Siberia, 14, 15, 16, 22 'sighting stones', 146-7 Sign and the Seal, The (Hancock), 50, 221 Simpson, Sir George, 12–13 Sipan pyramids, 300-1, 303 Sirius, 103 Sirius Mystery, The, 309

Sitchin, Zecharia, 137, 213;

Earth Chronicles, 195; Lost Realms, 132–3, 284

Skull of Doom, 67–9

Smith, George, 161

Smith, Graham, 119–20, 122

Smyth, Professor Charles Piazzi, 63, 64, 85, 92, 93, 94, 102, 286

Solomon, 186, 290

Solomon's Temple, 220–1, 222–3, 264, 280–1, 282, 290, 291, 293

Solon, 4

solstices, 59

South Africa, 315, 316; anatomically modern humans in, 313–14; mining in, 157

South America, 75; escaping of Atlantians to theory, 75, 78; *see also* individual countries

South Pole, 36-7

Spencer, Professor Leonard, 112, 113

Sphinx, 48–50, 103, 105; age of, 49, 52, 55, 180, 320; orientated to the constellation of Orion, 319; red granite in front of, 105–7, 108; tunnel underneath, 107; weathering of by water, 17, 47, 48–9
Sphinx Temple, 59
Spica, 170–1, 172
Stanford Research Institute, 107

Stanley, Dean, 85

Starseekers, 168

Steede, Professor Neil, 136, 138, 309

Step Pyramid, 87, 114

Stirling, Matthew W., 144

- stone balls: age of, 144; of Costa Rica, 140–1, 142–3, 178; as homage to the dead, 144; as navigational aids, 143–4
- stone circles, 202
- Stonehenge, 142, 269; acoustic properties, 98; constructed to calculate moment of sunrise and moonrise, 201–2; as 46/46 site, 83
- stonemasons, 261, 264
- Stoyanov, Yuri, 98
- Structure of Scientific
- Revolutions, The (Kuhn), 42 Suger, Abbot, 222
- Sulawesi, 158
- Summerican 17
- Sumerians, 17, 163; calendar, 150, 162; connection with Maya, 165, 175; and mathematics, 162, 260, 261; origin of, 165–6; and precession of equinoxes, 172
- survey, ancient, 57, 193, 200, 201–5, 213, 216, 270, 311, 322, 326
- Susa (Iran), 325
- Syene, 19, 20
- Syncellus, George, 104
- Taxila, 153 Taylor, John, 93, 94
- tektites, 110-12, 130-1
- temperatures: creation of high, 114, 115, 116, 117, 118
- Templar Revelation, The (Picknett and Prince), 215, 244-5
- Templars, xxiv, 183, 220–4, 237: and America, 293–4; connection with Rennes-le-

Château mystery, 282-3, 291; and Crusades, 224, 281; destroying of by Philip the Fair, 225-6, 231, 258, 263, 268; disappearance of wealth, 226; discovery of ancient maps of the world, 268, 271; in England, 268; escape from La Rochelle with treasure, 281–2; excavation of Solomon's Temple, 220–1, 264; and Freemasonry, 263, 271; and Gothic architecture, 222–3; and Heavenly Jerusalem, 265; heirs to ancient geographic knowledge once possessed by Phoenicians, 283–4; hostility towards by Church and reasons, 263-8; power and wealth, 223-4, 231; and Priory of Sion, 227, 231; and Rosslyn Chapel, 271, 273; in Scotland, 282; search for and finding of Essene scrolls, 264–5, 267, 281, 283; searching for Ark of the Covenant, 221; sites in England, 268–9 Temple of Hatshepsut, 100 Temple of Horus, 98–9 Temple and the Lodge, The (Baigent and Leigh), 290 Temple of Man, The (Schwaller) 45, 47 Temple of the Morning Star (Tula), 132, 133, 134 Temple Mount, 220–1, 231 Temple, Robert, 98, 309 10 phi sites, 65-7, 78-9, 85, 213, 249, 284, 298 Tenayucan, 57

Tenerife: pyramids, 299–300 Tenochtitlan, 147 Teotihuacan, 134, 298, 322, 326; and Giza prime meridian, 65, 66; and Hudson Bay Pole, 56, 57, 58; 'Street of the Dead', 55-6, 321, 322 Tesla, Nicola, 123 Tezcatlipoca, 131 The Priest, the Painter and the *Devil* (film), 234 Thom, Professor Alexander, 202, 254, 260Thompson, Damian, 205 Thompson, Eric, 174 Thoth's Holy Chamber: location of, 102–4, 105, 107–8 Tiahuanaco, 51, 135–9, 285, 297-8; age of, 57, 137-9, 297, 310; Akapana pyramid, 136-7; decline and catastrophe, 137; and Gateway of the Sun, 135, 137; and Giza prime meridian, 65, 66, 80; links with Cuzco, 286, 288, 289; precision of workmanship, 135-6; 10 phi site, 78-9, 80; Tilak, Bal Gangadhar: The Arctic in the Vedas, 40 Timaeus (Plato), 3, 4, 38, 235 Time Stands Still (Critchlow), 260Timescale (Calder), 179 Timocharis 169, 170 Tintagel, 269 Tiwanaku, The (Kolata), 137 tobacco, 305 Tollan see Tula Tolstoy, Paul, 157–8

Toltecs, 131, 133 Tomb of God, The (Andrews and Schellenberger), 215, 244 Tompkins, Peter: Mysteries of the Mexican Pyramids, 57, 164, 172 - 3Tonga, 146 Traveler's Guide to Ancient Egypt (West), 99 Travels to Discover the Source of the Nile (Bruce), 188 Tres Zapotes (Mexico): negro head at, 144 Trilithon, 211–12 Trismegistos, Hermes (Thoth), 104 Troyes, Bishop of (Henry of Poitiers), 275, 276 Troyes, Chrétien de, 223 True Celtic Tongue, The (Boudet), 255–6 Trujillo, 304 Túcume pyramids, 302–4 Tula, 57, 66, 132–5, 136, 137 Tunguska volcano eruption, 13 Tupinambas, 70 Turkey: underground cities, 207 - 8Tyre, 283; temples, 290 underground cities, 207-8, 209 Underwood, James, 110 uniformitarianism, 348 United Fruit Company, 140 Universe, Life, Mind (Shklovkii),

Unsolved Mysteries Past and Present (Wilson), 67 Ur, 60, 65, 322–3

25

Uriel's machine, 202, 203-5, 293, 311, 316, 317 Uruk, 60, 210, 323 Urumchi: mummies of, 238–9 Ussher, Archbishop, 92 Ute, 36 Valley Temple, 59, 96 Vasuki, xxi Vavilov, Nikolai Ivanovich, 36 Vawter, Robert, 102 Vedas, 40, 166 Vedic hymns, 165–6 Velikovsky, Immanuel, 14 Venus (planet), 234, 238, 290, 293, 294 Vergy, Jeanne de, 274 Verne, Jules, 122-3, 125 Versailles Palace, xxii Vigenàre process, 227 Vinci, Leonardo da, 275 Viracocha, 207, 210, 287 volcanic activity: cause of ice ages, 13 voyagers, ancient: evidence for trans-Pacific, 152-3; goes back thousands of years, 153-4; and Homo erectus, 178; and ocean currents, 314-16; and Peruvian balsa raft, 145-6; sailing the Pacific and Atlantic, 298, 303; and sighting stones, 146-7; similarities between Aztec and Hindu zodiacs as evidence for trans-Pacific contact, 152; and stone balls, 143-4, 178

Uriel's Machine (Lomas and Knight), 147, 155, 201-5,

238-9, 293

Wailing Wall (Jerusalem), 60, 323 Waite, A.E., 276 Walters, M.I., 17 Wang Zhijun, Professor, 240-1 War and Peace, 262-3 Warren, William Fairfield, 39-40 Warrington, Henry, 2, 3 Washington, George, xxiv Watchers, 189–90, 191, 197, 198, 199, 201, 206, 207, 209 water: cherished as gift from gods, xix Watkins, Alfred, 141-2 We, The Navigators (Lewis), 146 Wegener, Alfred Lothar, 9–10 Wegner's Hypothesis, 9–10, 16 West Africa, 23 West, John Anthony, 44, 54, 59, 97, 98, 170, 180, 211; Serpent in the Sky, 48, 94, 168; and Sphinx, 48-50; Traveler's Key to Ancient Egypt, 99 Westcar Papyrus, 103 When the Sky Fell (was Atlantis At Last!) (Flem-Aths), 43-4, 50, 53, 54, 61, 285, 293, 317 White Goddess, The (Graves), 152 White Pyramid (China), 241-2 Wilkins, Harold, 73-4; Mysteries of Ancient South America, 71, 79, 117–18 witchcraft, 259 Wood, David, 253; Genesis, 246 - 7Works and Days (Hesiod), 150 X event, 312–13 Xian (China), 240, 241, 311, 326 Xochicalco, 57

Yonaguni: underwater pyramid at, 249

Yukon Pole, **313**, 314; and Baalbek, 213, 214; and London, 268; and Rennes-le-Château, 238, 243; sacred latitudes, 325; sacred sites linked to, 249–50, 269, 270, 311, 312, 336–9

'Z', 76, 81, 82

Zagros Mountains, 206, 207 Zapotec culture, 144 Zapp, Ivar, 141, 142, 142–3, 145, 146, 147, 156, 303 Zendavesta, 40 zero, 151, 174 Zeus, xx, 6, 198 Zodiac(s), 166, 168, 170; Dendera, 167–8, 168–72; lunar, 152–3 Zoser, King, 87

Z

.

.

`

